The French Right Between the Wars

THE FRENCH RIGHT BETWEEN THE WARS

Political and Intellectual Movements From Conservatism to Fascism



Edited by Samuel Kalman and Sean Kennedy



First published in 2014 by

Berghahn Books

www.berghahnbooks.com

© 2014, 2016 Samuel Kalman and Sean Kennedy First paperback edition published in 2016

All rights reserved. Except for the quotation of short passages for the purposes of criticism and review, no part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system now known or to be invented, without written permission of the publisher.

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

The French right between the wars: political and intellectual movements from conservatism to fascism / edited by Samuel Kalman and Sean Kennedy.

pages cm

Includes bibliographical references and index.

ISBN 978-1-78238-240-9 (hardback) — ISBN 978-1-78533-040-7 (paperback)

ISBN 978-1-78238-241-6 (ebook)

- 1. France—Politics and government—1914–1940. 2. France—Intellectual life—20th century.
- 3. Fascism—France—History—20th century. 4. Conservatism—France—History—20th century.
- 5. Right and left (Political science)—France—History—20th century. 6. Right-wing extremists—France—History—20th century. 7. Parti social français. I. Kalman, Samuel, 1971– author, editor of compilation. II. Kennedy, Sean, 1969– author, editor of compilation.

DC396.F745 2014 320.53'30944-dc23

2013017989

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data

A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

ISBN: 978-1-78238-240-9 hardback ISBN: 978-1-78533-040-7 paperback ISBN: 978-1-78238-241-6 ebook

CONTENTS



Acknowledgments	vii
List of Abbreviations	ix
Introduction	1
PART I. POLITICAL MOVEMENTS	
Chapter 1. Crowd Psychology, Anti-Southern Prejudice, and Constitutional Reform in 1930s France: The Stavisky Affair and the Riots of 6 February 1934 <i>Kevin Passmore</i>	25
CHAPTER 2. Avec une brutalité toute particulière: Fascist Sympathies, Racial Violence, and the Municipal Police and Gendarmerie in Oran, 1936–1937 Samuel Kalman	48
CHAPTER 3. The Veterans and the Extreme Right: The Union nationale des combattants, 1927–1936 Chris Millington	65
Chapter 4. Pacifism, the Fascist Temptation, and the Ligue des droits de l'homme Norman Ingram	81
PART II. GENDER AND THE RIGHT	
Chapter 5. Right-Wing Feminism and Conservative Women's Militancy in Interwar France Magali Della Sudda	97

Chapter 6. Gender, the Family, and the Fascist Temptation: Visions of Masculinity in the Natalist-Familialist Movement, 1922–1940 Cheryl A. Koos	112
Chapter 7. Was there a Fascist Femininity? Gender and French Fascism in Political Context Geoff Read	127
Снартек 8. An Overview of Women and Gender in French Fascism Daniella Sarnoff	141
Part III. Intellectual and Cultural Trends	
Chapter 9. "Our Body Doesn't Have to be Ugly": Physical Culture, Gender, and Racial Rejuvenation in the Croix de feu / Parti social français Caroline Campbell	163
Снартек 10. Defending Christian Civilization: The Evolving Message of the Parti social français, 1936–1939 Sean Kennedy	180
Chapter 11. Were French Elites Allergic to Fascism? A Study of the Reception of the 1930s Dictatorships in Three French Periodicals Laurent Kestel	195
Снартек 12. Salvation, Satire, and Solidarity: Right-Wing Culture in Interwar France Jessica Wardhaugh	210
Part IV. Historiography	
Снартек 13. Beyond Left and Right: Rethinking Political Boundaries in 1930s France William D. Irvine	227
Notes on Contributors	240
Selected Bibliography	243
Index	250

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS



Those studying the extreme right in interwar France face a twin challenge. The so-called Immunity Thesis championed by a wide variety of French academics minimizes the existence of Gallic fascism, positioning such movements as miniscule and completely at odds with the vast majority of politicians and the general public alike. On the Anglo-American side, the prevailing trend seeks to define fascism as a generic political model, and particularly to underscore its success in France.

In a way, both positions reflect the established doctrines of their respective eras. The Gaullist resistancialist myth of the post-World War II period found its ultimate expression in the work of historians who, following the lead of René Rémond in the late 1950s, sought to portray France as anti-fascist, staunchly Republican, and, if anything, proponents of moderate conservatism characterized by the small-town and provincial elites of the Alliance démocratique and Fédération republicaine, their background and parliamentary liberalism not much different than the centrist Radicals. Conversely, the leading historians of French fascism from the 1970s onward, including Zeev Sternhell, William Irvine and Robert Soucy, sought to revise this portrait at the very moment when a series of scholarly and cultural voices began to challenge the prevailing narrative of France as a nation of resistance to fascism, in which the wartime Vichy regime was termed a mere blip in an otherwise unbroken republican trajectory. The result was a Manichean divide: either France was fascist or it was not, and scholarship increasingly took sides, with evidence mobilized in support of one version or the other. As for the study of the non-fascist right, it practically disappeared by the 1980s, not least because its conclusions did not easily fit into the dualist schema. This is not to deny the very real value in the research and published work that appeared during those decades. Yet by the 1990s, a number of young historians began to move beyond the traditional confines, broadening the field of inquiry to include examinations of organizations themselves (including conservative parties and groups) as individual actors, and paying increased attention to gender, culture, imperialism, and many other variables, in addition to politics.

With this in mind, our collection aims to refocus scholarly energy in the pursuit of a more nuanced portrait of the French right. Its contributors do not wish to engage in the debate over the rectitude of the Immunity Thesis, or to contribute to the discussion over the existence of a unique French fascism, and what its defining characteristics might be. Rather, *The French Right Between the Wars* aims to reevaluate conservative and fascist movements and intellectuals, seeking to provide a new interpretive framework based upon the centrality of gender, imperialism, political culture, and intellectual or cultural trends to fascist discourse and action. Chapter subjects range from the cultural politics of the right in 1930s France and its twinning of physical culture and racial rejuvenation to attempts to forge a specifically fascist femininity in interwar France and the relationship between fascist movements and colonial violence in French Algeria. This volume thus provides a current snapshot of innovative trends in the study of the Gallic right and the nation's political, cultural, and social history more broadly, from a wide variety of critical perspectives.

Clearly, two people alone could not have orchestrated such an undertaking. The editors wish to thank a number of individuals whose assistance proved invaluable in the publication of this collection. Most importantly, we must thank those who contributed to the volume. Their hard work and superb scholarship alone renders this collection worthy of a readership. That they took time from very busy research and teaching schedules to provide multiple drafts deserves our sincere gratitude. We must further thank the team at Berghahn Books, and particularly Marion Berghahn, for fostering the collection in its initial stages, and Ann Przyzycki Devita, whose editorial skill greatly enhanced the final product. Thanks are also due to the three anonymous readers, whose detailed and insightful critique and suggestions improved each chapter in the volume. Finally, we are grateful to Manchester University Press for permission to reprint portions of Chris Millington's monograph From Victory to Vichy: Veterans in Interwar France, and to Berghahn for permission to reprint (in slightly modified form) William Irvine's chapter, which originally appeared in the journal Historical Reflections/Réflexions Historiques as "Beyond Left and Right, and the Politics of the Third Republic: A Conversation."

Thanks are also due to a number of colleagues whose contributions made this volume possible. Laurent Kestel, Brian Jenkins, and Bill Irvine provided encouragement, helped to sculpt the interpretive framework of the volume, and disseminated much-needed advice at key moments. In a similar vein, we thank our colleagues in the History Departments at the University of New Brunswick and St. Francis Xavier University for their unwavering support.

Most importantly, we have to thank friends and family. Samuel Kalman would particularly like to mention his wife Brenda and son Josh, whose love and understanding made the completion of this project possible: As always, I could not have done it without you both! Sean Kennedy is grateful as always to his wife Lisa, who as usual has been encouraging and good humored throughout the ups and downs of preparing this work.

ABBREVIATIONS



AD Alliance démocratique

ADP Auxiliaires de la défense passive

AF Action française

ALP Action libérale populaire

AMSJA Association médico-sociale Jeanne d'Arc

APD Association de la paix par le droit

CC Comité central

CFTC Confédération française des travailleurs chrétiens

CGT Confédération générale du travail

FFCF Fils et filles des Croix de Feu FNC Fédération nationale catholique FNF Fédération nationale des femmes

FR Fédération républicaine

FRI Fédération républicaine indépendante

GRM Garde républicaine mobile

JP Jeunesses patriotes

JUNC Jeunes de l'Union national des combattants

LDH Ligue des droits de l'homme LFF Ligue des femmes françaises

LICA Ligue internationale contre l'antisémitisme

LPDF Ligue patriotique des françaises
MSF Mouvement social français
PCF Parti communiste français

PDP Parti démocrate populaire

PPF Parti populaire français

PRNS Parti républicain national et social

PSF Parti social français

RDP Revue du droit public et de la science politique

RG Renseignements généraux

RNAS Rassemblement national d'action sociale

RNP Rassemblement national populaire RPF Rassemblement du peuple français

RPP Revue politique et parlementaire

SF Solidarité française

SFCM Société des filles du coeur de Marie

SFIO Section française de l'internationale ouvrière

SP Sciences politiques

SPES Société de préparation et d'education sportive

SPF Syndicats professionnels français

UF Union fédérale

UFCS Union féminine civique et sociale

UFSF Union française pour le suffrage des femmes

UL Union latines

UNC Union nationale des combattants

UNVF Union nationale pour le vote des femmes

VN Volontaires nationaux

Introduction

Samuel Kalman and Sean Kennedy



Even casual observers of contemporary French politics will recognize that to speak of the French Right in the singular is profoundly misleading. France's modern Right has always been multifaceted in outlook, divided between moderates and radicals, pious Catholics and secularists, establishment elites and angry populists. While the lines between these various tendencies is often blurred, and short and even longer-term alliances are frequent, so is fierce rivalry and even outright political warfare. Focusing on the interwar period, the present volume seeks both to recapture the complexity and fluidity of the French Right, and contribute to a historiography marked by fierce controversies but more recently shifting priorities as well.

Since its formation in the 1870s, the French Third Republic had often faced powerful opposition from the Right. By the early twentieth century, sharp criticisms of the regime were articulated by influential figures such as Maurice Barrès and Charles Maurras, rooted in strident nationalism, hostility to democratic principles, and animosity toward supposedly manipulative "outsiders" such as Protestants, Freemasons, and, above all, Jews. Populist movements, some enduring, most short lived, were another recurring feature of the French Right. In times of crisis—for instance in the 1880s and again after 1894 during the Dreyfus affair—organizations such as the Boulangists, and nationalist formations such as the Ligue des patriotes, the Ligue antisémitique de France, the Ligue de la patrie française, and the monarchist Action française (AF) took shape, assailing the republican system, its political establishment and the Left, to the point of advocating and even seeking the overthrow of the regime. Then in the years following the exoneration of Dreyfus, the separation of Church and state led to deepened political mobilization on the part of French Catholics, in both political and pressure group form. Throughout these years, emerging conservative parliamentary formations, such as the secular and pro-business Alliance républicaine démocratique (ARD) and the nationalist and Catholic Fédération républicaine (FR), struggled to adapt to changing conditions while continuing to promote their vision of an orderly society.

The First World War transformed French political culture in complex ways. Memories of the wartime experience, defined in terms of an unquestioned nationalist unity and profound sacrifice, shaped the rhetoric and outlook of rightwing militants for decades to come. In some ways, the Republic came to enjoy greater acceptance in the eyes of hitherto hostile Rightists, on account of its wartime triumph: but the success of the Bolshevik Revolution and the spread of social unrest during and after the conflict engendered new fears among many conservatives and ultranationalists. The electoral victory of the Bloc National, whose candidates ranged from moderate republicans to Léon Daudet of the AF, in 1919 can be regarded as both an expression of nationalist triumphalism but also a reaction against the possibility of social revolution in France itself. In the years that followed, this right-wing coalition weakened as it was beset by economic troubles, social unrest, controversial political and religious reforms, and divisions over foreign affairs. By contrast, the French Left, itself multifaceted and often fragmented, nevertheless formed an electoral alliance (excepting the Communists) known as the Cartel des Gauches to win the 1924 elections.

The emergence and victory of the Cartel sparked a mass mobilization on the Right, leading to the creation and expansion of several new formations, many of them enjoying support from veterans. They included Antoine Rédier's Légion and Pierre Taittinger's Jeunesses patriotes (JP), both established in 1924, as well as the Faisceau, which was launched by AF dissident Georges Valois the following year. Relations between these movements were turbulent; the Légion was soon absorbed by the JP, while the creation of the Faisceau provoked bitter struggles with the JP and the AF over membership.² Serious as these internecine conflicts were, and despite distinct features in each group's platform, they shared a strident nationalism and bitter antipathy toward the parliamentary system. They demanded a stronger executive, called for more forceful measures against Communists and other dissidents, and decried "foreign" elements that supposedly manipulated France's economy and undermined its international prestige. They also attracted considerable, if volatile support: the JP had an estimated 65,000 members by 1926, the Faisceau around 60,000.³

Catholic political engagement also intensified at this time. The Parti démocrate populaire (PDP), established in 1924, promoted Social Catholic values in conjunction with an acceptance of republican institutions. However, its relatively moderate stance and limited success must be contrasted with rise of the Fédération nationale catholique (FNC), established by conservative Catholics in response to the anti-clerical rhetoric and agenda of the Cartel des Gauches. The FNC soon enjoyed spectacular growth, claiming 1.8 million supporters within

two years.⁴ Catholic women's organizations such as the Ligue patriotique des françaises (LPF), which dated back to the early twentieth century, also gained renewed support as they mobilized against the Cartel.⁵ Increased Catholic activism should not simply be conflated with the rise of the nationalist leagues, but it would be misleading to overlook the links and parallels between them. For instance, the FNC's attacks on the Cartel, and its calls for a spiritual and national revival, paralleled those of the leagues in some ways: in addition, these organizations often shared members.

Many older formations remained active during this period as well. The AF was weakened by a papal condemnation in 1926, but its newspaper remained influential and its authoritarian nationalist message helped shape the outlook of future generations of right-wing militants, even if they often moved on to other, newer organizations. Nor were the formations of the parliamentary Right inactive: stung by their defeat at the hands of the Cartel and impressed by the appeal of the leagues, conservatives tried to strengthen their party organizations. The Centre de propaganda des Républicains nationaux in 1926, spearheaded by the conservative politicians Henri de Kerillis and Paul Reynaud, was an important initiative in this regard.⁶ But if on one level the parties were part of a system decried by the leagues, the links between individual conservative politicians and the new extra-parliamentary formations were sometimes extensive. The career of Xavier Vallat, who went on to become the first commissioner for Jewish affairs under the Vichy regime, is instructive. A sympathizer of the AF and militant for the FNC, Vallat went on to join the FR and also became a member of François de La Rocque's Croix de Feu for several years.⁷

The right-wing surge of the 1920s proved to be short lived, however. Generated in large measure by the election of the Cartel des Gauches, as the latter faltered and then fell from power in 1926, much of the impetus behind the mobilization of its foes also faded. The conservative Raymond Poincaré returned to office as prime minister and presided over the stabilization of the franc and a period of economic expansion: the Right's hold on power was cemented by victory in the 1928 national elections. However, despite the relative calm of the late 1920s, intellectual critiques of the Republic still appeared and conservative political parties sought to further consolidate their dominance of national politics even as they debated how best to achieve this goal. As for the extra-parliamentary organizations, it would only take another crisis to revive them.

That crisis soon came, and it proved to be notably more severe than its predecessor. The Great Depression did not strike France as quickly or as harshly as Germany or the United States, but its effects were debilitating enough. The impact of the economic downturn was magnified by a growing crisis of legitimacy for the republican system, which was intensified by the victory of a center-left coalition in 1932 and the ensuing failure of a string of administrations to address the country's problems. Already deep divisions between left and right were now exacerbated, and remained so for the rest of the decade. The fact that one of Europe's leading democracies had entered a period of protracted crisis at a time when dictatorial solutions seemed to be vindicated in countries such as the Soviet Union, Italy, and above all Germany, ensured that French international and domestic politics converged in an extremely volatile way. Over the course of the 1930s, the country's political contestation was conditioned by growing debates over how best to confront Fascist and especially Nazi expansion, and to what extent the Soviet Union could serve as a partner. While it would be misleading to suggest that France's internal troubles made the shattering defeat of 1940 inevitable, the fevered political climate of the 1930s powerfully conditioned the subsequent years of Vichy rule and German domination. For all these reasons, the activities of the Right (and Left) in the 1930s have been a source of perennial fascination and debate, as they were of profound significance.

A constellation of right-wing forces emerged to challenge the republican system in the 1930s. Well-entrenched intellectual and political foes of democracy such as Charles Maurras remained intensely active, and over the course of the decade were joined by new writers and polemicists. Some, such as the individuals associated with the Ordre nouveau group and the Catholic thinker Emmanuel Mounier, distanced themselves from conventional political labels but their denunciations of the liberal democratic state and corrupt bourgeois society converged with those of the far Right on key points. Others, like Robert Brasillach and Pierre Drieu La Rochelle, openly admired the dictatorships of Italy and Germany.

As for the nationalist leagues, the AF and JP reemerged as influential players, and were joined by new formations such as the Francistes and the Solidarité française (SF), both of which were established in 1933. For a brief time, they seemed to attract substantial numbers of supporters—the SF alone claimed 180,000 within a period of months—as they called for an authoritarian remaking of the political system. In the countryside, hit hard by the Depression, Henry Dorgères launched his Comités de défense paysanne, better known as the Greenshirts, which also attracted a significant following. Most successful of all was the Croix de Feu. Established as a veterans' movement in 1927, under the leadership of Lieutenant-Colonel François de La Rocque it developed into a mass organization, going on to attract perhaps half a million supporters by 1936. Nor were these movements alone: many of the roughly 800,000 members of the Union nationale des combattants (UNC), a nationalist veterans' group, were profoundly disaffected, as were supporters of the Fédération nationale des contribuables.⁹

Matters came to a head with the explosive events of 6 February 1934. Thousands of rioters, with the right-wing leagues and nationalist veterans playing a prominent role, marched on the Chamber of Deputies. The demonstrations only ended after considerable violence, and precipitated the resignation of the Radical-led government of Édouard Daladier. Though historians continue to de-

bate what the rioters intended at the time, there were widespread fears that an attempted fascist coup was imminent. ¹⁰ Thereafter, the Radicals gradually formed a coalition with the Socialist and Communist parties that became known as the Popular Front. This alliance mobilized against the Right in the streets, and won the 1936 legislative elections. Its victory, however, took place amidst a growing left–right polarization that only intensified after Léon Blum, France's first Socialist and Jewish prime minister, took office. In response, some right-leaning formations, such as the ARD and PDP, proposed a "centrist" solution whereby the Radicals would break with the Socialists and Communists and form a new coalition with conservatives. But on the far Right, Maurras and others unleashed a torrent of anti-Semitic hatred and wild accusations against Blum, evoking fears of an impending Bolshevik-style revolution. Most extreme of all were the group of nationalist conspirators who formed the secretive Cagoule, which sought to undermine the regime by terrorist means, wreaking havoc in the process.

As part of its platform, the Popular Front had dissolved the nationalist leagues, some of which transformed themselves into political parties. By far the most imposing of these was the successor to the Croix de Feu, the Parti social français (PSF), which likely attracted over a million members by the end of the 1930s. The creation of the PSF posed a serious challenge to established conservative parliamentarians. Before 1936, some members of the ARD and especially the FR had deemed the nationalist leagues potentially useful allies, but in their new guise they were competitors, and it did not take long for tensions to emerge.¹¹ The situation was further complicated by the creation of the Parti populaire français (PPF) by the former Communist Jacques Doriot. Initially, it seemed that the PPF might pose a major threat to the PSF, but by early 1937, the latter was clearly outdistancing it in the race for members. In May, Doriot tried to regain the initiative by proposing a coalition of anti-Marxist forces in the Front de la liberté, a strategy likely aimed in part at containing the PSF, but La Rocque quickly refused a formal alliance, as did the ARD and PDP. Nevertheless, the Front de la liberté did gain support from the FR and several smaller organizations, indicating how the crises of the 1930s and the challenge of the Popular Front were often met with growing cooperation between various conservatives and the far Right.

Despite claims that it was a stalking horse for Communist revolution, the Popular Front coalition was in fact riven with internal divisions, and proved fragile. By 1938 it had collapsed as the Radical Party moved to the right and Édouard Daladier formed a new ministry, in which conservatives occupied key positions. Mass demonstrations by the Right also waned as fears of a left-wing revolution subsided, and the focus shifted to how to confront Nazi expansion. But this did not mean an end to bitter partisan divisions, especially when it came to foreign affairs. There remained sharp differences between those who were advocating a more conciliatory approach in dealing with Hitler and the growing number of partisans of greater firmness: sometimes this led to a sundering of ties, such

as when Paul Reynaud left the AD. Nor had the bitter hatreds of the Popular Front years simply evaporated: fears of a left-wing revival endured among many nationalists. The chasm between Left and Right, and the conflicts within the Right, would shape French political life during the years of war and occupation that followed.

Historiographical Overview

What exactly the interwar French Right sought to achieve, and the implications of its activities, are issues that have attracted considerable scholarly attention and debate. Until recently, much of the relevant literature has focused heavily, though not solely, on the question of how the various components of the interwar Right should be labeled, a matter which in turn has profound implications for characterizing their significance. The foundational work in this regard is René Rémond's Les droites en France, which first appeared in 1954. Surveying the history of the French right since 1815, Rémond argued that the many movements that took shape over the following decades could usefully be understood as manifestations of three tendencies in French politics dating back to the revolutionary era: Legitimism, Orleanism, and Bonapartism. In his discussion of the 1920s and 1930s, Rémond identified the various nationalist leagues as examples of the Bonapartist tradition, stressing the virtues of stronger executive authority but also seeking popular endorsement in the form of mass mobilization. Rémond was aware that other labels, in particular that of fascism, had been applied to the leagues, but it was a category that in his view described only a small proportion of them. The largest movement, the CF/PSF was, he argued, too conservative and legalistic to be identified with fascism: the fact that La Rocque had accepted the dissolution of his movement in 1936 and transformed it into a political party was most revealing. Rémond did believe that a few formations, notably Doriot's PPF, merited the fascist label by virtue of their greater radicalism and unabashed emulation of foreign movements. Ultimately, however, he concluded that while Bonapartism in France was potent, fascism had remained essentially marginal.¹² Rémond also tended to stress distinctions between traditional conservatives and extremists, though he conceded that there were disturbing cases of formerly mainstream conservative politicians, such as Philippe Henriot and André Tardieu, who migrated to the far Right during this period.

Rémond's interpretation has proven tremendously influential, but it does have challengers, especially with respect to the significance of fascism in France.¹³ Arguably the most controversial critic is the Israeli historian Zeev Sternhell, who in the 1970s published studies of the nationalist Right prior to World War I, and then turned his attention to the interwar years with *Ni droite ni gauche: l'idéologie fasciste en France*, published in 1983.¹⁴ In many ways, Sternhell turned Rémond's

interpretation on its head. Rather than being simply a more extreme version of conservatism, as contended by some scholars, Sternhell argued that fascism had both a Leftist and Rightist heritage, in which an anti-materialist revision of Marxism melded with a nationalist critique of democracy. That ideology retained its purity in France, relatively uncompromised by association with established institutions in contrast to its Italian counterpart. Moreover, rather than being marginal in French politics, Sternhell concluded that the country was the "cradle" of fascist thought, and that by the 1930s fascist ideas permeated its political culture. The calls of dissident Leftists, such as the "neo-socialist" Marcel Déat, for an authoritarian, nationally minded brand of socialism converged in key ways with the right-wing nationalist views of writers like Thierry Maulnier, as well as the condemnation of materialist, bourgeois democracy emanating from non-conformist Catholics like Emmanuel Mounier. The growing purchase of these ideas gravely undermined the Third Republic, explaining the initial widespread acceptance of the Vichy regime after the defeat of 1940.¹⁵

Sternhell's interpretation evoked considerable debate in the years that followed. 16 In 1983, Serge Berstein contended that, while certainly faced with serious challenges during the 1920s and especially the 1930s, French democracy demonstrated notable "impermeability" to the fascist temptation. 17 Other scholars conceded some ground to Sternhell, but only to an extent. In his 1986 study La dérive fasciste, Swiss historian Philippe Burrin asserted that fascism appealed to a wide range of opinion in France, including dissident Leftists. However, he carefully distinguished between his position and Sternhell's, suggesting that the latter paid too little attention to the international context or to "fascistization" as a process. In later publications, Burrin, while noting that it was wrong to exaggerate France's "allergy" to fascism, also stressed that the latter's significance should not be overstated.¹⁸ Similarly, in his 1987 survey, Pierre Milza discerned that fascism had appeal for various groups in France, ranging from radicalized conservatives to disillusioned Leftists. Nevertheless, he saw Sternhell's thesis as too sweeping and concluded that in terms of generating mass support, French fascists trailed conservatives and reactionaries.¹⁹

Sternhell was not alone in contesting the idea that fascism had limited appeal in interwar France. Another influential challenge came from the American historian Robert Soucy, who in two books and several articles detailed the activities of various formations and contended that many of these movements, notably the JP and CF/PSF, were indeed fascist. ²⁰ However, in contrast to Sternhell, Soucy underscored the affinities between fascism and right-wing conservatism. In this regard, his work reinforced the conclusions of William Irvine, whose 1979 study of the FR noted how various members of a party supposedly committed to the democratic order also joined the JP and/or CF, and that cooperation with the nationalist leagues only really broke down when La Rocque created the PSF, thus challenging the FR's electoral position. Irvine also argued, in a later article, that

there were considerable parallels between the Croix de Feu/PSF and the Italian Fascists and Nazis. Another major critic of the Rémond-inspired consensus is the French political scientist Michel Dobry, who in 1989, advanced a broad critique of what he termed the "immunity thesis." For Dobry, the study of the interwar French Right has become distorted by a tendency to read backward from outcomes; hence, the fact that the Third Republic had not succumbed to fascism during the 1930s has led many scholars to conclude wrongly that French democracy was never seriously threatened at that time.

Regional studies of the Right have added depth and nuance to these interpretations. Kevin Passmore's 1997 study of the Rhône traced the evolution of the interwar Right as a whole in that department. Examining the various intra-Right divisions over attitudes toward democracy, economics, and religion, and assessing a range of movements, Passmore concluded that the rise of the CF was a response to the failure of local, established conservative elites: he also contended that the league's drive to attain power through paramilitary means placed it within the fascist camp. However, the dissolution of 1936 and resulting transformation into the PSF led the movement down a different path, still authoritarian but more constitutionalist in outlook.²³ Where Passmore stressed the mutability of far-Right movements, Samuel Goodfellow stressed their variety; in his 1999 study of the borderland region of Alsace, he concluded that fascist movements of various stripes gained considerable support there.²⁴

Yet despite various challenges to the view that fascism was only a marginal player in interwar French politics, no consensus has emerged, certainly not as far as the CF/PSF is concerned. Jacques Nobécourt's extensively researched biography of La Rocque, published in 1996, repeatedly defended him against charges of being a fascist, instead characterizing him as a "Christian nationalist." Albert Kéchichian's detailed study of the CF conceded that the movement evinced an authoritarian outlook, but the author also stressed its traditionalist ethos. Je Jean-Paul Thomas has completely dismissed claims that the PSF was fascist, or indeed anti-democratic, instead emphasizing the continuities in its membership and outlook with General Charles de Gaulle's postwar Rassemblement du Peuple Français (RPF). Prominent scholars such as Michel Winock have also reaffirmed their previous interpretations, conceding that the CF/PSF and other elements of the Right displayed worrisome features, but ultimately concluding that France was not fertile ground for movements akin to Italian Fascism or Nazism.

Yet even as the debate continued, calls for moving beyond it emerged. In his 1991 article on the CF/PSF, Irvine suggested that the most important thing scholars could do regarding these formations—still relatively neglected at that time—was to give them the attention they deserved.²⁹ Kevin Passmore's study of the Rhône pays attention to classification, but also to the relationships between the various movements of the Right. Robert Paxton's study of the Greenshirts, published in 1997, also stresses the importance of studying context and processes

rather than applying rigid labels. Paxton argues that Dorgères did display elements of a fascist outlook, but that the real value of studying the Greenshirts was to show why it was that in France the far Right never succeeded in taking power. Among the factors he invokes are the fact that the French state remained more capable of ensuring order than did its Italian or German counterparts in times of crisis, thus reassuring frightened elites, many of whom thus did not feel sufficiently threatened to turn to a firebrand like Dorgères.³⁰

By the 2000s, this desire to take the study of the interwar Right in new directions, beyond classification, was becoming increasingly apparent. A 2003 collection of essays edited by Michel Dobry challenges the tenets of the immunity thesis, but also seeks to break with an emphasis upon classification. Instead, Dobry stresses the need to study the ideas, structures, and actions of movements in a relational perspective, appreciating that nationalist organizations constantly responded to each other and adapted to a changing political climate.³¹ Brian Jenkins, editor of the 2005 volume France in the Era of Fascism, assesses various critiques of the immunity thesis and concludes that they amount to a compelling challenge, but also closes the volume with a suggestion that the debate was growing stale and that new perspectives were needed.³² Sean Kennedy's Reconciling France against Democracy attempted to situate the CF and PSF along the political spectrum but also sought to assess these movements' social presence.³³ Samuel Kalman's study of the programs of the Faisceau and the Croix de Feu, The Extreme Right in Interwar France, highlights the fluidity of far-Right doctrine and the significance of tensions within as well as between movements.³⁴ Laurent Kestel's 2012 study of the PPF concentrates on how a movement founded by excommunists and non-conformist intellectuals moved to the far Right as a result of various agendas playing out on an ever-shifting field of political competition. He focuses on how the fascist label came to be applied to the PPF at the time, rather than whether scholars should use it.35

Evidently, much recent work has tried to heed the call for fresh perspectives. While this brief overview cannot discuss all recent publications, it does highlight some trends. One of these is the deepening interest in women's activism, and in applying gender analysis to the interwar French Right. There is a growing appreciation of the extent to which women played a key role in Catholic and nationalist organizations, and of the need to assess the visions of femininity and masculinity promoted by different movements. Scholars such as Cheryl Koos, Daniella Sarnoff, and Magali Della Sudda have explored women's presence in a variety of formations. Works by Kevin Passmore, Caroline Campbell, and Laura Lee Downs focus on the CF/PSF, showing how these movements' mission of social pacification, in which women played a leading role, was at the heart of their vision of a future France. Tender Read demonstrates that the CF/PSF's vision of masculinity was crucial to grasping its sociopolitical objectives; Paul Schue shows that this was also the case for the PPE.

A second trend is the enduring appeal and growing diversity of intellectual and cultural approaches, as demonstrated in recent works by John Hellman, Paul Mazgaj, Gisèle Sapiro, and Jeannine Verdès-Leroux. 39 Many of the new publications in these fields strike out in fresh directions, often transcending the issue of categorization. Thus Bruno Goyet's biography of Charles Maurras confirms the radical, even fascistic character of its subject's opposition to republican democracy, but also tries to understand Maurras's activities in light of his intellectual interests and professional aspirations.⁴⁰ Similarly, in his article about Bertrand de Jouvenel's activities as a member of the PPF, Laurent Kestel is less concerned whether or not his subject was a fascist than with detailing the various forces that shaped his complex intellectual and political itinerary.⁴¹ Nimrod Amzalak's study of the convergence between non-conformist intellectuals, and professional groups such as engineers, around the goal of promoting technocratic government also eschews definitions in favor of tracing shifting alignments.⁴² David Carroll and Mark Antliff have underscored the significance of aesthetic concerns to various right-wing authors and activists; this theme has also been explored by Sandrine Sanos, who considers the neglected connection between far-right conceptions of gender and racism of both the anti-Semitic and colonial varieties.⁴³ Other historians have examined neglected modes of popular mobilization, paying careful attention to distinctions but also parallels between different movements. Thus Jessica Wardhaugh explains how the cultures of the Right and Left related to one another as both deployed film, music, and celebrations to attract mass support, appropriate popular symbols, and promote their vision of "the people." Having previously explored the role of commemoration in far-right discourse, Joan Tumblety has recently analyzed the significance of physical culture for interwar French politics, demonstrating its profound significance for a wide range of right-wing formations.⁴⁵

Thirdly, organizations and areas that have been somewhat neglected are now receiving renewed attention. A 2008 collection of essays, *Les deux France du Front populaire*, provides new perspectives on the Right as well as the Left. Some contributors such as Gilles Le Béguec adopt a social perspective, focusing on the networks that helped to generate the emergence of a new generation of right-wing parliamentarians. Others revisit the programs and tactics of influential formations such as the ARD; Arnaud Chomette argues, for example, that during the 1930s Pierre-Étienne Flandin blended an ongoing commitment to liberalism with a growing admiration for authoritarian political systems and commitment to appeasing Nazi Germany. Though the significance of the AF has been long affirmed, it has also been the subject of new work that revisits its evolving ideology, social bases, and political tactics. The FNC, and its relations with other nationalist movements, is now the subject of a detailed study by Corinne Bonafoux-Verax. Gayle Brunelle and Annette Finley-Croswhite have recently made a strong case for paying more attention to the threat that the terrorist Cagoule

posed to the Republic in the 1930s.⁴⁹ Extending the geographical scope of recent historiography, Samuel Kalman has drawn renewed attention to the extent and intensity of popular support for the far Right among the European population of colonial Algeria.⁵⁰

Finally, there is evidence of a stronger interest in understanding better the relations between the different formations of the Right. David Bensoussan's 2006 book, Combats pour une Bretagne catholique et rurale, traces the evolution of multiple right-wing groups, as traditional Catholic elites and clergy confronted a changing society and the emergence of dynamic mass movements such as the Greenshirts and PSF.⁵¹ Commenting on recent French-language scholarship on the Right in Les deux France du Front populaire, Gilles Richard sees the restructuring of the Right, prompted in particular by the emergence of the PSF, as a key feature of the 1930s. At the same time, he acknowledges that despite the rise of a potentially hegemonic movement the nationalist response to the Popular Front was in fact very diverse; notwithstanding shrill rhetoric about the need for unity, it provided unattainable.⁵² Writing in the journal History Compass, Brian Jenkins has called for further examination of the relationship between right-wing parties and the leagues, arguing that in particular the rivalry between different formations, notably the PSF and the FR, is critical to comprehending the obstacles that La Rocque and his followers confronted in their quest to remake France. Tracing such rivalries, and the evolving outlook of various formations, is critical for grasping the dynamics of the late Third Republic.⁵³

As this discussion indicates, it would be quite misleading to claim that a consensus has emerged in the study of the interwar Right. Though it has perhaps lost some of its intensity, the debate over whether fascism was a significant feature of French political life in that era continues, and scholars who have explored hitherto neglected themes such as gender remain engaged in debates over classification. Nor do those who share a desire to transcend longstanding controversies necessarily agree on key issues. For example, significant differences between scholars as to the role of women in nationalist movements have emerged, with some historians focusing upon the extent to which women were pressed to conform to conservative gender norms, while others highlight the opportunities and relative degree of independence that some individual women enjoyed. This is hardly worrisome, however, as controversy is the lifeblood of good history. What does stand out is the extent to which the interwar French Right remains a subject of enduring historical interest and vibrant historical scholarship.

Chapter Overview

The present volume aims to contribute to the renewed debate on the nature and organization of the French interwar Right, highlighting current historiographi-

cal trends. Contributors provide a critical reassessment of the methodology and interpretation of French right-wing movements from traditional conservative figures to fascist leagues, eschewing the struggle for a plausible definition of fascism or attempts to categorize various figures and movements. Although not denying the scholarly value of such efforts, the authors nonetheless wish to move beyond the political labeling of groups, individuals, and political parties, instead seeking to broaden the characterization and historicization of the movements themselves. For this reason, the collection probes the Right in all of its forms, rather than confining itself to French fascism.

The contributors further seek to examine the French Right in situ, relating intellectuals, parties, and leagues to a variety of political, social, and cultural trends in the 1920s and 1930s, while engaging with the broader outlines of the historical experience of the late Third Republic. This implies a contextualization of their actions, programs, and memberships, an effort to avoid treating the Right as a historical actor detached from the events and debates of the interwar era, but rather as one participant in an ongoing quotidian negotiation between various actors, factions, and events, whose words and deeds were shaped by (and responded to) the lived reality of interwar France.

Thus certain authors seek to examine the traditional and extreme Right within the boundaries of diverse strands of historical inquiry, focusing upon the impact of gender/feminism, empire, and memory, or invoking collective psychology, satire, or pacifism in attempting to explain the relative success or failure, relevance or diminution, of various groups and movements. Such readings wish to transcend the positioning of the right-wing experience in the realm of masculine, metropolitan, and/or standard political discourse, attempting to move beyond the traditional analytical tools used by scholars of conservatism and the extreme Right. Others invoke previously peripheral movements or periodicals the Union nationale des combattants, the Alliance nationale, the Ligue patriotique des françaises, and political science / law journals—in order to revise the political and juridical topography of the interwar French Right. Redrawing the boundaries of conservatism and fascism, they attempt to broaden the parameters of inclusion. Finally, certain contributors wish to modify the entire conceptual apparatus for investigating les droites, either reexamining the doctrinal foundations of prominent movements (the PSF, for example), or rethinking the political spectrum itself and the scholarly categorization of left and right altogether.

The collection is organized in four parts, each reflecting one facet of this collective effort. The first section proposes new methodological avenues for the study of the extreme Right, new interpretive directions for investigation from veterans associations to the Ligue des droits de l'homme, anti-southern prejudice to imperialism. Kevin Passmore makes this agenda clear in the opening chapter, providing a new explanation for the Right's nascent anti-republicanism in the 1930s. Using the functionalist sociology of Émile Durkheim and Max Weber

in combination with collective psychology, Passmore argues that the 6 February 1934 riot was not a simple reaction to political and economic crisis or a manifestation of public anger at various scandals. Rather, the demand for regime change traced to longstanding prejudices against Masons, Jews, and southerners, a demagogic "counter-elite" that had purportedly seized control of French politics by effectively swaying the masses. From detective fiction through the popular press and the discourse of conservative politicians, Passmore traces the impact of conservative anti-southern sentiments, which peaked with the Stavisky Affair and its epicenter in the town of Bayonne, and intimations of gangsterism, unbridled sexuality, and alcoholism. These accusations were habitually linked with anti-Semitism (the corrupt money-grubbing bankers of fiction and the popular press) and anti-Masonic rhetoric (the lodges as anti-Catholic and deeply republican) in a vast conspiracy theory that drove events like the 6 February riot.

The évenements of 6 February are equally central to Chris Millington's work on the Union nationale des combattants and the veteran's movement's ties to the French extreme Right in the 1930s. In contrast to previous historians such as Antoine Prost, Millington places the group squarely on the anti-republican extreme Right, a fact clearly visible in their central role on 6 February. Attempting to copy the organization and style of fellow veteran's movement and extreme Rightist league the Croix de Feu, the UNC left behind lobbying for politics, as leader Jean Goy authorized the formation of an Action combattante wing for civilians, complete with newspapers and mass meetings. Although highly controversial within the membership due to its embrace of non-veterans, the plan faltered due to the UNC's inability to compete with established rival leagues, and many members ultimately joined the CF, Jeunesses patriotes, and Action française. Although Millington notes that "a veteran may have joined the CF as he believed it was a genuine veterans' association," he effectively demonstrates that, by 1934, this was increasingly unlikely, and hence the UNC's later support for the Vichy regime.

A revision of previous historiography is equally at work in Norman Ingram's investigation of pacifism, the Ligue des droits de l'homme, and fascism during the interwar and Vichy eras. His piece simultaneously explains the evolution of certain non-communist Marxists toward collaboration while debunking the myth that the Ligue (and France as a whole) proved allergic to fascism. Many members condemned French militarism on pacifist grounds, a non-negotiable stance that led them to support Vichy and excuse Nazism in order to avoid conflict. Beyond Jacques Doriot, Robert Brasillach, or Pierre Drieu La Rochelle, the collaboration-ist extreme Right counted figures like the Ligue's Lyon section president Léon Emery, a Jacobin anti-fascist who nonetheless slid to the right due to his anti-communism and aversion to war. Ingram relates that Emery et al. (and their postwar supporters) ignored the ideological nature of World War II altogether, and "could not or would not see was that the advent of Hitler in 1933 changed

everything." Thus he effectively challenges the definitions of pacifism and fascism, asking where to place an anti-war/parliamentarian/Semite who nonetheless seemingly rejected the French extreme Right.

Such ambiguity could also result from geography, particularly in the French empire, where the extreme Right found fertile ground during the interwar era. As Samuel Kalman relates in surveying the department of Oran in French Algeria, the municipal police and gendarmerie—supposedly the defenders of republican order—engaged in a campaign of violence against Leftists, Jews, and Muslims at the behest of local authorities. The latter were frequently on the extreme Right, led by Oran mayor Gabriel Lambert, in a rabidly anti-Semitic department where the population consistently opposed the Left, and in a territory where the population viewed Muslims as dangerous religious fanatics subject to legal inferiority through the indigénat. Algeria became a repository for colonial fascism, which proved very attractive to police and soldiers trained by ultraconservatives, facing hostile local communities, and enduring poor pay and working conditions. Unsurprisingly, Kalman writes, violence against Leftists, Jews, and Muslims was commonplace, as officers and gendarmes assaulted Muslim and Jewish demonstrators and joined extreme-Rightist attacks against communists, in a display of colonial violence that foreshadowed the campaign of torture and murder perpetrated by security services during the 1954–1962 Algerian War.

Although traditionally highlighted in works on the French Right, race is only one component of conservative or fascist doctrine. The collection's second section focuses upon the centrality of gender in interwar right-wing discourse, in an attempt to move beyond the standard depiction of masculine-dominated movements. To Geoff Read, fascist groups in particular viewed women in contradictory terms, both as potential leaders and as housewives and mothers. Read rejects the notion that the extreme Right proved uniquely misogynist, reminding the reader that hegemonic femininity permeated the Left, Center, and Right in interwar France. If anything, fascist movements actually prioritized women, on one hand evincing the pronatalism of the day in the form of the image of the nurturing mother who ensured a proper moral and patriotic formation for her children, yet often providing employment and responsibilities outside the foyer familial at the same time. Thus the Croix de Feu women's auxiliaries had 100,000 members performing home visits, organizing charity sales, and advising the group's male leadership, despite its avowedly traditional rhetoric concerning gender roles. Yet in the final analysis, despite being remarkably innovative in organizational terms, the leagues did not truly support feminism, Read concludes, insisting that women first and foremost remained in the home and raised children.

Right-wing pronatalism was equally apparent outside of the leagues, where the Alliance nationale indefatigably harnessed masculine archetypes to define gender roles and national characteristics. Although heralded by politicians across the political spectrum, the AN regularly displayed a penchant for authoritarianism and

fascism, supporting Italian and German efforts to replace republican sterility with virile youth and large families. As Cheryl Koos demonstrates in her contribution, the group's gendered critique aided preparations for the Vichy regime, viewing women primarily as childbearers, and as weapons against demographically superior Nazi Germany. AN leaders Ferdinand Boverat and Paul Haury led the interwar chorus of voices against the *femme moderne*, Koos notes, accusing women of moral failings and encouraging *dénatalité*, while lauding Mussolini's bachelor tax and pronatalist speeches, the Soviet Komsomol, and the Hitler Youth in equal measure as antidotes to corrupt, lazy, and weak democracy. By 1934, the Nazi "new man" became AN policy in a critique of French obsessions with marketing and consumerism over sacrifice and discipline, combined with the Italian Fascist emphasis on family as the key to national renewal.

Yet as Daniella Sarnoff counters in her overview of women and gender in French fascism, "in many ways women would be simultaneously exalted and subjugated within fascist ideology." In a panoramic survey of gender and French fascism, Sarnoff probes attempts to recruit women and families to renovate the nation, attempting to restore gendered order but also enabling female agency. Various historians have overlooked the fascist portrayal of women as workers and voters, she claims, and if the leagues did not jettison the image of the nurturing mother saving the nation alongside the proud father, they nonetheless encouraged female militancy in the quest for national health and virility. Her chapter portrays women in various leagues as public figures in uniform, even policing events, unthinkable in Leftist, Centrist, or conservative movements. If anything, the extreme-Rightist obsession with femininity often diverted attention from their more sordid discussion of anti-Semitism and violence: using cooking tips and fashion pages, for example. Family also functioned as an antidote to the republic, which supposedly encouraged individualism, birth control propaganda, and prostitution.

However, the question of gender is not merely confined to studies of the extreme Right. Magali Della Sudda shifts the discussion toward conservatism, examining the Ligue patriotique des Françaises and the Fédération nationale des femmes, Catholic "feminist" organizations dedicated to preserving the "natural order" of fathers, mothers, and family as the primary social unit. With 800,000 members by 1919, the LPF engaged in "civic training" in order to obtain female suffrage, believing that conservative women could provide conjugalism through the ballot box. Della Sudda aptly observes that the group's agenda was far removed from struggles for women's rights or gender equality, with the LPF eventually moving away from suffrage altogether toward more traditional social work. The FNF filled the void after 1925, countering republican and secular feminist groups and eventually becoming the women's branch of the conservative Fédération républicaine. Both organizations were enabled by a postwar *ralliment*, in which the Church perceived an opportunity to use democratic means to spiritual

ends, while conservative parties granted women a political role in order to obtain their votes.

Much like gender, historians of the French Right frequently ignore the cultural dimension of their subject—the topic of the third section. Jessica Wardhaugh examines efforts by the leagues to attract mass support through cultural production, part of a continent-wide effort during the interwar era to provide state legitimacy through control of the arts, from the Soviet Union to Fascist Italy. Much has been made of the Popular Front's experiments with the aestheticization of politics, and mobilization of art as a conduit for politics in everyday life. Wardhaugh extends this argument to the Action française and Croix de Feu; if neither league took power, they nevertheless used newsreels, summer camps, film, and theatrical performance as "a means to develop images of political salvation, to satirize political events, and finally to promote an associative life." Both the AF's anti-republican plays lampooning a variety of enemies and the CF's counter society fulfilled this need, with the latter incorporating everything from collaborations with the Ballets fantastiques to the Groupe photo-ciné in order to showcase the group as an alternative to communism, the Popular Front, and rampant individualism.

Furthermore, as Sean Kennedy notes in his chapter concerning the PSF and Christian civilization, even after its 1936 transformation into a political party, the CF prioritized cultural means of transmitting anti-pluralism, albeit couched in the rhetoric of Christian reconciliation. However, there were strict limits to Christian tolerance, and PSF leaders and members rejected a variety of enemies, including Leftists, members of the Jewish community who supported the Popular Front, and those deemed incapable of embracing authentically French values—notably, Algerian Muslims. Furthermore, the group tended to view international relations through the prism of Christian civilization, lauding Franco in the Spanish Civil War as a staunch defender of Western civilization, and championing any authoritarian regime of the same cloth (albeit not the pagan and anti-Gallic Nazis). Hence, Kennedy concludes, the PSF social Catholic agenda was "primarily cultural and political, a weapon of ideological and rhetorical combat."

Yet as Laurent Kestel observes in his contribution, discussions of authoritarian political culture equally pervaded the French conservative press, which published leading academics, jurists, and political voices on the Right. The authors ignored unpalatable programmatic elements while praising various far-right regimes for bringing unions and communists to heel, improving economy and society, and eliminating decadence. Thus the same personnel who concocted Vichy's anti-Semitic laws claimed that anti-Semitism was not Nazi, but rather traced to a longstanding German tradition. The three journals in Kestel's study—The Revue politique et parlémentaire, Revue du droit et de science politique, and Sciences politiques—could barely contain their enthusiasm for Franco, Mussolini, and Hitler. They concomitantly portray the Third Republic as weak and corrupt, led by

the Popular Front's slaves to Moscow, and desire a "sanitization" of government, culminating in projects like the Plan Tardieu to strengthen the executive and minimize parliament, and calls to imitate the Nazi support of the strong over the weak.

Racial strength and national regeneration are more closely examined in Caroline Campbell's chapter concerning the CF/PSF's efforts at transforming French physical culture along gendered and racial lines. The league's program was sui generis, Campbell writes, not least because it included women on an equal footing in sports and training programs influenced by positive eugenics and social Darwinist theory. Group leaders wished to eradicate ugliness and flab, believing (pace Jean Ruffier and Margaret Mead) that physical and sexual traits were culturally formed. In this regard, Antoinette de Préval's Women's Section and Gaëtan Maire's Société de préparation et d'éducation sportive founded thousands of physical education centers across France, where instructors taught the natural method of Georges Hébert, using physical exertion and conditioning exercises on men, women, and children. Furthermore, in defiance of the stereotypical delicate female commonly portrayed by the Left and Right in interwar France, the SPES offered girls the chance to play basketball and soccer, while partaking in a similar regimen to their male confreres.

These subversions of the standard historiographical portrait of the French Right push William Irvine to challenge normative portrayals of Left and Right altogether in the concluding chapter. Irvine questions the value of political categorization en-soi in modern French history, adroitly demonstrating that attempts by historians to compartmentalize political movements through the formulation of a defined set of unique traits inevitably falter in the face of historical evidence. Both the Left and Right claimed to be progressive at various times, staking a claim as the inheritors of the French revolutionary tradition. Worse still, the Left formally advocated various positions often ascribed to the Right: anti-German nationalism, anti-feminism, anti-Semitism (in both metropolitan France and Algeria), and even philo-Nazism—a significant number of French fascists moved from Left to Right, after all. The Right, meanwhile, championed supposedly Leftist initiatives, from support for Munichois pacifism and female suffrage to the Parti démocrate populaire's ambivalence toward the Catholic Church, while many clerical conservatives actually dismissed anti-Semitism. To be sure, Irvine concludes, the extreme Right was authoritarian and xenophobic, and most on the Left consistently promoted anti-clericalism and defended Jews during the Dreyfus affair and again in the 1930s. Yet the ambiguity present in the discourse and platforms of the French Left and Right demand further debate concerning the characterization of Gallic politics.

Irvine's call for a new interpretive framework echoes the modus operandi of this collection: to reinvigorate the study of the French Right, harnessing new methodological perspectives and thematic investigations. Although far from an encyclopedic overview of the topic or a "state of the field" manifesto, the authors and editors nonetheless collectively present a variety of new perspectives, simultaneously building upon older arguments and controversies while positing new modes of engagement. Most importantly, the emphasis is placed squarely upon a continuing dialogue between various historiographical opinions, methods of inquiry, and scholarly visions. If the contributors often disagree with established ideas concerning the French Right, and just as often with one another, this represents a sure sign of the vitality of the topic as an object of academic inquiry. Clearly there remains a vibrant intellectual desire to understand one of the most important actors in Gallic politics, society, and culture from 1789 onward.

Notes

- 1. Appearing as the present volume was in the final stages of preparation, Kevin Passmore's *The Right in France: From the Third Republic to Vichy* (Oxford, 2013) provides a comprehensive analysis from the regime's inception.
- 2. These complex struggles can be followed in Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The First Wave, 1924–1933 (New Haven, 1986); see especially 174–184.
 - 3. Soucy, First Wave, xi.
- On the FNC, see Corinne Bonafoux-Verax, À la droite de Dieu: la Fédération nationale catholique 1924–1944 (Paris, 2004).
- 5. On the LPF, see Odile Sarti, The Ligue Patriotique des Françaises, 1902–1933: A Feminine Response to the Secularization of French Society (New York, 1992); for an overview of women and Catholic activism, see Evélyne Diébolt, "Les femmes catholiques: entre église et société," in Catholicism, Politics and Society in Twentieth-Century France, ed. Kay Chadwick (Liverpool, 2000), 219–243.
- 6. Both of these figures are the subjects of biographies: see Jean-Yves Boulic and Anne Lavaure, Henri de Kerillis 1889–1958: l'absolu patriote (Rennes, 1997), and Tellier Thibault, Paul Reynaud (1878–1966): un indépendant en politique (Paris, 2005).
- 7. See Laurent Joly, Xavier Vallat (1891–1972): du nationalisme chrétien à l'antisémitisme d'état (Paris, 2001).
- 8. For an overview, see Julian Jackson, "1940 and the Crisis of Democracy in Interwar France," in French History since Napoleon, ed. Martin Alexander (London, 1999), 222–243.
- 9. For surveys of the Right during this period from contrasting points of view, see Pierre Milza, "L'ultra-droite des années trente," in *Histoire de l'extrême droite en France*, ed. Michel Winock (Paris, 1993), 157–171, and Robert Soucy, *French Fascism: The Second Wave*, 1933–1939 (New Haven, 1995), 26–36.
- 10. Recent studies of the 6 February 1934 riots include Pierre Pellissier, 6 février 1934: la république en flames (Paris, 2000); Brian Jenkins, "The Paris Riots of February 1934: The Crisis of the Third French Republic," French History 20, no. 3 (2006): 333–351; and Chris Millington, "February 6, 1934: The Veterans' Riot," French Historical Studies 33, no. 4 (2010): 545–572.
- 11. On the activities of the ARD and FR, see Donald Wileman, "P.-É. Flandin and the Alliance Démocratique, 1929–1939," French History 4, no. 1 (1990): 139–173; William Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis: The Republican Federation of France in the 1930s (Baton Rouge, 1979); and Mathias Bernard, La dérive des modérés: la Fédération républicaine du Rhône sous la Troisième République (Paris, 1998).
 - 12. René Rémond, Les droites en France, revised edition (Paris, 1982), 195-220.

- 13. See, for example, Robert Soucy, "The Nature of Fascism in France," *Journal of Contemporary History* 1, no. 1 (1966): 27–55; and William Irvine, "René Rémond's French Right: The Interwar Years," *Proceedings of the Western Society for French History* 5 (1977): 301–309; for a thorough review of the earlier historiography, see John Bingham, "Defining French Fascism, Finding Fascists in France," *Canadian Journal of History* 29, no. 3 (1994): 525–543.
 - 14. Zeev Sternhell, Ni droite ni gauche: L'idéologie fasciste en France, 3rd ed. (Brussels, 2000).
 - 15. Sternhell, Ni droite ni gauche, 142-144.
- 16. Commentaries include Antonio Costa Pinto, "Fascist Ideology Revisited: Zeev Sternhell and His Critics," *European History Quarterly* 16, no. 4 (1986): 465–483; and Robert Wohl, "French Fascism, both Right and Left: Reflections on the Sternhell Controversy," *Journal of Modern History* 63, no. 1 (1991): 91–98.
- 17. Serge Berstein, "La France des années trente allergique au fascisme: à propos d'un livre de Zeev Sternhell," Vingtième siècle 2 (1984): 83–94.
- 18. Philippe Burrin, La dérive fasciste: Doriot, Déat, Bergery 1933–1945 (Paris, 1986), 19–21, 25–27; for his later views, see Burrin, Fascisme, nazisme, autoritarisme (Paris, 2000), 256–259.
- 19. Pierre Milza, Fascisme français: passé et present (Paris, 1987), chapters 2 and 3; The Histoire des droites en France, ed. Jean-François Sirinelli, 3 vols. (Paris, 1992), encapsulates the state of Frenchlanguage historiography by the early 1990s.
 - 20. Soucy, First Wave, which appeared in 1986, and Second Wave, published in 1995.
- 21. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis, and "Fascism in France and the Strange Case of the Croix de Feu," Journal of Modern History 63, no. 2 (1991): 271–295.
- 22. Michel Dobry, "Février 1934 et la découverte de l'allergie de la société française au fascisme," Revue française de sociologie 30, nos. 3-4 (1989): 511-533.
- 23. Kevin Passmore, From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939 (Cambridge, 1997).
- 24. Samuel Goodfellow, Between the Swastika and the Cross of Lorraine: Fascisms in Interwar Alsace (DeKalb, 1999).
- 25. Jacques Nobécourt, Le colonel de La Rocque 1885–1946, ou les pièges du nationalisme chrétien (Paris, 1996).
 - 26. Albert Kéchichian, Les Croix-de-Feu à l'âge des fascismes (Seyssel, 2006).
- 27. Jean-Paul Thomas's publications include: "Le Parti social français," Cahiers de la Fondation Charles de Gaulle 4 (1997): 39–77; "Les effectifs du Parti social français," Vingtième siècle 62 (1999): 61–83; "Le Parti social français (1936–1945): Une expérience de parti des masses et la préparation d'une relève," Annales de Bretagne et des Pays de l'Ouest 109, no. 3 (2002): 109–119; and "Fascisme français: faut-il rouvrir un débat?" in Un professeur en République: mélanges en l'honneur de Serge Berstein, ed. Rémi Badouï et al. (Paris, 2006), 289–297.
- 28. See Michel Winock, "Retour sur le fascisme français: La Rocque et les Croix-de-Feu," Vingtième siècle 90 (2006): 3–27.
 - 29. Irvine, "Fascism in France," 294.
- 30. Robert Paxton, French Peasant Fascism: Henry Dorgères's Greenshirts and the Crises of French Agriculture, 1929–1939 (New York, 1997), 154–164.
- 31. Michel Dobry, "La thèse immunitaire face aux fascismes: pour une critique de la logique classificatoire," in *Le mythe de l'allergie française au fascisme*, ed. Michel Dobry (Paris, 2003), 17–67.
- 32. Brian Jenkins, "Conclusion: Beyond the 'Fascism' Debate," in France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right, ed. Brian Jenkins (New York, 2005), 209–215.
- 33. Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français, 1927–1945 (Montreal, 2007).
- 34. Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Aldershot, 2008).

- 35. Laurent Kestel, La conversion politique: Doriot, le PPF et la question du fascisme français (Paris, 2012).
- 36. Cheryl Koos, "Fascism, Fatherland, and the Family in Interwar France: The Case of Antoine Rédier and the Légion," *Journal of Family History* 24, no. 3 (1999): 317–329; Cheryl Koos and Daniella Sarnoff, "France," in *Women*, *Gender and Fascism in Europe*, 1919–1945, ed. Kevin Passmore (New Brunswick, 2003), 168–188; Magali Della Sudda, "Gender, Fascism and the Right-Wing in France between the Wars: The Catholic Matrix," *Politics*, *Religion & Ideology* 13, no. 2 (2012): 179–195.
- 37. Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français," *Journal of Modern History* 71, no. 4 (1999): 814–851; Caroline Campbell, "Women and Gender in the Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français: Creating a Nationalist Youth Culture, 1927–1939," *Proceedings of the Western Society for French History* 36 (2008): 249–264; Campbell, "Building a Movement, Dismantling the Republic: Women, Gender, and Political Extremism in the Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français, 1927–1940," *French Historical Studies* 35, no.4 (2012): 691–726; Laura Lee Downs, "Each and Every One of You Must Become a *Chef'*: Toward a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France," *Journal of Modern History* 81, no. 1 (2009): 1–44; Downs, "Nous plantions les trois couleurs': Action sociale feminine et recomposition des politiques de la droite française: Le Mouvement Croix-de-Feu et le Parti social français, 1934–1947," *Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine* 58, no. 3 (2011): 118–163.
- 38. Geoff Read, "He Is Depending on You: Militarism, Martyrdom, and the Appeal to Manliness in the Case of France's 'Croix de Feu,' 1931–1940," *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association* 16 (2005): 261–291; Paul Schue, "The Prodigal Sons of Communism: Parti populaire français Narratives of Communist Recruitment for the Spanish Civil War and the Everyday Functioning of Party Ideology," *French Historical Studies* 24, no. 1 (2001): 87–111.
- 39. John Hellman, The Communitarian Third Way: Alexandre Marc's Ordre Nouveau, 1930–2000 (Montreal, 2002); Paul Mazgaj, Imagining Fascism: The Cultural Politics of the French Young Right, 1930–1945 (Newark, 2007); Gisèle Sapiro, "Figures d'écrivains fascistes," in Mythe de l'allergie française, ed. Dobry, 195–236; and Jeannine Verdès-Leroux, Refus et violences: politique et littérature à l'extrême droite des années trente aux retombées de la Libération (Paris, 1996).
 - 40. Bruno Goyet, Charles Maurras (Paris, 2000).
- 41. Laurent Kestel, "L'engagement de Bertrand de Jouvenel au PPF, 1936–1938: intellectuel de parti et entrepreneur politique," French Historical Studies 30, no. 1 (2007): 105–125.
- 42. Nimrod Amzalak, Fascists and Honourable Men: Contingency and Choice in French Politics, 1918–1945 (Basingstoke, 2011).
- 43. David Carroll, French Literary Fascism: Nationalism, Anti-Semitism, and the Ideology of Culture (Princeton, 1995); Mark Antliff, Avant-Garde Fascism: The Mobilization of Myth, Art, and Culture in France, 1909–1939 (Durham, 2007); Sandrine Sanos, The Aesthetics of Hate: Far-Right Intellectuals, Antisemitism, and Gender in 1930s France (Stanford, 2013); see also Sanos, "Fascist Fantasies of Perversion and Abjection: Race, Gender, and Sexuality in the Interwar Far-Right," Proceedings of the Western Society for French History 37 (2009): 249–265.
- 44. Jessica Wardhaugh, In Pursuit of the People: Political Culture in France, 1934–1939 (Basingstoke, 2009).
- 45. Joan Tumblety, "Civil Wars of the Mind: The Commemoration of the 1789 Revolution in the Parisian press of the Radical Right, 1939," European History Quarterly 30, no. 3 (2000): 389–429; Tumblety, Remaking the Male Body: Masculinity and the Uses of Physical Culture in Interwar and Vichy France (Oxford, 2012), especially chapters 4 and 5.
- 46. Gilles Le Béguec, "La nouvelle génération parliamentaire modérée," and Arnaud Chomette, "Sauver une France libérale: Pierre-Étienne Flandin entre stratégie centriste et attraction autoritaire," in Les deux France du Front populaire, ed. Gilles Morin and Gilles Richard (Paris, 2008), 107–115 and 117–125 respectively.

- 47. See Brian Jenkins, "L'Action française à l'ère du fascisme: une perspective contextuelle," in Mythe de l'allgerie française au fascisme, ed. Dobry 107–154; and L'Action française: culture, société, politique, ed. Michel Leymarie and Jacques Prévotat (Villeneuve d'Ascq, 2008).
 - 48. Bonafoux-Verax, À la droite de Dieu.
- 49. Gayle Brunelle and Annette Finley-Croswhite, Murder in the Métro: Laetitia Toureaux and the Cagoule in 1930s France (Baton Rouge, 2010); previous studies of the Cagoule include Joel Blatt, "The Cagoule Plot, 1936–1937," in Crisis and Renewal in France, 1918–1962, ed. Kenneth Mouré and Martin Alexander (New York, 2002), 86–104; and D. L. L. Parry, "Counter Revolution by Conspiracy, 1935–1937," in The Right in France: From Revolution to Le Pen, 2nd ed., ed. Nicholas Atkin and Frank Tallett (London, 2003), 161–181.
- 50. Samuel Kalman, "Le Combat par Tous les Moyens: Colonial Violence and the Extreme Right in 1930s Oran," French Historical Studies 34, no. 1 (2011): 125–153. See also the discussion of Algeria in Laurent Kestel, "The Emergence of Anti-Semitism within the Parti Populaire Français: Party Intellectuals, Peripheral Leaders, and National Figures," French History 19, no. 3 (2005): 364–384.
- 51. David Bensoussan, Combats pour une Bretagne catholique et rurale: les droites bretonnes dans l'entre-deux-guerres (Paris, 2006).
- 52. Gilles Richard, "Les droites contre le Front populaire: essai de bilan des recherches depuis dix ans," in Les deux France du Front populaire, 63–72.
- 53. Brian Jenkins, "The Right-Wing Leagues and Electoral Politics in Interwar France," *History Compass* 5, no. 4 (2007): 1358–1381.
- 54. Compare, for example, Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor," with Mary Jean Green, "The Bouboule Novels: Constructing a French Fascist Woman," in *Gender and Fascism in Modern France*, ed. Melanie Hawthorne and Richard Goslan (Hanover, 1997), 49–68.

PART I

POLITICAL MOVEMENTS



CHAPTER I

CROWD PSYCHOLOGY, ANTI-SOUTHERN PREJUDICE, AND CONSTITUTIONAL REFORM IN 1930S FRANCE

The Stavisky Affair and the Riots of 6 February 1934

Kevin Passmore



On 6 February 1934, several tens of thousands of members of right-wing leagues and veterans associations converged on the Place de La Concorde in central Paris. They were protesting against the installation in the Chambre des députés on the other side of the Seine of a center-Left government under the Radical-Socialist Édouard Daladier. The most determined demonstrators attempted to force their way across the Pont de la Concorde and into the Chamber, some of them hoping to ignite a "national revolution." In the ensuing riots, fourteen demonstrators and one policeman died, and two more of the former succumbed some months later. The next day, Daladier tendered his resignation, frightened by the reluctance of the judiciary and forces of order to defend him. His party switched its support to a government dominated by the Right, under the elderly ex-President Gaston Doumergue, which promised to reform the constitution and implement budget cuts. On 12 February, fearful that France was about to fall to fascism, the trade unions organized a general strike. The Communist and Socialist parties formed the alliance that would become the Popular Front. Years of violent Franco-French conflict began.

The Right justified the riots on two grounds. First, it accused Daladier of sacking the anti-communist Paris prefect of police, Jean Chiappe, in order to secure

left-wing support for his new government. Secondly, it charged Daladier's Radical-Socialist predecessor, Camille Chautemps, with covering up a financial fraud, orchestrated by Alexandre Stavisky.² The latter had sold bonds of the Crédit municipal de Bayonne against overvalued or non-existent security. The fraud was discovered before Stavisky could reimburse investors with the proceeds of another scam involving Hungarian bonds. Joseph Garat, Bayonne mayor, Radical-Socialist deputy, and Freemason, was arrested for his part in the affair. On 9 January 1934, another Radical-Socialist, Colonial Minister André Dalimier, resigned because back in 1932 he had advised official social welfare funds to invest in the bonds. On the same day, the police "discovered" Stavisky's body in his Alpine chalet. Skeptics claimed that Chautemps had ordered Stavisky's death, and that his brother-in-law, Public Prosecutor Georges Pressard, had prevented a junior colleague, Albert Prince, from prosecuting Stavisky. That both Chautemps and Pressard were Freemasons brought more grist to the conspiracy theory mill, as did the discovery of Prince's dead body on a railway line on 24 February.

By previous standards, the Stavisky Affair was not especially serious.³ Yet the Right, from the royalist Action française to the moderate republican Alliance démocratique, saw it as evidence of a deep crisis. The latter claimed that the bloodstains would never be washed from Daladier's hands, and demanded prosecution of mysterious *grands responsables*.⁴ The Right agreed that the Stavisky Affair was more than a judicial matter, and that only constitutional reform and strengthening of the executive could solve the Republic's problems, not least through budget cuts.

For decades, the conviction persisted in the historiography that the Republic was intrinsically incapable of dealing with economic and international difficulties and scandals seemingly confirmed this impression. We may still glimpse the assumption in works that casually list economic problems, parliamentary instability, and social conflict as if they automatically explained calls for reform of the Republic and the emergence of the leagues. More importantly, until recently, historians such as Michel Winock and François Monnet unwittingly recycled the protagonists' own notions of "progress" and "modernization" to understand the "defects" of the regime, and used crowd psychology, with its elite/mass distinction, to make sense of 6 February itself.

Implicitly, these historians divide the protagonists of 6 February into three categories, according to their degree of awareness of the problems of the regime. First an elite, including right-wing politicians such as André Tardieu, understood the nature of the crisis and its solution. Such figures battled against the grain, suffered for contesting "common sense," and ended their careers as heroic failures—at least until Charles de Gaulle, after his own period in the wilderness, solved the problems of French history. By association, Winock and Monnet belong to this elite, for they possess historiographical understanding of the course of history and the national interest. Secondly, ordinary French people, possessed of the good

sense of the crowd, were vaguely aware of the regime's failures, without possessing the elite's capacity for detached analysis. Indeed, the "mass" was vulnerable to passions that "demagogic" politicians could exploit. Demagogues constituted the third category. They included the dwindling band of hereditary opponents of the regime, who exploited the anger of the normally sensible mass. Demagogues of a different kind led the Left.

Historians use these categories differently. Serge Berstein believed that the Republic's faults were exaggerated, and attributed the riots to a "mass" that suffered from real problems in daily life, and so was "available" to (demagogic) parties that proposed simplistic solutions. Whereas Berstein's interpretation resembles that of the 1930s moderate Left, Winock's is closer to the moderate Right's. He contends that the 6 February riots brought together elite reformers with a reasonable majority that wanted to correct the Republic's real defects. Insofar as the riots expressed anti-republicanism, it was the work of a clique of right-wing demagogues who had exploited the Stavisky Affair. Nevertheless, Winock argues, the demagogues ultimately won. He contends that for the Left the "trauma" of 6 February reactivated outdated myths of conflicts between republicans and their enemies, and installed "the demonology of civil war in *the collective psychology*, and provoked rumors of fascism and communism." Extremists "exasperated the passions" and provoked the victory of the Popular Front.

Winock and Monnet assume that the Stavisky Affair and 6 February riots expressed an objective crisis of the Republic, to which the solutions were technical rather than ideological. Indeed, in *La fièvre héxagonale*, Winock combined positivism and crowd psychology to diagnose the ills of French society—Dr. Gustave Le Bon had the same ambition. Winock sought the "laws" underlying the successive crises of French history, and argued that however prone the French were to "fevers" and simplistic antiparliamentarianism, the riots of 6 February stemmed from a half-conscious recognition on the part of a "profoundly moderate" country of real defects in the Republic.⁸

Certainly, events since the Left's victory in the elections of May 1932 alarmed the Right. In 1932, they had experienced a stinging electoral defeat. Subsequently, four left-wing governments had come to grief on financial issues and another fell on the related US debts question. The Right accused the majority of failing to implement budget cuts, which it believed to be necessary to counter the effects of the world economic crisis in France. Meanwhile, in October 1933, Hitler's departure from the Disarmament Conference portended another war.

It is not self-evident that the government should have been held accountable for the aforementioned difficulties. It is even less obvious that conservatives should have believed that confronting economic and international dangers required a change of constitution, or even regime, rather than a change of government. Nor does it go without saying that the Stavisky Affair signified the corruption of the regime rather than the criminality of individuals. To under-

stand how contemporaries understood crisis we must distinguish their ideas and purposes from academic conceptualizations of evolving social structures, even though these changes were an important part of the context in which contemporaries operated. So far as contemporaries are concerned, we must ask "crisis of what" and "crisis for whom?" On the one hand, the Right was so convinced that the parliamentary regime endangered the nation that it was prepared to endorse the overthrow of an elected government through street violence. On the other hand, the Left saw a crisis of capitalism, but after 6 February denied that the Republic was in crisis, and took to the streets to defend it.

Indeed, much research nuances the view that the Third Republic was flawed. Ministerial instability was as much apparent as real,⁹ the interchangeability of parliamentary majorities may have permitted flexible responses to new problems,¹⁰ and the Right was wrong to believe that the Republic was ruled by overpromoted provincial nobodies.¹¹ It is an open question as to how much influence governments in the 1930s had on the economy, given the available knowledge and machinery. The Republic's response to the economic crisis was not obviously worse than that of any other regime, and plausibly parliamentary opposition spared France the extreme deflation that damaged other economies. The question of the Republic's response to the rise of Hitler is equally complex. One cannot read French history backward from the defeat of June 1940,¹² and anyway war was not necessarily the supreme test of the "fitness" of a political system.¹³ Paul Jankowski argues convincingly that responses to the scandals of the Third Republic owed more to their cultural and social context than to their actual gravity.¹⁴

In fact, none of these revisionist accounts prove that the Third Republic was, after all, "effective" or "modern." My point is rather that expectations of the Republic were historically constructed, and evaluation of its effectiveness depended on perspective. Thus, state intervention during the Great War had encouraged the belief that government policy was decisive in orienting the economy, and André Tardieu's governments of 1929–1930 had explicitly staked their future on prosperity. Likewise, the Right's (often underestimated) Darwinist assumptions engendered the fear that Republic's alleged unfitness for war condemned it.

My purpose in this essay is to understand the logic that led the Right to see the Stavisky Affair as a symptom of constitutional dysfunction that rendered the nation vulnerable to invasion and communism. I shall therefore focus upon what for Winock were the "excesses" of 6 February, not least because they were actually widely shared in elite and popular culture. Of course, to demonstrate the importance of prejudices about Freemasons and Jews hardly counts as a historiographical discovery, but others, concerning southerners and criminality, are less well known, as is their relation to crowd psychology or their precise position in political debates.

The ideas that I discuss were not used unreflecting in the sense that they had been "internalized" or represented a pre-conscious "habitus." They were too contradictory for that; their meaning varied according to context, and confronted with the right sort of "falsification," or when they conflicted with other priorities, protagonists could modify them or drop them altogether. I focus on the political uses of historically constructed categories, used more or less consciously in proportions that varied according to context. My discussion of the meanings of 6 February complements a historiographical shift away from the use of transhistorical abstract models to detect the presence or absence of fascism or republicanism in the riot, models in which objectivist assumptions about the nature and ends of society also play a part. New approaches focus on the use and transformation of available ways of seeing the world as they were used for new purposes in political struggles. I examine the inherited intellectual and cultural resources that competing elements of the Right used to make sense of the circumstances of February 1934, to evaluate the goals of their opponents, and to pursue their own interests both against the Left and against rival conservatives. I do not argue that the ideas I discuss explain responses to the Stavisky Affair or the 6 February riots. Ideas on their own can do nothing—practice matters more.¹⁵

Conservative Political Culture

I have already stressed contemporary historians' unwitting debt to Le Bon's crowd psychology. Mark Meyers shows that both Left and Right used its categories. ¹⁶ However, they did so differently. The Left felt that the state (the elite) could nurture the rationality of the mass through education and by removing the influence of the obscurantist, demagogic Church from society. Moderate conservatives were less optimistic about the rationality of ordinary people, but believed that they possessed an innate conservative good sense. To govern effectively, the elite must know the mass through the study of history and experience of life, and thus govern in accordance with the "realities" of the national psychology. The extreme Right was more likely to stress an intuitive, elemental relationship between leader and mass, often discovered in the trenches of the Western Front. Both Left and Right saw their opponents as demagogic counter-elites.

The assumptions of crowd psychology pervaded the political culture of the Right. The discipline posited an unequal dialogue between two naturalized concepts, the "elite" and the "mass," conceived organically and hierarchically as a thinking head and body, and as a gendered, classed and racialized dichotomy. The mass was irrational, vulnerable to extremism and to exploitation by demagogues. It learned through the repetition of slogans and images, which may be incarnated in a leader. The elite shared the crowd's patriotism, but through the accumulation of reason over generations, it had learned to control its irrational impulses.

The elite would draw inspiration from the mass's idealism and channel it into purposeful activity.¹⁷

Crowd psychology was related to four key terms in contemporary political discourse: realism, experience, competence, and generalism. The elite's pursuit of "realistic" policies required knowledge of the psychology of the mass and the country. That in turn required "experience" of life, which could be gained through military, professional or academic careers, business, or involvement in provincial affairs. Experience also provided the "competence" necessary for government. Furthermore, a politician who brought experience to government would be a "generalist," a rounded man who was in contact with reality, capable of treating problems on their merits, and free from dogma. Generalism also transferred into the intellectual sphere. The Right largely rejected the specialized academic knowledge of the emergent human sciences in the universities—the history of Marc Bloch or the sociology of the Durkheimians. The elite used race science, social biology, social Darwinism, and Lamarckianism to understand national psychology. Thus, doctors could diagnose the ills of a polity by applying germ theory and Lamarckianism; the Facultés de droit dispensed a generalist education designed as much to equip graduates for government as to practice the law.

Crowd psychology remained influential in the 1930s and beyond. Le Bon died in 1931, bitter that the University had not recognized his talents. Yet the leaders of both main conservative parties, Pierre-Étienne Flandin of the secular Alliance démocratique and Louis Marin of the Catholic Fédération républicaine, were devotees. In the 1930s, crowd psychology was given a new lease of life by the supposed success of Fascists, Nazis, and Communists in the "age of the masses." In France, crowd psychology was especially visible in the belief in the need for a "mystique," capable of rivaling that of the totalitarians. A mystique supposedly derived from the depths of the people, the elite would shape it and thus guide the mass. Contending political groups sought to elaborate a true mystique and to ensure that demagogues did not propagate false ones. In

Conservatives differed sharply among themselves over what the elite looked like, and their disputes were entangled with class, religious, and historic divisions. Royalists idealized the Catholic landed gentry and sometimes condemned lawyers as a category, while republican conservatives located competence in the "elite" of the professions and the administration. Such disputes hardly threatened crowd psychology because its categories were unfalsifiable and empty. They were vaguely enough formulated both to excuse imperfection in friends and to identify character flaws in political opponents.

Right-wing political culture disqualified the Left from government on two counts. First, left-wing politicians had chosen to become *professional* politicians precisely because they had failed in their careers. They lacked experience and could not be competent. They were lawyers without clients, doctors without patients, or bankrupt businessmen. For the Right, the Stavisky Affair confirmed

these failings. The *Journal des débats* attributed the Affair to the fact that politics was a salaried trade, and lamented the days when "the parliamentarian was a man who had decided to divert from his own work in order to serve the public." Tardieu agreed that the *député-avocat* was the chief agent of corruption. ²¹ *Le Jour* campaigned to forbid deputies from pleading in the Paris Bar. ²² For the royalist Léon Daudet, Chautemps was surrounded in the Chamber by "the worst scum of the bar, magistracy, police and press, capable of quietly doing his adversaries in." ²³

Secondly, left-wing politicians had been educated in abstractions—Kantian idealism or worse Marxism—rather than in practical science based on experience: hence Marin's denunciation, as the scandal broke, of a "politics of demagogy ... impregnated with primary school Marxism." Left-wing parliamentarians were demagogues in Le Bon's sense: they were half-educated men, capable only of flattering the materialism of the mass and flaunting utopias before its eyes. They could not genuinely "know" the people, since they were insufficiently detached from its passions and materialism and knew only abstract theories. The Stavisky scandal confirmed left-wing deputies' inherent corruption, and explained their resistance to budget cuts.

Corruption was all the more dangerous because it weakened France in the struggle between nations. Historians have underestimated the extent to which conservative politicians envisaged international relations in Darwinian terms. True, conservatives did not advocate conquest (if we forget the Empire) and they applied Lamarckian notions of organic harmony to domestic policies. Yet they regarded a strong economy and domestic order, as well as a numerous population, as essential to France's survival in a competitive international environment, in which Communists and Germans were bent on the destruction of France. Stavisky symbolized these threats. The Right saw itself as an elite, engaged in a life-and-death struggle with a demagogic counter-elite for the allegiance of the masses, the guarantee of national strength. I shall now turn my attention to the signs by which the Right recognized this counter-elite.

Anti-Southern Prejudice

Historians sometimes mention in passing that professional politicians were often depicted in literature as southerners.²⁵ Anti-meridional prejudice is less well known than anti-Masonism or anti-Semitism, but was more widely spread across the political spectrum. It has a long history in France and Europe, dating back to the seventeenth century, when northern civilizations displaced Mediterranean preeminence. For instance, Jules Michelet and Hippolyte Taine attributed the alleged inferiority of southerners to mongrelization of the race, or to Arab admixture.²⁶ Certainly the Right rarely evoked a conspiracy of southerners and no one

advocated legal discrimination against them. Yet the southern accent was a sign by which one could recognize the defects of the professional politician.

The association between political corruption and the south was well established: Marx and Ernest Renan both saw the Second Empire as dependent upon southern clientelism.²⁷ With the establishment of the Republic, monarchists redeployed the stereotype to signify the supposed leveling of parliamentary democracy. The southerner Léon Gambetta, as the herald of the *couches nouvelles*, was a favorite target.²⁸ The high point of political anti-southern prejudice followed the Radical-Socialist triumph in the elections of 1902. The religious struggles of those years took on the air of a conflict between southern anti-clericalism and northern piety, provoking Maurice Barrès to describe the Loire as a "profound fissure" in the nation.²⁹ Meanwhile, the Radical-Socialist campaign for income tax provoked attacks on southern materialism, while the Midi winegrower rebellion of 1907 apparently confirmed the south's desire for subsidies and the expense of northern taxpayers.

In 1911, the moderate conservative Maurice Colrat, in the review *L'Opinion*, launched an enquiry into the alleged southern preponderance in parliament. His article provoked many approving responses, some from the great names of French intellectual and political life.³⁰ Almost all contributors endorsed Colrat's views. They attributed southern domination of parliament to the racial predisposition of Latin types toward talkativeness and expansiveness, which prevented them from pursuing a profession but facilitated the formation of a clientele, and thus to a parliamentary system in which talk mattered more than action. Contributors also assumed that southern weaknesses were aggravated by the sun, which caused both laziness and the overheating of the brain, especially when stimulated by alcohol (just as women's brains were destabilized by anything from the vibration of the uterus to intellectual activity). Worse, southerners' selfishness made them antipatriotic: Barrès claimed, "there is no France except on the frontier of the Rhine." ³¹

We may note two further points. First, the north/south antagonism dramatized the elite/mass dichotomy that was intrinsic to crowd psychology. In his *Psychologie des foules*, Le Bon described the democratic crowd as Latin and feminine; he denounced the republican elite's lack of will and practical knowledge, and its predilection for abstract constitutions. He regarded the English elite as more in touch with practical reality.³² He contributed to the Colrat enquiry the view that "we are in the age of crowds. To be an effective agitator one must be able to speak well and think little. Southern politicians, who possess this double quality to a high degree, will govern until the day of the debacle."³³ Secondly, the south was geographically malleable: to serve his purpose, Colrat excluded Nice, Cannes, and Antibes from the south. Sometimes the south stood for a specific geographical area; sometimes for France as a whole, often in contrast to Britain; sometimes it represented rural France, or simply southern cities.

The flexibility of anti-southern prejudice and the persistence of anti-parliamentarianism accounts for its long survival. During the Great War, it was sustained by the alleged "cowardice" in 1914 of the 15th Corps of Marseille, by the belief that southerners shirked service in the northern war, and by the alleged treason of the Gascon interior minister, Louis Malvy.³⁴ The war also encouraged contrary tendencies, for hostility to German culture and the entry of Italy into the war provoked a movement in favor of "Latinity."

The postwar "années folles" brought new attacks on the south as a site of easy pleasure. Politically, the question of the south became more complex. Initially some were optimistic, in line with Barrès's conviction that the loss of Alsace-Lorraine had unhealthily increased southern influence in the national psyche. The deputy George Noblemaire thus felt that its recovery now permitted northern tenacity to compensate southern enthusiasm.³⁵ Yet the rise of autonomism in Alsace deeply worried conservatives. Some blamed the appointment of southern administrators to Alsace for the rise of autonomism.³⁶ This tendency to demonize southerners jostled with fear that excessive criticism would further undermine national unity. That was especially true in Brittany, where the once monarchist far Right tried to reconcile Breton regionalism with nationalism and anti-southern prejudice. In 1931, on the foundation of the nationalist newspaper Breiz atao, a contributor to L'Écho de Paris recalled Barrès' warning of the dislocation of France, and expressed concern about links between Breton and Alsatian autonomism. The writer also admitted that the government's favoritism toward the south provided autonomists with real grievances, and that when Breiz atao declared the unwillingness of Bretons to die for regions with low birthrates, they expressed "certain essential truths."37

Thus, doubts reconfigured anti-southern prejudice without eliminating it from political discourse. In 1923, the business journalist Lucien Romier described "the winegrowing Languedoc as one of the gravest factors of instability in our national life." His article was part of a sustained tirade against the south.³⁸ Neither was Colrat's enquiry forgotten.³⁹ In 1928, a journalist at the right-wing veteran newspaper *La Voix du combatant* evoked it in an article about Président du conseil Raymond Poincaré's decision to present his policies in Carcassonne and Bordeaux. The journalist promoted Colrat to the status of "eminent statistician," and remarked that if Poincaré had chosen to speak in the south "in order to prove that politics is only really interesting beyond the Loire," he had troubled himself for nothing: "even those from the deepest Midi" know that "it's a matter of professional politics, of the so-called politics of the stomach, of which the purpose is to feed some well while reserving the consequent nausea to others, the 'cash cows' [cochons payants]."

Narrowing our focus to the years immediately preceding the Stavisky scandal, it is possible to see that anti-southern stereotypes persisted in popular culture, press, and political science. Detective fiction represents a good example, since

it stretched from *Détective* magazine, with a circulation of 800,000, to the more bourgeois appeal of the new wave of detective fiction, which in 1930 began its golden age. The links between elite and mass culture are evident in the contributions of eminent politicians and lawyers to the lurid *Détective*, and the magazine's success permitted Gallimard to finance the *Nouvelle revue française*—in which André Gide wrote a column on the *fait divers*. Besides illustrating the *chassé-croisé* between high and low culture, *Détective* blurred the frontier between imagination and reality.⁴¹

In 1929, the critic René Messac described the crime novel as essentially republican, in that the policeman uncovered the truth through an investigation of facts and applied universal standards of justice to the guilty.⁴² Commissaire Maigret, the creation of the Belgian Catholic Georges Simenon, proceeded differently. Maigret reconstructed a criminal's motivations through immersion in her/his milieu and through understanding of his/her ethnic and class determinisms.⁴³ Maigret's method chimed with the combination of reason, science, and intuition that was essential to crowd psychology.

Indeed, Maigret's immersion in the crowd could be dangerous. In *Liberty Bar* (1932) he makes a rare trip to the south, and is nearly overcome by the ambiance of this place of laziness and pleasure. Maigret is the uneasy, apparently slow northerner, dressed in his suit and bowler hat, among the scantily clad vacationers and locals of Antibes.⁴⁴ A local commissaire who "does not like silence" annoys him; Maigret struggles with the sun, and with the constant offers of aperitifs; readers familiar with a beer-loving detective are surprised to hear him order a Vittel. Maigret felt that since the murder victim, a hard-working Protestant Australian, had surrendered to the local atmosphere, the weakness of local functionaries was understandable. Yet on a café terrace on the Place Jean Macé in Antibes, Maigret rouses himself and takes the "path of work." Simenon may have been thinking of Michelet's depiction of "the vaporous thoughts that fill a northern brain between a stove, tobacco and beer" as he conceived Maigret, a man who loved his pipe, beer, and a warm stove.⁴⁵

Nothing illustrates the reach and pliability of anti-southern prejudice better than Gabriel Chevallier's satirical novel Clochemerle. It was published in March 1934, with the Affair still monopolizing the front pages, and was on its 142nd edition within a year. Half ironically, Lyon républicain, published in the department in which Clochemerle is set, reassured its readers that the story was fictional. The latest in a long line of parodies of political life, Clochemerle recounts a querelle de clocher in a Beaujolais village. A dispute about the building of a public lavatory in a passageway adjacent to the church escalates into a national political crisis, and causes the failure of a major international conference. True, the Beaujolais is not necessarily the south. However, it may be significant that the real inspiration for the novel was Burgundy, some miles to the north, where the young Chevallier had spent his summers. Whatever the reason for moving the action southward,

the novel contains all the usual anti-southern motifs—sun, alcohol, and corruption, coupled with 1930s anti-parliamentarianism. One character, the deputy Alexandre Bourdillat, left Clochemerle as a young man to work in a Parisian café, which happens to host an unnamed political group resembling the Radical-Socialist Party. One day he cries: "By God, I've helped elect deputies for so long by serving drinks that it ought to be my turn. I want to be a deputy, by God!" During the war, Clemenceau makes Bourdillat a minister because "the more fools I have around me, the more chance there is that they'll leave me the f ... alone!" Clochemerle is sometimes read as an indulgent portrait of la France profonde. In fact, Chevallier's use of anti-southern stereotypes shaded into a dislike of the country-side and provinces, of the "routine agitation leading men to enact the same inexorable tasks, by the same routes, in the same perpetual monotony"—precisely the characteristics of the mass. 47

These prejudices were not confined to popular literature. Contemporary electoral geography was based on the notion of regional *mentalités*. The discipline was founded by André Siegfried, a member of the board of the *Annales* and the son of a moderate republican deputy. Regional stereotypes were fundamental to his *Tableaux des partis en France* (1930). Siegfried depicted himself as "a heavy northerner," contrasting with the light, talkative southerners, of mobile opinion. "The Midi," he says, "is no more than a caricature of the rest of France, but the caricature is not always a bad portrait." Siegfried denounced deputies who were more responsive to local clienteles than to the national interest, the *bonhomie* of parliament, in which deputies "se tutoyaient trop facilement," the weakness of the executive, empty debates about grand principles, and lack of competence. Siegfried concluded, "We are a Latin democracy, in which the individual affirms himself not only through action, but by denial. In the Anglo-Saxon democracies, practical social realisation is more important than anything else."

The conservative press understood the Cartel's 1932 election victory in this light. During the campaign, *L'Écho de Paris* ridiculed southern politics. One article evoked the argumentative nature of Marseille inhabitants, which found an outlet in every bistro, where "sub-orators" adapted the party program, while activists sat and ate, as if around the "trough" [assiette au beurre]. ⁵⁰ After the election, Fernand Laudet of the Institute proclaimed that "it is to the honour of the hardworking departments, those that have suffered [in the War], that they have halted the progress of the Cartel; the latter advances more easily in the sunny regions, where empty words prevail over arguments." Meanwhile, the Depression renewed attacks on southern wine producers for their excessive protectionism. These prejudices were linked to understandings of the Stavisky Affair.

Just as the scandal broke, L'Alliance démocratique argued that moderates' task in left-wing parliaments was to "regulate" the "excessive opinions" that resulted from Latin peoples' predilection for speculative thought and for pushing their ideas to the limits.⁵² In terms of crowd psychology, the Alliance saw itself as an

elite that would channel the energies of the mass. More immediately, the racial predispositions of the French required a reversal of majorities and a disciplining of parliament through strengthening of the executive.

That Bayonne was the starting point of the Stavisky Affair stimulated antisouthern prejudice. The writer François Duhourcau remarked in *La Liberté* that it was appropriate that the name "Bayonne" meant both "country infested with brigands" and "commercial place." He described the population as a mélange of Basques, Gascons, and Spaniards, from which arose the "showiness that seduces whoever passes through Bayonne." In a similar vein, a *Figaro* journalist remarked that Parisians would be surprised that the *Bal de l'aviation* interested the inhabitants of Bayonne more than the arrest of député-maire Joseph Garat. He evoked the elegance of those received by the municipal council and the sunny and picturesque streets, thus connecting with the notion of the south as a place of frivolity. 54

Le Jour more explicitly linked the south with the crisis of parliament. Under the headline, "Garatt, Garatt ... ," it ridiculed the Bayonnais accent. The newspaper depicted Garat's crime as the culmination of minor transgressions, including the introduction of car-parking charges in the town. The portrayal of Garat is worth quoting in full:

[Garat is] a mediocre politician, of which there are so many.... If one examines the Garat fact, one quickly understands the mechanism that permits a man of this sort to be undone by Stavisky: one begins with little exactions; one becomes a local tyrant, and thanks to the appointment of postmen and street-sweepers, thanks to doing favors in the Latin style for a fairly poor clientele—without anyone ever protesting that they are suffocated by this scattering of little scandals—one ends up believing that anything goes. One lives in contact with brilliant towns, in which the masters dine with dazzling women, and where they put on great shows. One even comes to Paris, as he [Garat] once did, in the hope of becoming a minister (it's astonishing to think that two years ago he nearly became a minister).⁵⁵

During the Affair, the fact that three of the first four jackpot wins in the new National Lottery went to southern towns provided another opportunity for jests concerning "trop heureux Provence." One journalist evoked the negative reaction of northern taxpayers, and concluded "Bayonne lives now only in expectation of the jackpot." Conservatives had already denounced the Lottery, which the Radical-Socialists introduced a few weeks previously, as a swindle. The fact that Stavisky had been involved in fraudulent dealing in southern casinos, and had first met Garat in the Biarritz casino, added fuel to the fire. Anti-southern prejudice was shared even in the administration's reading of events: the prefect of the Haute-Loire remarked upon the local population's "snobbery" [forfanterie] toward national events. 57

The relationship between anti-southern prejudice and anti-parliamentarianism was less straightforward than it had been in 1911, and in any case it was never an unthinking reflex. For one thing, as a Basque city, Bayonne puzzled the Right. Conservatives viewed the Basques positively because, like linguistic minorities in Alsace, Flanders, and Brittany, they showed a predilection for Catholic conservatism. Yet the Right also feared that Alsatian autonomism would encourage separatism in other minorities.

L'Action française found anti-southernism particularly problematic because its founder, Charles Maurras, preached that the origin of true France was to be found in the Greco-Roman tradition. It therefore depicted the Stavisky Affair as evidence of the corruption of national life by Paris, rather than by the south. It described Garat's story as "the drama of one of these politicians of the provinces who leave more or less honestly for Paris, and end up in the grip of the Parisian mafia."58 L'Action française stressed the probity of the Bayonnais, whereas the more moderate Le Jour had depicted them as frivolous. 59 L'Action française could not, however, free itself entirely from anti-southern prejudice, for Maurras accepted that the contemporary south did not (like Greece) live up to its classical past, thanks to infiltration by "wogs," Jews and Freemasons. 60 Similarly, L'Action française saw disturbances in Marseille during the 12 February general strike as confirmation that "as in the state swindle of the Jew Stavisky, the wog element played its great role." It denounced the involvement of the non-naturalized in Marseille and suggested that the Italian consulate was the real power in the city.61

Even more equivocal was the pro-Action française group behind the Breton newspaper, La Province, for it defended Breton identity, but opposed separatism. It was alarmed by the stance of the nationalist Breiz Atao, which saw the Stavisky Affair as evidence of the corruption not just of the Republic, but of France. Breiz Atao was particularly antipathetic to André Dalimier, who had allegedly referred to separatists as "assholes" (cons) in a visit to Brittany. It saw the 6 February riots as a "vigorous scrap between north and south, a bit like a rugby match" (the violence of southern rugby was sometimes contrasted with the gentlemanliness of northern and English rugby⁶²), and felt that "southerners had defended their finest colony [Paris] with bullets." For Breiz Atao, Jews (Stavisky), half-negroes (the scandal journalist Pierre Darius), Freemasons, and mocos (a derogatory term for southerners and more particularly for Provençal sailors) represented France.⁶³ In response, the editor of La Province, Eugène Delahaye, reminded readers that Brittany was not free from scandal. He added that "this is not the time to set one province against another or for advocating separatism on the grounds that Dalimier is a bastard; this is the time for the rapprochement of all honest men, from Brest to Strasbourg, and from Lille to Bayonne, precisely, Bayonne." Delahave acknowledged that anti-southern feeling was an ingredient in the crisis, but preferred to downplay it and to emphasize the involvement of Freemasons instead. 64

The right-wing Parisian press crossed anti-southern prejudice with dislike of the provinces more generally. It situated the demonstrations of January and February within the tradition of Parisian national-populism, and in keeping with organicist crowd psychology, journalists described Paris as the "brain" of France. Léon Bailby, editor of *Le Jour*, felt that if Paris "instructed" the provinces, they would eventually understand. ⁶⁵ He wrote against the background of the provincial success of the general strike of 12 February. After the strike, Kerillis at *L'Écho de Paris* became embroiled in a polemic with a Marseille journalist, who had claimed that the provinces would save France. Kerillis imagined his adversary concocting his article in a Marseille café "under the influence of a too-strong aperitif and electoral funds from local gangsters." He denounced the provinces that sent to Paris hordes of Radical-Socialist and Socialist deputies who fought like cats and dogs over the spoils of office. ⁶⁶ Since 1924, Kerillis had been campaigning against corruption in Marseille, and we have already noted his newspaper's caricatures of southern politics in 1932. ⁶⁷

These attacks were part of Kerillis's campaign to create what he saw as a conservative party on the British model, and one of the major functions of his Centre de propagande des républicains nationaux (created in 1926–1930) was precisely to prevent electoral fraud. The identification of northern France with England (often defined in opposition to its Celtic neighbors) was an old theme in conservative thought, and Kerillis had often visited the country to learn about party organization. Tardieu, the dominant figure in the new Doumergue government, also evoked the English model as a solution to the French crisis, interpreting its parliamentary system in as one in which the executive predominated over the legislature. Thus, anti-southern prejudice linked the Stavisky scandal to a crisis of the parliamentary system, and via the contrast with the north and with England, it indicated the solution. I shall now explore the stereotypical association of southerners with organized crime, immigration, and communist infiltration.

Xenophobia and Anti-Semitism

In the interwar years, many immigrants had come from Eastern Europe. They included Orthodox Jews, who became a target of anti-Semitism in Paris. In the few months before the Stavisky Affair broke, some 25,000 Jewish refugees had arrived from Germany. Artisans, shopkeepers, and professionals already resented foreign competition, and there was often an anti-Semitic note to their complaints. The Stavisky Affair and the Right's complaints about the participation of foreigners in the 12 February counter-demonstration encouraged the Doumergue government to strengthen surveillance of them.⁷⁰

Explicit prejudice was most common in the extreme-Right press, especially L'Action française.⁷¹ The Catholic republican Frontière de l'Est also described Stavisky as a métèque.⁷² As one moves toward the moderate Right, references to Stavisky's foreignness were fewer, without disappearing completely. During the Affair, Émile Buré, editor of the pro-Alliance démocratique L'Ordre, denounced Hitler's crimes against the Jews, but admitted that there was a "Jewish question," and felt that it was "obviously" a problem that the number of Jews in Paris had risen dramatically and that the international banks, which were so opposed to French interests, were "Jewified and of Asiatic origin." Buré's conviction that a strong government would have nothing to fear from the banks showed the entanglement of anti-parliamentarianism, xenophobia, anti-Semitism, Eastern European gangsterism, and the Stavisky Affair.⁷³

Maigret illustrates the reach of this implicit anti-Semitism and connects it to Eastern European gangsters. The eponymous protagonist of *Petr-le-Letton* (1932) is a rootless and wandering Eastern European, linked to international crime, banks, and politicians. Much of the action takes place in the Parisian Jewish quarter, from the Rue des Rosiers to the Rue des Écouffes in the Fourth Arrondissement. Simenon portrays the district as a "ghetto," with its nauseating smells and overweight women. The commissaire remarks: "All that in the shadow of Notre Dame!"⁷⁴ Stavisky was a familiar figure to the numerous readers of Maigret and of the detective genre more generally.

Maigret's relevance is all the greater because Paris-Soir hired him, via Simenon, to investigate the supposed suicide of the magistrate Prince. Simenon told a friend: "Do you understand, we're swimming in a novel, so we must ask a character from a novel to lead the enquiry." Simenon gullibly gathered tips from habitués of Chez Cotti, a notorious gangster hangout. He attributed Prince's assassination to Corsican gangsters from Marseille, including the notorious Paul Carbone and François Spirito and an ex-boxer, Jo-les-cheveux blancs (re-christened Jo-le-terreur in the Paris-Soir articles). Under the headline "From murder to detective novel," the moderate conservative L'Alliance démocratique commented that there were many others who for unknown reasons walked around freely, and acted as electoral agents in their spare time.⁷⁵ After the gangsters were released without charge (having received a "Simenon-lieu," rival journalists mocked), Carbone called the house at which Simenon was dinging with friends, and reassured him that since friendship was sacred for Corsicans, he would not take revenge. Carbone nevertheless advised Simenon to stick to writing his rather good novels, of which he had enjoyed reading the latest while imprisoned in the Santé. Subsequently, colorful rumors circulated about the revenge inflicted on the "snitch", Simenon. 6 Meanwhile, Carbone returned to Marseille, where his longtime ally, the fascistic Mayor Simon Sabiani, gave him a hero's welcome. Doubtless Sabiani was grateful that Carbone had allowed his thugs to intimidate the city's dockers, on strike since 12 February.

Stavisky's Jewishness also resonated with international threats to France. The connection between the Bayonne and Hungarian frauds evoked fears that the defeated of 1918 were planning revenge and manipulating French opinion. Stavisky bought unredeemed bonds that Hungarians had received in return for land lost with the collapse of the Habsburg Empire, and who lobbied at international conferences for compensation. The Right accused Stavisky of promoting the Hungarian desire for revision of the Versailles Treaty in the French press, theatre, and cinema. Buré commented that these activities depended especially on Radical-Socialist protection, for plutocracy and demagogy naturally went together.⁷⁷

Communism represented the other aspect of the foreign danger. In 1934, the Right saw communism as an Asiatic, barbarian power bent upon the destruction of France, usually in alliance with Germany. Occasionally, these conspiracies were linked explicitly to southern gangsterism. Urbain Gohier's polemics against Maurras associated anti-meridionalism with anti-Semitism. He depicted Maurras as "this Mediterranean ruffian, as fabricated by generations of thieves, gypsies and gangsters, in the cabarets and brothels of Smyrna, Salonika, Constantinople and Naples: the type of ma'ras or Maurras on whom the Saracens spat." Gohier went much further than most, but we may now understand why the Journal des Débats believed that the Stavisky scandal exposed the submission of parliamentarians to internationalism (i.e., communism) and their feebleness before German infiltration. Deputies were part of a web of demagogic conspirators, incapable of recognizing or defending the national interest.

Freemasonry

Anti-Masonic feeling represented another, familiar element of right-wing political culture, and it too was related to crowd psychology. Catholic conservatives especially were convinced that Masonic involvement in the Affair signified generalized corruption. Before the Great War, intransigent Catholics had seen Freemasonry as the enemy in the ageless struggle of good against evil. This Manichean worldview was especially strong among Legitimists, who had, since the 1870s, celebrated the popular piety of pilgrimages, local saints and prophecies as an antidote to republican rationalism. Subsequently, anti-Masonism was transmitted through the Rallié Action libérale populaire (ALP) and Action française. The latter saw Masonry, along with Jews, Protestants, and *métèques* (wogs), as one of the "four confederated estates" that sought to destroy France. At first, the AF polemicist Léon Daudet integrated Stavisky into the baffling web of conspiracies that he recounted each day on the front page of *L'Action française*. He connected Stavisky to the deaths in 1923 of the Action française veterans' leader, Marius Plateau, and of his own son, Philippe. Improbably, he declared that the

southerner Louis Malvy, the wartime interior minister and longtime *bête noire* of Action française, stood at the center of the Affair.⁸¹

Even the most indulgent of Daudet's readers probably retained from his articles little more than an impression of the malevolent power of the nation's enemies. They might have found greater clarity (of a sort) in La Province. Three days before the 6 February riots, Delahaye published an interview with the Abbé Élie Daniel, author of Serait-ce vraiment la fin des temps? (1927, republished 1932). Posing as a scientific critic of prophecies, Daniel insisted that they should be treated carefully, but contained an "element of truth." He maintained that the breakdown of the Disarmament Conference demonstrated the failure of the League of Nations and therefore the collapse of the Tower of Babel. Universal bankruptcy represented another "great event," which would lead to a world war in which France would be the first victim. The enemy would invade through Switzerland and the southeast, and Paris would be partially destroyed; Freemasons would attack the Church. However, divine providence would ensure that a Breton general, or perhaps Weygand, who loved Brittany, would save France, and thus prove that the province could not be separatist. Delahaye hoped for a restoration, but Daniel refused to commit himself.82 Delahaye commented on the 6 February riots, "with God's permission there are in the world two ideas that will struggle until the last day: the just and the false." Freemasons represented the second. 83

As in crowd psychology, good and evil battled for the soul of the mass. Delahaye claimed that the "crowd" was apparently "satisfied by the injection that the newspapers give it each morning." Yet "if the people is still capable of a reaction in the true and beautiful physiological sense of the word, it will make the revolution of the Right, impose a chief who will restore order in the house, reorganize the administration and give France the solid and normal constitution that it lacks." Delahaye saw the people as "a big child"; instead of following the "bad shepherds of the lodges," it must understand that its interests lie on the side of those who demand justice, and not with the "gilded bellies" of politics. Similarly, the neo-Maurrassian *Je suis partout* saw Freemasonry as a "camaraderie and fraternity, evident in the *tutoiement* to which even deputies of the right have surrendered," and in the cult of incompetence.

Anti-Masonism was not confined to the extreme Right. Louis Marin, leader of the Fédération républicaine, had expressed reservations about anti-Masonism in the 1900s, ⁸⁶ but now made it an integral part of his discourse. His party saw Freemasonry, anti-clericalism, socialism, free thought, and trade unionism as "a fatal cocktail from which France will die unless we resist it." The Fédération's journal published weekly denunciations of Masonic action in the administration and schools, and Marin described Stavisky as a "scandal of the lodges." He also saw Freemasonry as a dimension of the professionalization of politics: "these people, these serfs, have replaced the competences, the workers." Masons oper-

ated openly through the distribution of jobs and "demagogies designed to flatter low passions"; in obscurity, they operated through plutocracy.⁸⁸ In April 1934, a confidential circular to local committees warned them that that the "common front of Masons and the extreme Left was preparing a violent campaign against Fédération meetings."⁸⁹ Delahaye's belief in diabolical conspiracies was also present: Masonry had become even more secretive because it feared Mussolini and Hitler. Indeed, the Fédération attributed the Left's opposition to an alliance with Italy to Masonic influence.

For both extremist and parliamentary Catholics, anti-Masonism and collective psychology were integral to anti-parliamentarianism. Their critique of the Republic rested upon unproven assumptions about the relative merits of professional and amateur politicians, on belief in obscure conspiracies and a struggle between good and evil. Masons represented a counter-elite that manipulated the impressionable mass in order to win the spoils of office.

Conclusion

Whether they saw dictatorship or constitutional reform as the solution, conservatives regarded the Stavisky Affair as the sign of a crisis of the regime. In various proportions, the moderate and extreme Right used crowd psychology, anti-southern racism, xenophobia, anti-Semitism, and anti-Masonism to understand it. Southern clientelism and gangsterism connected Stavisky to an Eastern European plot, orchestrated by Communists and Freemasons. Living in a world of dichotomies and plots, conservatives vastly overestimated the power of their opponents. At stake was the very being of France, engaged in a life-and-death Darwinian struggle for survival.⁹⁰

Of course, none of the prejudices that I have described is sufficient to explain the Stavisky Affair, the events of 6 February, or their consequences. I have discussed only *some* of the inherited assumptions that right-wingers used to identify dangers and guide their action. The worldview of the veterans, for instance, is a fertile area of research on which I have not touched. Furthermore, recourse to inherited available ideas may not be the only way that protagonists respond to new circumstances. My major point is that we cannot account for how people understood the Stavisky Affair and responded to it by using our own generalizations or theories about effectiveness, modernity, or the national psychology. There is no alternative to careful analysis of beliefs and political strategies. Nevertheless, anti-southern prejudice—and regional tensions more generally—have played a greater part in French history than some have allowed.

Antipathy to southerners persisted through the Occupation, and remained connected to anti-parliamentarianism. César Fauxbras, the left-wing novelist-activist, reported that one of his fellow prisoners of war blamed work-shy southern

ministers for the defeat, and would have been happy to join a new country made up of Northern France, Belgium, and Holland, if the Germans wanted that. ⁹³ The Vichy government, based in the south, was nevertheless concerned to preserve national unity. Its 1942 Plan d'équipement nationale stated that France is at confluence of two currents: "Mediterranean thought, the daughter of leisure thanks to a gentle climate, inclined towards abstraction; northern thought, which the harshness of the climate turns towards the practical realization of useful mechanisms." The Plan regretted that French greatness had been based on the heritage of Latin and Greek civilization, but the country had fallen behind in 150 years of industrial progress, because it was too given to abstract speculation and demagogy. The result was technological weakness in agriculture and feebleness in "organization in general."

As for Charles de Gaulle, he allegedly preferred the windy northern plains of the Franks to southern cushiness and superficial cordiality. The constitution of 1958 was meant to ensure the predominance of will, authority, and competence over the ineffective talkativeness of parliament. Todd Shepard argues that decolonization was associated with a new emphasis on the racial purity of France. Perhaps the old association between the Midi and Africa extends that insight—all the more so given that partisans of Algérie française were cast as defenders of tradition and routine against de Gaulle's embracement of France's European future.

I shall finish by returning to February 1934. The new prime minister, Doumergue, or "Gastounet," was a native of Marseille, who had chosen to retire to Tournefeuille in the Haute-Garonne. 97 For some time he had been seen as a possible recourse. During the 1932 elections, L'Écho de Paris depicted him as "the only man in the Midi uninvolved in politics," an area in which new candidates every day "felt bubbling up in themselves the temperament of a great tribune." The conservative press nearly unanimously welcomed Doumergue's appointment, and frequent references to his "return from Tournefeuille" established his credentials as a man of la France profonde. Doumergue claimed to understand nothing of parliamentary language, only the langue d'oc. 99 Others could not resist contrasting a man (i.e. Doumergue) "made in the mould of the regime" with the government of "new men" that the situation allegedly demanded, and the conservative press could hardly write of Doumergue without mentioning his Marseille accent. 100 Breiz Atao remarked that Gastounet "did all that southerners knew how to do: talk."101 Delahaye was still more negative. He claimed that Nostrodamus had prophesied the appearance of a man from the southwest whom France would mistakenly take for its savior. He predicted that Doumergue would resign in about five months, after the financial situation had been secured. German invasion and the final crisis would follow. 102

In October 1934, Doumergue did indeed fall, the immediate cause being Radical-Socialist and moderate conservative opposition to his proposed consti-

tutional reform. Four weeks before, Foreign Minister Louis Barthou and King Alexander of Yugoslavia had been murdered in Marseille, precipitating a wave of police action against refugees and immigrants.¹⁰³ Anti-southern prejudice and xenophobia were not, of course, the principal causes of Doumergue's downfall, but it is not too fanciful to suggest that they played some part in conservative perceptions of him as a man of the system, and contributed to pessimism concerning the chances of reform within the regime.

Notes

- 1. Serge Berstein, Le six février 1934 (Paris, 1975).
- 2. Paul Jankowski, Stavisky: A Confidence Man in the Republic of Virtue (Ithaca, 2002).
- 3. Jankowski, Stavisky, viii; Berstein, Le six février 1934, 89–94.
- 4. L'Alliance démocratique, 4 April 1934.
- 5. Berstein, Le six février, 248.
- 6. Michel Winock, La fièvre hexagonale: les grandes crises politiques de 1871 a 1968 (Paris, 1984); François Monnet, Refaire la république: André Tardieu, une dérive réactionnaire, 1876–1945 (Paris, 1993), 82, 131, 172, 307–308.
 - 7. Winock, La fièvre hexagonale, 196, 237–238 (my emphasis).
 - 8. Winock, La fièvre hexagonale, 196, 237-238
 - 9. Paul Warwick, The French Popular Front: A Legislative Analysis (Chicago, 1977).
- Nicholas Roussellier, Le Parlement de l'éloquence. La souveraineté de la délibération au lendemain de la Grande Guerre (Paris, 1997).
- 11. Gilles Le Béguec, "L'Entrée au Palais-Bourbon: les filières privilégiées d'accès à la fonction parlementaire 1919–1939" (Thèse pour le doctorat d'état, Paris X Nanterre, 1989).
 - 12. Julian Jackson, The Fall of France: The Nazi Invasion of 1940 (Oxford, 2003).
- 13. Peter Jackson, "Post-War Politics and the Historiography of French Strategy and Diplomacy Before the Second World War," *History Compass* 4, no. 3 (2006): 870–905.
- 14. Paul Jankowski, Shades of Indignation: Political Scandals in France, Past and Present (Oxford, 2008).
- 15. Michel Dobry, Sociologie des crises politiques: la dynamique des mobilisations multisectorielles (Paris, 1986); Michel Dobry, "Février 1934 et la découverte de l'allergie française à la révolution fasciste," Revue française de sociologie 30 (1989): 511–533; Michel Dobry, "On an Imaginary Fascism," in France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right, ed. Brian Jenkins (New York, 2007), 232. Bruno Goyet, "La réception du fascisme en France dans les années 20," in Le mythe de l'allergie française du fascisme, ed. Michel Dobry (Paris, 2003), 69–105; Brian Jenkins, "Plots and Rumors: Conspiracy Theories and the Six Février 1934," French Historical Studies 34, no. 4 (2011): 649–678.
- 16. Mark Meyers, "Feminizing Fascist Men: Crowd Psychology, Gender, and Sexuality in French Antifascism, 1929–1945," French Historical Studies 29, no. 1 (2006): 109–142.
- 17. Gustave Le Bon, La psychologie des foules (Paris, 1895); Benoît Marpeau, Gustave Le Bon: parcours d'un intellectuel, 1841–1931 (Paris, 2000); Robert Nye, The Origins of Crowd Psychology: Gustave Le Bon and the Crisis of Mass Democracy in the Third Republic (London, 1975).
 - 18. Herman Lebovics, True France: The Wars Over Cultural Identity, 1900–1945 (Ithaca, 1992).
- 19. François de La Rocque, Service public (Paris, 1934), 19; L'Alliance démocratique, 18 November 1935, 20 March 1936; Meyers, "Fascist Men," 122–124.
 - 20. Journal des débats, 23 January 1934.

- 21. La Liberté, 14 January 1934.
- 22. See also L'Action française, 7 January 1934.
- 23. L'Action française, 8 January 1934.
- 24. La Nation, 6 January 1934.
- 25. Le Béguec, "L'Entrée au Palais-Bourbon," 179-188.
- Georges Liens, "L'Image du Provençal et le 'racisme' envers les méridionaux au XIXe siècle,"
 Congrès national des sociétés savantes 1971, Toulouse, Histoire moderne (1976): 143–154.
- 27. Karl Marx, The Eighteenth Brumaire of Louis-Napoléon Bonaparte (Moscow, 1974); Ernest Renan, La Réforme intellectuelle et morale (Paris, 1990), 66–67.
- 28. Patrick Cabanel and Marylise Vallez, "La haine du Midi: l'antiméridionalisme dans la France de la Belle Époque," *Archives ouvertes* (2000), http://hal.archivesouvertes.fr/docs/00/17/77/53/PDF/La_haine_du_Midi_doc.pdf.
 - 29. Maurice Barrès, Les Lézardes sur La Maison (Paris, 1905), 10, 19-20.
 - 30. L'Opinion, 8 April 1911.
 - 31. L'Opinion, 1 April 1911.
 - 32. Le Bon, La psychologie des foules, 24, 41, 51, 59.
 - 33. L'Opinion, 1 April 1911.
- 34. Liens, "L'Image du Provençal et le 'racisme' envers les méridionaux au XIXe siècle"; Charles Ridel, Les embusqués (Paris, 2007).
 - 35. Georges Noblemaire, Carnet de route au pays des parlementaires (Paris, 1923), 9-11.
 - 36. La Démocratie nouvelle, 4 October 1919.
 - 37. Écho de Paris, 1 September 1931.
- 38. L'Opinion, 15 and 29 June 1923; Simenon echoes these complaints in his "Inventaire de la France."
 - 39. La République française, 7 October 1922.
 - 40. La Voix du combattant, 7 April 1928. See also La Republique française, 7 October 1922.
 - 41. David H. Walker, Outrage and Insight (Learnington Spa, 1995), 33–50.
- 42. Deborah E. Hamilton, "Gender, Genre and Politics in French Detective Fiction of the 1930s: Camille Hedwige's L'Appel de la morte," Forum for Modern Language Studies 35, no. 1 (1998): 57.
- 43. Philippe Corcuff and Fleury Lison, "Profondeurs du social et critique politique—hypothèses comparatives sur Maigret et le néo-polar," *Mouvements* 15/16, no. mai-août (2001): 28–34.
- 44. Georges Simenon, Liberty Bar (1932), in Tout Maigret, 3 vols., ed. Michel Carly (Paris, 2007). In Maigret à Porquerolles (1948) the commissaire recalls his visit to Antibes and admits his dislike of southern laziness. In Le Monde, 5 July 2007, Michel Carly described Maigret as a "man of the north," and as "un ministre de l'identité française."
- 45. Zeev Sternhell, "The Political Culture of Nationalism," in *Nationhood and Nationalism in France*, ed. Robert Tombs (London, 1991), 22–36.
 - 46. Gabriel Chevallier, Clochemerle (Paris, 1934), 111–112.
- 47. Gabriel Chevallier, L'Envers de "Clochemerle": propos d'un homme libre (Paris, 1966), 168-169.
 - 48. André Siegfried, Tableau des partis en France (Paris, 1930), 72-76.
- 49. Ibid., 225–234; Sean Kennedy, "André Siegfried and the complexities of French anti-Americanism," French Politics, Culture & Society 27, no. 2 (2009): 1–19.
 - 50. Echo de Paris, 15, 20, 30 April 1932.
 - 51. Le Figaro, 17 May 1932. See also L'Ouest-Éclair, 14 May 1932; La Nation, 13 May 1922.
 - 52. L'Alliance démocratique, 3 January 1934.
 - 53. La Liberté, 13 January 1934.
 - 54. Le Figaro, 9 January 1934.
 - 55. Le Jour, 7 January 1934.
 - 56. Le Jour, 11 January 1934; La Liberté, 12 January 1934.

- 57. Archives Nationales, F7 13206, 26 March 1934.
- 58. Action française, 9 January 1934.
- 59. Action française, 7, 11 January 1934.
- 60. Marcel Pagnol also depicted Marseille as a place of promiscuity and corruption and idealized the Provençal countryside. See Brett Bowles, "Politicising Pagnol: France, Film and Ideology under the Popular Front," *French History* 10, no. 1 (2005): 112–142.
 - 61. L'Action française, 13 February 1934.
 - 62. L'Écho de Paris, 13 November 1931.
 - 63. Breiz Atao, 21 January, 18 February 1934.
 - 64. La Province, 24 January 1934.
 - 65. Le Jour, 11, 15 February 1934.
 - 66. Echo de Paris, 12 February 1934.
- 67. Echo de Paris, 15, 20, 30 April 1932; for further attacks on southern electoral corruption see L'Alliance démocratique, 1 July 1928.
- 68. "Les préjugés antiméridionaux en France et anticeltiques en Grande Bretagne," in À droite de la droite. Les droites radicales en France et en Grande Bretagne au XX^e siècle, ed. Philippe Vervaecke (Lille, 2012), 59–86; Kevin Passmore, The Right in France from the Third Republic to Vichy (Oxford, 2013), 266–268.
 - 69. André Tardieu, La réforme de l'État (Paris, 1934), 72.
- 70. Ralph Schor, L'antisémitisme en France pendant les années trente (Bruxelles, 1992); Ralph Schor, Histoire de l'immigration en France de la fin du XIXe siècle à nos jours (Paris, 1996), 130–131; Vicki Caron, Uneasy Asylum: France and the Jewish Refugee Crisis, 1933–1942 (Stanford, 1999), 46.
 - 71. La Province, 10, 13 January 1934.
 - 72. Frontière de l'Est, 6 January 1934.
 - 73. L'Ordre, 2 January 1934.
 - 74. Jean-Louis Robert, "Maigret à Paris," Sociétés et Représentations 17, no. 1 (2004): 159–169.
 - 75. L'Alliance démocratique, 4 April 1934.
- 76. Assouline, Simenon: biographie (Paris, 1993) 195–205; see L'Ouest-Éclair, 13 January 1934, for a satirical comparison of the legal procedures used by a Stavisky defendant to the flight of Corsican bandits into the maquis.
 - 77. L'Ordre, 5 January 1934.
 - 78. For example, L'Alliance démocratique, 25 July 1934.
- 79. Urbain Gohier, Sidi ben Ma'aras ou le Maure pion (Paris, 1926), quoted in Cabanel and Vallez, "La haine du Midi," 4.
 - 80. Journal des débats, 11, 23, 31 January 1934; Jean Guiraud in La Croix, 30 January 1934.
 - 81. L'Action française, 7 January 1934.
 - 82. La Province, 3 February 1934; see also 31 December 1932.
 - 83. La Province, 7 February 1934.
 - 84. La Province, 10 January 1934.
- 85. Je suis partout, 13 January 1934. See also Écho de Paris, 3 January 1931: "le tutoiement du bagne."
 - 86. AN 317 AP 163 Fonds Marin, Déglin to Marin, 13 and 30 September 1905.
 - 87. La Nation, 6 September 1930.
 - 88. La Nation, 20 January 1934.
 - 89. AN 317 AP 75 Fonds Marin, circular, 13 April 1934.
 - 90. Journal des Débats, 23, 31 January 1934.
- 91. Chris Millington, From Victory to Vichy: Veterans in Interwar France (Manchester, 2012), 52–108.
 - 92. Dobry, Sociologie, 299.

- 93. César Fauxbras, Sondage, No. 170, 80–81, 17 June 1941. Thanks to Matt Perry for this reference.
 - 94. AN F⁶⁰ 658, Plan d'Équipement national, 2e Partie (1942), 80–81.
- 95. Jean Lacouture, De Gaulle, Points (Paris, 1990), 18–19; Pierre Milza (ed). De Gaulle et l'Italie (Paris, 1997), 8; Paul-Marie de La Gorce, De Gaulle entre deux mondes (Paris, 1963), 39–40.
- 96. Todd Shepard, The Invention of Decolonization: The Algerian War and the Remaking of France (Ithaca, NY, 2006).
 - 97. Cabanel and Vallez, "La haine du Midi," 9.
 - 98. Écho de Paris, 15 April 1932.
 - 99. La Nation, 17 February 1934.
 - 100. L'Echo de Paris, 9, 16 February 1934.
 - 101. Breiz Atao, 1 April 1934.
 - 102. La Province, 14 February 1934.
 - 103. Caron, Uneasy asylum, 46-47.

CHAPTER 2

Avec une brutalité toute particulière

Fascist Sympathies, Racial Violence, and the Municipal Police and Gendarmerie in Oran, 1936–1937

Samuel Kalman



On 23 August 1937, in the Algerian department of Oran, a local police captain named Léon Nicolas wrote a letter to French Interior Minister Marx Dormoy demanding a transfer to the state police. A sympathizer with the Section française de l'Internationale ouvrière (SFIO), the French socialist party, Nicolas had been initially posted to Sidi-Bel-Abbès in 1932 and then Perrégaux from 1935 onward. However, from his arrival he encountered unceasing harassment from extreme-Rightist colleagues, threats of violence from fellow officers, and official reprimands from his superiors. His situation became even more perilous during a 25 February 1937 demonstration by local communists called to protest an attack by members of the fascist Parti populaire français (PPF) against left-wing newsvendors. A police captain and PPF member named Ferro led the extreme-Rightist counter-demonstration, while fellow officers who arrived on the scene beat and shot at the protestors, resulting in two civilian deaths. After filing this information in his report, Nicolas was accused of ordering troops to fire on the crowd due to worries that his account would result in prison sentences for the culprits. Fearful for his safety, Nicolas sought the protection of Oran socialist doyen Marius Dubois, and the transfer to a metropolitan-supervised force.¹

The Nicolas affair exposes the sordid reality of the municipal police and gendarmerie in interwar Oran: that both officers and the rank and file were frequently fascist sympathizers and involved in violent episodes against Leftists, Jews, and Muslims. Although historians have extensively studied the popularity of the extreme-Rightist leagues and political parties in metropolitan France, very little has been written about the tremendous popularity of such organizations in the French empire.² Furthermore, although scholars have investigated the recruitment of members among various segments of the French population (farmers, women, and intellectuals, among others), there has been relatively little discussion of the relationship between the extreme Right and security forces, either in the *métropole* or the colonies.³ Authors primarily refer to the two in antagonistic terms; for example, the role of the municipal police in suppressing the 6 February riots or arresting various figures for assault, defamation, and unlawful assembly. The few links that have been established, such as the sympathies of Paris Chief of Police Jean Chiappe for the Right, are invariably discussed exclusively in the context of the metropolitan forces.⁴

Yet colonial law enforcement officials often sympathized with the extreme Right, and nowhere was this more apparent than in Algeria. Whether on the local force or in the employ of the Gendarmerie / Garde républicaine mobile (GRM) they were trained and commanded in an ultra-conservative atmosphere which often evoked anti-communist, anti-Semitic, and xenophobic themes. Jews and Muslims were portrayed as anti-European, desiring Algerian independence or revolution, a position bolstered by the violence troops encountered on active duty. Already chronically underpaid and poorly housed, and often under considerable pressure to keep order with far too few personnel in the field, police forces and gendarmerie units proved susceptible to the appeal of various local leagues and from Oran's municipal governments, many of which were firmly on the extreme Right. This was particularly true during the 1936–1937 Popular Front era, when a ministry led by Jewish socialist Léon Blum championed moderate socialism and colonial reform.

In theory, any such deviation from official policy was rendered impossible by strict governmental control of police and army units. In the *métropole*, policing was both a national and municipal affair, with the Sureté nationale's 7000 officers under the purview of the Ministry of the Interior, while municipal forces and the Police judicière composed of detectives solved crime on a local level. The Renseignements généraux (RG) provided additional support, tracking the movements of those groups and individuals deemed dangerous to the state.⁵ A similar arrangement existed in Algeria, where the governor general controlled the police through the auspices of the Sûreté générale, who were supported at the departmental level by both the RG and the Police administrative in charge of public security. The Police municipale patrolled various communities, including those in the Department of Oran. However, in practice these resources proved insufficient, and the GRM were frequently needed to restore order in various municipalities in times of crises, while patrolling rural areas and *communes mixtes* at the behest of the governor general's office.⁶

Yet there existed another fundamental difference between metropolitan and Algerian security forces: the persistence of race as a vector in administrative decision making and policing. Such attitudes reflected both the institutionalized racism inherent in the colonies and a long history of violence perpetrated by the municipal authorities and the armed forces throughout the French Empire, and particularly in Algeria. As Jean-Pierre Peyroulou has noted, from an administrative perspective "the indigène was criminalized. Along with religion, violence became one of his defining characteristics." That Muslims were primitive, violent, religious fanatics was taken for granted by the French authorities, who concluded that such a dangerous population should be rigidly controlled. In response to these fears, the colonial administration in Algeria developed a multipronged legal strategy. On one hand the government enacted the repressive indigénat, a series of laws that imposed a severe judicial and criminal code, empowering the prefects with broad police and disciplinary powers, including a harsh indigenous tax code. The authorities wedded this approach to the seizure of 1.75 million hectares of land through dubious legal machinations, granting direct territorial control to large-scale European landowners, those deemed "fit" to operate wineries and farms. Finally, Muslims suffered the indignity of the Statut musulman, which declared that citizenship and rights would be granted solely to Algerians who agreed to abandon sharī'ah / Islamic law and accept French customs and the code civil, a step rejected by the vast devout majority.8 Not for nothing did Gustave de Beaumont infamously exhort that "in Africa, one needs two things: force and the law; force for the Arabs and law for the colons."9

During the period of conquest and "peaceful penetration" from 1830 onward, violence and terror tactics were commonly used to this end. ¹⁰ Yet after 1870, neither the governor general nor the prefects viewed force as the preferred mode of engagement with Algerians, seeking instead to combine military prowess, technological capacity, and community policing with efforts to preempt violence, pacifying the colonized by other means. Thus the mobilization of ethnography, for example, into what one historian terms "an empire of facts" designed to simultaneously differentiate the superior European from the inferior Muslim and provide a peaceful means to subjugate them. ¹¹

Yet such efforts were consistently hampered by the racism of the settlers, who rejected the subtle machinations of symbolic violence in favor of direct confrontation. This was particularly true in Oran, where the municipal authorities had a long history of anti-Semitism, combined with anti-Muslim xenophobia that typified official discourse. Jews had traditionally been the target of European xenophobia in late-nineteenth-century Algeria, yet by the interwar era officials and populace alike in Alger and Constantine grew increasingly concerned with potential Muslim insurrection, and feared that anti-Semitism would further agitate a population already quite susceptible to such ideas. The Constantine riot of August 1934, during which Muslims attacked Jews and pillaged shops, seem-

ingly proved this point. Hence by 1936–1937, settlers in Alger and Constantine backed away from overt anti-Semitism, and violence against Jews was eclipsed by growing uneasiness over the increasing popularity of the Messali Hadj and the Parti populaire algérien, strike activity and Muslim labor militancy, and a mounting press campaign in favor of independence.¹³

However, Europeans in the department of Oran constituted the majority of the population, and thus were less immediately threatened by potential Muslim insurrection. Rejecting the 1870 Crémieux Decree, which granted French citizenship and political equality to Algerian Jewry, politicians and populace alike throughout the region consistently attacked the department's substantial Jewish community. As a result, Oran's Jews were victimized by rioting, assault, and a constant stream of invective in the press and electoral campaigns during the 1898 anti-Semitic wave that swept Algeria, and again after 1924 when Jules Molle and the stridently xenophobic Union latines (UL) controlled the municipal government in Oran-Ville. From 1936 onward, Gabriel Lambert and the Rassemblement national d'Action sociale (RNAS) similarly dominated local politics through anti-Semitism, while other municipalities suffered the same fate: Lucien Bellat and the local chapter of the Unions latines controlled Sidi-Bel-Abbès, for example.¹⁴ Nor could the population completely ignore the threat posed by Muslim independence, and by the 1930s, Algerians were habitually identified with potential insurrection, portrayed variously as the followers of communist or socialist parties bent on transforming Algeria into a Soviet paradise, the nationalist aspirations of the PPA, or the supposedly fanatical Islamic societies led by Chékib Arslan or the 'ulamā.15

This strident xenophobia was exacerbated by the success of the extreme-Rightist leagues throughout Algeria, and particularly in Oran. Local denizens flocked to the extreme Right in far greater numbers than elsewhere in North Africa, and almost 10 percent of the department's population joined the leagues, while many more actively sympathized with their goals. 16 As a result, Molle and the UL predominated in Oran from 1924 onward, buoyed by anti-metropolitan sentiment, suspicion of the Muslim population, and overwhelming anti-Semitism. Molle and his confreres better understood the settler mentality, inspired by the notion of algérianité espoused by various cultural figures and populist political voices, which proffered the cultural and racial superiority of Europeans, and excluded both Muslim/Jewish "undesirables" and the French authorities (those opposed to the doctrine and plans of the settlers) in equal measure. Thus the UL flirted openly with separatist sentiment, believing that the colons in Algeria forged a superior society and institutions due to the fusion of various Latin peoples into a unique race, freed from French decadence and meddling.¹⁷ Molle also identified with the hatred toward Jews that persisted among the inhabitants of Oran to a far greater degree than elsewhere in Algeria, primarily due to the presence of a large Jewish community that comprised over a fifth of the department's European population.¹⁸ Unsurprisingly, given his attention to local concerns rather than metropolitan ideas, Molle remained the mayor and parliamentary deputy for Oran until his death in 1931, harnessing the support of a vast majority of electors, while the UL enjoyed a substantial membership and a successful daily newspaper.¹⁹

By the 1930s, a variety of metropolitan organizations began to adopt the political tactics, ardent xenophobia, and *algérianiste* mentality that characterized the UL, succeeding in the streets and at the ballot box. The Croix de Feu first appeared in Algeria in 1929, and the group emerged in Oran shortly thereafter, garnering almost 3500 members throughout the department by 1935. Only two years later, in the wake of the Popular Front electoral victory, the combined membership in Oran's extreme-Rightist organizations topped 15,000, the vast majority engaged by the PPF whose mercurial leader Jacques Doriot prioritized Algerian recruitment and moved the bulk of his operations to Oran. Of equal significance, both the Croix de Feu (transformed into the Parti social français in 193621) and PPF, along with various smaller fascist groups, joined the RNAS, under the guidance of Oran-Ville mayor Gabriel Lambert. In the tradition established by Molle and the Unions latines, Lambert and the RNAS adopted the mantle of *algérianité* and anti-Semitism, readily lambasting French authorities and the Jewish community.

Its members reserved particular ire for socialist Prime Minister Léon Blum and the Popular Front administration. Blum named Maurice Viollette as his minister of state, the ex–governor general of Algeria derided by settlers as "Viollette l'arabe" for his friendly overtures toward Muslims. He promptly unfurled an electoral law designed to grant the vote to 20,000–25,000 "Europeanized" Arabs, the so-called *évolués*, educated and favorably disposed to France. Believing that the law would actively aid Muslim separatist elements, while auguring the specter of equal rights for the numerically superior Muslim population, the *colons* openly fought the metropolitan authorities, including the mass resignation of nearly 200 mayors throughout the colony.²⁴ In Oran, fascist leagues became the focal point of the protest, engaging in the defense of *l'Algérie française* against its supposed enemies: the Popular Front and its communist/socialist allies, Muslim separatists, and Jews. Their opposition quite frequently turned violent, culminating in Lambert's 25 February 1937 demand that all inhabitants of the department openly defy the governor general and prefects throughout Oran and Algeria.²⁵

In the midst of this atmosphere, which the metropolitan authorities equated with a civil war, the police and gendarmerie were seen as defenders of law and order, engaged in preserving the Republic's authority. Throughout the empire, the colonial state frequently called upon these auxiliaries to utilize violence against a variety of enemies. This was particularly true in Algeria, where authority often became equated with brutality. The army perpetrated multiple massacres of such severity during the process of "pacifying" Algeria that one historian has termed

the colonial state "a power that saw itself more as a purveyor of death than a regulator of life." Neither was this unique to Algeria: units stationed throughout the empire were acutely aware of their brutal role, crushing insurrections in Morocco, Syria, and Indochina during the interwar era. ²⁷ Although overwhelming physical force was used more sparingly in Algeria after the defeat of the Kabyle revolt in 1871, at least until the 1945 massacres in the department of Constantine, the Algerian authorities did not hesitate to utilize municipal police at the slightest hint of trouble, particularly from the so-called *indigènes*. ²⁸

The combination of official xenophobia, the Popular Front electoral victory, the increasing popularity of Algerian independence organizations, and the overwhelming popularity of fascist movements in various locales throughout Oran naturally impacted the municipal police and gendarmerie. Officers and soldiers were also affected by the social and political nature of the institutions in which they served. Neither police nor gendarmes were necessarily extreme Rightists upon recruitment, but many were selected on the basis of their political leanings, and candidates were often inculcated with such views during training and service.²⁹ In various municipalities, mayors and their assistants personally selected recruits to the local force, enlisting along racial and ideological lines. That a candidate was not Jewish or Muslim—or worse still, a Leftist—was paramount, even if they were highly undesirable in other respects. Hence in Sidi-Bel-Abbès, certain officers were functionally illiterate or did not fulfill their military service, while others included pimps and ex-convicts. This situation became so acute by 1937 that the governor general recommended the censure and removal of the metropolitan force in that city. 30 Similarly, in Oran-Ville Mayor Gabriel Lambert personally vetted all recruits and frequently disallowed candidates for reasons of race or political orientation, despite a shortage of qualified personnel.³¹ Such attitudes reflected both the institutionalized racism inherent in the colonies and the long history of brutality and violence throughout the French Empire, and particularly in Algeria.

This xenophobia was combined with the realities of colonial policing: principally the role of officers and gendarmes in the maintenance and defense of the colonial system, and their marginal living and working conditions. For as David Killingray notes in surveying the British Empire: "the subjection and domination implicit in colonialism meant that policing could not but be political." In addition to preventing criminal activity, Algerian police officers and gendarmes were expected to function as a paramilitary unit against nationalists and Leftists, an armed response team during riots, and the defenders of colonial order, including the preservation of racial hierarchy. These duties were carried out in an often hostile environment, with limited intelligence resources and manpower. Moreover, police and gendarmes performed these tasks as underpaid and poorly housed individuals, their potential loyalty challenged by the reality of disease, alcoholism, and a language barrier—most spoke little or no Arabic. And the colonial of the policing principal and poorly housed individuals and a language barrier—most spoke little or no Arabic.

These factors combined to create a culture of violence and xenophobia in the Oran police force and gendarmerie. Serious incidents occurred following the election of Blum and the Popular Front in June 1936, in the wake of increasing labor militancy and wildcat strikes in imitation of metropolitan unrest, and the promulgation of the *Projet Blum-Viollette*. Viewed as the first step toward independence, its authors purportedly in league with the Salafist 'ulamā and the banned Étoile nord-africaine, the settlers turned toward the extreme Right, attacking Leftists, Jews, and Muslims—the supposed allies of the Popular Front, themselves emboldened by the new ministry.³⁴

In Oran-Ville, run by a fascist mayor, police frequently clashed with demonstrators, seeking to suppress any manifestation of support for the Popular Front. Recruiting in tandem with various officers across the city, Lambert brought a significant number of municipal policemen into the RNAS, often with the encouragement of their commissaires.³⁵ Thus from the foundation of the RNAS on 26 June 1936 onward, the municipal police allowed members of the Croix de Feu and other leagues to run riot throughout the city, assaulting and intimidating Jews and Leftists, and refusing aid from the gendarmerie. Officers actively suppressed any demonstrations by Popular Front organizations, and particularly those led by Jews or indigènes. A gathering of socialists, Jews, and left-leaning Muslims on 28 June 1936, for example, was met with extreme force from the local constabulary. Led by neo-fascist Commissaire Pancrazi, the police charged those gathered in Oran's Place d'Armes, injuring fifteen demonstrators with "extreme brutality," in the words of the Prefect of Oran. ³⁶ They were particularly vile with Jews. As the local Sûreté leader noted in his report: "With each sortie, this same police force mercilessly attacks Jews, with utter contempt for the law." During the 28 June demonstration, witnesses testified that officers rounded up Jewish demonstrators with blood streaming down their faces, while one superior on the scene shouted "allez-y et frappez fort!" Such incidents were frequently repeated, leading the public prosecutor in March 1937 to declare that the RNAS had successfully substituted brute force for law and government, policing Oran with a private militia. With this in mind, his office called for the immediate dissolution of extreme-Rightist organizations throughout the department.³⁸

By far the worst situation occurred in Sidi-Bel-Abbès, a town of 55,000 inhabitants—two-thirds European—in the southern portion of the *département*. In typical Algerian fashion, municipal elections there were frequently decided through fraud, either the purchasing of votes for cash payments or doctoring voting lists. As a result, Lucien Bellat and the anti-Semitic Unions latines dominated local politics from 1929 onward, and the fascist mayor antagonized opponents through violence.³⁹ Uniting partisans of the PPF, PSF, and Amitiés latines, the UL utilized the swastika and the fascist salute, while publicly lauding Hitler, Mussolini, and Franco. Bellat further enjoyed the patronage of police officials and the local gendarmerie, often recruited from his electors and unfailingly loyal to his

administration. The former beat Leftist leaders and newsvendors in the streets and intimidated voters, or looked the other way when the town's hired thugs attacked opponents. In the mayor's employ, hoodlums pillaged stores, hoarded arms, and plotted a Spanish-style uprising against the metropolitan government. Police officers and rank and file openly supported such actions, often affiliated with the UL or Croix de Feu, including the Commissaire central and several of his assistants. Jews and socialists were strictly forbidden from serving on the police force and denied municipal employment—obtainable only with a UL or RNAS membership card.⁴⁰

Thus gendarmes and police were permitted to engage in extreme violence at the behest of the mayor and commissaires, as on 14 June 1936, when a cortege of Popular Front supporters, including women and children, were attacked by the mayor's hired muscle alongside police wielding batons, revolvers, and tear gas, resulting in forty-six injuries.⁴¹ Due to fascist sympathies among the local judiciary no indictments were handed down, and there was no official inquiry into police brutality despite a request to Léon Blum, the governor general, and the Sous-préfet from the local Popular Front committee. The following February, police once again openly supported the extreme Right, intervening in an armed dispute between local members of the Parti social français and Parti populaire français, and Leftist newsvendors, railway workers, and laborers. A wave of police descended upon the town center, firing first into the crowd of workers, and subsequently on a group of Muslims, killing two and wounding eight, causing general panic in the streets, and resulting in the official protest of Captain Léon Nicolas.⁴²

The mayor's office frequently played a leading role in the violence, inciting protestors and ignoring police brutality. On 16 March 1937, a municipal councilor's mistreatment of unemployed workers—he urged a crowd to "go ask Blum" for bread and jobs—predictably resulted in a near riot. This was facilitated by the use of an agent provocateur in the crowd, urging those assembled to attack the police and gendarmes, after one of them savagely struck a demonstrator. The official response came from the Garde républicaine mobile, who proceeded to the Village Nègre, where they attacked protestors with truncheons, while PPF members and Bellat supporters fired on the crowd, resulting in mass hospitalizations. The restoration of order by the GRM left many injured and hospitalized, primarily Muslims.⁴³

Faced with such actions from municipal authorities and the police in Sidi-Bel-Abbès and Oran, and the testimony of officers like Léon Nicolas, the governor general of Algeria requested an expansion of the state police in the Department, to ensure order and suppress fascism.⁴⁴ As early as June 1936, he noted the lack of effectiveness of the Oran police force in combating extremism, particularly in comparison to municipal authorities in Alger, and even Constantine, where the response to riots and disturbances was often tepid at best. Noting that the

police were almost entirely sympathetic to Lambert, Bellat, and extreme-Rightist organizations, Le Beau asked for platoons of state police to be stationed in all municipalities with more than 80,000 inhabitants.⁴⁵ Following the incidents in Sidi-Bel-Abbès in early 1937, the request was renewed, this time for all towns with 25,000 residents, due to fears that fascist violence would spread throughout the department. Le Beau noted that police corruption and patterns of assault had spread to Blida and Mostaganem, as well as various communities in Constantine, and appended the draft of a *décret-loi* to the request in order to speed up the process.⁴⁶ Mere months later, Blum and Minister of the Interior Marx Dormoy subsequently ushered in legislation mandating the expansion of the state police in Algeria.

The governor general's request also responded to several incidents involving the gendarmerie. Government personnel initially assumed that the Garde républicaine mobile would provide support in case of disturbances. Despite its small numbers—only hundreds of men patrolled an area the size of France—the GRM was regularly used in a support role, buttressing local police squadrons, particularly during demonstrations and riots. This was particularly true in Oran, where the political polarization created by the ascension to power of extreme Rightists like Lambert and Bellat led to continual disturbances, often initiated by the authorities themselves. However, the effectiveness of the local gendarmerie was compromised by fascist sympathies and xenophobia among the leadership and rank and file. A pre-1914 preserve for royalists and ultra-rightists, in the interwar era the GRM command in Algeria continued to demand that officers remind soldiers of their duty to the patrie and family values, and insisting that their families and friends "only frequent healthy places and do not profess any subversive ideas." This vague directive was made more clear by the lieutenantcolonel in charge of the Algiers gendarmerie, who arranged for each soldier to receive a copy of the pronatalist Alliance nationale's neo-fascist pamphlet Comment nous vaincrons la dénatalité, and ordering officers to persuade enlisted men to join the AN and uphold its values.⁴⁷ This reflected a marked partiality for any number of extreme-Rightist organizations that assailed the local Popular Front, which became so prevalent by February 1937 that the Oran section of the SFIO wrote the metropolitan leadership to complain, demanding that the government be pressured into censuring the GRM's Algerian officer corps.⁴⁸ Nor were such reactions confined to Oran. The Commissaire central in Alger noted a similar pattern, reporting that both officers and enlisted men from the local garrison supported the leagues, following an intensive propaganda campaign by various extreme-Rightist groups.⁴⁹

A xenophobic *mentalité* was equally evident in the gendarmerie. Discussions of strategy at the highest levels invariably portrayed Algerian Muslims as religious fanatics, defenders of barbaric customs, and out to murder the European population. A 1938 memorandum prepared by the Ministry of War delineated the

need for surveillance networks and troops to combat ultra-Islamic and nationalist movements, describing the enemy as "an indigenous mob, far superior in number, and easily led into acts of savagery due to racial and religious hatred." The *indigène*, one author concluded, "n'obéit que la force." Neither did gendarmes shy away from anti-Semitism. In Constantine, the public prosecutor accused the GRM in Sétif of engaging in verbal and physical acts against the local Jewish community in May 1937, a charge weakly refuted by Général de Brigade Lavigne as resulting from ineffective leadership. ⁵²

Hence gendarmes and their superiors claimed that Muslims were anti-European zealots, a homogenous morass rather than a diverse population. True, certain reports mentioned socioeconomic conditions, hinting that poverty and exclusion might be to blame, as low salaries and unemployment had battered Algeria since the onset of the depression. Yet most authors simply saw a subversive threat to be neutralized, along with the Algerian Leftists who mobilized Muslim discontent in the service of global revolution. Naturally, nationalist and communist agents-provocateurs exploited the situation, transforming Muslim anger into disrespect for French authority. The Popular Front worsened things, allowing "foreign influences" to inflame opinions and thus leaving the gendarmerie in the line of fire.⁵³ Although commanding officers claimed that the solution to the "Algerian problem" ultimately rested with civil authorities, the GRM frequently sought to pacify Muslims through violence. As North African Commander General Baert noted: "Far too often officers and gendarmes resort to violence against the individuals that they have the duty to protect." "54

This was certainly the case in Oran in January 1937, when the GRM intervened on behalf of local authorities during a strike, wounding eighty-seven demonstrators, many of them women and children. Almost all were Muslims, for the action occurred in the neighborhood of Eaux de Brédéah, and the beatings were particularly brutal, administered with truncheons and rifle butts. 55 Numerous witnesses, many of them seriously injured, testified against the gendarmes, and specifically accused Captains Chevalier and Didion of leading the assault. One onlooker described being hit in the head and right leg with a rifle butt as he stood in conversation with an Oran Commissaire de police, while others received similar head traumas, including a fifteen-year-old boy. 56 Neither were the victims alone in their harsh assessment: in a memo to the prefect of Oran, the head of the Sûreté départementale noted that the GRM charged into the crowd merely because they were booed by the local indigenes, and acted with "une brutalité toute particulière, against a group primarily composed of women and children." Far from calming the crowd, their actions stiffened the resolve of the strikers, most of whom had not previously displayed any hostile or violent behavior.⁵⁷

The combination of official pressure and Muslim outrage led to an inquest at the request of the minister of national defense, conducted by the GRM's Inspector-General Lavigne, who received testimony that accused both Chevalier and Didion of being fascist sympathizers and mingling with the local extreme Right during the demonstration. Both had allegedly revealed their sympathies in private conversations on numerous occasions, and had a history of brutality toward Jews, Muslims, and Leftists, demonized due to their association with the Popular Front and the Oran anti-fascist movement. One local commissaire on the scene backed up these claims, stating that the crowd had posed no threat to public order, neither rioting nor threatening businesses or private property. In fact, he noted that subsequent violence was the consequence of GRM brutality, a position backed by Oran's Commissaire central, and that Didion personally charged into the crowd brandishing a whip, yelling "cognez sur cette vermine" in order to encourage his men.⁵⁸

Chevalier and Didion naturally declared their innocence on all charges, and their superiors blamed the *indigènes* as a whole for the demonstration and its aftermath. Rather than being a victim of GRM aggression, they stated, the injured child merely fell to the ground. Furthermore, the Oran company commander noted the frequency of strikes and riots in Popular Front—era Algeria, including Muslim-perpetrated violence in Oran before and after January 1937. The real issue, he claimed, was "the arrogance of certain *indigènes*," who believed that they could treat gendarmes like slaves after breaking the law. Striking Muslims were probably armed with canes, just like their brethren all over the country, and sought to correct perceived injustices through violence, as the *indigènes* were prone to aggressive behavior. If anything, he concluded, the officers had shown restraint, using rifle butts rather than live ammunition, a position defended with the false allegation that Muslims throughout the country often menaced Europeans and law enforcement officials.

For his part, Lavigne's report principally worked to debunk testimony against Chevalier and Didion, rejecting the notion that either was a fascist, while insisting that police eyewitnesses were Leftists looking to denigrate the gendarmerie. All those who were attacked clearly threatened security forces (including, presumably, the victimized child) and those who claimed otherwise should be transferred, as their subterfuge compromised police work and GRM operations.⁶¹ Lavigne declared the commissaire who testified against Chevalier and Didion dangerous to the security of the department, and devoted a large portion of his official correspondence to debunking the testimony of the offending officer and an inspector who testified along similar lines.⁶² He further claimed that the true author of the complaints against his men was Oran socialist leader Marius Dubois, responsible for the press campaign against the GRM's actions and the false accusations of the eyewitnesses, while the general in charge of the gendarmerie wrote the governor general demanding the immediate transfer of all officers who testified against the accused.⁶³ Curiously, in his final report Lavigne did not directly confront the issue of fascist sympathies in the gendarmerie, noting in response

59

solely that a few mistakes had been made, while claiming that the riots were simply an excuse to perpetuate racial antagonism, the product of religious zealotry, economic malaise, and extremist propaganda. Neither did he attempt to counter charges of GRM xenophobia, instead positing that where the *indigènes* had once been respectful of authority, this "insufficiently evolved race" had become prone to shootings, senseless violence, property destruction, and open revolt.⁶⁴

For their part, GRM commanders simply tied the events of January 1937 to a larger pattern of violence in Oran, placing the lives of gendarmes in danger on multiple occasions across the department. Yet they cautioned soldiers that the use of lethal or excessive force was proscribed, and simply exacerbated the hostile attitude of the *indigènes*. Responding in an internal memorandum to public criticisms of the GRM in April, including charges of fascist sympathies and police brutality, Lavigne reminded gendarmes that pacifying Muslims required "very firm" action. Any weakness only encouraged aggression, and he claimed that the department was rife with shooting, stabbings, and property destruction caused by indigenous discontent with European status, continuing recession, and high unemployment.⁶⁵ Although its commanders successfully prevented the imposition of disciplinary action against the GRM, the governor general openly contradicted their claims, consistently insisting that the chief security threat in Algeria and Oran came from European extremism, and not Muslim violence.⁶⁶

In a recent study of the North African GRM, Martin Thomas notes that "on the eve of Word War II the gendarmes had conflated their roles as overseers of the colonial economy and political police, paving the way for the more violent future as targets of anti-colonial opposition and perpetrators of state killing that lay ahead of them during the 1945 Sétif uprising and beyond."67 This was precisely the reality of policing, violence, and race relations in 1930s Oran. Both municipal police and gendarmerie units there regularly brutalized Leftists, Muslims, and Jews, and particularly after the Popular Front's election in 1936, when they perceived them to be potential threats to the established European settler elite and colonial order. That Léon Blum had no desire to end the French presence in Algeria, while the Left had traditionally demonstrated considerable imperial racism in its own right, was never considered by the fascist leagues, or their sympathizers in local government and law enforcement. 68 Neither were Jews or Muslims ever a genuine threat in the department of Oran of the 1930s, where Europeans enjoyed a clear demographic advantage throughout the interwar era.⁶⁹ Nonetheless, a combination of official indoctrination, a belief in the danger posed by the *indigènes* and the Algerian Left, and the prevalence of sympathy for the extreme Right among Algerian police and gendarmes inexorably led to political and racial violence. Given the subsequent history of law enforcement in the region, it is not unreasonable to suggest that such actions clearly foreshadow the xenophobia, torture, and murder that characterized security services during the Algerian War.

Acknowledgments

The author wishes to thank Raphaëlle Branche, Ruth Ginio, Sean Kennedy, and Martin Thomas for their helpful suggestions and comments.

Notes

- Institut d'histoire sociale / Archives Charles Dumas (hereafter IHS/Dumas) I, Léon Nicolas, Commissaire de Police to Minister of the Interior Marx Dormoy, Perrégaux/23 August 1937.
- 2. The empire appears as a mere footnote at best in the vast majority of the works listed in the introduction to this volume.
- 3. See, for example, Robert O. Paxton, French Peasant Fascism: Henry Dorgères's and the Crises of French Agriculture, 1929–1939 (New York, 1997); Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism: Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français," Journal of Modern History 71, no. 3 (1999), 814–851; Zeev Sternhell, Ni droite ni gauche: L'idéologie fasciste en France (Brussels, 2000); Cheryl Koos and Daniella Sarnoff, "France," Women, Gender and Fascism in Europe, 1919-1945, ed. Kevin Passmore, (New Brunswick, 2003); Mark Antliff, Avant-Garde Fascism: The Mobilization of Myth, Art, and Culture in France, 1909–1939 (Durham, 2007).
- 4. On the role of the police on 6 February, see Brian Jenkins, "The Six Février 1934 and the Survival of the French Republic," French History 20, no. 3 (2006): 333–351. Concerning relations between Jean Chiappe and the French extreme Right see Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933–1939 (New Haven, 1995), 30. The best account of the Paris police force, including relations with the extreme Right, is Clifford Rosenberg, Policing Paris: The Origins of Modern Immigration Control Between the Wars (Ithaca, 2006). The comparable history of the gendarmerie contains comparatively little such information: Anthony Clayton, France, Soldiers, and Africa (London, 1988).
 - 5. Rosenberg, Policing Paris, 9.
- 6. Jean-Pierre Peyroulou, Guelma 1945: Une subversion française dans l'Algérie coloniale (Paris, 2009), 121–122.
 - 7. Ibid., 70–71.
- 8. John Ruedy, Modern Algeria: The Origins and Development of a Nation (Bloomington, 1992), 80–86.
 - 9. Peyroulou, Guelma 1945, 72.
- 10. On the massacres, razzias, and campaigns of terror waged in pre-1870 Algeria, see Benjamin Claude Brower, A Desert Named Peace: The Violence of France's Empire in the Algerian Sahara, 1830–1902 (New York, 2009).
- 11. George Trumbull IV, An Empire of Facts: Colonial Power, Cultural Knowledge, and Islam in Algeria, 1870–1914 (Cambridge, 2009), 48. As Trumbull notes: "As a system of ruthless, authoritarian policing of difference, French rule required the organization of knowledge into discrete, utilitarian facts. It created cultural 'facts' to render the processes of control simpler." See also Moshe Gershovich, French Military Rule in Morocco: Colonialism and its Consequences (London, 2000), 19.
- On symbolic violence as a means of domination, see Pierre Bourdieu, Masculine Domination (Stanford, 2001) and Language and Symbolic Power (Cambridge, 1991).
- 13. Increasing Muslim radicalization in interwar Algeria is discussed in Martin Thomas, "European Crisis, Colonial Crisis? Signs of Fracture in the French Empire From Munich to the Outbreak of War," *International History Review* 32, no. 3 (2010), 397–399; Mahfoud Kaddache, *Histoire du nationalisme algérien* (Paris, 2003), chapters 6–18; Benjamin Stora, Mesali Hadj (1898–1974): pionnier du nationalisme algérien (Paris, 1986), chapters 4–6.

- 14. Geneviève Dermenjian, La Crise anti-juive oranaise, 1895-1905 (Paris, 1986); Samuel Kalman, "Le Combat par tous les moyens: Colonial Violence and the Extreme Right in 1930s Oran," French Historical Studies 34, no. 1 (2011): 125-153. On Molle/Bellat and the Union Latines, and Lambert and the RNAS, see Docteur J. Molle, Le Néo-antisémitisme (Millau: Inprimérie Artières & Maury, 1933); IHS/Dumas III, Alger/30 June 1936, Governor General Le Beau to Léon Blum and Minister of the Interior Roger Salengro; Archives d'Outre-Mer (hereafter AOM) Oran/2530, Commissaire divisionnaire to Chef de la Sûreté départementale, Oran/15 November 1937; IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937).
- 15. Martin Thomas, The French Empire Between the Wars: Imperialism, Politics, and Society (Manchester, 2005), 221-223, 246-265; Kaddache, Histoire du nationalisme algérien, chapters 14-18. The Left were variously portrayed as allies of Arslan, the 'ulama, the ENA/PPA, etc., in European press organs throughout the region. Yet as scholars have recently observed, the standard European portrait—of the PPA or 'ulama as fanatics driven by ultra-nationalism or religious fanaticism, for example—is false on numerous levels. See, for example, Rabah Aissaoui, Immigration and National Identity: North African Political Movements in Colonial and Postcolonial France (London, 2009), chapters 2-3, and James McDougall, History and the Culture of Nationalism in Algeria (Cambridge, 2006), 12-15, 64–66, 74–76, 82–86.
 - 16. Kalman, "Le Combat par tous les moyens," 142.
- 17. On the Algérianité movement, see variously Christopher Churchill, "Neo-Traditional Fantasies: Colonialism, Modernism and Fascism in Greater France 1870-1962," PhD dissertation, Queen's University, 2010; Seth Graebner, History's Place: Nostalgia and the City in French Algerian Literature (Lanham, 2007), 27-101; Jonathan K. Gosnell, The Politics of Frenchness in Colonial Algeria, 1930-1954 (Rochester, 2002), chapters 1, 6; Patricia Lorcin, Imperial Identities: Stereotyping, Prejudice, and Race in Colonial Algeria (London, 1995), 196-206.
- 18. The best exposition of the UL's anti-Semitism can be found in Molle, Le Néo-antisémitisme. The term néo refers to the large Spanish population of Oran, notoriously xenophobic and a bulwark of their support. The group's algérianité is discussed in various articles in their Petit oranais daily newspaper, for example: Jacques Roure, "Notre politique," 5 July 1925; "La Réunion de Boulanger," 27 April 1929; "L'Avenir de la latinité en afrique du nord," 24 November 1929. The 1931 government census details the size of the Jewish population in Oran/Algeria. See AOM GGA/3CAB/95, "Recensement de la population en 1931."
- 19. On the electoral success of Molle and the UL, see AOM Oran/95, 20 April 1931, Commissaire central de la ville d'Oran to Préfet; AOM Oran/95, n.d., "L'Union latine." Algerian elections were determined by electors representing the population at large rather than the universal suffrage of metropolitan France.
- 20. AOM GGA/3CAB/47, Alger, 11 July 1935, Préfet/Alger to Le Beau; AOM Oran F/92/2413, "Renseignements receullis en juin 1935 sur les Croix de Feu, Volontaires nationaux, et Briscards."
- 21. AOM GGA/3CAB/100, "Note sur la creation, l'activité et le developpement du Parti populaire français en Algérie"; IHS/Dumas III, Alger/30 June 1936, Le Beau to Léon Blum and Roger Salengro.
- 22. The change occurred after the Popular Front government banned the extreme-Rightist leagues in summer 1936.
- 23. AOM GGA/3CAB/95, Oran, 1 September 1936, Chef de la Sûreté départementale to Directeur Général de la Sécurité générale de l'Algérie; IHS/Dumas III, Alger, 30 June 1936, Gouverneur-Général to Léon Blum and Marx Dormoy; AOM GGA/3CAB/95, Rapport: "L'Antisémitisme et le Rassemblement national d'Action sociale, le Parti social français, les Unions latines, et le Parti populaire français," 1936; AOM Oran/424, Gouverneur Générale to Préfet (Oran), 21 February 1938, "Mouvement antisémitique."
 - 24. On the Blum-Viollette bill, see Thomas, The French Empire Between the Wars, 297–303.
 - 25. Kalman, ""Le Combat par tous les moyens," 144-152.

- 26. Brower, A Desert Named Peace, 18. As the author rightly asserts, this pattern of violence and murder deflates to a certain degree (although it does not entirely eradicate) the claims of certain historians that the French Empire provides an effective case study of what Michel Foucault termed bio-politics. Far from merely acting as a "bio-power," concerned with controlling/regulating the physical and biological environment of the colonized, both French and municipal authorities far too often intervened solely in a threatening manner.
- 27. Thomas, The French Empire Between the Wars, 213, 222, 234–236. Moshe Gershovich additionally notes that Algerian troops participated in the Moroccan Rif War in July 1925. In French Military Rule in Morocco, 136–140.
- 28. On the quelling of the Kabyle insurrection, see Lorcin, *Imperial Identities*, 174. On the massacres in Sétif and Guelma in May 1945, see Jean-Louis Planche, Sétif 1945: Histoire d'un massacre annoncé (Paris, 2006); Peyroulou, Guelma 1945. The latter author also discusses police action in Algeria prior to 1945.
- 29. On recruitment practices in 1930s Oran, see IHS/Dumas III, Alger/30 June 1936, Le Beau to Léon Blum and Roger Salengro; IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937).
 - 30. IHS/Dumas III, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937).
- 31. IHS/Dumas III, Alger/30 June 1936, Governor-General Le Beau to Léon Blum and Roger Salengro.
- 32. David Killingray, "Securing the British Empire: Policing and Colonial Order, 1920–1960," in The Policing of Politics in the Twentieth Century, ed. Mark Mazower (New York, 1997), 169; David M. Anderson and David Killingray, "Consent, Coercion, and Colonial Control," in Policing the Empire: Government, Authority, and Control (Manchester, 1991), 6–9; Martin Thomas, "The Gendarmerie, Information Collection, and Colonial Violence in French North Africa between the Wars," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 36, no. 2 (2010), 76–96; and Empires of Intelligence: Security Services and Colonial Disorder After 1914 (Berkeley, 2007), 17–18, 43.
- 33. Thomas, "The Gendarmerie." The living and working conditions of the colonial police and gendarmes was in no way specific to Oran or Algeria. See the articles concerning Cyprus, India, etc., in Anderson and Killingray, *Policing the Empire*.
- 34. Malcolm Richardson, "Algeria and the Popular Front: Radicals, Socialists, and the Blum-Viollette Project," *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Western Society for French History*, 5 (1977), passim; Martin Thomas, *The French Empire Between The Wars: Imperialism, Politics, and Society* (Manchester, 2005), 297–302. The notion that the 'ulamā were revolutionaries allied with the ENA, and the idea that both worked with the Left to topple the French colonial regime, represents a complete misreading of Algerian politics. See McDougall, *History*, chapter 2.
 - 35. GGA 3CAB/95, Oran/29 June 1936, Chef de la Sûreté départementale to Préfet.
 - 36. GGA 3CAB/95, Oran/1 July 1936; Préfet to Le Beau.
- 37. GGA 3CAB/95, Oran/29 June 1936, Chef de la Sûreté départementale to Préfet, "Incidents en ville dans la journée du 28 juin."
 - 38. IHS/Dumas III, Alger/10 March 1937, Procureur Général to the Garde des Sceaux.
- 39. IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937). On electoral fraud in Algeria see David Prochaska, *Making Algeria French: Colonialism in Bône*, 1870–1920 (Cambridge, 1990), 180–205.
- 40. On the Algerian settler perception of Jews as an enemy within, see variously Emmanuel Sivan, "Stéreotypes antijuifs dans la mentalité Pied-noir," in Les Relations entre Juifs et musulmans en Afrique du nord, XIXe–XXe siècles: actes du Colloque international de l'institut d'histoire des pays d'outremer (Paris, 1980); Dermenjian, La Crise anti-juive oranaise; Gosnell, The Politics of Frenchness in Colonial Algeria. This stereotype frequently contradicted the multifaceted reality of Jewish existence, for many members of the community were assimilated, well to do, and certainly not socialist sympathiz-

- ers. See Prochaska, Making Algeria French, chapter 5; Joëlle Bahloul, The Architecture of Memory: A Jewish-Muslim Household in Colonial Algeria, 1937-1962 (Cambridge, 1996).
- 41. IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937). On Lambert's notorious Service de nettoiement in Oran-Ville see Oran F/92/3121, Oran/24 July 1936, Marcel Hazan to Procureur de la République.
 - 42. IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur la situation politique à Sidi-Bel-Abbès" (1937).
 - 43. IHS/Dumas I, "Rapport sur les evenements du 16 mars 1937 à Sidi-Bel-Abbès."
 - 44. IHS/Dumas III, Paris/9 March 1937, Le Beau to Minister of the Interior Marx Dormoy.
 - 45. IHS/Dumas III, Alger/30 June 1936, Le Beau to Roger Salengro.
 - 46. IHS/Dumas III, Alger/27 February 1937 and Paris/9 March 1937, Le Beau to Marx Dormoy.
- 47. SHAT Algérie Brigade T/Mouzaiaville, Mouzaiaville/13 October 1936, Rapport du Maréchal des Logis; SHAT R/2 Algérie, Légion de Garde républicain mobile, "Programme annuel d'instruction (1939–1940)"; SHAT R/2 Algérie, Alger/25 April 1939. Lt.-Cnl. Le Bars/Commandant la 19e Légion de Garde républicain mobile to Chefs de l'Escadron. On the traditional ultra-Rightist bent of the officer corps see Clayton, France, Soldiers, and Africa, 9–11. For an examination of the Alliance nationale's links to fascism, see Cheryl Koos, "Gender, Anti-Individualism, and Nationalism: The Pronatalist Backlash Against the Femme Moderne, 1933–1940," French Historical Studies 19, no. 3 (1996): 699–723.
 - 48. IHS/Dumas 1, Oran/2 February 1937, SFIO Oran to Paul Faure and Jean-Baptiste Sévérac.
 - 49. AOM Alger 1K/26, Blida/1 July 1935, Commissaire Central to Préfet.
- 50. SHAT ZM 1/307/676, Perpignan/24 January 1938, Ministère de la Défense et de la Guerre, memorandum.
- 51. SHAT ZM 1/307/676, Ministère de la Défense et de la Guerre, 24 January 1938; SHAT ZM 1/307/676, Perpignan/20 January 1938, memo from Général de Brigade Lavigne. This point is underscored in Thomas, *Empires of Intelligence*, 26, 76–77.
- 52. SHAT ZM/1/307/692, Alger, 10 May 1937, Général de Brigade Lavigne to Colonel commandant la Gendarmerie et la Garde républicaine mobile en Algérie.
- 53. SHAT ZM 1/307/692, Alger, 14 December 1936, General Lavigne to Minister of War and National Defense; SHAT 1/307/676, Perpignan, 20 January 1938, Général de Brigade Lavigne, memorandum; Thomas, Empires of Intelligence, 17–18.
- 54. SHAT 1/307/676, Perpignan, 20 January 1938, Général de Brigade Lavigne, memorandum; SHAT ZM 1/307/666 Marseille/15 December 1934, Général Baert to Général de Division Commandant le 15e Région.
- 55. IHS Dumas I, Oran/2 February 1937, Secretary of Oran SFIO to Paul Faure and Jean-Baptiste Severac.
- 56. SHAT ZM1/307/692, "Journée du 23 janvier—Rapport no. 657"; SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/31 March 1937, Procureur de la République—Oran to Général de Brigade Lavigne, Inspecteur du 4e arrondissement de Gendarmerie.
 - 57. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/23 January 1937, Chef de la Sûreté départementale to Préfet.
- 58. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Paris/23 March 1937, Ministre de la Défense nationale et de la Guerre to Général Inspecteur du 4e arrondissement de Gendarmerie; SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/31 March 1937, Marceau Gitard, Commissaire de Police (Oran) to Général Lavigne/Inspecteur Générale de la Gendarmerie (Algérie). Gitard also confirmed eyewitness accounts concerning the beating of children with rifle butts. Interestingly, the Commissaire central denied that fascist sympathies played a role in the events. Nonetheless he did admit that excessive force was used in response to mere hostile language, and no disciplinary action was taken against Gitard for his (supposedly false) testimony. In SHAT ZM1/307/692, Inquest notes—interview with Commissaire Central/Oran.
- 59. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/1 April 1937, Rapport du Capitaine Didion, commandant les 3e et 4e compagnies.

- 60. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/4 March 1937–1 April 1937, "Rapport du Capitaine Chevalier, Commandant la Section d'Oran," "Rapport du Capitain Didion, Commandant les 3e et 4e Compagnies," and "Rapport du Chef d'Escadron Roubaud, Commandant la Compagnie d'Oran." The notion that Muslims hoarded weapons is completely false. In fact, Europeans in Algeria were deemed a serious security risk due to increased possession of firearms in the aftermath of the Popular Front electoral victory and the rise of the RNAS. See GGA 3CAB/95, "La Vente des armes en Algérie," Report prepared for Senator Roux-Freyssineng, 1937.
- 61. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Général Lavigne, "Conclusions et propositions," "Discussions des elements de l'enquête," and untitled memo.
- 62. SHAT ZM1/307/692, General Lavigne, "Conclusions et propositions" and "Discussion des éléments de l'enquête." Lavigne claimed that the testimony of Gitard and Inspector Cabet was substantially different. Yet his evidence—that one claimed that the crowd yelled "he he" while the other had them screaming "hou hou," or that Gitard exaggerated in his claim that the fifteen-year-old boy who sustained a head injury was a "child"—was clearly insubstantial.
- 63. SHAT ZM1/307/692, General Lavigne, "Conclusions et propositions"; SHAT ZM1/307/692, Alger/12 April 1937, Général de Division Catroux, commandant le 19e corps de l'Armée to Le Beau.
 - 64. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Alger/7 April 1937, untitled memos by Général de Brigade Lavigne.
- 65. SHAT ZM1/307/692, Oran/4 March 1937, Rapport du Chef d'Escadron Roubaud, commandant la compagnie de gendarmerie d'Oran sur une manifestation à Mercier-Lacombe et l'état d'esprit des indigènes and Alger/17 April 1937, Général de Brigade Lavigne, Inspecteur du 4e arrondissement de Gendarmerie.
- 66. See, for example, IHS/ Dumas III, Alger, 30 June 1936, Le Beau to Léon Blum and Marx Dormov.
 - 67. Thomas, "The Gendarmerie," 89.
- 68. On the Left's rather ambiguous relationship with anti-colonialism and independence, see Claude Liauzu, Histoire de l'anticolonialisme en France (Paris, 2007), 139, 150.
- 69. SHAT ZM/1/307, Marseille/6 June 1925, Colonel Pacault, Commandant le 5e secteur de Gendarmerie to Ministre de la Guerre; Kamel Kateb, Européens, "indigènes", et juifs en Algérie (1830–1962) (Paris, 2001), 176. Among the large urban centers in the department, only Mostaganem contained a vast Algerian majority.

CHAPTER 3

THE VETERANS AND THE EXTREME RIGHT

The Union nationale des combattants, 1927–1936

Chris Millington



In spite of the attention devoted to the study of French fascism in recent years, the French veterans' movement has largely escaped the consideration of scholars. Veterans were an important constituency for the extreme Right but histories of the period for the most part accept the benign role of the *anciens combattants* during the interwar years. This is likely due in no small part to the influence of Antoine Prost's *Les anciens combattants et la société française*, 1914–1939 (1977), which argued that French ex-servicemen were essentially Republican. Prost claimed that though veterans' associations were anti-parliamentarian and some "fascistic" leaders attempted to harness the movement for authoritarian ends, the veterans' true convictions lay in their ideas on a "democratic" reform of the state. They rejected the extreme Right and their associations impeded the development of fascism in France. The combatant movement was an integral part of the Republican political culture that weathered the challenges of the interwar period, only to collapse under the external pressure of defeat in 1940.²

This essay challenges Prost's conclusion on the veterans' rejection of the extreme Right. The extreme Right was certainly not a "foreign body," something different and otherworldly, for a broader section of the veterans' movement than Prost allows.³ The essay therefore contributes to the debate on French fascism; yet rather than rehash the intricacies of this "dialogue of the deaf," it follows recent scholarship in moving beyond the sole issue of classification.⁴ Suffice it

to say that the classification of a movement is useful for comparative purposes, yet it becomes unhelpful when used to explain a group's behavior or "essence." Thus in categorizing the veterans' movement as Republican, one can dismiss its inherent and striking anti-parliamentarianism as "incantatory" bombast. Such conclusions are predicated on the apparent ability to tell the serious from the unserious, selecting "true" intentions from "idle" threats. A group's policies and tactics did not derive from an inherent nature but were subject to myriad internal and external influences within a political, social, and cultural context, and were adapted accordingly.

With this in mind, this essay examines the Union nationale des combattants (UNC). With approximately 900,000 members, the UNC was one of the largest veterans' associations in interwar France. The primary focus of this essay is the period between the nationalist riot of 6 February 1934 and the election of the Popular Front government in 1936. During that period, France witnessed unprecedented political mobilization. In response to the violence of February 1934, the Left and Radical parties formed the Popular Front, a coalition that established a vociferous presence in the streets and proved to be a winning electoral formula in June 1936. On the right, nationalist leagues mustered their troops in preparation for an expected communist seizure of power. In spring 1934, the Jeunesses patriotes (JP), Solidarité française (SF), and Action française (AF) founded their own coalition, the National Front, to fight the Left in the street. Nationalist leagues had traditionally maintained their independence yet a pool of similar ideas was common to many groups. Their boundaries were therefore permeable, which allowed members to share or switch allegiances at will.⁵ UNC members were not different in this respect. Despite the efforts of the National Front alliance, it could not compete with the success and sheer size of Colonel François de La Rocque's Croix de Feu (CF), which by June 1936 boasted half a million recruits and several ancillary formations.

This essay examines how UNC veterans reacted to and interacted with the extreme Right in this period of extraordinary politicization. It uncovers the previously ignored diversity of opinion within the association, bringing to light a complex situation in which some UNC members collaborated with political extremists while others rejected this collaboration outright. UNC policy was neither fixed nor uncontested. In reaction to the changing political climate in France and especially the success of the CF, the association adapted its tactics. It established a league-style group called Action combattante de l'UNC, which however soon became a site of conflict between factions in the parent organization. Members with an activist tendency, who favored entry into the political arena and relations with political groups, clashed with those of a more moderate inclination who shunned political involvement. These factions contested the aims, meaning, and implementation of the UNC's program.

The UNC and the Croix de Feu, 1927-1934

Founded in December 1933, Action combattante did not gain any real momentum until after the events of February 1934. The UNC's Parisian section had taken part in the riot. UNC veterans mixed with leaguers, fought with police, and smashed through barricades.⁶ An undated document authored by UNC Vice-President Jean Goy, and titled "Quelques constatations," appears to mark the second phase of Action combattante's development and a veritable burst of energy. "Quelques constatations" reveals how closely the group's foundation was linked to the perceived success of the CF and its influence on the UNC. Goy asked: "Where does their [the CF's] success come from?" He responded: "From their propaganda in youthful and non-veteran milieus! From their mysterious gatherings! From their large and imposingly executed meetings! From their discipline! From their leadership mystique!" Goy recommended that the UNC adopt a similar style.

In the UNC, Goy, a CF member himself, was neither alone in his admiration nor his patronage of La Rocque's league, for the CF attracted many veterans. While it is unwise to judge the whole veterans' movement on the basis of the CF alone, it is nevertheless incorrect that veterans perceived the league as a foreign body, alien to their world and something to be avoided. True enough, its elitism and admiration for the military set the CF apart from the mainstream veterans' movement yet differences between the league and veterans groups have been exaggerated. Like many combatant associations, the CF's discourse condemned political figures and claimed to embody the camaraderie of the trenches. Its members participated in the events of the veteran calendar throughout France. Like the veterans' associations, the CF abhorred parliamentarians. Steeped in the mystique of the "fraternity of the trenches," both the CF and the UNC targeted the same clientele: right-wing veterans.

How did CF and UNC members themselves perceive each other's group? Some UNC members joined the CF but defections did not occur en masse. When examining the extent of cooperation and cross-membership between the UNC and the CF, one cannot be sure of the number of veterans who took this course of action. One must rely upon police reports, anecdotal evidence, and the information printed in partisan newspapers. The picture is unavoidably partial. The motivations of veterans who joined the league are unclear. Moreover, motivations could change depending on the individual and the circumstance. In order to discern a veteran's motives for joining the CF, it is necessary to look at the evolution of the league during 1927–1936, from an association exclusively for decorated veterans into a "fascist" paramilitary league.

From its foundation in 1927 to the creation of the Fils et filles des Croix de Feu (FFCF) youth section in 1932, the CF was open only to decorated veterans and men who had served at least six months on the front line, known as *Briscards*. At

this time it was a veterans' association and UNC members perceived it as such. In April 1928, Jacques Péricard, a member of the executive and policy-making committees of the UNC, wrote a short article on the new veterans' group. This apolitical, interclass organization was for "true" combatants who wished to give "a bit of splendor to their ribbons." Reprinted in the national *La Voix du combattant* the following month, the article provided details on how to join the CF.9 Péricard's attention to the league was not disinterested; he was a founding member of the CF and would remain a president of honor. 10

New CF sections sought a liaison with their UNC counterparts, with varying degrees of success. In February 1931, the Rhône section of the CF admitted in its press organ, La Relève, "Many of its members [the CF's] belong to other associations (UNC, U[nion des] M[utilés et] A[nciens] C[ombattants], Gueules Cassées, etc. ...) and even hold important posts in them." Relations between the movements were not always harmonious, however. In May 1932, La Voix du combattant responded acerbically to La Rocque's accusation that the large veterans' associations were replete with "false combatants." The UNC denied the charge and invited La Rocque to come and inspect the quality of its members. Despite La Rocque's attempt to clear up the matter, the UNC remained intransigent.¹² Nevertheless, some sections were open to a form of collaboration. In January 1933, the UNC's ninth section went as far as to open the pages of its bulletin to other groups, including the CF. It claimed that the arrangement would better allow an exchange of ideas.¹³ In this period of its development, the league was not so "foreign" as to dissuade UNC members from joining it. However, the CF was not yet the radical movement that it would become when its paramilitary activity increased. Though some of its members may have sympathized with the extreme Right, others joined for reasons of solidarity with veteran comrades and there were also moderate Republicans in the movement.¹⁴

In 1933, as successive governments struggled to find a solution to the deepening economic crisis, the CF radicalized. A new, more vociferous manifesto in October 1933 denounced the failings of French leaders. If politicians proved incapable, the movement promised to restore order by physical force. At the same time, the CF's membership criteria became less stringent. Anyone with a subscription to *Le Flambeau* could join the new Regroupement national autour des Croix de Feu. Younger men who had not fought in the war were eligible for membership in the Volontaires nationaux (VN), which went onto absorb the *Briscards* and the FFCF in mid-1934. It became the most dynamic of all the CF's affiliates.¹⁵

The change in the CF did not deter veterans from joining it. In late 1933, some UNC members, while still considering the CF a veterans' association, now saw something different in the league. In November 1933, Jacques Toutain, president of the UNC's Seine-Inférieure section, was invited to the first official meeting of the Rouen CF section. Though the large combatant formations concentrated solely on improving a veteran's material circumstances, Toutain reported that the

CF concerned itself with "national restoration." For him, a "particularly evocative sight" was that of the CF marching "in rhythmic step ... crossing the great streets of the large town, sharply regimented." This imposing demonstration of discipline revealed the high caliber of the CF. Contained within this display, Toutain perceived the "something" that France had been waiting for since the victory of 1918. Nevertheless, though different from other combatant associations, Toutain still perceived the league as a bona fide veterans' group; in fact, it was one of the finest *groupements de combattants* one was likely ever to encounter. ¹⁶

Relations between some UNC members and the CF continued to be warm into the following year. Members of both groups attended the same meetings. *Le Flambeau* reported that on 4 February 1934, the league's sixty-fifth section held a meeting at Choisy-le-Roi at which CF speakers outlined the "perilous terrain" that France faced. CF members, *dispos*, and veterans of the Choisy UNC attended. All were noted to have "acclaimed [the orators] with the same unanimous spirit." On the night of the 6 February riot, CF members joined the UNC's march to the Place de la Concorde. They fought alongside UNC veterans in clashes with police on the Rue du Faubourg Saint-Honoré. ¹⁸

In 1934, the force of attraction that the CF exerted on UNC members concerned Goy. He wrote that despite the fact that the UNC possessed a skilled team of propagandists and a concrete program on state, moral, and economic reform, the association's membership was stagnating. Goy acknowledged that a section of the membership also participated in the activities of other groups, notably the CF, despite the fact that La Rocque's league had "done nothing for the veterans." The only way forward for the UNC was to adopt similar tactics and undertake "a rapid and brutal reform." ¹⁹

Action combattante de l'UNC

Action combattante would be the means to regain the initiative. Yet in spite of the importance that some members of the leadership placed on Action combattante, others on the executive committee were ignorant of its workings. Several disputes in the executive committee over the UNC's political action demonstrate a split between moderates and activists. Originally, the leadership had agreed to undertake civic action within the structures of the association, and so remain "100 percent UNC," rather than establish a separate entity, which would recruit non-veteran sympathizers. Some feared that this latter course of action would attract "political black balls" who wished to improve their reputation through membership of the UNC. It was decided that no independent group should be founded. Civic action would concern only veterans.²⁰

Action combattante apparently contravened this decision. UNC executive members expressed reservations in June and July 1934 that the new association

had been founded without the express permission or the knowledge, of the committee. President of the UNC in the Ille-et-Vilaine Dr. René Patay, Francisque Gauthier, vice-president of the Lyon section, and Daniel Desroches, UNC president in the Finistère, feared losing control of Action combattante, which acted with apparent independence yet was funded largely by the UNC. Gauthier complained that the committee had not been informed from the start that the UNC was responsible for the new group. Citing the CF as an example, Vice-President Alfred Charron explained that, contrary to the earlier decision of the executive committee, it had been necessary to found a separate organization in order to take action as quickly as possible. Other executive members objected to the rumored provenance of Action combattante funding, namely from industrialist Ernest Mercier. A "ranking member" of the Paris UNC and with "numerous friends among its leaders," Mercier was not new to the combatant world. During the 1920s, his Redressement Français utilized the esprit combattant in an attempt to unite industrialists with right-wing veterans. It was closely associated with the national UNC and Goy collaborated with the Redressement from its creation.²¹ With the founding of Action combattante, the activists in the executive committee had outmaneuvered their colleagues.

Like the CF's Regroupement National, Action combattante expanded the UNC's action into the non-veteran milieu. The association encouraged youths, women, and all "honest" people to join. ²² Yet unlike the Regroupement National, there is no evidence to suggest that women actually joined Action combattante. It would be unsurprising if women were indeed absent from the group. After all, the UNC's plan for rescuing France was gendered; it depended upon the veterans and their sons. Nevertheless, the association was now publicly prepared to welcome non-veteran members.

Despite this foray into the non-veteran milieu, local UNC veterans were closely involved with the establishment of Action combattante. UNC Vice-President Paul Galland left delegates under no illusions that it was their responsibility to help Action combattante: veterans should act as the catalyst.²³ The task of recruitment was left to local sections. It is possible that local UNC section chiefs found it hard to resist the recruitment of readymade leaguers from within the CF. Indeed, the national UNC leadership sent men, probably CF, under the auspices of Action combattante to preside over departmental UNC meetings.²⁴ The new association would found groups affiliated to the UNC that could then be absorbed into the organization proper.²⁵ Action combattante was successful to this end in departments where the UNC had not been previously established, helping to create new UNC sections in the Drôme, the Var, the Alpes-Maritimes, the Hautes-Pyrénées, the Basses-Alpes, and the Gard.²⁶

Throughout France, Action combattante *chefs de région* molded public opinion, informed local newspapers of local activities, and produced posters and tracts. Each departmental section further trained orators and conference orga-

nizers. The program of Action combattante took center stage at these meetings. This program was essentially the UNC's plan for state reform: the institution of proportional representation followed by dissolution of the Chamber. A constituent assembly of "worthy" figures would then reform the state. The largest of these meetings took place at Rennes on 14 October 1934. Action combattante already had a presence in the area, at least since June 1934, when a meeting of forty men took place under the auspices of the local UNC president, Dr. Patay. At the October congress, Goy and Roger d'Avigneau, founder of the UNC's Loire-Inférieure section and secretary of the Fédération interalliée des anciens combattants addressed a reported 8000-strong attendance. Police stated that the meeting demonstrated the discipline of the group and its willingness to "enter into the struggle" if its demands were not satisfied. Later in October, a similar meeting took place in Caen that 8000 people attended. 27

Within the UNC, the meaning of Action combattante was contested. This conflict reflected the different tendencies that coexisted in the association. In some cases, Action combattante activity was organized for street confrontation with the Left. In the Ille-et-Vilaine, the local UNC designated district and cantonal Action combattante delegates, each of whom possessed a telephone and a car. It was thanks to this organizational structure that Action combattante was able to mobilize an entire arrondissement against potential "political" (read Leftist) demonstrations. This tactic was not dissimilar to CF action. Thus at Tours on 27 June 1935, La Rocque declared: "From now on we are able to affirm that thirty-six hours would suffice to muzzle the red suburbs and to take power if necessary." In "Quelques constatations," Goy had demanded that future UNC tactics emulate those of the CF. In the Ille-et-Vilaine, Action combattante, like the CF, used technology to assemble members in a short space of time when left-wing action threatened.

Perhaps Action combattante could have ultimately functioned as a combat group. In September 1934, UNC President of Honor Humbert Isaac described it as an auxiliary force in which a taste for action, even combat, motivated devoted activists. Yet for Isaac and others of the more moderate trend in the UNC, street action held less appeal. The use of Action combattante in the broader campaign for state reform trumped its use in combat, for the time being at least. Even Georges Lebecq, the UNC president who had led street action on 6 February 1934, admitted that this latter tactic had proved fruitless.³⁰

Action combattante was thus oriented more toward electoral participation. According to the UNC, as the veterans alone could initiate national renovation it was necessary to increase the number of *anciens combattants* in the Chamber of Deputies.³¹ Yet until the national elections in 1936, the UNC had to settle for the municipal elections of May 1935. Action combattante supported the campaigns of UNC members and put up its own candidates in this election. Goy summed up this new political direction: "What it is necessary to establish are ententes with

sympathetic town councils ... the constitution of [electoral] lists with youths and under the title Action combattante ... [to act] purely on veterans' issues would result in failure." Moreover, Action combattante's intervention on behalf of UNC candidates would preserve the apolitical image of the UNC. In preparation for the election, the UNC reported that 23 departmental delegates and 700 communal Action combattante activists had discerned the "electoral mentality" of each area. In the Ille-et-Vilaine, where the UNC printed its election victories, UNC members or candidates won 53 percent of council seats (701 of 1317), with a majority share on 68 percent (63 of 93) of councils. The organization boasted a UNC mayor in 54 percent of councils (50 of 93). The UNC credited Action combattante with the electoral success of its members in this department.

Despite the success of Action combattante in some areas, overall it must be judged a failure, a fact that the UNC recognized at its national Pau congress in 1936. Does this prove a general distaste for political action among the veterans? In some areas this was the case. In the absence of membership lists, one cannot specify the proportion that was favorable to Action combattante. Yet although the UNC's claim that Action combattante had 100,000 members is likely an exaggeration, one can argue that the veterans' rejection of militant political action was not unanimous. The desire for such action did not pervade the UNC but it was greater than historians have estimated.

The UNC and the Extreme Right, 1934-1936

Recognizing the importance of the context in which groups existed, one must look beyond the confines of the UNC in seeking the reasons for Action combattante's failure. The group failed to halt the recruitment of veterans to the CF after the riot of February 1934. The fact that these individuals were joining a movement embarking upon increasingly provocative paramilitary displays suggests a radicalization among sections of the UNC.³⁷ Rather than being a foreign body, therefore, some UNC veterans considered the league a viable option for political action. CF sections continued to recruit members from the veterans' movement and especially the UNC.³⁸ In the Parisian suburb of Meudon, UNC activists defected to the CF.³⁹ In May 1934, after a conference held by La Rocque in Bordeaux, the local CF section welcomed 500 new members, the majority of which came from the UNC. Police suggested that UNC members preferred the CF as this association only admitted "real veterans."⁴⁰

The CF was not the only league to target the *anciens combattants*. Other leaguers sold newspapers and distributed leaflets at the doors of veterans' meetings. ⁴¹ Soon after the February 1934 riot, extreme right-wing groups founded the National Front coalition. Pierre Taittinger, head of the JP, and SF leaders Jean Renaud and Jacques Fromentin, courted the UNC in an effort to secure the association's

73

membership of the alliance.⁴² The JP depicted UNC veterans and its own followers as the avant-garde of "national ideas," and proclaimed the similitude of the groups' programs.⁴³ The SF recognized too the UNC's civic action program as compatible with that of the National Front. In May 1934, Jacques Fromentin urged the UNC to enter into the Front and show the way to all other veterans. Yet while *L'Ami du peuple*, the coalition's official organ, named the affiliation of those men who attended National Front meetings it reported only *anciens combattants* as having participated. This suggests that if UNC members did attend these meetings, it was not in any official capacity.⁴⁴

The UNC did not officially join the National Front. Police reported that Lebecq was wary of signing a pact with the organization, as it might provoke attacks from the Left and perhaps see the resignation of UNC members. Instead, Lebecq, himself a member of the JP, decided to encourage members to work with the anti-revolutionary alliance and attend its meetings without signing a public agreement. This tactic would obtain the desired collaboration without officially compromising the UNC.45 This relatively cautious stance is interesting, given that Lebecq was not alone in his patronage of the JP. During the 1920s, some UNC veterans had attended IP meetings and joined the league. Among those members affiliated or sympathetic to the league were vice-president of the Nord section André Auguste, president of the UNC in the Aisne, André Parmentier, his comrade in the department right-wing deputy Henri Rillart de Verneuil, and national executive committee member and deputy of the Deux-Sèvres Emile Taudière. Deputy of the Seine Edouard Soulier was both a member of the UNC and president of honor of the IP. Members and section leaders of the IP, the VN, and the Centre des Républicains Nationaux were present in the leadership of the UNC's youth auxiliary, the Jeunes de l'UNC (JUNC).46

Though the National Front was frustrated with the UNC's apparent reluctance, local veterans did indeed pursue informal collaboration with the coalition. UNC members and section presidents attended National Front meetings, alongside JP, AF, and SF activists. On 23 June 1934, *Le National*, the JP's newspaper advertised a meeting of the National Front in the sixteenth arrondissement at which Pierre Plument of the UNC would speak. Entry to National Front meetings was granted upon production of either a National Front or a UNC membership card. In October 1934, at a meeting of 2000 UNC veterans in Caen, police noted the presence of numerous CF and the AF's street fighters, the *camelots du roi*. At Metz in October 1935, Magny, head of a sub-group of the UNC, presided over a meeting of 600 people, with the presidents of the local JP and AF. He called for the fusion of all "national" groups to "clean up the country."

Collaboration with the National Front did not please all UNC veterans. In July 1934, president of the Nord section Aimé Goudaert advised his colleagues on the executive committee to avoid involvement in both the Leftist Common Front and the National Front. In the Nord, the UNC had remained neutral, a

decision which had allowed the association to hold meetings even in "the most socialist regions" without the threat of disruption. Goudaert recognized that the UNC was hostile to the Common Front but warned that if the association declared this publicly it could expect to lose a third of its members. Eugène Félix of the Eastern group, Goy and Isaac agreed.⁵²

Throughout 1934, UNC cooperation with the CF had also remained on apparently informal terms, though UNC president Lebecq did not hide his personal endorsement of the CF. On 10 November 1934, he and La Rocque attended a ceremony under the Arc de Triomphe. In response to a telegram from La Rocque, which expressed the colonel's "cordial feelings" for the UNC, Lebecq wrote, "I was particularly pleased about our meeting at the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier: this gesture will be understood by our comrades and by the country." What was to be understood from this meeting? At the very least, Lebecq appeared to endorse some form of alliance between the CF and the UNC.

In 1935, links between the UNC and the CF were formalized. During a single night in January, La Rocque spoke to approximately 17,000 CF across four venues in Paris. The colonel lauded cooperation with the UNC, affirmed the "common thought" of both associations, and announced that he and Lebecq were "working towards the close and united collaboration of [their] two great associations." On this subject, a press communiqué was published in the following days that bore the signatures of both the UNC and the CF presidents.

Lebecq and UNC national Vice-President Charron's attendance at a CF march on 14 July 1935 appeared to confirm the alliance, though their participation caused consternation among some in the UNC. At a meeting of the executive committee the previous week, members had unanimously decided not to take part. Subsequently, Lebecq protested that he had attended, "in a personal capacity ... wanting to associate [himself] with a patriotic demonstration." He stated that if the UNC and CF had collaborated in the past it was because both groups acted "in a purely national mind (*pensée*)," and not because there was an official alliance in place. Lebecq's apparent lack of forethought concerning his attendance at a CF march is unlikely to have simply been a matter of political naivety. A public association with the CF may have pleased a man who had led street action on 6 February 1934 and desired political activism from his organization. As a sop to his comrades, Lebecq offered to resign if the executive committee believed him to have sullied the good name of the organization. His offer was rejected.

The CF took great profit from the incident. Maillard of the Manche UNC complained that CF propaganda in his department had focused on Lebecq's attendance at the march.⁵⁸ Certain UNC sections interpreted his participation as evidence that the associations were "united in the same spirit."⁵⁹ In October 1935, Desroches informed the committee that a CF militant in his department had stated: "We are the moving flank, the UNC is the main body of the group."

The situation was particularly galling because this very CF supporter was also a member of the committee of the local UNC section. Goy and former national President Henry Rossignol also profited from Lebecq's uncomfortable situation. Police reported that they had stirred up opposition among provincial members. If the right wing of the UNC, behind Lebecq, split from the left wing, then police expected the former would join the CE. Go.

While the importance of the veteran in CF discourse declined during 1935, La Rocque continued to encourage his followers to recruit veterans from regimental associations and the UNC. He advised his activists to march with the veterans in the coming Armistice Day parades: "if you take to the street, do not go alone, march with the UNC.... Heads of sections [must] recruit amongst members of the UNC."62 La Rocque's plan was to entice veterans away from the UNC, a fact of which the UNC's executive committee was aware. 63 The colonel ordered that new recruits "must not come to us as UNC but as CF." ⁶⁴ In spite of the movement's expanding popular base, veterans remained an important component of the membership. 65 By July 1935, perhaps one in three members was a veteran. 66 Throughout this period, the image of the Great War soldier, whether fallen or a veteran, was used to encourage the cohesion of the group.⁶⁷ André Gervais, a prolific author in the veterans' movement, noted that UNC veterans joined the CF because the league offered them something missing from the veterans' organizations—the satisfaction of their desire for action. Yet he also noted that such veterans belonged to both groups at once.⁶⁸ Goy knew of several cases in which veterans had left the UNC to join the CF, only to return to their original association.⁶⁹

Veterans in the wider movement were aware of the CF's advances to the UNC. Henri Pichot, president of the Union fédérale veterans' association, expressed concern that the CF was infiltrating the veterans' movement through the UNC. To Similarly, some UNC members considered the CF a threat. President of Honor Isaac was the most prominent critic of La Rocque's league. In late 1935, he set out his views regarding the CF in two articles in the pages of the UNC's national newspaper, La Voix du combattant. Admitting that their programs were similar, he wrote that if an ostensible alliance had existed between the UNC and the CF it was now time to clarify matters: this had never been the case. While he was aware that some veterans did hold sympathies for the other "camp," to leave the UNC and follow the colonel would be to betray the génération du feu and the country itself.

Isaac's opposition to the CF was due in part to his defense of Republican legality. He warned that to follow the league would lead to violence and civil war. Within the UNC, Isaac was not alone in his suspicion of the CF. The size of the UNC's membership precluded political homogeneity and political action was not to the taste of everyone. While CF sympathizers in the UNC may not have considered the league to be fascist, conversely its opponents may well have classified it as such. A group of veterans that resigned from the UNC in the aftermath of

the February riot accused the CF of being fascist and having plans to install a dictatorship under La Rocque.⁷³

Isaac's warning to his comrades also represented an attempt to avoid a loss of members. It would be disastrous for the UNC if its activists spent their energies on CF action, rather than on the important tasks for which they were needed. As president of the UNC's Lyon section, Isaac himself had experience of cross-association membership in the Rhône department. Isaac refused patronage to the CF in the Ardèche, founded by a UNC Rhône member. Other provincial members feared too that an alliance with La Rocque would ultimately see the UNC absorbed into the colonel's league. In April 1934, eighteen months before the publication of Isaac's Voix du combattant articles, the creation of a new CF section in Amiens was met with little enthusiasm from the local UNC. Police reported that these veterans felt that to join the CF would be detrimental to the cohesion of their section. In the Côtes du Nord, the UNC's campaign against Radical deputies in the wake of the February 1934 riots caused several members to resign. Some subsequently founded UF sections in the department.

On 18 June 1936, Léon Blum's government announced the dissolution of the paramilitary leagues. Fears of violent resistance to the decree were unfounded; La Rocque accepted the decision and founded the Parti social français (PSF). The UNC expressed anger that the leagues should be dissolved while more threatening Leftist formations continued to exist. La Voix du combattant pilloried Minister of the Interior Roger Salengro for being a "frightened weakling" in his refusal to stand up to the communists and "cholera-spreading Bolshevik métèques." UNC President Goy warned that communism was preparing to replace the Republic with a Soviet regime. With the leagues dissolved, he argued, it now fell to the UNC to "prevent the triumph of Asian barbarism" and rally all those who wanted "France to remain for the French."

As hundreds of thousands of French turned to authoritarianism in the 1930s, a proportion of veterans radicalized. There can be little doubt that UNC leaders Lebecq and Goy wanted to take their association in a political direction. This view found echo among members throughout France, and the creation of Action combattante was a concrete manifestation of this desire. Other UNC veterans rejected Action combattante because of its political orientation, yet one would be mistaken to blame this failure on a wholesale rejection of political activism among UNC veterans. Some preferred to pursue political action through a more successful alternative. Not a few UNC veterans collaborated with established extreme right-wing groups. They were willing to collaborate with associations with whom they perceived to have common goals. They patronized the meetings of the CF and the National Front and in some cases even abandoned the UNC to join these groups.

One must be cautious, though, about exaggerating the scale of collaboration between UNC veterans and the extreme Right and making assumptions about their motivations for doing so. It is always difficult to discern the motives of political activists. A veteran may have joined the CF as he believed it was a genuine veterans' association. After all, even up to 1936 the CF still used the image of the heroic and selfless veteran in its rhetoric. Yet the CF's increasing paramilitary activity after October 1933 renders this explanation less plausible. The league had moved beyond solely preserving wartime camaraderie to demand the wholesale renovation of France along authoritarian lines. In the case of the National Front, veterans threw their lot in with leagues that had long been openly hostile to the parliamentary and democratic Republic.

In March 1938, the UNC joined forces with the usually moderate UF in a campaign for an authoritarian reform of the state. That both associations supported the founding of the Vichy regime in 1940 may therefore seem unremarkable. However, it would be a mistake to judge Vichy as the culmination of the veterans' authoritarian designs and discourse alone. Marshal Philippe Pétain's regime arose from the circumstances of the defeat and the armistice. Nor were the veterans unusual in their support for Vichy. In the wake of the defeat, with the Republic discredited, few in number were the French who did not lend their support to Pétain's project for national and moral renovation. Though some exservicemen joined Vichy's Légion in 1940, this did not imply support for the Légion's later, more extreme offshoot, the Service d'ordre légionnaire. For, if some veterans were pleased with the winding up of the Third Republic, it was not yet clear what Vichy would become.

Nevertheless, since the riot of February 1934, the UNC's discourse and actions (and to a lesser extent those of the UF) had shown a marked preference for authoritarianism, and consequently helped to prepare the ground for Pétain's regime. Veterans were neither inherently predisposed toward the Republic nor were they an obstacle to the development of a French fascism. This finding forces one not only to reassess the veterans' status as a pillar of French democratic political culture but also whether such a culture existed at all.

Acknowledgments

The author thanks Caroline Campbell, Alison Carroll, Kevin Passmore, Louisa Zanoun, and the anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments and suggestions. Sections of this chapter were published in *From Victory to Vichy: Veterans in Inter-war France*. Copyright 2012. Reprinted by kind permission of the publisher, Manchester University Press.

Notes

1. The most recent work on the veterans and the extreme Right is Didier Leschi, "L'étrange cas La Rocque," in Le mythe de l'allergie française au fascisme, ed. Michel Dobry (Paris, 2003), 155–194.

According to Leschi, the virulent anti-parliamentarianism of the veterans was greater than a marginal phenomenon within the wider movement.

- 2. Antoine Prost, Les anciens combattants et la société française, 1914–1939, 3 vols. (Paris, 1977), 1: 164–165, 3: 219.
 - 3. Prost, Les anciens combattants, 1: 173, 3: 179.
- 4. See Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Aldershot, 2008), and Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France Against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français, 1929–1935 (Montreal, 2007). Kennedy's study of the Croix de Feu and the Parti social français still attempts to give a political classification to the movement, although this is not its primary objective.
- 5. Brian Jenkins, "Introduction," in France in the Era of Fascism, ed. Brian Jenkins (New York, 2005), 17.
- 6. Chris Millington, "February 6, 1934: The veterans' riot," French Historical Studies 33, no. 4 (2010): 545–572.
- 7. Jean Goy, "Quelques constatations," n.d., Rossignol dossier, UNC archive, 18 rue Vézelay, Paris, 1.
 - 8. Prost, Les anciens combattants, 1: 119, 3: 179.
- 9. L'UNC de Normandie, April 1928; La Voix du combattant (hereafter referred to as La Vdc), 6 April 1928.
- 10. Jean-Paul Cointet, La Légion française des combattants: La tentation du fascisme (Paris, 1995), see note, 429.
- 11. Archives Nationales (heareafter referred to as AN) 451 Archives Privées (hereafter referred to as AP), Fonds La Rocque 83, February 1931; AN 451 AP 81, Colonel Chevassu to La Rocque, 2 August, 16 August, and 22 August 1930.
 - 12. La Vdc, 7 May, 21 May 1932.
 - 13. Le Combattant du IXe, December 1932-January 1933.
 - 14. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 39.
- 15. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 41; Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The Second Wave (New Haven, 1995), 109–110; Kevin Passmore, From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939 (Cambridge, 1997), 220.
 - 16. L'UNC de Normandie, December 1933.
 - 17. Le Flambeau, 1 March 1934.
- 18. Police, press, and CF members reported cooperation between the CF and the UNC. See Archives de la Préfecture de Police, Paris (hereafter referred to as APP) BA 1853/B1, "Le mouvement Croix de Feu," n.d.; *Le Petit Journal*, 7 February 1934; Paul Chopine, *Six ans chez les Croix de Feu* (Paris, 1935), 115.
 - 19. Goy, "Quelques constatations," 1.
- 20. Minutes of the UNC's executive committee (hereafter referred to as UNC/EC), UNC archive, 18 rue Vézelay, Paris, 9 December 1933.
- 21. UNC/EC, 10 May, 30 June, 28 July 1934; Richard F. Kuisel, Ernest Mercier: French Technocrat (Berkeley, 1967), 106–108.
 - 22. Le Combattant d'Ille-et-Vilaine, September 1934; UNC/EC, 30 June 1934.
- Report on Action combattante at the UNC's national congress in Metz, featured in La Vdc, 19 May 1934.
 - 24. Prost, Les anciens combattants, 1: 166.
 - 25. UNC/EC, 28 July 1934.
- 26. Report on Action combattante prior to the UNC's national congress at Brest, featured in *La Vdc*, 31 May 1935.
 - 27. AN F7 13026, 2 July 1934; AN F7 13026, 28 October 1934; La Vdc, 17 November 1934.
 - 28. La Vdc, 22 June 1935.

- 29. Kevin Passmore, "Boy-Scouting for Grownups? Paramilitarism in the Croix de Feu and the PSF," French Historical Studies 19, no. 2 (1995): 549. Paul Chopine believed that one in four CF members owned a car. See Chopine, Six ans chez les Croix de Feu.
 - 30. UNC/EC, 28 July 1934.
 - 31. UNC/EC, 28 July 1934.
 - 32. UNC/EC, 24 November 1934.
 - 33. La Vdc, 31 May 1935.
 - 34. Le Combattant d'Ille-et-Vilaine, July and August 1935.
 - 35. La Vdc, 6 June 1936.
- 36. La Vdc, 20 October 1934: "Yes I know, the UNC's action for a national revival (what we call Action Combattante) surprises and worries some among you."
 - 37. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 94.
- 38. This was the case of Commandant Leclerc, who resigned from the UNC and founded the first CF section in the Finistère at Landernau. By the end of the year there were four sections with 420 members. See David Bensoussan, Combats pour une Bretagne catholique et rurale. Les droites bretonnes dans l'entre-deux-guerres (Paris, 2006), note 10, 608; Kennedy, Reconciling France, 94; Jacques Nobécourt, Le Colonel de La Rocque (1885–1946): ou, Les pièges du nationalisme chrétien (Paris, 1996), 286.
- 39. John Rymell, "Militants and Militancy in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français: Patterns of Political Experience on the French Far Right (1933–1939)," PhD dissertation, University of East Anglia, 1990, 12–13.
- 40. Centre des archives contemporaines, Fonds Moscou (hereafter referred to as FM), 19 940 500: 237, 24 May 1934.
 - 41. See for example AN F⁷ 13317, 19 November 1933.
- 42. FM, $19\,940\,500:237,23$ May 1934; FM, $19\,940\,500:237,3$ May 1934. The UNC had reportedly already given its agreement to an "Interligues" association that was ready to act in case of trouble from the left.
 - 43. Le National, 24 March, 19 May 1934.
 - 44. L'Ami du peuple, 12 May, 14 November 1934.
 - 45. FM, 19 940 500: 237, 30 May 1934.
- 46. The information in this paragraph on UNC members in the JP may be found in: J. Philippet, Le Temps des Ligues: Pierre Taittinger et les Jeunesses Patriotes, 5 vols (Lille, 2000), 4: 2020; 5: annex III-B-3, 189, 201, 210, 276; Le National, 24 January 1926; E. P. Fagerberg, The "Anciens Combattants" and French Foreign Policy (Savoie, 1966), 46, citing a report of a JP gathering in La Voix du Poilu, July 1925; Soucy, French Fascism: The First Wave (New Haven and London, 1986), 50; A. Schweitz, Les parlementaires de la Seine sous la Troisième République, 2 vols. (Paris, 2001), 2: 544; La Vdc, 7 September 1935.
- 47. Writing in October 1934, Jacques Fromentin could not hide his frustration at the UNC's apparent lethargy: "The UNC ... has missed a good chance! ... The UNC must take its place in the National Front, not tomorrow but immediately, before it's too late" (italics in original), L'Ami du peuple, 9 October 1934.
 - 48. FM, 19 940 500: 237, 29 October 1935; FM, 19 940 500: 237, 29 July 1936.
 - 49. Le National, 23, 30 June 1934; L'Ami du peuple, 5 June 1934.
 - 50. AN F⁷ 13032, 5 November 1934.
 - 51. FM, 19 940 500: 237, 29 October 1935.
 - 52. UNC/EC, 28 July 1934.
 - 53. Le Flambeau, 1 December 1934
 - 54. AN F⁷ 13320, 25 January 1935.
 - 55. UNC/EC, 5 October 1935.
 - 56. Lebecq to UNC executive committee, Lebecq folder, UNC archive, n.d.
 - 57. UNC/EC, 5 October 1935.

- 58. UNC/EC, 5 October 1935.
- 59. AN F7 13040, 18 July 1935.
- 60. UNC/EC, 5 October 1935; Prost, Les anciens combattants, 1: note 188.
- 61. AN F7 12960, 22 July 1935.
- 62. APP BA 1901, 31 October 1935.
- 63. UNC/EC, 24 November 1934.
- 64. APP, BA 1901, 31 October 1935.
- 65. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 93.
- 66. Rymell, "Militants and Militancy," 20.
- 67. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 108.
- 68. La Vdc, 10 August 1935.
- 69. UNC/EC, 24 November 1934.
- 70. Cahiers de l'UF, 20 December 1935.
- 71. La Vdc, 26 October, 14 December 1935.
- 72. La Vdc, 10 October, 21 November 1936.
- 73. F⁷ 13028, 9 April 1934.
- 74. La Vdc, 14 December 1935.
- 75. Prost, Les anciens combattants, 1: 165.
- 76. AN F⁷ 13029, 16 April 1934.
- 77. Bensoussan, Combats, note 9, 608.
- 78. La Vdc, 27 June, 4 July 1936.
- 79. La Vdc, 11 July 1936, 6 February 1937.
- 80. Julian Jackson, France: The Dark Years, 1940–1944 (Oxford, 2003), 289–290.

CHAPTER 4

PACIFISM, THE FASCIST TEMPTATION, AND THE LIGUE DES DROITS DE L'HOMME

Norman Ingram



Michel Dobry and others have written about the "myth" of the French allergy to fascism. France also suffered for many decades from an apparent allergy to pacifism—equally mythical, and one, too, which has begun to dissipate in the past twenty years or so. The alleged allergy to pacifism is strangely linked to the myth of the allergy to fascism. Despite the fact that many First World War and interwar commentators believed in a quite incoherent way that France was a profoundly pacifist nation, nevertheless the term pacifist acquired a strongly negative connotation in France following the Second World War because it was assimilated in the popular, and indeed scholarly, mind with defeatism, collaborationism, and hence ultimately in some cases with fascism.² At the same time that the consensus school was strenuously denying that France had experienced any form of fascism in the period of the two world wars, it was also, by a kind of perverse, logical, albeit unconscious necessity, driven to conclude that there was no pacifism in interwar or Second World War France. How else to explain the almost complete silence, until recently, of French historiography on the subject? The fact, too, that the Communist Party had made the peace issue its own in the post-1945 period only served to add grist to the mill of those French historians, denizens of what might be called the "national" school of French history, who deny the existence of an independent French peace movement in the interwar period.³

In both cases, pacifism was a casualty of the early Cold War in the French mental universe. It was either a political perversion ostensibly linked to Vichy, or it was an integral part of the communist threat. The fact that it was neither was almost beside the point. This makes it all the stranger that when, almost twenty

years ago now, the French historical profession "discovered" pacifism as a subject worthy of historical analysis, there was a tendency to revert to the status quo ante, to a rose-colored view of the interwar period in which everybody in France was allegedly a pacifist.⁴ The word was denuded of meaning, but France was trying to play catch-up with Anglo-American and German scholarship, which had been interested in the peace question and pacifism for almost thirty years by that point.⁵ The history of French pacifism is thus doubly damned: it is suspect because of the post-1945 links with communism and it is assimilated with Vichy, collaboration, and fascism. The fact that the French Communist Party had an ambiguous relationship with the Resistance in the first two years of the war only serves to muddy the waters further.⁶

This apparent paradox is perhaps not so paradoxical. Many, although certainly not all, of the pacifists who became "fascists" under Vichy were of the hard Left. They were not necessarily communists, but they belonged to a Marxist tradition. Their apparent evolution toward fascism seems thus in some measure consonant with Zeev Sternhell's thesis regarding the significant contribution made by dissident Leftists to the genesis of fascist ideology. At the same time, however, this "evolution" needs to be historicized and understood in the context of the trauma of the Great War. It is clear that there were other factors in play—most notably pacifism, which drew deeply on the memory of the Great War for its inspiration—and, secondly, it seems evident that the political positions of pacifists-turned-"fascists" under Vichy owed something to a historical dissent with deep roots in an interpretation of the Robespierre of the pre-French revolutionary war period, that is to say, the period before the declaration of war in April 1792.

To return to the aftermath of the Second World War, however, the post-1945 Republican consensus demanded that France subscribe to the Gaullist myth of the experience of the Vichy years. There was no room for an admission of the existence of a French fascism, and the same was true of pacifism—and for many of the same reasons. No less a person than Madeleine Rebérioux, the noted historian and first woman president of the Ligue des droits de l'homme (LDH), was quite categorical in 1991 that there was no pacifism in the LDH because the Ligue was "one hundred percent patriotic"—as if one concept necessarily precluded the other.⁸

The inconvenient fact, however, is that the Ligue des droits de l'homme was not "one hundred percent patriotic"—at least not in Rebérioux's definition of the word—any more than all of France had been in 1940. The Ligue was riven with the same political dilemmas and temptations as the rest of French society, and as Simon Epstein has so ably underlined, the role of the "Dreyfusards during the Occupation" was often on the side of the Vichy regime and even of the Nazis. Cylvie Claveau has shown that there was actually a strong current of anti-Semitism in the Ligue right through the 1930s. And William Irvine has demonstrated how the Ligue at the local level was more often about venal,

small-town politics than it was about high-flown human rights ideals.¹¹ Even at the level of the largely Paris-based intellectuals who formed the majority of its Comité central (CC), there are many cases of important Ligue members who ended up on the wrong side during the Second World War. Finally, the LDH was not killed by the experience of the Second World War, but rather was already in extremis by 1937. In 1938 and 1939, for the first time in the interwar period, the Ligue was unable to publish the usual stenographic record of the debates at the national congresses held respectively in Avignon and Mulhouse. In fact, not only was it dead or dying by 1937, but some parts of the Ligue des droits de l'homme, at both the national and local levels, exhibited a strange ambivalence, passivity and quiescence in the face of the Nazi invasion of France two and a half years later in 1940. Most of the Ligue remained staunchly anti-fascist, sometimes in the face of appalling personal suffering, but the number of *ligueurs* who crossed the line during Gestapo interrogations and gave up the identities of Ligue members who were Freemasons or Jews is noteworthy and difficult to explain away.¹²

What killed the Ligue, then? A facile explanation would be that pacifism killed the Ligue des droits de l'homme. 13 This is a superficial analysis, however, and does not ask the deeper, more salient question, namely, what provoked this pacifist evolution within the Ligue. The LDH ultimately expired because of its inability to square the circle of its political position within the *Union sacrée* during the Great War with the swelling tide of protest within its own ranks about the question of unique German war guilt.¹⁴ This historical dissent begat a strident minority that raised troubling questions about the Ligue's (and France's) position during the 1914 war, which in turn was one of the factors which led to the creation of the pacifisme nouveau style which emerged in France at the end of the 1920s. 15 Some of the members of this minority represented a rather vague pacifism during the Great War, but the majority of what was then a very small group were not overtly pacifist. They were, however, deeply troubled by the way in which France had been dragged into the war, and their search for answers to this conundrum led many of them toward a pacifist engagement by the end of the 1920s. It is this historical dissent that was one of the key progenitors of the new pacifism which emerged in France a decade after the war's end. What the by-now pacifist minority could not see, however, was that 1933 changed everything, and that while there might well have been good reasons for condemning France's position during the Great War, the world was a different place after the Nazi seizure of power.

It is thus inaccurate to suggest that pacifism killed the Ligue; rather it was the Great War that killed it, for reasons that were little appreciated or understood at the time. The men (and women) who appeared to travel down the fascist road into the Second World War did so in many cases not out of an instinctual philofascism, but rather out of a moral and political contingency that had its origins in their visceral rejection of war.

There were many interwar pacifists who did not support Vichy or collaboration with the Nazis. There are also strangely ambivalent surprises in places one would least expect them. One of these is undoubtedly Théodore Ruyssen, the president of the Association de la paix par le droit (APD) and a member of the LDH's Comité central from 1921 to 1944. The APD represented what I have called pacifisme ancien style. It was formed in 1887 in Nîmes and by the outbreak of the Great War was the most important voice in French pacifism. Essentially collaborative (as opposed to sectarian) in its relationship to French political society, it incarnated a liberal, bourgeois internationalist approach to pacifism which eschewed the approaches of the more radical pacifisme nouveau style which emerged at least partially from within its ranks by the late 1920s. 16 Many of the APD's members were professors, teachers, lawyers, and medical doctors. During the Great War, it had fulsomely supported the Union sacrée, and in the interwar period it was one of the strongest proponents of the League of Nations idea in France. Ruyssen, for example, was the secretary-general of the Union internationale des associations pour la Société des Nations from 1921–1939. 17

During the Vichy era, Ruyssen wrote a small number of articles in the collaborationist newspaper *L'Effort* published in Lyons.¹⁸ William Irvine downplays the importance of Ruyssen's publications in *L'Effort*, calling them "momentary aberrations."¹⁹ Perhaps. They were certainly one of the factors, however, which created problems for the APD, of which Ruyssen was the long-serving president, in the immediate post–World War II period.²⁰

What is more disturbing than the essentially benign collaboration of a Ruyssen is the much more hardened variety of some prominent interwar pacifists who were also, or had been, important members of the Ligue des droits de l'homme. The political trajectory of Léon Emery, the influential president of the Lyon section of the Ligue and a member of the Comité central from 1934–1937, is instructive in this regard, and can be taken as a kind of test case of the nexus between pacifism and collaboration within the LDH.

Emery is a particularly troubling example. In 1934, the section of the Ligue des droits de l'homme in the XIVe arrondissement in Paris published Emery's speech to the Ligue's Nancy Congress in May of that year as a small booklet.²¹ Entitled Contre le fascisme, there is little in it that any convinced anti-fascist at the time would have found offensive. In fact, the Nancy Congress responded to Emery's speech with a long, standing ovation.²² Lucien Cancouët, the president of the section in the XIVe, wrote with regard to Emery that "democracy still has defenders worthy of it."²³ Emery stated clearly that fascism was something new and dangerous; it was not a simple reincarnation of older French extreme rightwing traditions. He rejected the idea that fascism represented a crisis provoked by a "traditional Caesarism" or one similar to the Boulangist crisis of the 1880s, a position which put him at odds with the officially sanctioned resolution of the Comité central, which argued that "the fascist regime is only, in sum, a new and

aggravated form of the Caesarean regime of which France on two occasions has experienced the negative effects."²⁴ Ironically, the CC's position was not a little unlike that of the "consensus" school of our own times.

Instead, Emery sounded the tocsin, warning that the democratic state was perhaps in danger of succumbing to the fascist threat, because "some democrats, some socialists, even some communists are coming out in support of fascism, because they think that through it they will defend and save the State, and even better, the popular State!" Fascism was anti-parliamentary, anti-capitalist, and most dangerously of all, nationalist. There was more, though. Emery presciently noted that fascism represented a form of revolution—and it was this paradox that had put the democracies on the defensive and made them conservative. He underlined the "almost mystical and religious" nature of fascism, a phenomenon that was "essentially popular" in form, that rested on the very social groups that in the normal course of things ought to have been "our friends and our supporters"—namely, the lower middle class, the workers, and the peasants. What is important, however, is that despite the jeremiad Emery delivered on the fortunes of democracy, he clearly saw fascism as a threat and something to be opposed.

The question remained what to do in the face of this threat, and why Emery could not support the motion presented by the Comité central to the Congress. He believed that the CC's motion was too complicated, too detailed, and hence too scattered to have the effect that was needed. Instead, he declared that the Ligue needed to move beyond the sterile discussions, the platonic votes of yester-year, and embrace action. In order to achieve this, Emery proposed a fight against fascism based on four easily understood formulas.

The first was that of a "crusade for morality." In the wake of the events of 6 February 1934, he argued that parliament had to be pure, that no one should sit as a *député* who was not "purely and simply a parliamentarian." This particularly meant excluding lawyers from the Chamber since their loyalties were almost by definition divided between their constituents' political needs on the one hand, and the economic imperatives of their corporate clients on the other. Emery's plea for action contains more than a whiff of Jacobinism: he "begged" the Ligue to "run the risk of the bad taste of Jacobinism or, as some will say, of demagogy" in order to take "some brutal and immediate measures" to reform Parliament.³⁰

Secondly, he argued that the banks, trusts, and the "venal" press needed to be nationalized immediately because the democratic regime was in reality nothing more than "a dictatorship of the banks and a dictatorship of the press." He called this "a life and death question for democracy." Once again, the radical Jacobin heritage was fully evident as he excoriated the election of Schneider to the Académie des Sciences morales et politiques, and the sight of de François de Wendel chairing the Congress of the Union nationale des combattants. The only remedy was "a Robespierrist intransigeance." ³¹

Thirdly, he argued that the political parties were no longer a sufficient support for the democratic regime. He feared that they were in an advanced state of disintegration similar to that seen in Italy and Germany before the advent of Mussolini and Hitler. The only solution lay in the perhaps temporary establishment of an ancillary "economic Parliament with a syndicalist base." This economic parliament would essentially be corporatist in structure, reflecting the interests, social groups, and categories of producers and consumers in France. It would not dominate the political system, but rather would be subservient to the traditional parliament. In order to strengthen the new system, though, he demanded the institution of the referendum and the immediate abolition of the Senate—once again, in the latter instance certainly, an idea consonant with radical Jacobin thinking.³² The support for a corporatist addition to the political process in France can certainly be seen as similar to Italian Fascist corporatism, but the importance of this element should not be overemphasized given the radically democratic nature of Emery's other proposals.

Finally, Emery underlined the necessity of the "intransigent maintenance" of the pacifist policies adopted by the Ligue at its Paris Congress in 1932. This rested on his "profound conviction" that nationalism had become the "essential instrument of fascist propaganda." Interestingly, this critique of fascism was conceived in purely French terms, that between the "France of Saint Joan of Arc" on the one hand, and the "anti-France of the [Communist] International" on the other. He fulminated against what he saw as the Barthou government's preparation of France for war by the cultivation of a heightened nationalism. In a foreshadowing of the seminal debate that would almost destroy the Ligue in 1937, Emery intoned that "More than ever, a resolute pacifism remains the very condition for the democratic struggle." Defending democracy would not save peace. On the contrary, it was through defending peace that democracy would be saved.³³ This, too, is entirely consonant with a reading of Robespierre that Emery's friend, Georges Michon, was to make in most explicit form in a book he published in 1937.³⁴

Emery's thinking on where the fascist danger lay in France is interesting. The first face of fascism was undoubtedly the fascist leagues, and in particular the Croix de Feu, which was the most redoubtable of all. Secondly, there was the problem of the banks, and thirdly, there was the Union nationale government, which was, so he said, "nothing more than the constitutional disguise of fascism." Since its formation after the events of 6 February, every single one of its acts had been censured by the Ligue's Comité central as an "intolerable partiality in favor of the right wing organizations and the fascist leagues." The link here with Emery's pacifism was clear: he believed that the government of national unity had created a "nationalist and pre-war" atmosphere by its policy of alliances deemed necessary because of a supposedly inevitable future conflict and its steadfast refusal to countenance "real disarmament." He called the Ligue to

resist against the fascist leagues, the government, and also against the apparatus of the state itself.

What is interesting, given the positions Emery was to take later during the Second World War, is that he envisaged a union of all of the forces of the Left—from the most tepid to the most extreme. In short, he asked for nothing less than what was to become the Popular Front: "a coalition which must bring together all of the forces of the Left and the extreme-Left, including the Communists, despite what one might think of them." And, in fact, the LDH was to go on to become one of the prime movers in the creation of the Popular Front. The Ligue had to take the political initiative in this, which led him to his second conclusion, namely that the LDH needed to develop an expertise in the creation and diffusion of propaganda—with trained orators at its disposal, using model speeches, and blanketing the country with propaganda tracts delivered by teams on bicycles and motorcycles. Finally, in order to deal with the problem of a venal press, he said that the Ligue needed to establish its own press, with a documentation office at its disposal.

Did Emery think that France was fascist in 1934? No, he did not: "France is not fascist; the parliamentary regime has been allowed to continue to exist, but it has been separated from that which gave it life, it has been separated from all communication with the people that it supposedly represents."⁴⁰

That said, despite the fact that the final version of the resolution passed by the Nancy Congress incorporated some of the ideas and wording desired by Emery and his supporters, there were certain aspects that the mover of the Comité central's motion, Salomon Grumbach, could not accept. In particular, Emery's text had read that "In order to make these declarations more than just a series of platonic wishes, the Ligue will depend only on the people, not on a political class which, taken together, was incapable of foreseeing, desiring or acting." Grumbach warned that this way of thinking was redolent of what he called a "fascism of the Left." In his view, "it is not fair, it is not wise to put the entire political caste of today into the same bag without any distinction whatsoever." Emery agreed to remove the offending phrase on condition that Grumbach withdraw his accusation of a "fascism of the Left," something Grumbach was only too pleased to do since, as he said, he had only been warning Ligueurs against the "mirage" of a left-wing fascism, not accusing anyone of anything in particular.

This long analysis of Emery's position in 1934 is necessary in order to underline even more forcefully the evolution he underwent in the following ten years. That notwithstanding, arguably the seeds of Emery's wartime positions may be seen already in this 1934 tract: above all the anti-parliamentarianism, but also the insistence on peace as an "ethic of ultimate ends," to use Max Weber's phrase. In fact, Emery's pacifism is the unifying thread through the entirety of his political life. It was his pacifism that provided the justification for his harsh critiques of the foreign policy of the Third Republic after the Munich crisis, and which created

the continuity in his thinking right into the Second World War.⁴⁵ In a speech given at Bordeaux in June 1942, under the auspices of Marcel Déat's Rassemblement national populaire (RNP), he stated clearly "without demagogy" that "collaboration, the reconstruction of Europe, are and will be difficult and demanding tasks" but that this was the price France had to pay for its past mistakes.⁴⁶

Two things seem clear from Emery's analyses of foreign policy immediately before the war and certainly under Vichy. The first is the profound antipathy with which he viewed the motives and actions of the Communist Party. Secondly, it is clear that he was deeply suspicious of Russian motives generally, in a line of criticism that can be traced back to the Great War.

Dominique Sordet, in a forward to Emery's La Troisième République, published in 1943, congratulated Emery for his evolution away from his left-wing origins, but regretted what he called "certain silences" in the book. The first of these was Emery's refusal to "pronounce himself on democracy," and the second, qualified as "very significant," was the lack "anywhere in his study of the role of this formidable and almost apocalyptic international power that are the Jews."47 Emery stuck determinedly to his position, however, writing to Sordet that "I intend neither to deny past actions for which I accept complete responsibility, nor to contest some differences of itinerary and point of view which are obvious."48 Emery defined his position as one opposed to parliamentary democracy, but insisted that he still hoped for a workers' syndicalism that would be the "origin of a new state." ⁴⁹ He mentioned his support for the Frontist program, but subordinated everything to the "demands of a realistic pacifism which could only propose the reorganization of Europe, and first of all the settling of the Franco-German problem." It was because of this view of pacifism that Emery declared himself a determined adversary of a "demagogic anti-fascism, communist-inspired and transposed onto external affairs in order to bring us to a Crusade of the democracies."50 As for Sordet's charge that Emery was ignoring the role of the Jews and Freemasons in the disintegration of the regime and the road to war, his answer was equivocal; basically he did not know the answer to this "terrible problem" and said that "in order not to be unjust or summary, I take the provisional position of leaving aside an obvious lacuna from which there is nothing to conclude but my intellectual and moral scruples."51

In fact, it seems clear that what some have construed as philo-fascism under Vichy was in fact something less than that. Emery's primary concern was peace. Even as late as the 26 May 1944 issue of *Germinal*, he insisted that his critique of the Third Republic in his eponymous book was above all in the foreign policy realm. That said, he argued that the regime he was still trying to help build just days before D-Day needed to be "popular and social, or it will not be at all, its failure leaving the door wide open to civil war and Bolshevism." The fault lay in anti-German sentiment, a way of thinking that spanned the Third Republic from

the Action française on the Right to the most convinced Republicans on the Left. This "absurd anti-German position, fed by disgusting legends and founded on an ignorance of European realities, has been increasingly our diplomatic doctrine and the demagogic means to move the masses." France needed to give up the "obsession" of Alsace-Lorraine and move beyond the Treaty of Verdun of 843. The real problem was France's "blind" alliance first to Tsarist and then to Stalinist Russia, the latter "still more imperialist" than the former.⁵⁴

There was more, too. The problem was not just the threat of Soviet Russia, but also of an equally "barbaric empire," that of the United States. The key to the future of Europe was the need to put behind the quarrels of yesteryear that had taken on the appearance of "absurd anachronisms"; the Franco-German conflict in the Second World War was thus reduced, in Emery's thinking, to a simple quarrel of long standing between two peoples. Nothing was said about the ideological nature of the conflict, or indeed of the atrocities being committed by the Nazi regime. ⁵⁵

What is one to make of this? Is Emery's apparent philo-fascism a position of "principle" or a tactical discourse? The minority within the Ligue des droits de l'homme, of which Emery had become a leading member, had represented a stance of opposition to the *Union sacrée* since the earliest days of the Great War. They were convinced that France had gone to war in 1914 for the wrong reasons, that the real culprits were Tsarist Russia and a complicit French republican political establishment bent on revenge for Alsace-Lorraine. Flowing out of this analysis of French domestic and foreign politics was the belief that Article 231 of the Versailles Treaty was a lie. What the minority could not or would not see was that the advent of Hitler in 1933 changed everything. Hitler was no ordinary statesman—no ordinary German for that matter—but Emery and his colleagues in the minority could not see that.⁵⁶

When Emery was tried for collaboration at the *épuration*, his erstwhile pacifist colleagues all supported him fulsomely, including those who apparently were not in the slightest suspected of collaboration, such as Georges Pioch, and above all, Michel Alexandre. Alexandre was a "comrade of the first hour" in the nascent pacifist Ligue minority during the Great War, and a Jew who had lost his position under Vichy as a philosophy teacher and been more or less on the run for the four years of the regime. Despite his ardent pacifism, he had impeccable moral credentials in the post–Second World War *épuration*.

Pioch wrote to Emery's wife that even though their political positions had diverged, this had not at all changed his "feelings of admiration and respect for his mind, his work and his character, and my attachment to him remains unbroken." F. Ferre, a reserve captain, Croix de Guerre, and a German prisoner of war in both world wars, wrote that he had known Emery for thirty years. Emery had always been, according to Ferre, in favor of a policy of Franco-German recon-

ciliation. There was therefore nothing exceptional in his position following the French defeat. Emery had not performed a sudden about-face on the question of Franco-German relations. In Ferre's view, therefore, if Emery had committed an error it had been in good faith; Emery's "so-called collaboration," according to Ferre, implied neither "embrace nor capitulation." Ferre wrote that Emery had been horrified by the brutal police measures of the war years, by the deportations, by the shootings; far from being a colloborationist informer, Emery had helped at least two "unfortunates held in concentration camps" to get out of occupied France into the southern zone.⁵⁹ Marcel Bataillon, who had been a colleague of Emery's in the Comité de vigilance des intellectuels antifascistes, wrote that "It is only through this sentiment of a duty towards peace that I can explain to myself the error in which he became engaged after 1940 ... his obsession with Franco-German peace made him less sensitive to the atrocities of the German peace which remained a war and whose prison cells dripped with blood."60 Michel Alexandre said as much, too, writing that Emery's actions were the result of "the depths of unfathomable despair into which the war had plunged him"61; in another note in the same file, Alexandre writes, "thus, the purest pacifism became the source and the only source of the errors of attitude that he committed over the past three years."62 What is disturbing in Alexandre's correspondence with Emery's lawyer is the sense that, despite the suffering of which Alexandre himself had been the object, nevertheless, out of a kind of "pacifist solidarity" Emery needed to be presented in the best light no matter what. The inference is clear: Alexandre was prepared even to edit the evidence in defense of Emery.⁶³

Even Jules Isaac, despite stating forthrightly that he did not approve "in any way the ideas professed, the position taken by L. Emery during this awful four year period," nevertheless went on record as saying that "if there is one thing of which I am sure, it is the sincerity, the good faith of his absolute impartiality."

What can be concluded about Emery's political trajectory and the putative link between pacifism, fascism, and the Ligue des droits de l'homme? The key is perhaps to be seen in the title of an article by Henri Jeanson published in *La Flèche* back in March 1936 at the time of the remilitarization of the Rhineland: "La paix prime le droit." For many of the pacifist minority within the Ligue des droits de l'homme, pacifism had become by the end of the 1930s an "ethic of ultimate ends," an absolute philosophical and political proposition that took precedence over justice. Couple this with the increasingly firm conviction that the Third Republic was an accomplice in the outbreak of the Great War, and a view of history which owed not a little to a reinterpretation of Robespierre, and one arrives at a position that looks like fascism, but which in its fundamentals is not. It was in some cases anti-Semitic. It was often anti-parliamentary, to the extent that the Third Republic was seen as the problem. Because of its anti-Semitism and anti-parliamentarianism, it was morally distasteful. But it was not fascist.

Acknowledgments

The author wishes to thank the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada for the provision of the research grant that facilitated the preparation of this chapter.

Notes

- 1. Michel Dobry, ed., Le Mythe de l'allergie française au fascisme (Paris, 2003).
- 2. See, for example, Jean Defrasne, *Le Pacifisme* (Paris, 1983), 3, wherein the author writes, "In denying the virtue of war, sanctified by tradition, pacifism upsets established ideas. It is thus equated with defeatism, cowardice, and treason."
- 3. For a short introduction to the post-1945 problems faced by the independent French peace movement, see Norman Ingram, "Ambivalence in the Post-World War II French Peace Movement," in *The Pacifist Impulse in Historical Perspective*, ed. Harvey L. Dyck (Toronto, 1996), 397–412.
- 4. In a paper delivered to a conference on "Le Pacifisme en Europe des années vingt aux années cinquante," organized by Maurice Vaïsse at the Université de Reims in 1992, François-Georges Dreyfus argued that all of France, from left to right, was profoundly pacifist. In the written version of his paper, after agreeing with the definition of pacifist as anyone who "wants peace at any price, who refuses war whatever the reasons for it might be," he goes on to spend the rest of his essay describing a whole array of allegedly pacifist positions in the 1930s, nearly all of which were highly contingent and not based on a primary, principled rejection of war. Perhaps that is why he writes at the beginning of his essay, "the debate on the definition of pacifism seems a trifle vain." See François-Georges Dreyfus, "Le Pacifisme en France, 1930–1940," in Le Pacifisme en Europe des années 1920 aux années 1950, ed. Maurice Vaïsse (Brussels, 1993), 137–144.
- 5. It would take too much space to list the numerous American, British, Canadian, and German scholars (to say nothing of other national historical traditions) who have been active in historical peace research since the 1960s, and sometimes earlier. Suffice it to say that in Germany an important group of historians has been busy for some forty years in the Arbeitskreis Historischer Friedensforschung, and in America the 1960s saw the creation of the Conference on Peace Research in History, which has since become the Peace History Society. It is ironical that I, at the time a Canadian graduate student studying French history in the UK, should have been the only person speaking "for" France at the 1986 "American-European Consultation on Peace Research in History" held at Stadtschlaining, Austria.
- 6. There is a large literature on this subject, too, but English-speaking readers can consult David Wingeate Pike, "Between the Junes: The French Communists from the Collapse of France to the Invasion of Russia," *Journal of Contemporary History* 28, no. 3 (1993): 465–485.
- 7. Norman Ingram, "Repressed Memory Syndrome: Interwar French Pacifism and the Attempt to Recover France's Pacifist Past," French History 18, no. 3 (2004): 315–330. Cf. Sergio Luzzatto, L'Impôt du sang: la gauche française à l'épreuwe de la guerre mondiale, 1900–1945 (Lyon, 1996). On the general question of the impact of the Great War on the development of interwar French pacifism, see Norman Ingram, The Politics of Dissent: Pacifism in France, 1919–1939 (Oxford, 1991, reissued 2011), 122–133.
- 8. Interview with the author at the then headquarters of the Ligue des droits de l'homme, 27, rue Jean-Dolent, Paris XIVe, 19 June 1991.
 - 9. Simon Epstein, Les Dreyfusards sous l'occupation (Paris, 2001).

- 10. Cylvie Claveau, "L'Autre dans les Cahiers des droits de l'homme, 1920–1940: une sélection universaliste de l'altérité à la Ligue des droits de l'homme et du citoyen" (PhD dissertation, McGill University, 2000).
- William D. Irvine, Between Justice and Politics: the Ligue des droits de l'homme, 1898–1945 (Stanford, 2007).
- 12. Norman Ingram, "Selbstmord or Euthanasia? Who Killed the Ligue des droits de l'homme?" French History 22, no. 3 (2008), 337–357. See also Ingram, "La Ligue des droits de l'homme et le problème allemand," Revue d'histoire diplomatique 124, no. 2 (2010): 119–131.
 - 13. This is the analysis underpinning Epstein, Les Dreyfusards.
- 14. See Norman Ingram, "A la Recherche d'une guerre gagnée: the Ligue des droits de l'homme and the War Guilt Question (1918–1922)," French History 24, no. 2 (2010): 218–235.
- 15. On the origins of pacifisme nouveau style and the central place of historical dissent about the origins of the Great War, see Ingram, Politics of Dissent, 121–133.
- 16. I owe the distinction between collaborative and sectarian pacifism to Martin Ceadel's ground-breaking work, *Pacifism in Britain: the Defining of a Faith*, 1914–1945 (Oxford, 1980).
- 17. See Ingram, "Pacifisme ancien style, or the Pacifism of the Pedagogues," *Politics of Dissent*, 4, 17–118.
- 18. Théodore Ruyssen, "La Justice en marche," *L'Effort* I, 37 (9 September 1940): 1; and "Révolution et Tradition," *L'Effort* I, 72 (14 October 1940): 1. I am indebted to Nicolas Offenstadt for drawing my attention to these articles in *L'Effort*. On *L'Effort*, see Yves Bongarçon, "Un Vichysme de gauche? Les débuts de *L'Effort*, quotidien socialiste lyonnais (1940)," *Cahiers d'histoire* 32, no. 2 (1987): 123–146.
 - 19. Irvine, Between Justice and Politics, 214.
- 20. See Norman Ingram, "Nous allons vers les monastères': French Pacifism and the Crisis of the Second World War," in Crisis and Renewal in Twentieth Century France, ed. Martin S. Alexander and Kenneth Mouré (Oxford, 2002), 137–138.
- 21. The question of "Defence and Adaptation of the Democratic State" was the main subject of discussion at the Ligue's 1934 Congress held in Nancy. See Ligue des droits de l'homme, Le Congrès national de 1934. Compte-rendu sténographique (Nancy, 19–21 Mai 1934): Défense et adaptation de l'État démocratique (Paris, 1934), 271–300, 301–328, 330–363, 365–367, 371–387, 389–399, 441–466, and 467–511. The separate, published version of the speech is available as Léon Emery, Contre le fascisme: le devoir de la Ligue des droits de l'homme (n.p.[Paris], n.d.[1934]).
 - 22. Congrès national de 1934, 354.
 - 23. Lucien Cancouët in Emery, Contre, introductory letter before Emery's text.
 - 24. Congrès national de 1934, 505.
 - 25. Emery, Contre, 4.
 - 26. Ibid., 3.
 - 27. Ibid.
- 28. Ibid., 5. The final amended text of the "Résolution sur la défense et l'adaptation de l'État démocratique" spans eight pages in the published proceedings of the Congress; Emery's original resolution was much shorter, slightly less than two pages in length. Congrès national de 1934, 504–511, and 356–358.
 - 29. Emery, Contre, 6-7.
 - 30. Ibid., 7.
 - 31. Ibid., 7-8.
 - 32. Ibid., 8-9.
 - 33. Ibid., 9–10.
- 34. See Georges Michon, Robespierre et la guerre révolutionnaire, 1791–1792 (Paris, 1927). The theses of Michon's book were presaged in his 1920 article "Robespierre et la guerre (1791–1792)," Annales révolutionnaires (Organe de la société des Etudes robespierristes), vol. 12 (1920), 265–311. The advent of Vichy seems not to have altered Michon's views one iota. See Georges Michon, Le Rôle de

la presse en 1791–1792: La déclaration de Pillnitz et la guerre (Paris, 1941). This was reviewed very positively by Georges Albertini in 1941 in L'Atelier. See also Ingram, "Repressed Memory Syndrome."

- 35. Emery, Contre, 10.
- 36. Ibid., 11.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Ibid., 12.
- 39. See Irvine, Between Justice and Politics, 2, 160–165; and Françoise Basch, Victor Basch: de l'affaire Dreyfus au crime de la milice (Paris, 1994), 254–297.
 - 40. Emery, Contre, 13.
 - 41. Ibid., 15.
 - 42. Grumbach in Congrès national de 1934, 488.
 - 43. Ibid., 488-489.
- 44. This idea from Weber underlies Martin Ceadel's analysis of British pacifism from 1914 to 1945. French pacifism politicized this "ethic of ultimate ends" in a way that is not seen in Britain where pacifism devolved more into an ethical principle, rather than a political position as such. See Ceadel, *Pacifism in Britain*. See also Ingram, *Politics of Dissent*, esp. 1–16 and part II ("Pacifisme nouveau style, or the Politics of Dissent"), 121–245.
- 45. Léon Emery, 1918–1938: Panorama de vingt années. La paix qui n'est pas encore faite (Lyon, 1938).
- 46. Léon Emery, "La Paix qui n'est pas encore faite: Panorama de vingt années, 1918–1938," Bulletin Corporatif: Revue bi-mensuelle du Syndicat de l'Enseignement laïc du Rhône 45, no. 385 (5 November 1938). Cf. Léon Emery, "De Munich à Montoire: Conférence faite à Bordeaux sous les auspices du R.N.P., le 27 Juin 1942," in I[nstitut d']H[istoire] S[ociale], Archives Léon Emery, Dossier "Ecrits de la 2e guerre mondiale."
- 47. Dominiqe Sordet, "Avant-Propos," in Léon Emery, La Troisième République (Paris, 1943), 13–14.
 - 48. Léon Emery to Dominique Sordet, Allevard, 3 October 1943, in ibid., 207.
 - 49. Ibid., 208.
 - 50. Ibid.
- 51. Ibid., 209. William Irvine neglects to include Emery's important caveat regarding his "intellectual and moral scruples" in his discussion of the Sordet–Emery correspondence, which attenuate considerably the equivocal position Emery seemed to take on Sordet's accusation that he had not dealt with the question of the Jews in *La Troisième République*. See Irvine, *Between Justice and Politics*, 198–199.
 - 52. Léon Emery, "Conditions de vie d'un régime," Germinal no. 5 (26 May 1944): 1.
 - 53. Ibid.
 - 54. Ibid.
- 55. Léon Emery, "Le socialisme et la paix," *Germinal* no. 2 (5 May 1944): 1–2. Robert Jospin took an analogous position after the Second World War, arguing that France needed to take a stance of disarmed neutrality in the nascent Cold War; in order to prevent war, it was necessary to refuse engagement in the ideological—some might say moral—debate separating the Soviet from the American side. See Ingram, "Ambivalence in the Post–World War II French Peace Movement," in *Pacifist Impulse in Historical Perspective*, ed. Dyck, 406–407.
 - 56. See Ingram, "A la recherche."
- 57. Georges Pioch to Mme Emery, n.d. in IHS, Archives Emery, Dossier: "Léon Emery: Son Procès."
- 58. F. Ferre, Capitaine de réserve actuellement sous les drapeaux, ancien combattant de 1914–1918 et de 1939–1940, croix de guerre, Ancien prisonnier de guerre en Allemagne en 1919 et 1940, sinistré total en 1940. "Témoignage en faveur d'Emery," 12 November 1944, in IHS, Archives Emery, Dossier: "Léon Emery: Son Procès."

- 59. Ibid.
- 60. B[ibliothèque de] D[ocumentation] [Internationale] C[ontemporaine], Dossiers Jeanne et Michel Alexandre, FΔRés 348, Marcel Bataillon to Mme Emery, 19 October 1944.
- 61. Michel Alexandre to "Mon cher Maître" (probably Emery's lawyer), 27 November 1944 in IHS, Archives Emery, Dossier "Emery. Sur et de lui."
- 62. "Témoignage de MA pour Emery: Notes justificatives," in BDIC, Dossiers Jeanne et Michel Alexandre, FΔRés. 348, n.d.
- 63. Michel Alexandre to "Mon cher Maître" (probably Emery's lawyer), 27 November 1944 in IHS, Archives Emery, Dossier "Emery. Sur et de lui." Alexandre writes with regard to the question of how best to use the many letters of support for Emery that he has received, "How to use these? ... Perhaps we might be obliged to produce the originals (the entire letters) and that would be trouble-some on several levels; because inevitably they contain a little bit of everything. It seems to me that, without putting them in the official file, you could (with me guaranteeing their authenticity—After all, I could have copied these extracts and destroyed the rest) use them in your oral arguments (notably in response to truncated and untruthful citations)." Emphasis in the original.
- 64. L'Inspecteur Général Jules Isaac à Mr. le Juge d'Instruction, Paris, 19 February 1945 in IHS, Archives Emery, Dossier: "Léon Emery: Son Procès."
- 65. Henri Jeanson, "La Paix prime le droit," *La Flèche* (21 March 1936), cited in Charles Rousseau, "La Dénonciation des Traités de Locarno devant le droit international," *La Paix par le droit* 46/4 (April 1936): 198.

PART II

GENDER AND THE RIGHT



CHAPTER 5

RIGHT-WING FEMINISM AND CONSERVATIVE WOMEN'S MILITANCY IN INTERWAR FRANCE

Magali Della Sudda



This chapter addresses an unacknowledged paradox during the interwar era in France: The presence of female agency within conservative movements. Since the publication of the Les Droites en France by René Rémond, historians have sought to provide a new understanding of the French Right, from the place of conservatism in Gallic politics to the vociferous debate concerning French fascism and the "immunity thesis." Among the new insights provided, the use of gender analysis has challenged the traditional view of Rightist hostility toward women's emancipation. The pioneering work of Kevin Passmore on women's militancy analyzed female agency within the Croix de Feu and its successor the Parti social français (PSF), groups frequently compared with Italian Fascism.² Laura Lee Downs similarly pointed out right-wing social action involving children as a locus of political socialization.³ Other works based upon cultural analysis demonstrate the ambivalence of gender and how masculinity and femininity have been reshaped within the leagues.⁴ As Daniella Sarnoff demonstrates, support for feminine enfranchisement within the ranks of the far-Right leagues—such as the Jeunesses patriotes, the Solidarité française, and the Croix de Feu, among others—often consisted of attempts to gain women's allegiance through the prioritization of their roles as mothers within the regeneration of the nation.⁵ Nevertheless, a close look at the platform of their women's sections as well as the Catholic women's leagues, suggests a continuity rather than a rupture within right-wing organizations.6

Yet for all of the consideration of gender and the extreme Right, moderate and conservative movements and organizations have aroused comparatively little scholarly interest. Focused exclusively upon the Belle Époque, the French historiography of gender and the Catholic Right has not addressed the crucial interwar period and the transformation of conservative women's militancy. With the exception of Church-based women's organizations under the rubric of Catholic Action, almost all conservative and far-Right movements endorsed gendered activism through sections féminines. The main exception remained the Fédération nationale des femmes (National Federation of Women), which was based solely upon the defense of women's interests, along with strident opposition to the liberal and left-wing feminist organizations such as the Conseil national des femmes (National Council of French Women). Hence, this chapter aims to examine the interwar transformation of the Right from a women's perspective, critically challenging existing writing about female participation in the French conservative movement.

This entails a shift away from the analysis of extreme-right-wing movements in favor of a focus upon another key feature of the Right between the wars: the sexual division of political activity and the gendered dimension of political militancy. In this pursuit, the present chapter examines the women's branch of the Action libérale populaire (ALP, a conservative and liberal party born in 1901), the Ligue patriotique des Françaises (LPDF), and a right-wing political party, the Fédération nationale des femmes (FNF), founded in 1928. These groups were key proponents in a field crowded with organizations linked to the Roman Catholic Church, practicing what Paul Smith termed "Catholic and Conservative feminisms": the Fédération nationale des femmes, the Union nationale pour le vote des femmes (UNVF), the Union féminine civique et sociale (UFCS), and the Women's Catholic Action (LFF and LPDF, respectively, which merged into the Ligue féminine d'Action catholique française in 1933).8

In the interwar era, the prevailing definition of feminism was forged by secular organizations affiliated with the French branch of the International Council of Women and close to the Radical Party, a fervent proponent of secularization. In other words, feminism connoted left-wing doctrine and secularization. For this reason, the demand for gender equality within a secular frame was contested by Catholic organizations that simultaneously advocated for the defense of the Church and the defense of women. Accordingly, the true feminism was Christian (i.e., Roman Catholic) because it was based on the "natural" order, in which men and women acted according to divinely assigned duties within family, church, and society. In this view, masculinity and femininity were consubstantial with the familial categories of fatherhood and motherhood. Family was conceived as the primary social unit, with the link between the different family members based upon a religious commitment whose cornerstone is the sacred spousal union. The importance of what Anne Verjus defines as "conjugalism" is thus a key feature of such

movements: The concept of "family," and more specifically the couple, became the relevant political unit in the eyes of the French legislator from 1789 until the introduction of the franchise. Yet the household as a political category did not disappear when the Republic was established; rather, the familial and conjugal model of citizenship prevailed in the political discourse of Catholic organizations despite the introduction of universal suffrage during the 1848 revolution.

As a result, this chapter analyzes how Catholicism (rather than republican discourse) shaped right-wing women's movements. More specifically, it explores the link between male political parties—or leagues—and female organizations. In accordance with conjugalist views, pre-1914 French conservatives founded women's associations in order to provide human and material resources to members, and to gain electoral support. The gendered distribution of political tasks between a male-dominated political party, the liberal Action libérale populaire (ALP) or the royalist Action française (AF), for example, and an allied (primarily female) association such as the LPDF and to a lesser extend the LFF, was grounded in the Catholic conception of sexual differentiation in which men and women have separate civic duties. In Catholic dogma, the vote was defined as much by male prerogative as electoral suffrage. Social institutions and philanthropic work characterized female citizenship. The repeated condemnations of clerics and Pope Pius X toward feminism and suffrage enforced this separate sphere. 10 Thus, before 1914, right-wing women were often instructed to participate in politics by canvassing or fundraising, yet the organizations in question strongly opposed the franchise. 11

After the Great War, the institutional context within the Catholic Church and the aftermath of the conflict led to a major conceptual shift. First and foremost, in 1919, Pope Benedict XV accepted the vote for women. The shift toward democracy was interpreted as a second Ralliement, and included the acceptance of political rights for women.¹² In the eyes of the Vatican, female suffrage was no longer considered a transgression of gender roles, but an electoral opportunity to vault conservative parties into power. With this in mind, mass movements like the LPDF (which claimed 800,000 members in 1919) proposed civic training for women and campaigned for suffrage, along with new organizations such as the UNVF, founded in 1921 "to join together all Catholic women who desire the franchise," and the UFCS. 13 After the condemnation of the Action française in 1926 by Pope Pius XI, the Republic was considered a valuable arena to promote women's rights and to establish Catholic principles within a democratic framework, resulting in a shift toward political militancy for right-wing women¹⁴ Yet another group emerged in 1928, when a Catholic woman named Aimée Bazy formed the Fédération nationale des femmes (FNF) as a counterweight to the overly moderate UNVF. How did this renewed mobilization of right-wing women reshape the "conjugal model" that prevailed before the war? In answering this question, the chapter will examine two specific organizations. The first one was the most important women's association in terms of membership:

the LPDF reached more than a million members before it merged with the LFF into the Ligue féminine d'Action catholique française in 1933. The LPDF was ultimately joined by the FNF, which represented a unique attempt to establish a women's political party within a republican framework. Their efforts directly affected the second Ralliement and the emergence of a genuine women's party between 1928 and 1935.

The Second Ralliement: A Gendered Perspective

The second Ralliement has traditionally been defined by the end of the consubstantial link between the Church and the Right. From a gender perspective, the conversion of the Church to the cause of women's franchise was part of this Ralliement, and was the product of several factors: women's participation in the war effort, the bill for women's suffrage voted in the Chamber in 1919 (but rejected by the Senate a few months later), sociological and demographic changes affecting the Catholic women's leagues themselves, and the election of a pope more open to democratic government in 1914. The issue of electoral reform first appeared in Italy in 1919. Italian Catholic women petitioned for suffrage as the only way to defend women's interests which were deemed "badly known and hardly defended by men." Thus the Commission for Electoral Reform determined that "the vote should be conceded to women to reach a balanced collaboration with man in the administration of public affairs."

The same year, Catholic suffragist and President of the International Suffrage Alliance Annie Christitch publicized the new papal stance regarding the franchise for women. On 15 July 1919, during a private audience, the pope officially endorsed the legitimacy of women's suffrage, and a few months later, Cardinal Raffaele Merry del Val, secretary of state of the Vatican, further justified the demand for the vote: "Today, we can say with reason that times have changed and the actual conditions have broadened the field of women's activity. For the woman, an apostolate within the world has replaced the more restrictive and intimate action she previously led in the domestic sphere." Civic duty would merely supplement familial duty, the primary mission for women.

In order to justify this shift on religious grounds, the ecclesiastical authorities relied upon theology such as the writings of the Dominican theologian Antonin de Sertillanges, who called for the participation of women in elections on the basis of past religious experiences. ¹⁸ Catholic women's organizations across Europe rapidly endorsed the franchise; in France, the vote for women seemed to be an ineluctable fact after the 1919 adoption by the Assemblée nationale of the Barthou bill. The LPDF claimed that suffrage would indelibly moralize the nation while restoring the primacy of Catholic principles to the state. ¹⁹

Yet it is important to note that the LPDF were not left-wing suffragettes. If they supported the vote, league members never considered this activity a step toward political equality, but rather a potential weapon against secularization. As LPDF President Marthe de Vélard noted during the organization's twenty-fifth anniversary celebrations:

We are told too often that the Women's vote is perceived with incredulity, irony or indifference and that civic training is not followed with great enthusiasm. But Catholic Women must not disdain their future civic responsibilities, because if tomorrow they are to be enfranchised, they will have to use the vote. Abstention is either unconsciousness or cowardice. Women will have to use the vote to defend the Family and its rights, to defend the rights of God in the soul of their children, in their home, in the City and in the whole Fatherland.²⁰

Contrary to liberal feminists, therefore, the executive of the LPDF did not consider suffrage an achievement for gender equality. If the vote was to be conceded to women, even against their will, it would necessarily be used very carefully to send politically sound (i.e., right-wing) candidates to the Chamber. This necessarily included the preparation and training of righteous female citizens who could oppose the threats of communism. Thus, throughout 1919, the year of the first postwar election, each monthly issue of the LPDF's bulletin published at least one article about women's suffrage. The vote could be considered as a reward, following the Barrèsian perspective on the female vote: "For four and a half years you have held the Rear heroically; at the Front, your sons, your husbands, your brothers, have resisted even more heroically, often until death. It is your duty (to vote), you owe it to God, you owe your Fatherland and your Children whose interests are at stake."²¹

Despite considerable pressure from Left and Right, and the clear example of women's war service, the French parliament did not grant suffrage. As the issue temporarily disappeared from the headlines, fewer articles appeared in the LPDF broadsheet between 1920 and 1923 concerning the vote. The league's leadership instead focused upon issues as diverse as the defense of war widows, the laic education controversy, and the rebuilding of French society in the aftermath of the war. This approach was further aided by the gradual detente between the Vatican and the French government, a consequence of the predominance of the right wing in the Chamber. But in 1923, the alliance of left-wing parties within the Cartel des gauches provoked fears of anti-clerical measures, including a potential revision of the status of Alsace-Lorraine, which remained under the aegis of a concordat with the Vatican. Catholic organizations mobilized to fight the Cartel, especially at the ballot box, and in 1923 the *Echo de la LPDF* published the "Idées de Marthe" to provide electoral tips and advice. During this period, the LPDF also published monthly articles concerning the law and civil rights for Catholics

in their popular press organs the *Echo de la Ligue patriotique* and the *Petit Echo de la Ligue patriotique*.

In keeping with their emphasis on the vote, in 1925 the LPDF joined the Union nationale pour le vote des femmes, a Catholic suffragist organization. This move proved to be somewhat controversial, provoking a denunciation, mere months after the alliance to the office of Cardinal Pizzardo, prefect of the Affari ecclesiastici straordinari (AES) and the Vatican's minister in charge of political matters. The president of the UNVF similarly complained about unfair competition from some provincial committees of the LPDF. The latter received the support of most of the Episcopate to train Catholic women involved in parish activities and the diocese, while the UNVF was intended to prepare non-believers or non-practicing Catholics to vote properly for right-wing candidates.²² Yet the LPDF nonetheless continued to actively promote women's political rights, particularly after 7 April 1925, when the Chamber passed a new bill on women's suffrage. The league bulletin promptly published an article urging members to embrace Catholic suffrage:

Let's start to convince those who are shy, those who are scared, those who are behind their times, that we do not have the right to neglect the weapon of the vote. That we must want to use it; that we need to know how to use it. Faithful to the concept of people's education, the League is ready to give all necessary instructions. We enter a new era of the national life where a woman's influence increases and moves toward new destinies. Let's open our eyes and face all our responsibilities.²³

Furthermore, once the rank and file accepted suffrage and democratic principles, the association used a variety of modern propaganda initiatives to prepare its members for their civic duties, including leaflets, newspaper articles, conferences, a "Civic Day," training retreats, and talks given by the "dizainières," a cadre of the association trained to supervise ten grassroots members. Thus Miss Mouton, a member of the central office of the association, addressed the local presidents of the Seine-et-Oise district about the importance of the home visit paid by each cadre of the association to its members as an appropriate means to exert "a discrete and pressing influence." For the LPDF did not believe that members were born citizens, but rather formed into them through civic education. As President Viscountess de Vélard explained in 1927, the "League has never neglected the civic training of its members," informing women about the law or their rights and duties. In a speech delivered to the twenty-fifth Congress of the League she defined the new agenda for militants: "It is high time for the League not only to form Mothers and Women but also to train future voters (électrices)."

Once again, however, the LPDF rejected the notion of the vote as an opportunity for women to express their political preferences on individualistic grounds. As stated in a circular in 1926, "the LPDF, actually, does not demand the vote, the league prepares its members by a civic training, that always proved to be use-

ful and yet is more important than ever." In keeping with Church views, clerics and the heads of the local group associations should alone determine political preferences, especially for women. Jesuits supervised every aspect of civic training for LPDF members, with Olivier Bréhier, the chaplain of the association, charged with ensuring that women received the same "electoral catechism" used to convince Catholic men to vote for "decent candidates" from 1848 onward. This "patronized citizenship" was justified by the lack of electoral experience for women. Contrary to the experience of liberal or left-wing feminist suffragist organizations, the civic training of the LPDF maintained a gendered division of political activity that reproduced the gendered hierarchy within the Church. The clergy defined the norms for laywomen, maintaining a strict division between feminine and masculine duties, while Catholic associations paved the way for a collective repartition of political tasks between right-wing male political parties and women's organizations.

Becoming Catholic Citizens Without Doing Politics: The Case of the Ligue Patriotique des Françaises

In his discussion of feminism in the Third Republic, Paul Smith underlined the link between political parties and the various organizations that claimed to support women's political rights. ²⁸ Christine Bard similarly notes that the exponents of the Conseil national des femmes françaises simultaneously belonged to the Radical Party. The case of the LPDF offers a convincing example of a competing alliance between a masculine organization and a feminine association on conjugalist grounds. In 1924, the preparation of the general and senatorial elections gave Catholic parties the opportunity to formulate electoral lists to counter leftwing unions. 29 While the Fédération républicaine indépendante (FRI) proposed a common right-wing front composed of Catholic candidates, the LPDF countered with the broader prewar notion of universal appeal in order to gain the support of women from diverse backgrounds. The FRI ultimately faltered, however, having failed to win support for its proposals, and this led the Ligue patriotique to set up an alliance with Général Castelnau's Fédération nationale catholique (FNC).³⁰ Formed in autumn 1924, the FNC initially fought the Herriot ministry's revision of the status of religious associations and the Concordat in Alsace-Lorraine, termed a persecution by right-wing Catholics.³¹ Buoyed by the Fédération's successful mobilization of French conservatives, the Church hierarchy supported the shift toward a vast alliance of Catholics groups under the supervision of a bishop.³²

To the FNC and the LPDF, it was essential to remain above the political fray. FNC leaders publicized their intention "to exert all kind of civic action, necessary or useful, in the interest of religion, the family, society and the preservation

of national heritage. We remain aloof from party politics."³³ As a consequence, although the FNC and the LPDF could generate petitions, organize support for "good Catholic candidates," or influence their clientele's votes through active propaganda, their members could not be involved in political parties or the electoral process.³⁴ They were to actively prepare the battleground solely for Catholic males involved in party politics. Nevertheless, at the May 1924 LPDF Congress, the league vigorously promoted the feminine vote alongside its civic training in order to "wage war against the government" alongside the FNC.³⁵

What this precisely meant became evident in the aftermath of a 9 February 1925 FNC meeting in Marseille, during a period of increasing tension between right-wing Catholics and the communist and socialist Left. The gathering degenerated into a series of riots between Catholic activists and communist groups that ended with two dead and several wounded. One of the victims was the son of an LPDF militant, and the league responded forcefully in the columns of the Echo, depicting the death of the activist's son as the first act of a religious war: "One of the first martyrs of the religious persecution ... , M. Louis Auguste Marie Vian, aged 34, foully murdered in the street in the evening of February 9th, while he was going to Général Castelnau's conference, was the son of a ligueuse from the parish St Barnabé in Marseille: Mme Charles Vian. We ask for prayers from all the members of the league for the heroic victim and for the mother, so painfully distressed."36 The crime, committed by an Italian communist, was thus transformed into the first salvo of a war led by anti-clerical elements. The emphasis on the mother, an LPDF member, reminds the female reader of her duty as mater familias and "ligueuse" to pray for the cause, while FNC men engage in armed combat.

The alliance with the Fédération inaugurated a gendered collaboration of the two organizations on multiple levels. FNC adherents regularly addressed LPDF meetings and conferences, a significant component of civic training, and the League published and sold Fédération leaflets and publications. In March 1925, conservative lawyer and deputy Xavier Vallat, member of the Fédération indépendante and the FNC, presented a report on the "right for freedom of education" for Catholics.³⁷ Besides these public events, the alliance between the LPDF and the FNC was sealed by members of a secret society, the Société des filles du coeur de Marie. Founded during the French Revolution by a Jesuit and his penitent, its founders narrowly avoided persecution under the laws against religious orders by supplementing the three ecclesiastical vows—obedience, chastity, and poverty—with a fourth vow of secrecy, enabling the society to pursue their apostolate without incurring "religious persecution." Hence the Société des filles du coeur de Marie could offer its members the possibility of living a consecrated life outside the walls of the convent. Composed of aristocratic women, it aimed to Christianize the masses discretely through the actions of an elite few. Their missionary know-how and social standing provided a valuable means to promote Catholic associations, gaining the endorsement of the Church hierarchy, and most LPDF leaders were SFCM members, as were leading figures in the Fédération nationale catholique. This development was not entirely welcomed by certain clerics, who perceived the SFCM as a threat to their authority. A report send to the nuncio in Paris by Gustave Desbuquois (1869–1959), a Jesuit director of the Action populaire, detailed the influence of these "secular nuns" and attempted to warn the Catholic hierarchy of the dangers caused by their influence:

In France, at the present time, the two biggest associations are more or less run by a secret religious congregation, virtually unknown and independent from the Episcopate. Regarding the apostolate, this congregation formulates its inspirations and direction on its own.... There we find a very conservatist [sic] mind and a lot of sympathy for the Action française. We are speaking here about the Ligue Patriotique des Françaises and the Fédération Nationale Catholique. The first one is completely run by the Filles de Marie.... The Fédération Nationale Catholique, although it is reserved for men only, has entrusted the same congregation with the administration of the Secrétariat Central, which represents half of the board of directors. In so doing, the congregation exerts an influence over the FNC as real as it is veiled.³⁸

Most French conservatives did not share Desbuquois's opinion, and the leadership of Miss Bouchemousse within the LDPF received accolades from none other than the ultramontane Xavier Vallat, who characterized her management style as efficient, methodical, and rational.³⁹ Nonetheless, visibly upset by the influence of these "Demoiselles," the Jesuit Desbuquois enjoined the nuncio to solicit the intervention of the Vatican. In spite of his denunciation, the cardinals did not oust the nuns. The president of the LPDF, Viscountess de Vélard, the general secretary, Miss Marie Frossard, and most of the Central Office of the association who were filles de Marie remained at their posts. They shared the same religious superior with the ladies of the FNC and were empowered to give orders to the administration of both Catholic organizations.

Increasingly acting within the rubric of missionary work, by 1925 the LPDF became a de facto secular branch of the ecclesiastical institution known as Catholic Action, while their original political role disappeared. Although various other Catholic women's groups flourished, none could claim a Vatican mandate through an association with Catholic Action. LPDF civic training further eroded as a result of a new church policy concerning lay Catholics, demanding that men and women's participation in civil life be conducted under the strict supervision of the episcopate. Exponents of Catholic Action were strictly forbidden from meddling in the doctrine of political responsibility, a judgment partially responsible for the condemnation of the Action française, equally attributable to the pagan leanings of leader Charles Maurras and the group's anti-republican political campaigning ostensibly in the name of throne and altar. Not only did the condemnation provoke various conflicts within right-wing political parties and

associations, it also had genuine consequences for women's activism at a crucial moment. New associations led by lay Catholic women were placed firmly under the heel of the episcopate, though not without some difficulties.⁴⁰ This veto on political militancy was considered by some republican right-wing women as a threat to the Church and the Fatherland, since left-wing women were already involved in politics. Thus the LPDF monopoly over civic training for Catholic women was rapidly challenged by the Fédération nationale des femmes, a women's political party that claimed its independence from men's organizations, and operated independent of Church sanction.

Representing Right-Wing Women in Politics: The Fédération Nationale des Femmes

From 1925 onward, the supremacy of the Catholic women's leagues was challenged by the creation of the Union féminine civique et sociale, founded in order to promote social action, to enforce the preservation of the family through state welfare policies, and to train women to accomplish their civic duties. Although its members and leader were openly Catholic, the UFCS did not receive a specific mandate from the episcopate; the association had the support of French bishops but was not considered a secular branch of the ecclesiastical institution. Nonetheless, although the UFCS enjoyed close ties with the Church, its goal was very different from those of the Fédération nationale des femmes (FNF). Founded in autumn 1928 by Aimée Bazy, daughter of the famous surgeon Dr. Pierre Bazy, the FNF claimed to be a feminine political party, dedicated to preparing women for the vote. The radical journal La Nouvelle Lanterne portrayed Aimée Bazy as "a representative of the Grande bourgeoisie conservatrice."41 A graduate of the Ecole normale diocésaine in Paris that offered preparation for social action, she trained with Mme. Daniélou, an aristocrat, staunch Catholic, and founder of the UNVF in 1921. Initially interested in the UNVF, Bazy objected to the moderate and conciliatory politics of its president, and left in 1928 in order to form the FNE⁴²

The main goal of the FNF was to train women for suffrage, preparing them for the franchise through membership in a genuine political party. The platform of the FNF was clearly right wing, yet it also presented gendered views on political organization, attempting to raise a political "sex-consciousness" based on naturalized differences between men and women. ⁴³ According to the federation's manifesto, *L'Organisation politique féminine*: "By joining together, women could extend their zone of attraction. A feminine organization does not raise the same objections as masculine political parties. It is logical and normal that women meet together to discuss issues that concern them as women, and the men of their family should not be offended by this." In short, the FNF made women "aware

of their own power" to formulate an agenda.⁴⁴ Such feminist rhetoric belies the personal ties of various FNF leaders to male organizations. Paul Smith emphasizes that the Fédération nationale des femmes "was created after an appeal by Paul Reynaud for conservative feminists to counter the move by Cécile Brunschvicg and other UFSF women towards the Radical Party."⁴⁵ Reynaud's wife, along with the spouses of other prominent right-wing politicians, joined the founding FNF national committee in 1928, seemingly confirming the presence of a conjugalist pattern within the movement.

Officially, the FNF did not claim any religious affiliation. As the President Mrs. Blanche Lescouvé stated during the 1933 Congress, the FNF "is a political organization, with its own doctrine, its clearly shaped program; it takes stances on all issues, it supports all political propositions that coalesce with its ideal of order, liberty, national dignity. It already goes into action, it is actually very busy." Openly conservative, the FNF appealed to all right-wing women to join a female party. It was considered a right-wing political party by the Assembly of the French Cardinals in February 1932: according to a memorandum, the FNF was "1" clearly inspired by Christian principles (since it has a chaplain), 2° independent from masculine political organizations, in order to avoid partisan and personal quarrels and to favor a broader union, 3° independent from Catholic Action in order to avoid compromising the political neutrality of the Church." Although the leaders of the FNF tended to embrace women's rights within the party, they eventually made clear that their actions were inspired exclusively by the defense of religion.

Thus in one early 1930 pamphlet, Aimée Bazy specifically mentioned that the FNF "addresses non-Catholic women as well as Catholic ones," due to its insistence on the foundation of a social order on moral grounds, with the Church as its guardian. 48 Moreover, in her correspondence with the nuncio, Bazy presented the foundation of the FNF as a consequence of the Catholic Action veto of political activity and overtures by the secular Union française pour le suffrage des femmes (UFSF) toward Catholic women. In a report sent to the nuncio in 1931, Bazy wrote: "The (FNF's) priority was to enable Catholic women to pursue efficient action in the political field, which was prohibited to them as members of Catholic Action. Secondly, they aimed to block the road to organizations with dubious and appalling spirit that worked to bring to power the candidates most hostile to the principles of the Catholic Church."⁴⁹ Fearing the influence of the UFSF, an anti-clerical movement close to the Radical Party, the apostolic nuncio alerted Mgr. Chollet, archbishop of Cambrai and president of the Assembly of French Cardinals, suggesting that the French episcopate draw Catholic women's attention to the danger of left-wing and "neutral" suffragism. Chollet agreed to the proposal and supported efforts to promote the cause of the Fédération nationale des femmes as an effective counterweight, observing that in some "diocese

not only has Mme Brunschvicg recruited some members, but she also received help from the female leaders of Catholic's organizations."⁵⁰

The Fédération nationale des femmes received additional help from the Jesuits of the Action populaire and, more specifically, Jesuit Gustave Desbuquois, who enjoyed warm relations with the Curia in Rome.⁵¹ Desbuquois frequently lobbied on behalf of the FNF, while Jesuit Gaston Vanneufville wrote of the Federation:

[T]his organization deserves to receive the most benevolent attention.... It is headed by Mrs Lescouvé, wife of the magistrate who presides over the inquiry into the Stavisky Affair. The Secretary General, Mlle Aimée Bazy, is a very intelligent person and furthermore from a very wealthy background. It is the only organization that, in this matter of political training for women, is able to counter the *Union française pour le suffrage des femmes*, presided by Cécile Brunschvicg, and that is actually an annex of the Radical Party, heavily influenced by the Masonic spirit.⁵²

Shortly after these letters were written, Aimée Bazy received an audience on 12 March 1934 with Cardinal Ottaviani, prefect of the Saint Office. Despite the entreaties, however, no evidence exists of support from the Vatican's Curia for the women's party after 1934, and the subsequent evolution of the FNF toward a feminine branch of the Fédération républicaine (FR) suggests the failure to obtain the full approval for a female political party from Church authorities after the events of February 1934, despite the FNF's sincere promotion of Catholic principles.

Whether the FNF's failure to obtain the monopoly on political training for Catholic women made it susceptible to appeals from the Fédération républicaine is open to debate. Regardless, FNF President Blanche Lescouvé supported the move, and after 1935, the organization set up the feminine branch of the Fédération républicaine with Lescouvé as president of the section while Aimée Bazy remained the leader of the FNF. In an interview with Le Devoir des femmes, the monthly publication of the new section, Lescouvé claimed to be motivated by the desire to raise "the eloquent voice of women," placing feminine issues firmly on the agenda.⁵³ This platform seconded the policies of FR leader Louis Marin, and provided common ground for the formation of a women's section of that party, potentially strengthening its ties with the FNE⁵⁴ Although his work does not focus explicitly on gender, William D. Irvine considers that the Fédération républicaine paid significantly greater attention to women's sections than the socialist or communist parties, not to mention the strongly anti-feminist Radical Party.⁵⁵ To some extent, the evolution of the FNF into a women's section of the FR and the concomitant failure to inaugurate an exclusively feminine political party confirmed that the conjugalist pattern was deeply rooted in the political culture of the right. As spouses and as allies, right-wing women could not possibly enter the political arena without being enfranchised.

The Two Paths of Politicization for Conservative Women

Excluding the women's sections of established political parties that flourished after the Great War, two types of right-wing women's organizations emerged under the Third Republic. The first one was the heir of prewar Catholic women's organizations, such as the Ligue patriotique des françaises, who offered civic training and social action for women under the supervision of the episcopate. It took the shape of Catholic action, and eventually feminine organizations such as the UFCS and the UNVF. A second type of organization was made possible by the Ralliement and allowed conservative women to join within their own political party, the short-lived FNF—the sole example of an attempt to create a political party for women on the Right. Unsurprisingly due to the preeminence of the naturalization of sexual difference as part of conservative ideology, all-women associations were found on the Right. This development also owed its success to support provided by the Church to feminine militancy within the Catholic Action program, and to a lesser extent within Catholic suffragist groups. Yet by the mid-1930s, the conflict between Catholic Action, defined as "above and outside" political parties in order to avoid conflicts between the Vatican and the European States, and a political party based on women's membership, provoked a shift within right-wing activism. While the Ligue féminine d'Action catholique française embraced spiritual and strictly religious activities under the control of the Episcopate, the Fédération nationale des femmes became the women's section of the Fédération républicaine. Although opposition to the vote for women remained strong among ruling politicians, right-wing parties saw in women a resource for their organization, capable of delivering an electoral victory for conservative parties. From this organizational perspective, it was not very different from extreme-Right organizations, providing space for women's activism within their ranks, on the condition that their program not openly challenge the established gender hierarchy.

Notes

- 1. Sean Kennedy, "The End of Immunity: Recent Work on the Far Right in Interwar France," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no.1 (2008): 25–45.
- 2. Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism: Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu and Parti social français," *The Journal of Modern History* 71, no.4 (1999): 814–851.
- 3. Laura Lee Downs, "Each and every one of you must become a *chef*": Towards a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France," *Journal of Modern History* 81, no. 1 (2009): 1–44.
- 4. Mary Jean Green, "Gender, Fascism and the Croix de Feu: The 'Women's Pages' of Le Flambeau," French Cultural Studies no. 8 (1997): 229–239; Mary Jean Green, "The Bouboule Novels: Con-

structing a French Fascist Woman," in *Gender and Fascism in Modern France*, ed. Melanie Hawthorne and Richard J. Golsan (Hanover, 1997), 49–68.

- 5. Daniella Sarnoff, "Interwar Fascism and the Franchise: Women's Suffrage and the Ligues," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no. 1 (2008): 112–133.
- 6. See chapter 7, this volume; Magali Della Sudda, "Gender, Fascism and the Right-Wing in France between the Wars: The Catholic Matrix," *Totalitarian Movements and Political Religions* 13, no. 2 (2012): 179–195.
- 7. Evelyne Diebolt, "Les Femmes catholiques entre Église et société," in Catholicism, Politics and Society in Twentieth Century France, ed. Kay Chadwick (Liverpool, 2000), 230–232; Magali Della Sudda, "La Ligue féminine d'Action catholique et les ligues de droite radicale (1919–1939)," in A la droite de la droite. Droites radicales en France et en Grande-Bretagne au XXe siècle, ed. P. Vervaecke (Lille, 2012), 425–448.
- 8. Paul Smith, Feminism and the Third Republic: Women's Political and Civil Rights in France, 1918–1945 (New York, 1996), 43–62. The term feminism was intensely discussed by the various women-based organizations in competition for a large-scale support. See Christine Bard, Les Filles de Marianne (1914–1940) (Paris, 1995).
- 9. Anne Verjus, Le Cens de la famille: les femmes et le vote (1789–1848) (Paris, 2002); Anne Verjus, Le Bon mari (Paris, 2009).
- 10. Susan Pedersen, "Catholicism, Feminism, and the Politics of the Family during the Late Third Republic," in *Mothers of a New World: Maternalist Politics and the Origin of the Welfare States*, ed. S. Seth Koven and Sonya Michel (New York, 1993), 246–276.
- 11. Magali Della Sudda, "Discours conservateurs, pratiques novatrices," Sociétés et représentations 24 (2007): 211–231.
- 12. René Rémond, Histoire du catholicisme en France (Paris, 1962), 579–580; Harry W. Paul, The Second Ralliement (Washington, 1967).
- Report of Mrs. Levert-Chotard on the UNVF transmitted to the Cardinal Pizzardo in January 1927, Historical Archives of the Secretary of State, Affari ecclesiastici straordinari, (AA.EE.SS), IV, Vatican, Francia, 643PO, n°118/27.
- 14. Jacques Prévotat, Les Catholiques et l'Action française: Histoire d'une condamnation (Paris, 2001).
- 15. The rich archives of the Action catholique des femmes and the Secrete Archives of the Vatican constitute the main sources for this chapter.
- 16. M. Patrizi, Report to the Commission of Electoral Reform, 1918, Archive of the Istituto Paolo VI/ISACEM, Fondo UDCI, busta n.1, congresso UFCI, 1919: 7.
- 17. Bolletino d'organizzazione dell'Unione femminile cattolica italiana, 15 November 1919, n°7, Archivium Segretum Vaticanum (ASV), Segreteria di Stato (Seg.di Stato), anno 1926, rubr.325, fasc.3:1.
- 18. Feuille d'information Union internationale des Ligues catholiques féminines, "Quelques réflexions au sujet du Congrès de l'Alliance internationale pour le suffrage des femmes de janvier 1922," ASV, Seg.di Stato, anno 1926, rubr.325, fasc.3, n°18435: 1; "Extrait du Bulletin paroissial de Saint Honoré d'Eylau de janvier 1919," in Petit Écho de la LPDF, February 1919, n°227: 1.
- 19. Steven C. Hause, Women's Suffrage and Social Politics in the French Third Republic (Princeton, 1984); "Risposta alla pro-suffragio femminile (I)," ASV, Seg.di Stato, anno 1919, rubr. 12, fasc.6, n°86 083.
 - 20. Viscountess de Vélard, Faire face: vingt-cinq ans d'Action féminine catholique (Paris, 1927), 91.
 - 21. O. Bréhier, "Ligueuses songez au scrutin de 1919!" Écho de la LPDF, June 1919.
- 22. Mrs. Levert-Chotard, "Memorandum," Historical archives of the Archbishop of Paris (AHAP), Paris, 1KII7 UNVF, 1.
 - 23. Anonymous, Echo de la LPDF, May 1925.
 - 24. "Causerie," Echo de la LPDF, May 1925.

- 25. Viscountess de Vélard, Faire face.
- 26. "The Ligue patriotique," spring 1926, (AHAP), Paris, 1KII7, UNVF, 1.
- 27. Yves Déloye, Les Voix de Dieu, le clergé français et le vote XIX^e–XX^e siècle (Paris, 2006).
- 28. Smith, Feminism and the Third Republic, 63–103.
- 29. "Elezioni Politiche," AA.EE.SS., IV, Francia, 547 PO, fasc.33, 1923–1924, "Elezioni politiche," n° 20087.
- 30. Corrine Bonafoux-Verrax, A la droite de Dieu: La Fédération nationale catholique 1924–1944 (Paris, 2004), 7–60.
 - 31. Ibid., 29.
- 32. Letter from Segreteria di Stato to S.E. Cardinal Dubois sd (1925), AA.EE.SS, IV, Francia, 603 PO 126, n°38946.
- 33. Statutes, 22 November 1925, AA.EE.SS., IV, Francia, 603 PO 126, n°38 946, Fédération nationale catholique.
- 34. Letter from Mgr. Courbe, General-Secretary of the Catholic Action in France to His Excellency the Secretary of State, Paris, 9 December 1931, AA.EE.SS, IV, Francia, 728 I PO, fasc. 275, 1930–1934, "Action catholique française."
- 35. Viscountess de Vélard, "Pour une action efficace rapport de la Vesse de Vélard au congrès des catholiques du Nord," *Echo de la LPDF*, n°251, January 1925: 1.
 - 36. "Nécrologie," Echo de la LPDF, March 1925.
 - 37. "Journée d'études," Écho de la LPDF, March 1925.
- 38. Report transmitted by G. Desbuquois to the nuncio, 22 September 1927, ASV, Archivio Nunziatura Parigi (ArchNunzParigi), b.528, fasc.1364:10.
- 39. Vallat's sympathies for the Action française might explain its positive judgment on the Filles de Marie.
- 40. Magali Della Sudda, "La Ligue patriotique des Françaises et la condamnation de l'Action française, 1926–1929," in Pie XI et la France: l'apport des archives du pontificat de Pie XI à la connaissance des rapports entre le Saint-Siège et la France, ed. J. Prévotat (Rome, 2010), 205–244.
 - 41. "Les Femmes voteront-elles," La Nouvelle Lanterne, February 1935, 98.
- 42. M. Junghans, letter to Chanoine Gerlier, direction des Oeuvres de l'Archevêché, 29 March 1928, AAP, Paris, 1KII7, UNVF, 2.
- 43. Smith, Feminism and the Third Republic, 52–53; Sîan Reynolds, France between the Wars: Gender and Politics (New York, 1996), 167.
 - 44. Fédération nationale des femmes, L'Organisation politique féminine (Paris, n.d.), 25–26.
 - 45. Smith, Feminism and the Third Republic, 91.
- 46. B. de Lescouvé, "La Participation de la Femme à la vie nationale," *La France judiciaire*, 22 June 1933.
- 47. "Annexe de la réunion du Comité Archiépiscopal de l'ACF lundi 22 février 1932," AA.EE. SS, 781PO, fasc.282:96.
 - 48. Fédération nationale des femmes, L'Organisation politique féminine (Paris, n.d.), 15.
- 49. ASV, Arch. nunz. Parigi, b.454, ff.17, "Note explicative sur la constitution du dossier n°2," note dact, n.d.
- 50. ASV, Arch. Nunz. Parigi, n°16335, Letter of Chollet to Nuncio Maglione, 26 September 1931, ms, ff.186–187.
 - 51. Paul Droulers, Le Père Desbuquois et l'Action populaire (Paris, 1981), 219.
- 52. Letter from G. Vanneufville, to Secretary of State, Rome, 6 March 1934, ASV, Segr. di Stato, rubr. 325, fasc.2:3.
 - 53. Smith, Feminism and the Third Republic, 92.
- 54. William D. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis: The Republican Federation of France in the 1930s (Baton Rouge, 1979), 19–20.
 - 55. Ibid.

CHAPTER 6

GENDER, THE FAMILY, AND THE FASCIST TEMPTATION

Visions of Masculinity in the Natalist-Familialist Movement, 1922–1940

Cheryl A. Koos



In an essay featured in the August 1940 issue of Alliance Nationale contre la dépopulation's monthly Revue, Paul Haury, a history educator and one of the organization's chief propagandists since the early 1920s, could hardly refrain from gloating. For almost two decades, Haury had been condemning the fruits of republicanism as manifested in not only a declining birthrate, but also in an impotent parliamentarianism and an egoistic, self-possessed society. Since 1789, France had been gradually ruined by what he viewed as the most deadly byproduct of republican political philosophy: unbridled individualism. Here, two months after France's defeat at the hands of the Germans, Haury once again attempted to expose this great evil that had brought France to its knees; "an individualist illusion and a sordid egoism" had finally revealed itself fully in the dissolution of the Third Republic and had caused death, displacement, destruction, and suffering. Haury concluded, though, that the defeat had also revealed the true puissance of France, the power of familial sentiment. He claimed complete trust in Maréchal Pétain's ability to implement a new constitution centered on travail, famille, et batrie.1

At the center of Haury's analysis lay an explicitly gendered critique of republicanism that he wove from the early 1920s well into the Vichy regime, in which he served as a key architect of family and educational policy. In particular, he utilized constructions of masculinity not only to define both powerful and weak

nations but also to prescribe the roles that its gendered citizens were to perform: men were to be strong, virile, and dynamic, just like the nations such qualities embodied, while women were to be passive, violable, and physically weak and in need of protection. These arguments were made often and frequently by politicians and cultural commentators who inhabited not only the *mouvement nataliste et familial*, but also by those in the leagues and political organizations of the extreme Right. Haury, and by extension the Alliance Nationale, is of particular interest because he is a primary example the way in which these gender constructions found their way centrally into French politics and culture during the interwar period and beyond.

Moreover, Haury, along with associates in the Alliance Nationale, developed and deployed visions of masculinity that bore much resemblance to and dialogued with similar constructions of manhood within extreme-Right, fascist, and, perhaps more broadly, authoritarian political movements within France and abroad, thus developing what seemed like not just a fascist temptation but one that could be characterized as an authoritarian temptation albeit with fascist proclivities.² They did so in two key ways. First, they used the birthrate policies of Mussolini's Italy and then Hitler's Germany to laud these authoritarian regimes' prioritization of family issues while providing a condemnation of France's parliamentary republican system. Indeed, always shrouded in their campaign to raise the French birthrate was a scathing critique of republican masculinity and the republican state.3 Second, Haury, a secondary school history teacher, analyzed and compared the youth policies of these governments as well as that of the Soviet Union, particularly those directed toward the civic education of young men. Haury's and his colleagues' call for a virile, disciplined cadre of young men, the future of the nation, to replace the sterile, cerebral, and selfish young men whom they accused of dominating interwar France, was consonant with similar pronouncements emanating from the fascist and fascisant leagues following the election of the Cartel des gauches in 1924 and the fascist intellectuals of the 1930s. These constructions of masculinity were markedly different than those on the non-fascist, non-authoritarian Right, formulations that historian Geoff Read has identified and analyzed.⁴ Antoine Rédier, Pierre Taittinger, Georges Valois, Jean Renaud, and François de La Rocque, among others in the leagues, along with Robert Brasillach, Maurice Bardèche, Thierry Maulnier, and Pierre Drieu La Rochelle, among others in the circle of more overtly fascist and later collaborationist intellectuals, all yearned for an authoritarian dictatorship of one form or another that would restore dynamism and a mystique to a France they believed had grown stale, withering from republican individualism and egoism.⁵

As historian Christopher Forth has demonstrated with his incisive study of the Dreyfus Affair, the practice of one side of the political spectrum attempting to demonize the other as emasculated men and/or figurative women was not the exclusive domain of the nationalist Right. Indeed, Dreyfus's champions on the Left

developed their own gendered critique of their political foes. What is instructive about this important period in both the political and gender history of France is that one can argue that political discourse prominently featured constructions of masculinity (and, by contrast, femininity) in a historical moment that obsessed about male and female gender roles.⁶ I would argue that the Right, particularly the extreme nationalist Right that would develop at times into fascism and embraced authoritarianism over republicanism at the minimum, more adeptly developed a sustained gendered critique of the Third Republic and its supporters, one that culturally weakened republicanism and helped pave the way for the French public's initial embrace of Vichy and its architects. As Sean Kennedy has recently argued, the far Right, particularly in the case of the Croix de Feu / Parti social français, was part of a project to fundamentally recast France and both "reflected and contributed importantly to a sea change in interwar French political culture which ultimately—though not inevitably—manifested itself in the Vichy regime's National Revolution." Paul Haury and many of his colleagues in the Alliance Nationale, though not traditional political figures, advanced similar ideological and political arguments that aided those figures across the spectrum of the Right in welding their authoritarian agenda into the public imagination and thus propelling the political culture of the waning years of the Third Republic decidedly to the right.

Paul Haury and the Fascist Temptation

Paul Haury's rise in the natalist-familialist movement in the 1920s was nothing less than meteoric. Haury burst onto the pronatalist scene in 1922 when his essay "La Vie ou la mort de la France" won the Alliance Nationale pour l'accroissement de la population française's Michelin Natality Prize of 50,000F for the best essay on the country's depopulation problem. A normalien and a history teacher at a bycée in Lyon, Haury penned his winning essay as a critique of republican political philosophy. At the core of his argument, he attempted to show that France's declining birthrate corresponded to a rise in republican and democratic political sentiment espousing individual rights. Citing French population statistics that showed a proportional decline in comparison with other countries, Haury established 1789 as the date at which France began its downfall as a world power.8 In doing so, he implicated republicanism as one of the prime culprits for the ills that had plagued France from the fall of the Bastille to the present. Through numerous examples, he concluded that the Revolution and liberal-democratic thought, by rejecting the family in favor of egotism and individualism, had led to what he saw as the present state of decay and decline. To counter this, he outlined nothing less than a plan, taken out of pronatalist orthodoxy, for "the transformation of the general atmosphere of the country." Central to this project was a revaluation of family virtues that would become national virtues and replace what he called the *république du garçonnisme* that was given to a "withered egotism."¹⁰

Following the Michelin award and the public acclaim that followed, Haury moved his wife and four children to Paris, where he became increasingly involved in the Alliance Nationale and became the editor of its monthly *Revue* as well as one of its two chief propagandists. Along with the indefatigable Fernand Boverat, Haury frontally assaulted the French state's unwillingness to tackle the birthrate issue, which they collectively saw as France's greatest political, military, economic, and moral weakness. Not surprisingly, given his career as an educator, he called for the government and the nation to instill natalist-familialist values in his country's youth, thus mirroring an aspect of authoritarian political cultures in interwar Europe. ¹¹

Moreover, this theme was not Haury's only tie to rightward movements in European and French politics. Shortly after his emergence on the public stage in the mid 1920s, he began to laud political developments in Mussolini's Italy. Fascism, with its emphasis upon community and the state, order, and duty, prioritized and valued the family in ways that impressed Haury. Much in line with his ideological stance, the Fascist Italian state promoted traditional gender roles and hierarchies as the basis of its political system; Haury, like Mussolini, saw the family and its products—children—as the key to national demographic, economic, and military renewal. Italian Fascists and French natalist-familialists both venerated the father of large families whose virility was a sign of personal as well as national strength and spirit and revered mothers who stayed at home and did their duty to society and state by bearing many children.¹²

Haury repeatedly praised the merits and successes of Mussolini and his policies relating to both population and the family. The Alliance Nationale *Revue*, under Haury's directorship, closely followed such developments in Italy. In this manner, he attempted to stir the French to action not only by showing that natalist-familialist policies did have a place in government activities and that they were effective, but also by raising the specter that Italy's expansionist plans could very easily include French territory acquired from Italy and that its increased military capabilities, made possible through a steadily increasing birthrate, could indeed make its threats reality.¹³

One such example of Haury's and the Alliance Nationale's affinity toward Italian natalist policy appeared in the January 1927 issue in an article trumpeting Mussolini's announcement of a tax on bachelors. The article reprinted a sizeable portion of a December 1926 speech in which Mussolini pronounced the unmarried man to be "one of the most serious social maladies that could menace the development of a nation." Haury and his colleagues continued to publicize and affirm the successes of Italian pronatalist activity throughout the late 1920s.

They frequently published excerpts of Mussolini's speeches as well as articles that highlighted Fascist legislation designed to reinforce the family, traditional gender roles, and the birthrate.¹⁵

A 1929 piece, "La Paille et la poutre," alluded to how Haury's political beliefs paralleled and even embraced elements of the Fascist political agenda. The article in question detailed a conversation between Haury and a colleague about Mussolini's population-related policies. Brandishing a leaflet from the Radical-Socialist newspaper *L'Œuvre*, Haury's associate asserted, "Well, the famous natalist policy of your Mussolini hasn't yielded brilliant results!" Upon reading the leaflet entitled, "The Severity of the Numbers," Haury proceeded to refute its author's contentions that, one, Mussolini's recent natalist legislation had been an abject failure, and, two, that the French should criticize Mussolini's policies in response to his frequent ridiculing of the low French birthrate. According to Haury, France deserved Mussolini's criticism of its declining birthrate and national stature since its people have refused to have more children and thought the author's conclusion that Italian strategies had failed was too premature.¹⁶

By the late 1920s, Haury's advocacy of Fascist Italy's family policies was commonplace in Alliance Nationale propaganda. Increasingly, however, his praise of Mussolini's activities raised questions about his support for fascism more broadly. In the midst of one such debate, a colleague asked worriedly, "Have you become a fascist?" Haury cryptically reassured his friend that he, as a historian, would "leave fascism to Italy," and concluded by warning that France was perhaps encouraging the spread of Italian Fascism by not taking stock of its feeble demographic condition and admitting its severe problems.¹⁷

Haury's mild-mannered and slightly evasive response to such questions is indicative of his fascination and even approval of authoritarian, even Fascist political structures. He did not forcefully take exception to being allied with fascist policies, but merely offered a mild rejoinder when his friend labeled him an Italian Fascist. Haury objected only when his Frenchness—something he saw as antithetical to Italian Fascism—was questioned; it was not the ideology per se that he eschewed, but the national identification related to the ideology.

Such comments did not appear in a vacuum but rather within a context in which Haury had repeatedly sung the praises of Mussolini's success and ideological framework that lay in opposition to France's liberal-democratic tradition. They suggest that Haury's associates recognized that perhaps his political sympathies with fascist ideology existed beyond the natalist debate. It seems that Haury endorsed aspects of Fascist and, later, Nazi family policy not only for the purported effectiveness of raising the birthrates of Italy and Germany, but also because fascism provided an agreeable authoritarian alternative form of government to the republican system he so despised. Pronatalism and familialism emerged as components of Haury's fundamental beliefs about political and social structures, not merely as noble ends.

Gender and the Future of Young Men

As the perceived military threat to France's eastern and southeastern borders grew after the Nazi seizure of power in 1933, so did the Alliance Nationale's efforts to construct an effective campaign designed to elicit children from the French on a scale never before seen in the natalist-familialist movements. After decades of failing to find a lasting and unifying collective voice for its propaganda, the organization's most active members, Haury and Fernand Boverat, carefully built its most forceful case against *dénatalité* and its causes. To do so, they combined elements from past propaganda, namely ethnocentric and racialist nationalism, and attacks upon the republican political system, and intertwined these themes with another even more arguably potent and emotionally resonant construct in this political context, gender.¹⁸

In the 1930s, gender became a common theme in Alliance Nationale propaganda. Masculinity and femininity, the gendered body, and naturalized traits of men and women became convenient and frequently used metaphors for France's decline and loss of world power. Boverat vilified the *femme moderne* and all that she represented as central to France's declining birthrate. Haury joined Boverat in demonizing the modern woman as the cause not only of France's low birthrate, but also as the reason for high unemployment, the current economic problems, and what he perceived as the nation's crisis of morality. Haury also presented young women with the choice of being exalted as the life-givers of the entire nation or of damning it to extinction through their vanity and selfishness.¹⁹

Haury also promoted a certain vision of masculinity as the key to France's national success. The men of France needed to become strong, dynamic, and virile, as evidenced by success in fathering a large brood of children. If French men did not live up to such expectations, they proved themselves effeminate, weak, and even impotent, having forfeited any claim to manliness by their unwillingness or inability to produce children. To make such an argument, Haury once again tapped into the thriving discourse about manhood and masculinity that existed within the far Right throughout Europe.²⁰

Haury's formula for the remasculinization of young French men appeared in September 1933 amidst increasing political turmoil at home and abroad. "Votre avenir, jeunes gens," addressed young men who in the face of economic depression and uncertainty about the future were struggling to plan their lives. ²¹ This lengthy treatise comprised an entire issue of the Alliance Nationale's *Revue* and later became a popular tract that the organization reprinted and distributed to schools throughout the 1930s and well into the Vichy era. ²²

Haury feared that young French men lacked the ability and the will to compete with their more dynamic and disciplined counterparts to the east and southeast. For over a decade, the Alliance Nationale had raised the specter of a resurgent Italy as a major political threat. Hitler's rise to power in January 1933 with a plat-

form of racialist nationalism and revenge promised a belligerent and decidedly militaristic power on France's eastern frontier as well. Haury worried that sixtyplus years of rampant republican individualism and a state-run education system that promoted this philosophy had made France's young men soft.

To highlight the damaging effects of the French educational system, he contrasted what he perceived as the marked differences between the attitudes of French youth and those of authoritarian states such as the Soviet Union, Italy, and Germany. Haury concluded that a lack of direction and organized outlets with collective goals plagued France. He commended these countries with "great collective enthusiasm," "tightly-organized machines which harnessed the natural strength and power of their respective youths for the collective good."23 Celebrating the "virtues of action" it instilled in young Soviet men, Haury described the Komsomol, the state youth organization, as an important example for France if the nation wanted to direct jeunes energies for its survival and good. He saluted the USSR's efforts to persuade its young men of a mission greater than themselves, which resulted in a "militarized, standardized, and passionate youth who were guided toward practical things."²⁴ Similarly, Haury praised Mussolini's youth-oriented Fascist government, itself relatively "young and virile," as illustrating this attitude; this effective regime targeted male adolescents because "they represent[ed] the future; only a nation of ardent, enthusiastic young men [would be] able to set right its destiny."25 The Italian system prepared its boys to serve the nation through a rigorous training program; it educated them physically, morally, and politically in order to instill a "collective awareness of life ... a veritable moral and spiritual unity." Haury saluted the centrality of sports, strength, and practicality in Fascist education, three vital components he saw as working together to transform a culture previously discredited by its impotence.²⁶ He also lauded young German men under Hitler, at once "evidence and source of the dynamic nature of the Nazi regime." He posited that this government consisted of the "party of youth," and successfully and admirably generated its power by contrasting its youthful dynamism with the stagnant democracy of Weimar, an "impotent parliamentarianism." By investing much energy in the formal and informal training of its youth through education, extracurricular organizations, and propaganda, Haury argued, the Third Reich had secured its future. Such methods, combined with the formality of uniforms, the "Heil Hitler" salute, and national celebrations, directed youthful enthusiasm for the benefit of the collective national good.²⁸

On the other hand, most young French men, Haury maintained, having "wornout views and a critical spirit," being "in love with individual liberty," could only smile pitifully and shrug their shoulders at such ideas. They were unable to understand the force at the root of such dynamism and *élan*. Haury tried carefully not to alienate those in France who held passionately ideals similar to those found in Italy and Germany. In a gesture to the young men who took part in the leagues and organizations of the far Right, he saluted those who indeed yearned for an authoritarian charismatic leader; he found solace in those who were disillusioned and dissatisfied with the apathetic mediocrity of their counterparts.

As for the rest, however, Haury condemned the current generation's "egocentric apathy" and its "hardness of heart." By lumping them together with their equally weak British counterparts, he contrasted them with the strong and vigorous Italians and Germans.²⁹ He viewed the young men of France and Britain as victims of their heritage, particularly of their respective governments and cultures. Primarily at fault was democratic liberalism with its dilapidated parliamentary regime. Though also the byproducts of this "outmoded" political system, some French and British young men—presumably those participating in authoritarian/paramilitary organizations—could readily observe how easily the ideals of liberalism, freedom, democracy, and parliamentarianism turned respectively toward license, demagogy, gossip, and impotency. In marked contrast to their democratic peers, according to Haury, these insightful young men yearned for the restoration of authority. These vigilant youths desired a more *puissant* alternative while in France the apathetic majority continued to idolize the heroes of the prewar era who were not "men of the people" as Hitler and Mussolini were: Marcel Proust, André Gide, Anatole France, writers who merely fostered intellectualism and individualism, the "vapid basis of republican philosophy." 30

The contrasts that Haury employed were stark. The three authoritarian regimes connoted the ultra-masculine; they emphasized virility, strength, passion, will, action, movement, dynamism, even brute force. Their young men were commissioned to create new societies. In describing French young men as "marked by mediocrity, selfish, and impotent," hence weak and ripe for conquest by these powerful adversaries, Haury marked them as feminine, as figurative women.³¹ That he juxtaposed intellectuels Proust, Gide, and France—two known homosexuals and a socialist, respectively—with Hitler and Mussolini reinforced this point. Haury also contrasted his condemnation of a weak bourgeois parliamentary liberalism with images that recalled a pre-industrial masculine France, particularly the heritage and myth of the hardworking, virile agrarian, but at the same time promoted technocratic modernity. In attempting to redefine what it meant to be a man, he repudiated the Enlightenment vision of manliness, one that emphasized rational thinking and intellectual pursuits, in favor of a physicality and practicality built upon twentieth-century authoritarian and fascist ideals that synthesized the past and the present.³² Intellect and reason, once cherished, needed to take a back seat in France's quest to rebuild its status as a nation; she could only do so if the body politic reestablished and reproduced itself by becoming new men, both literally and figuratively.³³

Key to becoming a newly regenerated nation and creating "new men," Haury proposed, was the obligation to father society figuratively as the wise, yet powerful and effective patriarch who could solve the nation's ills, and literally as the virile progenitor of a large family who sowed the seeds of future generations. He invoked strong imagery to redefine such goals as family and home life as masculine and other pursuits as corrupting, thus less than manly.³⁴ He proposed that the future generation of French young men arm themselves against the daily seductions of their country's permissive liberal-democratic society with powerful weapons, namely the family and moral purity. Here Haury attempted once again to redefine the family, to masculinize it, by employing military metaphors to describe it. Instead of being the domain of women (weak, violable, and penetrable by nature) that republican formulations had prescribed, the family became "armor," an "impregnable fortress." The patriarchal home would then function as a source of resistance against the temptations and solicitations of a corrupted society, inviolable protection against the evils of an "overly-intellectualized, effeminate, and prostitute-like" world. He challenged young men to organize this battle line on two fronts: with their physical health, as found in authoritarian societies with a focus on strength and virility, and with their moral health, the correct channeling of such energy into marriage and the raising of a large disciplined and obedient family.³⁵

Haury concluded this lengthy treatise on family and national values by emphasizing the masculine nature of this enterprise, the restoration of the family. He again challenged young men "to be most courageous, to repudiate pusillanimous calculation … to accept the virile responsibilities and worries of family life," to be, in other words, true men.³⁶ In the final paragraph, Haury revealed his ultimate goal: the restoration of the nation through the resurrection of the "flame of French life" through the renewal of the family, the very foundation of the nation. The collectivity, whether the family or the nation, triumphed over the individual in Haury's ideal society. As in the authoritarian states that he so admired, the family and its individual members became a vital part of the structure of the state. For Haury, the newly restored family, with its virile masculine character intact, would give the nation its power and potency.

Between the publication of "Votre avenir, jeunes gens" in October 1933 and its September 1934 complement, "Votre bonheur, jeunes filles," the young men of the French far Right—those whom Haury implicitly saluted as the future of France in "Votre avenir"—rocked the world of French politics.³⁷ Following the riots of 6 February 1934, extremist paramilitary leagues like the Croix de Feu grew at unprecedented rates.³⁸ Collectively, they promoted a dynamic authoritarian, anti-parliamentarian political philosophy similar to the type that Haury had yearned for in the pages of "Votre avenir." Not only was Haury's vision of an ideal state similar to that of leagues like the Croix de Feu, so was his ideal social order, one that consisted of strong, virile fathers and feminine mothers who dutifully bore and raised many children for France.

Following the upheaval of 6 February, Haury continued to highlight the gains Italy and, more recently, Germany had made in instituting natalist and family-

related legislation. In 1934, however, what had been largely Haury's and Boverat's personal preoccupations with natalist-familialist activities and policies in these two countries became official Alliance Nationale propaganda strategy. According to the minutes of an Administrative Council session in which Haury took part, the Alliance Nationale decided to emphasize the pronatalist policies of Germany and Italy nine days after the riots.³⁹

As the editor of the Alliance Nationale's *Revue*, Haury closely followed this dictum. He regularly charted and lauded the success of natalist policies in Germany and Italy, all the while contrasting them with France's dismal and ineffective efforts in this area. One such 1935 article, entitled "Nécessité d'une mystique," illustrated his and the Alliance Nationale's frustration with the government's and French people's lack of will to correct what they considered to be the dire situation of *dénatalité*. Haury utilized the same stark contrasts between the rising *puissant* nations and an increasingly weak and declining France that he had deployed previously. He respected Hitler's and Mussolini's goals to instill national pride in their respective peoples, including Mussolini's invocation of Italy's Roman tradition and Mediterranean mission and Hitler's annexation of the Saar region and his promotion of Aryan nationalism. ⁴⁰ Haury postulated that such devices served as effective psychological tools and were key factors in each country's resurgent birthrate.

France, on the other hand, he maintained, sorely lacked such a powerful mystique, its only point of reference being a pathetic individualism; as in "Votre avenir," he reviled this product of nearly 150 years of republicanism. Haury suggested that French men, for the most part, had forgotten how to dream of anything larger than meager economic independence, the main tenet of republican capitalism: "[they] have lived for no more than a petit—to acquire a petit house, a petit business, a petit pension ... to protect a petit savings, the petit proprietor, the petit shopkeeper, the petit bureaucrat the object of [their] policies."41 Instead, Haury yearned for the days just following the Great War, when the national mystique embodied the ideals of the veterans, ideals similar to those promoted in 1930s Germany and Italy: "the virtue of sacrifice, necessary discipline, an awareness of a hierarchy of values, the importance of molding young leaders." Hence, France needed to emulate its neighbors by redefining notions of law, justice, and integrity, and by increasing respect for all forms of courage and the family. Additionally, he called for a charismatic leader to galvanize the French, just as Hitler and Mussolini had succeeded in creating and mobilizing national sentiment for their respective goals and policies; Haury wondered "who will be permitted to make such waves of sentiment vibrate deeply" across France. 42

Reinforcing these demands, Haury also lauded Mussolini and Hitler in a supplement to the Alliance Nationale's trimestrially published propaganda tract series *Natalité*. In a special issue titled "Au Siècle de la Natalité Dirigée," Haury compared the countries with significant birth-control movements, primarily

Great Britain and the United States, with those where natality, not denatality, was officially sanctioned, namely Germany and Italy. As in his radio broadcast, "S.O.S. Natalité Française," and other essays, he detailed the advantages of state-directed policies aimed at increasing the birthrate. Because French anti-abortion and anti-birth-control measures had proved largely ineffective, Haury promoted Mussolini's statewide crackdown on abortion and neo-Malthusian propaganda and devices, as well as his family allowance system. Hitler also rose to near-hero status for his "veritable arsenal" of natalist measures, including marriage loans—what Haury called "the most original piece of [German] legislation"—and his ministers' promotion of large families through their own examples and their propaganda.⁴³

Bolstered by the purported successes of Hitler and Mussolini, Haury asserted that it was the duty of the state that wanted to survive to help parents and their children "in their struggle for life"; it must protect them, as the German and Italian experiences demonstrated was possible, against the prejudice and injustice that affected large families. Such attitudes, he admitted, shocked the French, who were "too much in love with individual freedom" to be able to understand the benefits of a totalitarian state that "took hold of its youth in order to shape it to conform to a collective ideal," one that wanted its youth "as strong as possible in number and quality."⁴⁴ By not admitting their failures, he believed, the French were pointing their youth toward a "comfortable and convenient egoism," thus leading the country, by default, to defeat through directed *dénatalité*. To reverse such defeatism, the nation needed to assert itself and correct the folly of its ways by embracing a mystique of duty and justice, as did its neighbors, in place of individualism and selfishness.⁴⁵

In 1937, Haury was elected vice-president of the Alliance Nationale, evidencing the extent to which his work and ideas had gained favor among its membership. Alongside Fernand Boverat, the organization's newly elected president, he played a significant role in the reorganization of the group. After having shared many of the same opinions over the years, the two men conjointly controlled the preparation and distribution of the Alliance's propaganda machine. Together they steered the organization further to the political Right in reaction to the Popular Front government of Léon Blum. In one essay, titled "Individualisme exaspéré," for example, Haury condemned much of the labor legislation of the Blum government as the working-class manifestation of bourgeois individualism. And while the Alliance Nationale asserted that it functioned solely on the terrain of ideas and never directly involved itself in politics, Haury, the editor of the *Revue* and the organization's new vice-president, publicly endorsed the profamily platform of the fascistic Parti social français, the 1936 political incarnation of the paramilitary league, the Croix de Feu.

In the fifteen years since he first burst onto the pronatalist scene after winning the Michelin Prize, Haury had carefully articulated a detailed philosophical basis for the relationship between sharply defined gender roles, authoritarian state structures, and a powerful France: for him, republican ideology in the form of abject individualism had damaged the relationship of men and women to the state and society at large. In its place, Haury envisioned was an authoritarian ideology, replete with a charismatic leader who restructured France into a patriarchal, hierarchical society in which men were "men" and women were "women."

With the support of the Alliance Nationale's propaganda network that directed its energies toward attacking feminism and the modern woman while promoting patriarchal notions of the family, Paul Haury added philosophical depth to its positions that rooted the movement even more firmly in the trenches of far-right politics. Haury's and the Alliance Nationale's fascination with authoritarianism and fascism throughout the 1920s and 1930s were no mere anomalies. Increasingly in this period, much of the natalist-familialist movement not only allied itself with solidly right-wing philosophies and critiques, it aligned with right-wing and explicitly fascist elements in the French political spectrum. In doing so, he and the organization would play a crucial part in shaking French politics and political culture to its core after June 1940.

Notes

- Paul Haury, "Quand le voile est déchiré," Revue de l'Alliance Nationale contre la dépopulation 329 (May-August 1940): 75–80.
- On masculinity and the far Right in France, see Geoff Read, "He is Depending on You: Militarism, Martyrdom, and the Appeal to Manliness in the Case of France's 'Croix de Feu', 1931–1940,"
 Journal of the Canadian Historical Association 19 (2005): 261–292.
- 3. Similarly, Françoise Thébaud identifies a similar "fascination envers les régimes fascistes," in her article "Le Mouvement nataliste dans la France de l'entre-deux-guerres: L'Alliance Nationale pour l'accroissement de la population française," *Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine* 32, no. 2 (1985): 296–298.
- 4. See Geoff Read, "Des hommes et des citoyens: Paternalism and Masculinity on the Republican Right in Interwar France, 1919–1939," Historical Reflections 34, no. 2 (2008): 88–111; and "The Republic of Men: Gender and the Political Parties in Interwar France, 1918–1940," PhD dissertation, York University, 2006.
- 5. For the fascist leagues, see, for example, Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The First Wave (New Haven, 1986); Allen Douglas, From Fascism to Libertarian Communism: Georges Valois against the Third Republic (Berkeley, 1992); William Irvine, "The Strange Case of the Croix de Feu," Journal of Modern History 63, no. 2 (1991): 271–295; Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933–1939 (New Haven, 1995); Kevin Passmore, From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939 (Cambridge, 1997); Samuel Goodfellow, Between the Swastika and the Cross of Lorraine (DeKalb, 1998); Cheryl A. Koos, "Fascism, Fatherland, and the Family in Interwar France: The Case of Antoine Rédier and the Légion," Journal of Family History 24, no. 3 (1999): 317–329; Daniella Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation: Women in French Fascism, 1919–1939," PhD dissertation, Boston College, 2001; Laurent Kestel, "The Emergence of Anti-Semitism within the Parti Populaire Française: Party Intellectuals, Peripheral Leaders, and National Figures," French History 19, no. 3 (2005): 364–384; Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France Against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the

Parti Social Français (Montreal, 2007); Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Burlington, 2008); and Caroline Campbell, "Women and Men in French Authoritarianism: Gender in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français," PhD dissertation, University of Iowa, 2009. While this essay does not explicitly deal with the much-discussed "immunity thesis," Brian Jenkins's anthology, France in the Era of Fascism (New York, 2005), and introductory essay is an excellent examination of the issues at stake in studying the leagues and the presence of fascism in France, as is Sean Kennedy's essay, "The End of Immunity? Recent Work on the Far Right in Interwar France," Historical Reflections 34, no. 2 (2008): 25–45. For studies relating to the cultural/intellectual fascism of the 1930s, see Robert Soucy, Fascist Intellectual: Drieu La Rochelle (Berkeley, 1979); Alice Yaeger Kaplan, Reproductions of Banality: Fascism, Literature, and French Intellectual Life (Minneapolis, 1986); David Carroll, French Literary Fascism: Nationalism, Anti-Semitism, and the Ideology of Culture (Princeton, 1995); and Paul Mazgaj, Imagining Fascism: The Cultural Politics of the French Young Right, 1930–1945 (Newark, 2007).

- 6. Christopher Forth, The Dreyfus Affair and the Crisis of French Manhood (Baltimore, 2004). For other discussions of fin-de-siècle masculinity, see Edward Berenson, The Trial of Madame Caillaux (Berkeley, 1992); Robert A. Nye, French Masculinity and Male Codes of Honor in Modern France (New York, 1993); Annelise Maugue, L'Identité masculine en crise au tournant du siècle (Paris, 2001); and Judith Surkis, Sexing the Citizen: Morality and Masculinity in France, 1870–1920 (Ithaca, 2006). For discussions of fin-de-siècle constructions of femininity, see, among others, Debora Silverman, Art Nouveau in Fin-de-Siècle France: Politics, Psychology, and Style (Berkeley, 1989); and "The 'New Woman,' Feminism, and the Decorative Arts in Fin-de-Siècle France," in Eroticism and the Body Politic, ed. Lynn Hunt (Baltimore, 1991); Mary Louise Roberts, Disruptive Acts: The New Woman in Fin-de-Siècle France (Chicago, 2002); Elinor Accampo, Blessed Motherhood, Bitter Fruit: Nelly Roussel and the Politics of Female Pain in Third Republic France (Baltimore, 2006); Patricia Tilburg, Colette's Republic: Work, Gender, and Popular Culture in France, 1870–1914 (New York, 2010); and Andrea Mansker, Sex, Honor, and Citizenship in Early Third Republic France (London, 2011).
 - 7. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 10.
- 8. Paul Haury, La Vie ou la mort de la France (Paris, 1923), 8. For more on Haury's prize-winning essay, see Cheryl Koos, "Engendering Reaction: The Politics of Pronatalism and the Family in France, 1914–1944," PhD dissertation, University of Southern California, 1996, chapter 3; and Stephen L. Harp, Marketing Michelin: Advertising and Cultural Identity in Twentieth-Century France (Baltimore, 2001), 140–143; and Mary Louise Roberts, Civilization without Sexes: Reconstructing Gender in Postwar France, 1917–1927 (Chicago, 1994), 102–103.
 - 9. Haury, La Vie ou la mort, 1, 3, 9, 10, 18–19, 24–25.
 - 10. Ibid., 29.
 - 11. See, for example, Paul Haury, Pour que la France vive (Paris: 1927).
- 12. See Victoria de Grazia, How Fascism Ruled Women: Italy, 1922–1945 (Berkeley, 1992), particularly chapters 1, 3, and 4; Chiara Saraceno, "Redefining Maternity and Paternity: Gender, Pronatalism, and Social Policies in Fascist Italy," in Maternity and Gender Politics: Women and the Rise of the Welfare States, 1880s–1950s, ed. Gisela Bock and Pat Thane (London, 1991), 196–212; David G. Horn, Social Bodies: Science, Reproduction, and Italian Modernity (Princeton, 1994); and Carl Ipsen, Dictating Demography: The Problem of Population in Fascist Italy (Cambridge, 1996) for more specifics about Mussolini's population policy.
- 13. For early *Revue* articles on Mussolini's natalist-familialist philosophy and goals, see *Revue* 148 (November 1924): 336; and 158 (September 1925): 271.
- "Impôt sur les celibataires declaré par Mussolini le 1er decembre," Revue 174 (January 1927):
 36.
- 15. See "Le Gouvernement italien et le gouvernement français en face du problème de la population," Revue 180 (July 1927); "La Restriction de l'emigration italienne," Revue 183 (October 1927); "En Italie," Revue 184 (November 1927); "Un auxiliaire et un danger: M. Mussolini," Revue (Novem-

ber 1928); and "La Paille et la poutre," *Revue* 205 (July 1929). For more information on such measures passed during the Fascist regime, see Victoria de Grazia, *How Fascism Ruled Women*, 55–56, 69–71; David Horn, *Social Bodies*, 75–94, and Chiara Saraceno, "Redefining Maternity," 205–210; as well as Claudia Koonz, "The Fascist Solution to the Woman Question in Italy and Germany," *Becoming Visible: Women in European History*, in ed. Renate Bridenthal et al. (New York, 1997), 508–510.

- 16. "La Paille et la poutre," Revue 204 (July 1929): 237-239.
- 17. Ibid., 239.
- 18. See, for example, La Race blanche en danger du mort (Paris, 1931). For an extended analysis of the Alliance Nationale's deployment of immigration and racial themes, see Elisa Camiscioli, "Producing Citizens, Reproducing the French Race: Immigration, Demography, and Pronatalism in early Twentieth Century France," Gender and History 13, no. 3 (November 2001): 593–621; and Reproducing the French Race: Immigration, Intimacy, and Embodiment in the Early Twentieth Century (Durham, 2009), chapter 1.
- 19. For further analysis of Haury's and Boverat's demonization of the femme moderne, see Cheryl A. Koos, "Gender, Anti-individualism, and Nationalism: The Alliance Nationale and the Pronatalist Backlash against the Femme moderne, 1933–1940," French Historical Studies 19, no. 3 (1996): 699–723. For the major study of the cultural impact of the femme moderne, see Mary Louise Roberts, Civilization Without Sexes. Victoria de Grazia shows how similar female imagery is present in Italian Fascist propaganda: the crisis woman (donna-crisi), "cosmopolitan, urbane, skinny, hysterical, decadent and sterile," and the mother woman (donna-madre), "national, rural, floridly robust, tranquil, and prolific." See How Fascism Ruled Women, 73, as well as 214–215 for illustrations of both typologies.
- 20. For a discussion of masculinity in Germany during the interwar period, see George Mosse, The Image of Man, chapters 6 and 8. See also Mosse's Nationalism and Sexuality: Respectability and Abnormal Sexuality in Modern Europe (New York, 1985), 23–47. For Italy, see Barbara Spackman, Fascist Virilities: Rhetoric, Ideology, and Social Fantasy in Italy (Minneapolis, 1996). For a discussion of Russian masculinities, see Barbara Clements et al., Russian Masculinities in History and Culture (London, 2002).
 - 21. Paul Haury, "Votre avenir, jeunes gens ...," Revue 255 (October 1933): 289–328.
- 22. According to a brochure marking the fiftieth anniversary of the Alliance Nationale, "Votre avenir," was "particularly well received in the milieu of secondary education." See *Vitalité Française* (Paris, 1946). For information on distribution in the 1940s, see "Action de l'Alliance Nationale," *Revue* 330 (September–October 1940): 117; and Procès-verbaux de l'Alliance Nationale contre la dépopulation, 4 February 1941.
 - 23. Haury, "Votre avenir," 292
- 24. For analysis of the Komsomol, see James Riordan, *Soviet Youth Culture* (Bloomington, 1989), and Matthias Neumann, "Revolutionizing Mind and Soul? Soviet Youth and Cultural Campaigns during the New Economic Policy (1921–1928)," *Social History* 33, no. 3 (August 2008): 243–267.
 - 25. Neumann, "Revolutionizing."
 - 26. Haury, "Votre avenir," 292-293.
- 27. George Mosse discusses the ways in which Germany and Italy both attempted to create the intensely masculine "New Fascist Man" in *The Image of Man*, 155–180. German illustrator Eva Bauer contrasts the "impotent (Jewish) parliamentarianism" of Weimar with the Aryan masculine ideal in an illustration from a Nazi picture book. See Mosse, *The Image of Man*, 179.
 - 28. Haury, "Votre avenir," 294.
 - 29. Ibid., 295.
 - 30. Ibid., 296.
- 31. This conquest theme is consistently echoed in the work of Fernand Boverat. One key example is his brochure, Comment nous vaincrons la dénatalité, (Paris, 1938). See also Mary Louise Roberts, Civilization without Sexes, 105, 106.
- 32. For the republican reinvention of gender roles during the Enlightenment, see Lynn Hunt, ed., Eroticism and the Body Politic (Baltimore, 1990); Politics, Culture and Class in the French Revolution

(Berkeley, 1984); The Family Romance of the French Revolution (Berkeley, 1992); and Joan Landes, Women and the Public Sphere in the Age of the French Revolution (Ithaca, 1988).

- 33. For similar formulations of the body politic in the French far Right, see Samuel Kalman, "Faisceau Visions of Physical and Moral Transformation and the Cult of Youth in Inter-war France," *European History Quarterly* 33, no. 3 (2003): 343–366. For a sustained gender analysis of this theme in the Croix de Feu, see Read, "He is Depending on You."
 - 34. Haury, Votre avenir," 317.
 - 35. Ibid., 320.
 - 36. Ibid., 328.
- 37. Paul Haury, "Votre bonheur, jeunes filles," *Revue* 266 (September 1934). For an extensive discursive analysis of this essay, see Koos, "Gender, Anti-individualism, and Nationalism."
 - 38. See Soucy, French Fascism: The Second Wave, 106-114.
 - 39. Procès Verbaux de l'Alliance nationale, 15 February 1934.
 - 40. Paul Haury, "Nécessité d'une mystique," Revue 272 (March 1935): 65.
 - 41. Ibid., 67
 - 42. Ibid., 68-69.
- 43. Haury, "Au siècle de la natalité dirigée," *Natalité* (December 1936): 10, 11. Haury mentions Goebbels (propaganda minister) and Frick (interior minister), along with the well-known statistician Dr. Burgdörfer all as being fathers of large families who never "let an occasion pass without denouncing the state of depopulation to the German people." See ibid., 9.
 - 44. Ibid., 12.
- 45. Ibid., 13. For similar rhetoric about the need for a *mystique familiale*, see Haury's later "Trois conceptions de la vie: jadis—aujourd'hui—demain," *Revue* 316 (December 1938): 351–362. Haury's 1937 brochure *Justice pour la famille ou la France est perdue* develops these ideas as well. It received critical acclaim and achieved a distribution of over 48,000 copies. *Justice* also received extensive coverage in the Parisian and provincial press. See *Revue* 302 (October 1937): 298; and Procès-Verbaux de l'Alliance Nationale, 8 December 1937.
 - 46. Procès-Verbaux de l'Alliance Nationale, 13 December 1937.
 - 47. Ibid., 22 April 1938.
 - 48. Haury, "L'Individualisme exaspéré," Revue 306 (February 1938): 37-40.
- 49. "Le Parti social français reclame une politique familiale," *Revue* 293 (January 1937): 26. For the claim that the Alliance ignored politics, see Fernand Boverat, *Comment nous vaincrons la dénatalité* (Paris, 1938), 48.

CHAPTER 7

Was there a Fascist Femininity?

Gender and French Fascism in Political Context

Geoff Read



In 1939, France's political parties were reaching out to women in the pages of their newspapers. One paper offered expectant mothers advice on stylish but healthy clothing to wear; another promoted "a family politics," including "the return of the mother to the home"; a third asserted that the proper "role of women in the nation" was to "found a home [and] have children." That these newspapers were the tribunes of the Communist Party (Parti communiste français, or PCF), the Parti démocrate populaire (PDP), and the Parti populaire français (PPF), situated on the far Left, center Right, and far Right respectively, suggests considerable convergence in the gender discourse of interwar French politics. In particular, these and other parties tended to conceive of women as mothers.

This concordance appears to challenge the view that there was a uniquely "fascist femininity" in France. There is an emerging and sophisticated literature on gender and French fascism. Many scholars including Mary Jean Green, Cheryl Koos, Daniella Sarnoff, and Caroline Campbell have examined a variety of groups, ranging from relatively marginal leagues such as the Légion to the Croix de Feu/Parti social français (CF/PSF), the largest political formation in the country in the 1930s. These authors have successfully demonstrated that gender was an important element to French fascism's aesthetic, rhetoric, and appeal. 3

Some authors have emphasized that within the far-Right movements of interwar France women achieved a great deal of autonomy. Campbell's recent doctoral dissertation, for example, emphasizes that women in the CF/PSF were "effective sociopolitical actors." Campbell focuses, in particular, on Antoinette de Préval,

one of three key lieutenants in the movement to Lieutenant-Colonel de La Rocque, its leader. She stresses that de Préval enjoyed his confidence, exercised considerable authority, and carved out a sphere of autonomous action through her direction of the feminine section. Kevin Passmore largely agrees with Campbell's analysis, arguing that women enjoyed significant space for initiative within the CF, and that they were central to its project. Similarly, Sarnoff's research into five far-Right movements, the Jeunesses patriotes, Faisceau, Solidarité française, Francisme, and the CF, leads her to suggest that women were "the center of fascism, not necessarily in terms of numbers but in terms of French fascist world view." Campbell, Passmore, and Sarnoff thus concur implicitly or explicitly with Claudia Koonz and Julie Gottlieb who argue in their studies of Germany and Britain, respectively, that there was such a thing as "feminine fascism."

Conversely, other scholars emphasize the limitations for women of fascist gender discourse. Green, for instance argues that the CF's traditionalist construction of femininity confined women to "feminine" tasks such as social welfare work. Samuel Kalman takes a similar view in his analysis of the CF and Faisceau. Exploring the tensions within both groups' desire to seem to offer new opportunities for women with their goal of raising the birthrate, he concludes that women were clearly subordinated within these movements, playing what he describes in the case of the Faisceau, as a "token role" within them. It would seem in Green and Kalman's analyses, then, that while the possibility for a feminine fascism existed and was desired by some women on the far Right, it was ultimately denied due to the traditionalist orientation of far-Right gender politics.

This is the tension that lies at the heart of this essay. Was there, within French fascism, a specifically fascist formulation of femininity as Gottlieb suggests in the British case? In order to answer this question, historians need to look beyond the fascist parties themselves. Kalman observes that the far Right's desires for women to return to the home and have more babies were "views which appeared across the entire French political spectrum during the interwar period."11 Indeed, a survey of the Communist Party, the Socialist Party (Section française de l'Internationale ouvrière), the Radical and Radical-Socialist Party, the Alliance démocratique (AD), the Parti démocrate populaire (PDP), the Fédération républicaine (FR), the CF/PSF, and the PPF confirms this view. The construction of femininity in the latter two arguably fascist groups was not unique to fascism. A traditional definition of womanhood reigned in French politics from the Communist Party on the far Left to the PPF on the extreme Right. To borrow and modify sociologist R. W. Connell's term, which she uses with regard to masculinity,12 there was a "hegemonic femininity" within French politics in the interwar period: a view of femininity that was so widely held among French political elites that challenging it within any of France's political formations was near impossible. It is true that there were contestations of this predominant feminine ideal, but at no time was it significantly destabilized within the fascist movements or anywhere else. The innovation of the fascists, therefore, was not in creating a new vision of femininity but in their recruitment and use of women. In the CF, in particular, women could and did play crucial roles in the movement's extensive social work and thus enjoyed a certain freedom as Campbell, Passmore, and Sarnoff argue. That said, Green and Kalman are likewise absolutely correct to stress that there were limitations to this freedom marked by the boundaries of gender. Moreover, even the originality of the fascist mobilization of women should not be overstated as non-fascist political organizations were also organizing women by the 1930s. In examining the feminine ideal and the mobilization of women in the leagues and parties from Left to Right, exactly how fascist gender discourse compared to its mainstream and far-Left counterparts will be revealed.

The Parties and the Leagues

Readers should understand the organizations under examination. The Communist Party was founded in December 1920 following a split in the old Socialist Party at its congress in Tours. By October 1921, the fledgling party could boast roughly 110,000 members. This figure, however, shrunk to 80,000 by the spring of 1922 and 25,000 by 1932.¹³ With the advent of the Popular Front against fascism in the mid-1930s, which saw the Communists cooperate with the Socialists and centrist Radicals, the party enjoyed a resurgence, jumping from 11 to 72 seats in the Chamber of Deputies while seeing their vote increase from 795,000 to 1,487,000. Party membership likewise expanded to 328,457 in 1937.¹⁴

The Socialist Party left the schism at Tours seemingly enfeebled. It exited with only 50,000 militants in tow¹⁵ and minus *L'Humanité*, the paper of party founder Jean Jaurès; yet, as early as the 1924 elections, it trounced the Communist Party and returned as the party of choice for the majority of France's socialistic voters. By 1931, party membership had climbed to 135,000, and in 1936, the Socialists emerged as France's foremost party with 2,200,000 votes and 147 deputies.¹⁶

The centrist Radical and Radical-Socialist Party was interwar France's party of power. No one could form a government without the cooperation of at least some of its members. Unlike the Socialists and Communists, the Radicals lacked a mass-mobilizing organization and evinced little party discipline. The party's membership during the 1930s fluctuated between 70,000 and 120,000, but its electoral strength was impressive. Even after the loss of some 400,000 votes and 50 seats in the 1936 elections, 17 the Radicals remained the second largest bloc in the Chamber of Deputies with 116 representatives. 18

The foremost party of the center-Right was the AD, reborn as a proper political party in 1933. With the relatively young and charismatic Pierre-Étienne Flandin installed as leader the party was the right-wing formation most often participating in government. Its membership was negligible but alone among the

parties of the Right it gained electorally in the 1936 elections, and produced no fewer than three *Présidents du Conseil* (the equivalent of prime ministers) in the 1930s.¹⁹

The FR, standing to the right of the Alliance, was a coherent political party throughout the interwar years, although its members often belonged to multiple political organizations. The Fédération often found itself excluded from governing coalitions from the mid-1920s on because the Radicals viewed it as too Catholic and conservative; it remained the largest political party on the French republican Right nonetheless.

Formed by a group of Catholic politicians and intellectuals in response to the Leftist triumph in the 1924 general elections, in terms of popular vote and electoral representation, the PDP was much less significant than either the Alliance or Fédération.²¹ Never boasting more than a handful of parliamentarians, the party was, however, disproportionately influential. Contemporaries recognized *Le Petit démocrate*, the party's newspaper, as a site where key debates took place on a number of issues, including women's suffrage and family policy.

The CF was a special case. It did not become a political party as the PSF until 1936, and then only under duress (it, along with the other fascistic leagues was outlawed and had to reinvent itself). That said, while it did not stand for election prior to 1936, the CF provided important support to candidates of the Right. It enjoyed truly mass support, boasting a membership of roughly 500,000 by the end of 1935 and nearly 1,000,000 by 1937. This made the organization the country's most populous political party.²² As an anti-republican movement, therefore, the CF represented the most serious internal threat to the survival of the Third Republic in the interwar years.²³

Finally, the PPF appeared in 1936 under former Communist Jacques Doriot's leadership and briefly attracted a good deal of support. Jean-Paul Brunet hypothesizes that it enjoyed a membership of roughly 100,000 by early 1938.²⁴ Thereafter, as the threat to property of the Popular Front receded, and as Doriot entered a spiral of alcoholism and dissolution, the Party's support melted away rather markedly.²⁵

The Feminine Ideal

Sarnoff argues that women as mothers were crucial to the fascists' desired regeneration of the family and race.²⁶ This was certainly true of both the CF and the PPF. However, while the political objectives were different in other formations, the trope of woman as mother was omnipresent across the political spectrum. Women were assumed to be mothers and their role in society was defined by motherhood. Generally, all activities that the political parties believed to be suitably feminine were seen as extensions of the motherly role.

The value that the fascist Right placed on motherhood was clear when commentators praised women for abandoning other pursuits in order to raise families. One such example came when PPF writer Yves Dautun interviewed a young woman named "Claudine," and asked how French girls could best serve their country. Claudine replied that women should pursue an education not to prepare themselves for a career but to make themselves better mothers. She believed that women should set aside work outside the home in order to pursue their true "trade": motherhood.²⁷ Likewise, the CF produced a discourse of motherhood that was similar to that of nineteenth-century republican educational reformers. As men like Ferdinand Buisson had pushed mothers to instill republican virtues in their sons, so the CF exhorted its women "to educate the men of tomorrow, to explain to them the ideal for which they must strive, to raise them with the love of France, of their trade, and of their family." The virtues to be propagated were different, but the view of the role of mothers in forming the male citizens of tomorrow was the same.

This emphasis on motherhood was in no way unique to fascism. In fact, some on the republican Right asserted that women had no other purpose than to bear children for France. As a young Alliance démocratique woman proclaimed, husbandless young women had no choice but to wait "for marriage to make us true Frenchwomen and permit us to give sons to the Fatherland." As in the CF, moreover, moderate Rightists understood the importance of motherhood to inculcating young children with desirable values. An article in *La Nation*, for example, the tribune of the Fédération républicaine, advised mothers to shelter their children from the pernicious influence of Communist teachers.³⁰

Motherhood also dominated women's prescribed identity in Radical, Socialist, and Communist circles. Radical senator Louis Martin stressed in his plea in the Senate for women's suffrage that as mothers, female voters would make the wisest choices possible for the future of their offspring and nation.³¹ The Socialist Party likewise embraced the trope of woman as mother. In 1919, the Socialist newspaper *Le Populaire* reprinted an eight-piece essay entitled, "Advice to a Socialist Mother," and insisted that it should be read by "all proletarian women who desire to turn their sons and daughters into noble and good combatants for our great cause."³² The Communists too sought to deploy mothers as missionaries for the faith. "It is the mother who guides the first steps in life of he who tomorrow will be a man," explained Communist militant Solange Lecoz, "and, as she gives life to his body, at the same time she must shape his brain and heart."³³ As Louise Bodin frankly admitted, the Communists intended to make, "the education of the child ... a revolutionary tool."³⁴

It is worth asking what characteristics French politicos and commentators valued among women and whether these varied across the spectrum. Clearly, all felt that women would and should bear children and all hoped they would educate their children in ideologically desirable ways: what traits did the politi-

cal commentariat believe ideal mothers should possess? Here, once again, there was a conspicuous uniformity. Without exception, the parties and leagues desired women to be nurturing, selfless, and pacifistic. That a proclivity for nurturance would be seen as desirable for women among those who placed such a high value on motherhood is perhaps unsurprising. One interesting manifestation of this conviction that crossed the Left-Right divide was the parallel campaigns to send humanitarian aid to Spain during that country's civil war. Both the fascist and Leftist camps appealed to women as mothers to send foodstuffs, medical supplies, and money to Spain with piteous stories of children's suffering.³⁵ The PPF focused on stories of republicans mistreating or executing children to move mothers' passions. One "first-hand" account, for instance, claimed that a group of sixteenyear-old boys were executed by republican forces for refusing to take orders and "cried 'Maman!" as they fell before the firing squad. ³⁶ Leftists meanwhile, such as the Communist Party's Gabriel Péri, appealed to the "mothers of France" on behalf of the "mothers of Spain" to send condensed milk and other necessities to support republican families, and focused unrelentingly on the child victims of the Françoists' bombing of civilian targets.³⁷

Such appeals pulled on mothers' heartstrings and assumed their readiness to sacrifice in order to help children in need. Selflessness, in fact, was a feminine trait especially prized by commentators of all stripes. The CF's Madame de Gérus, one of de Préval's key deputies, told a parable to the group's feminine section in 1934 that celebrated this idealized characteristic. According to de Gérus, there was once a town in northern France where selfishness and egotism had reigned supreme. One day, however, the town's seigneur happened upon a woman in rags, out gathering wood for the fire:

The seigneur stopped her and asked:

—Woman, what is your name?

The eyes of this woman burned with a magnificent light. She responded simply,

—I am maternal love.

Selfishness disappeared [from the town] never to reappear.³⁸

One mother's devotion and self-sacrifice thus redeemed the entire community. On the moderate Right the rhetoric was hardly less bathetic: praise for "the perpetual selflessness of mothers" was pervasive.³⁹ Nor did Leftists adopt a different position. The Socialist Party's tributes to exceptional women invariably praised their "self-abnegation," for example.⁴⁰

The apparently innate feminine inclination to nurturing and selflessness translated readily into pacifism. One might expect that fascist femininity would be more warlike and aggressive than on the center-Right or Left. This was not the case. Commentators of all kinds believed that women as mothers "naturally" op-

posed war. A CF pamphlet in 1934, for instance, urged "French Women" to join the party, "So that your sons ... have a guaranteed future, with ... peace finally ensured." A flysheet the feminine section produced similarly called on women to join the movement in order to fight "for your children" against the coming of war and "disorder." In the PPF, meanwhile, party intellectual Pierre Drieu La Rochelle took to print to explain to a (likely fictive) mother that she need not fear that the party's foreign policy would lead to war. He assured his correspondent and all prospective female supporters by extension that once in power the PPF would be a guarantor of peace. Drieu's reassurances were in keeping with his organization's sensitivity, as a fascist party, to the accusation of warmongering as well as with its growing enthusiasm for a policy of appeasement—an evolution that led to leader Jacques Doriot's endorsing the Munich agreement in 1938.

This fascist rhetoric reducing all women to mothers and portraying all mothers as natural pacifists was indistinguishable from its center-Right counterpart. Alliance démocratique writer Maurice Vincent's piece in September 1939 was typical: "how French mothers were right to fear the worst from the Germans," he lamented. The PDP's Marie-Thérèse Archambault explained the logic succinctly: "Women, whose physiological function is to create life slowly and painfully, consequently instinctively hate all that threatens to destroy it."

The assumption that women were pacifists also predominated on the Left. Radicals Louis Martin and Cécile Brunschvicg, for example, hoped that women's suffrage would see the abolition of war.⁴⁷ Lucie Marais similarly called on women to "protect our children" by joining the Communist Party's anti-imperialist campaigns,⁴⁸ while the Socialist Party's Compère-Morel provided perhaps the best example of the gendering of pacifism on the Left when he entitled his 1930 series on the threat of world war: "Civilization in Peril: To Men and the Mothers of Men."

There were divergences from this hegemonic vision of femininity in interwar French politics. Sarnoff's research, for example, illustrates that in some of the more marginal fascist leagues such as the Solidarité française, women did sometimes wear uniforms like the men.⁵⁰ Similarly, in the 1920s, there was a group of women in the Communist Party who adopted a radical gender politics, advocating sexual equality and female militancy,⁵¹ and the Communist Party did sometimes celebrate strong, militant women as exemplars.⁵² However, the militant alternative to traditional femininity in the Communist Party was eclipsed by the early 1930s and disappeared altogether from the party's publications in the era of the Popular Front. This was due first to the Communists' growing Stalinism and intolerance of deviations from the official line; second, to the shift in the Soviet Union to a traditional gender politics signaled dramatically by the conservative marriage law of 1934; and third, to the Popular Front strategy itself, which necessitated the Communist Party reaching out to mainstream republican and middle-class voters.⁵³ Thus, the erasure of non-traditional femininity (and subordination

of non-traditional women) in the Communist Party combined with the marginality of the aforementioned fascist leagues suggests the overwhelming hegemony of the conventional image of women as mothers and motherly.

The Mobilization of Women

Arguably, the fascist parties distinguished themselves in their mobilization of women. As Passmore stresses, the CF was the first French political movement to have a significant female membership with over 100,000 women adherents. Further, these women undertook the social outreach programs that, especially post-1936, the PSF leadership saw as key to its success.⁵⁴ These included the activities of the Joan of Arc Medico-Social Association, which provided home visits, held clinics, ran a pharmacy, and maintained the *Allées* rest home.⁵⁵ In addition, there was the party's "social services" division, which acted as a private welfare office,⁵⁶ and the feminine section, which maintained its own apparatus and ran the organization's youth camps and activities.⁵⁷ In short, there were many roles within the movement that women could and did fill. Granted, these were "properly feminine," but that does not negate the fact that the CF provided rightwing women with an opportunity to become politically involved and to have their own role in a political endeavor validated.

The PPF too had a feminine section,⁵⁸ and its women also ran its youth organization and summer camps.⁵⁹ Beyond that, however, little is known, and it must be said that the party's feminine section was nearly invisible in its publications. One area where the PPF did display some energy was in the recruitment of young women. The party had an organization devoted to this task, the Jeunes filles françaises, one of whose leaders was Dora Sabiani, the daughter of Marseille party boss Simon Sabiani.⁶⁰ The Jeunes filles françaises appear to have been organized in early 1939, reinforcing the impression that the PPF was late in mobilizing women. The group outlined its goals as fourfold: to counteract the Jeunes filles de France, the Communist group; to defend the rights of young French girls; to win back the standing of same within their families; and to apply the social action program of the party.⁶¹

While the CF and, to a lesser extent, the PPF did open doors for women, their actions were not without precedent. At the initiative of talented women within their ranks, the other parties also established their own feminine sections and newspapers, and ran activities designed for female recruitment. The PDP, in particular, anticipated the CF in this regard. As early as 1925, the party's founding year, *Le Petit démocrate* reported on party women's meetings in Marseille. ⁶² By the end of that year, the party's feminine section, calling itself "The Civil and Social Feminine Union" (UFCS), held its inaugural congress in Paris. Interestingly, the UFCS tasked itself with preparing women for the vote, while also advocating for

the maintenance of mothers in the home and the breadwinner wage; the title of the article covering this congress was "For the restoration of le foyer": clearly, this was not a radical feminist organization. 63 Still, the PDP was the first mainstream party on the Right to mobilize women in this way.

The Alliance démocratique and the Fédération républicaine too sought to mobilize women. The Alliance, despite the prominence of Yvonne Foinant, president of the Ardennes section of the "French Union for Women's Suffrage,"64 seems to have been the most lackadaisical of the three republican Right parties in its approach to women. In 1935, "The League for the Civil and Civic Emancipation of the French Woman" was born, and became the de facto feminine section of the party. Foinant was elected president. 65 However, despite the fact that the league was fairly active, it was largely ignored by the Alliance; only when Foinant forced feminism onto the agenda, as she did at the 1937 party congress, did the Alliance press take notice. 66 Tellingly, despite promising in 1935 to carry a women's page, the party's masthead never did so with any regularity. Perhaps this apathy explains the occasionally frustrated tone of Foinant's correspondence to Flandin.67

Like the Alliance, the Fédération only formed a feminine section in 1935. However, this group did have its own paper, Le Devoir des femmes, and by 1936 it also boasted sections in sixty-five departments.⁶⁸ The party called on members of the feminine section to volunteer for candidates' campaigns, ⁶⁹ but otherwise, what activities party women engaged in remain unclear. Lacking the mass organization of the CF, the party's efforts at recruiting women were at best modestly successful: Le Devoir des femmes had only 1625 subscribers in 1936.70

As on the Right, all the left-wing parties sought to mobilize women. Accordingly, they too established organizations for women that engaged in activities similar to their counterparts' on the Right. In the department of the Seine at least, the Communists seem to have had a feminine section from their earliest days. The section met, for example, to discuss the party's upcoming 1921 congress. 71 One suspects that they were disappointed: in four days worth of covering the congress, the only mention the party's newspaper made of women's issues was to report that Lucie Colliard had expressed her regret that more women had not participated in the proceedings.⁷² Failure, in fact, characterized the Communist Party's advances to women most of the time. The feminine section reported annually at Party congresses and unfailingly lamented its insignificant membership and slow recruitment.73

The Socialist Party was no more successful. By 1922, the Group of Socialist Women had been founded, with Louise Saumoneau presiding.74 As Saumoneau explained, she hoped that creating feminine sections would foster a more welcoming attitude toward women among the party's male leaders and militants.⁷⁵ That this was less than a raging success was evident from the following facts: the Women's Group did not hold a national congress until 1930, eight years after its founding,⁷⁶ at the 1931 party congress in Bordeaux, Saumoneau still felt compelled to justify the need for a women's organization,⁷⁷ and the group's secretary-general, Suzanne Buisson, regularly chided the party's men for their failure to support efforts to recruit women.⁷⁸ As late as 1933, eleven years after the Group of Socialist Women's inauguration, Buisson was boasting of there being thirteen federations across the country. According to her own figures, this paltry total represented a dramatic increase over the previous year, a fact that highlighted the group's long-term underachievement more than its relative short-term success.⁷⁹

The Radicals did no better. As Serge Berstein points out, until 1924–1925, the Radical Party had never even considered admitting women members. It was the party's 1924 congress that decided to permit women's entry by a thin majority. Thereafter, it housed some impressive female talents such as Suzanne Schreiber, Cécile Brunschvicg, Marcelle Kraemer-Bach, and Éliane Brault, but on the whole, its record was unremarkable. The percentage of women on the executive committee from 1922 to 1938 provides an accurate synopsis of the place of women in the party: in that time there were 6984 delegates to the committee, including exactly 53 women, or 0.75 percent of the total.80 Moreover, the Party put forth almost no effort to mobilize women. It had a "National Mixed Committee," founded in 1925; however, the committee's activities were confined to Paris, and it performed strictly charitable work; furthermore, men held all the key positions within the organization.⁸¹ That men dominated the committee despite the female talent available is revealing. By 1938, there was a group called "The Radical-Socialist Women," with Kraemer-Bach as president, but its activities remain obscure and one can only presume its success was limited.⁸²

Conclusion

Despite the general lack of success in the Left's approaches to women, there are many interesting parallels to such efforts on the Right. Such organizations for women as did exist were rigidly segregated into "feminine" spheres, channeling women's energies into roles supposedly suited to their biological difference. This, of course, included the CF, where women found themselves in parallel but clearly subordinate auxiliary groups. Moreover, while the CF was certainly the most successful political formation in France when it came to mobilizing women, it was not unique in trying to do so. Whatever claim it has to distinctiveness in this regard lies with its succeeding where others failed.

Just as we better understand the CF's recruitment and mobilization of women in political context, we also better comprehend the fascist feminine ideal in comparison to the discourses on femininity in the other political parties. The most striking thing about such a survey of the political spectrum is the uniformity of the feminine ideal from the Communist Party to Doriot's PPF. In all the parties

examined here, women were perceived primarily as mothers and accordingly, as nurturing, selfless, and pacifistic.

Thus, there was no distinctly fascist femininity in France, at least not in the CF or PPF. Rather, fascists subscribed to the same hegemonic femininity that predominated in the non-fascist political parties. This does not mean, however, that the fascist representation of femininity was unimportant. Rather, Sarnoff makes a salient point in discussing the role of women's pages in the Solidarité française newspaper:

One of the accomplishments of the women's section, in linking the racist language of the Solidarité française with the preoccupations of family and female life, was the domestication of fascism. The journal managed to normalize a politics of exclusion, antagonism and violence within the context of everyday life concerns. The inclusion of feminine touches in the newspaper ... diluted the violence of the other pages; however, it also served to legitimate it.⁸³

By adopting a discourse of hegemonic femininity in other words, fascists presented themselves as normal, domesticated, and unthreatening. The traditionalist conception of gender relations served to mask the insidiousness of fascists' broader ideas and the danger they represented to the Republic. Put another way, fascist rhetoric on femininity was part of fascists' strategy of appealing to conservatives on the one hand and to revolutionary elements on the other; it reassured conservatives that fascists could be trusted to uphold the social order without alienating the radicals who wanted to destroy the Republic and France's supposed internal and external enemies.

Notes

- 1. "Conseils aux mamans," L'Humanité, 23 February 1939, 4; "Pour une politique familiale," Le Petit démocrate, 2 July 1939, 4; Jacqueline Girard, "Jeunes filles françaises," L'Émancipation nationale, 28 April 1939, 8.
- 2. There is a contentious debate about whether or not the CF should be considered fascist. Perhaps the most sensible comment has been made by Sean Kennedy, who points out that, fascist or not, the CF was certainly authoritarian, and anti-democratic. See Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français (Montreal, 2007), 6–16. It is the author's view that searching for subtle divergences on the part of the CF from a particular model of fascism amounts to "splitting hairs." The CF was certainly part of the fascist phenomenon that witnessed the rise of far-Right, militarized, mass-mobilizing, hyper-nationalist, social Darwinian, authoritarian, anti-democratic, masculinist, and illiberal political formations in interwar Europe. For more on this view of fascism as a "phenomenon," see Robert O. Paxton, The Anatomy of Fascism (New York, 2004), 3–23. See also Geoff Read, "He is Depending on You': Militarism, Martyrdom and the Appeal to Manliness in the Case of France's 'Croix de Feu', 1931–1940," Journal of the Canadian Historical Association 19 (2005): 261–292.
- 3. See, for example, Caroline Campbell, "Women and Men in French Authoritarianism: Gender in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français, 1927–1945" (PhD dissertation, University of Iowa,

2009); Mary Jean Green, "Gender, Fascism and the Croix de Feu: The Women's Pages of Le Flambeau," French Cultural Studies 8, no. 2 (1997): 229-239; Mary Jean Green, "The Bouboule Novels: Constructing a French Fascist Woman," in Gender and Fascism in Modern France, ed. Melanie Hawthorne and Richard Golsan (Hanover, 1997), 49-68; Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (London, 2008), 111-144; Cheryl Koos, "Engendering Reaction: The Politics of Pronatalism and the Family in France" (PhD dissertation, University of Southern California, 1996), 120-148; Cheryl Koos, "Fascism, Fatherhood, and the Family in Interwar France: The Case of Antoine Rédier and the Légion," Journal of Family History 24, no. 3 (1999): 317-329; Cheryl Koos and Daniella Sarnoff, "France," in Women, Gender and the Extreme Right in Europe, 1918–1945, ed. Kevin Passmore (Manchester, 2003), 168–188; Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu," Journal of Modern History 71, no. 4 (1999): 814-852; Daniella Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation: Women in French Fascism, 1919–1939" (PhD dissertation, Boston College, 2009), 1–2; Daniella Sarnoff, "Interwar Fascism and the Franchise: Women's Suffrage and the Ligues," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no. 2 (2008): 112-133; Paul Schue, "The Prodigal Sons of Communism: Parti Populaire Français Narratives of Communist Recruitment for the Spanish Civil War and the Everyday Functioning of Party Ideology," French Historical Studies 24, no. 1 (2001): 87–111.

- 4. Campbell, "Women and Men in French Authoritarianism," v.
- 5. Ibid., 88–150.
- 6. Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism."
- 7. Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation," 1-2.
- 8. Claudia Koonz, Mothers in the Fatherland: Women, the Family and Nazi Politics (London, 1986); Julie Gottlieb, Feminine Fascism: Women in Britain's Fascist Movement (London, 2000).
 - 9. Green, "The Bouboule Novels," 49–68.
 - 10. Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France, 119.
 - 11. Ibid., 144.
 - 12. R. W. Connell, Masculinities (Berkeley, 1995).
- 13. Edward Mortimer, The Rise of the French Communist Party, 1920–1947 (London, 1984), 68, 113.
 - 14. Ibid., 248-251.
 - 15. Ibid., 68.
 - 16. Jean Lacouture, Léon Blum (New York, 1982), 196, 243.
 - 17. Peter J. Larmour, The French Radical Party in the 1930s (Stanford, 1964), 22, 202.
 - 18. Lacouture, Léon Blum, 244.
- 19. Donald G. Wileman, "L'Alliance Républicaine Démocratique: The Dead Centre of French Politics, 1901–1947" (PhD dissertation, York University, 1988).
- 20. William D. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis: The Republican Federation of France in the 1930s (Baton Rouge, 1979), 27–31.
- 21. Jean-Claude Delbreil, Centrisme et Démocratie-Chrétienne en France: le Parti démocrate populaire des origines au M.R.P. (1919–1944) (Paris, 1990), 11–13.
 - 22. Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933–1939 (New Haven, 1995), 36, 108.
 - 23. Kennedy, Reconciling France, 83-84, 147-154.
 - 24. Jean-Paul Brunet, Jacques Doriot: du communisme au fascisme (Paris, 1986), 228-229.
- 25. There are many other fascistic organizations that could have been examined. While some of these organizations were irrefutably significant, the CF and PPF had the greatest mass-mobilizing potential. They have also been particularly central to debates about French fascism.
 - 26. Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation."
- 27. Yves Dautun, "France, qu'as-tu fait de ta jeunesse? (Suite)," L'Émancipation nationale, 14 April 1939, 7–8.

- 28. "Servir," Pourquoi s'en faire T.V.B.: Organe de la réconciliation française chez les étudiantes 1, no. 2 (1937): 1–2. For a discussion of the "moral partnership" between mothers and the Republic, see Judith Surkis, Sexing the Citizen: Morality and Masculinity in France, 1870–1920 (Ithaca, 2006), 35–42.
- 29. J. L., "Inquiétude de la jeune fille française devant l'avenir," L'Alliance démocratique, 24 January 1936, 3.
 - 30. "Aux éducatrices," La Nation, 6 July 1935, 503.
- 31. "Discussion de propositions de loi relatives à l'élection et à l'éligibilité des femmes," *Journal officiel de la République française*. Débats parlementaires. Sénat, 7 November 1922, 1298–1299.
 - 32. Henri Schulz, "Conseils à une mère Socialiste—I," Le Populaire de Paris, 27 July 1919, 3.
 - 33. Solange Lecoz, "Il faut que la femme soit une militante," L'Ouvrière, 23 June 1923, 2.
 - 34. Louise Bodin, "Pour la femme, pour l'enfant!" L'Humanité, 27 April 1923, 1–2.
- 35. Paul Schue comments insightfully on the Parti populaire français campaign and Susan B. Whitney on the Communist Party's: Schue, "The Prodigal Sons"; Susan B. Whitney, "The Politics of Youth: Communists and Catholics in Interwar France" (PhD dissertation, Rutgers University, 1994), 360–364. This discussion of the Communist Jeunes Filles de France's campaign in support of the Spanish republicans does not appear in the relevant section of Whitney's book based on her dissertation: Susan B. Whitney, Mobilizing Youth: Communists and Catholics in Interwar France (Durham, 2009), 196–208.
- 36. Maurice Becuwe, "'J'ai vu fusiller des gosses de 16 ans parce qu'ils avaient peur,' L'Émancipation Nationale, 2 January 1937, 6.
- 37. Gabriel Péri, "Mamans de France! Les mamans d'Espagne vous demandent du lait pour leurs petits," L'Humanité, 18 October 1938, 1, 3.
- 38. "Section féminine du regroupement national autour des Croix de Feu," *Le Flambeau*, 1 April 1934, 4.
- 39. Fernande Hartmann, "La famille et l'éducation des femmes," Le Devoir des femmes, July-August 1937, 12.
 - 40. See, for example, "Paula Wallisch," La Femme socialiste, 15 May 1934, 2-3.
- 41. Pamphlet dated 1934, "Gala tricolore," in carton 87/88 of the François de La Rocque Papers, Archives Nationales de France, Paris [hereafter ANF AP 451/carton number].
 - 42. ANF AP 451/82/83, flysheet, "Femmes Françaises."
- 43. Pierre Drieu La Rochelle, "Réponse â une femme française," L'Émancipation nationale, 5 December 1936, 8.
- 44. William D. Irvine, "Domestic Politics and the Fall of France in 1940," *Historical Reflections/Réflexions Historiques* 22, no. 1 (1996): 83. For the party's stance—which amounted to viewing the Soviet Union rather than Germany as the real threat to peace and stability—on Munich, see Benoist-Méchin, "Le coup de poignard dans le dos," *L'Émancipation nationale*, 7 October 1938, 5.
- 45. Maurice Vincent, "1870-1914-1939," Bulletin trihebdomadaire de la presse démocratique française, 14 September 1939, 2, in carton 2 of the Alliance démocratique papers, Bibliothèque Nationale de France (hereafter BNF don 37260).
 - 46. Marie-Thérèse Archambault, "Pour la paix," Le Petit démocrate, 8 March 1931, 4.
 - 47. L.-A. Gremilly, "Les droits de la femme," L'Ère nouvelle, 21 June 1920, 1–2.
 - 48. Lucie Marais, "Défendons nos enfants," L'Ouvrière, 20 May 1922, 1.
- 49. There were four in the series. See Compère-Morel, "La civilisation en péril: aux hommes et aux mères des hommes," *Le Populaire*, 16 November 1930, 1, 3.
 - 50. Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation," 44–46.
- 51. The position of these women within the party was symbolized by the status of their journal, L'Ouvrière, which was chronically underfunded and became decidedly less radical by the late 1920s.
- 52. Rosa Luxembourg was celebrated in heroic terms. See L. T., "Septième anniversaire de Karl Liebknecht et Rosa Luxembourg," *L'Humanité*, 15 January 1926, 1.

- 53. For a thoughtful analysis of this evolution, see Christine Bard and Jean-Louis Robert, "The French Communist Party and Women, 1920–1939," in *Women and Socialism/Socialism and Women*, ed. Helmut Gruber and Pamela Graves (Providence, 1998), 321–347.
- 54. Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism," 814–851. See page 817 for membership figures.
- 55. For the minutes from the group's constitutive meeting, see ANF AP 451/163, minutes dated 23 December 1936, "Réunion constitutive de l'Association médico-sociale 'Jeanne d'Arc.'"
 - 56. For a series of reports to the "Service social" in 1936, see ANF AP 451/87/88.
 - 57. "Section féminine," Le Flambeau, 5 October 1935, 2.
 - 58. "Sections féminines," L'Émancipation nationale, 24 July 1937, 6.
 - 59. "Au camp de vacances de la Ferté-Milon," L'Émancipation nationale, 27 August 1937, 8.
- 60. For a discussion of her father's career, see Paul Jankowski, Communism and Collaboration: Simon Sabiani and Politics in Marseille, 1919–1944 (New Haven, 1989). For the text of a report Dora made to the party youth congress, see Dora Sabiani, "Jeunes filles françaises," L'Émancipation nationale, 21 April 1939, 7.
 - 61. Jacqueline Girard, "Jeunes filles françaises," L'Émancipation nationale, 28 April 1939, 8.
- 62. "Bouches-du-Rhône: Au groupement d'action civique et sociale de Marseille," Le Petit démocrate, 23 August 1925, 4.
 - 63. E.-A Baudouin, "Pour la restauration du foyer," Le Petit démocrate, 24 January 1926, 6.
- 64. "Congrès national de l'Alliance démocratique à Arras, les 2, 3 et 4 Novembre," L'Alliance démocratique, 31 October 1934, 2.
- 65. Ginette Petit, "Les buts de la 'Ligue de la femme française," L'Alliance démocratique, 22 November 1935, 5.
- 66. "Motion concernant les droits civils de la femme: Congrès de Bourg 1936 de l'Alliance démocratique," L'Alliance démocratique, 21 May 1937, 3.
- 67. Yvonne Foinant, "Tribune de la femme: Un appel," L'Alliance Démocratique, 4 October 1935, 3; BNF don 37260/7, Yvonne Foinant to Pierre-Etienne Flandin, December 1938.
 - 68. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis, 31.
 - 69. Le Bureau de la S.F., "Femmes de France," Le Devoir des Femmes, 15 March 1936, 1-2.
 - 70. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis, 31.
 - 71. "Fédération de la Seine (S.F.I.C.): Femmes Communistes," L'Humanité, 19 December 1921, 1.
 - 72. "Le congrès de Marseille a pris fin," L'Humanité, 31 December 1921, 1–2.
 - 73. See, for example, "La résolution féminine," L'Humanité, 12 January 1924, 4.
 - 74. "Statuts des femmes Socialistes," La Femme socialiste, November 1922, 3-4.
- 75. Louise Saumoneau, "Pourquoi une organisation de femmes Socialistes?" La Femme socialiste, 15 August 1922, 3.
- 76. "La propagande féminine: La première assemblée générale du groupe des femmes," Le Populaire, 17 December 1930, 6.
- 77. Louise Saumoneau, "Études et documents: De l'organisation des femmes Socialistes," La Femme socialiste, March 1931, 2–4.
- 78. See, for example, "Troisième journée du 29^e congrès national du parti Socialiste," *Le Populaire*, 1 June 1932, 1–2.
 - 79. Suzanne Buisson, "Tribune des femmes Socialistes," Le Populaire, 16 April 1933, 4.
 - 80. Serge Berstein, Histoire du parti Radical: la recherche de l'âge d'or (Paris, 1980), 235–239.
 - 81. Maud-Puy, "Les femmes Radicales," L'Ère nouvelle, 16 January 1933, 3.
 - 82. "Les femmes Radicales," L'Ère nouvelle, 7 November 1938, 3.
 - 83. Sarnoff, "In the Cervix of the Nation," 67.

CHAPTER 8

An Overview of Women and Gender in French Fascism

Daniella Sarnoff



Assembled in Reims for a 1926 meeting, the leaders of the Faisceau declared:

There is no greater force than that which moves a man for his children; there is no greater force of civilization than that which makes a mother save for her children. ...

The spirit of the family is the true founder of cities, the real force of arts and crafts.

And it is this spirit that no institution represents in the parliamentary state.

It is this force that fascism wants to make represented in the national state.¹

In this proclamation, and many like it, the Faisceau presented itself as the movement that would, unlike the parliamentary system, give families political power. Fascism, as understood and proclaimed by the Faisceau, was, at heart, a domestic ideology. It was a view of the nation and the world that considered economic and political issues through the family. The Faisceau advocated that the family, and not individuals or parliament, should be the basic institution of the state and nation. And the Faisceau was not alone. For the fascist leagues of the interwar years family was both an important metaphor and a real site of intervention for fascist issues.

During the 1920s and 1930s, French fascist leagues of various stripes all appealed to women and family in their pretensions to remake the nation-state at a critical moment when the end of World War I provoked efforts to reestablish prewar gender norms and when economic volatility destabilized the nation.

This chapter touches briefly on Le Faisceau, Les Jeunesses patriotes (JP), the Croix de Feu / Parti social français (CF/PSF), La Solidarité française (SF), and the Francistes, five leagues that were formed and operated between the wars, and argues that women and gender played vital roles in defining French fascist ideology. An analysis of the leagues makes clear the significance of gender and women, as well as the centrality of domestic life, to the fascist attempts to reorder the nation. Further, by playing on gender ideals, French fascism helped to legitimate and domesticate the fascist message and take advantage of larger social ambivalence about gender roles in the interwar period.

Over the past twenty-five years, there have been numerous works confirming the reality of women's participation in European fascisms. Nonetheless, most works, even those that consider gender as operational in fascist movements, continue to posit fascism as a movement and political ideology so thoroughly focused on men and masculinity that the existence of women in fascism is a paradox that needs to be explained.² Certainly studies of German Nazism and Italian Fascism have emphasized these groups' appeal to domesticity and women's traditional roles. The French leagues' rhetoric often glorified women—frequently as mothers having the ability to ensure France's future by reproducing citizens. Family, and therefore women, constituted, "the essential cell of the nation." French fascist leagues, however, not only made overtures to women for membership in their groups; they also incorporated a certain vision of female agency that has often been overlooked. Many French fascist groups also emphasized the importance of women as political players and supported women's suffrage. The appeal to women within traditional maternal roles and the advocacy of female political action coexisted within fascist groups and suggests the complicated gender dynamics of the movements. In examining that dynamic, I reassess the masculinist approach to defining fascism and consider, for a moment, women as essential to fascism, and not marginal to it. While men may have been the more highly ranked leaders of the leagues and accounted for greater membership numbers, women were not only present in the ranks of French fascism, they were essential to the coherence of fascist ideology. While French women and mothers were held up as the great hope for the future of France it was not in an uneasy tension with the women who attended fascist rallies in uniform and employed the racist language of their male counterparts. They were the same—a woman or mother would join a league not at odds with her feminine or maternal concerns, but to express them.

In examining French fascist ideology, one is struck by French fascist leagues' many arguments about nature: the nature of politics, the nature of parliament, but also about women's nature and the nature of the family. They invoked that phrase often and the leagues argued that it was natural for women to be in fascist organizations. It was not that these groups thought so differently about women's nature than other groups. They shared the general stereotypical beliefs of the time: that women were nurturing, suited for maternal and domestic cares, that

they were more moral and sensitive than men, that they were "natural" teachers, nurses, and caregivers. The leagues believed all that. They were not asking or expecting women to overcome this nature when they put on the blue fascist uniforms and gave straight-armed salutes; they were asking them to express that nature.

As historians have shown, the role of women in the economy and society, the restoration of men's place at work and in society more generally after the Great War, and concerns over women's apparent growing independence all played into public anxieties about gender and social order in interwar France.⁴ Indeed, sociologists and political leaders worried aloud about the "health" of the nation, the birthrate, and the perceived decline of France during the late Third Republic. The fascist leagues, without exception, positioned women as essential to France's national vitality in a vision that deployed competing images of female passivity and activity, public and private.

In their meetings, publications, parades, and public demonstrations, the leagues made clear that gender ideology played an important role in their understanding of the nation in interwar France. All of the fascist organizations had female members and most created women's auxiliaries early in the groups' formation and sustained sizable women's membership.

The exact number of members, either male or female, is hard to assess. To answer the question of membership statistics, one could turn to the group's selfproclaimed membership numbers, which might have been inflated out of a desire to cast themselves as a formidable opposition to parliamentary politics. On the other hand, one might accept the estimates offered by police or the Ministry of Interior in their reports. Those policing and security bodies might be inclined to minimize the membership in the groups, thereby deemphasizing the threat the leagues posed to the state, or conversely, they could inflate membership numbers in order to force the ministry to take seriously the threat of the groups (and the necessity of police work). Further, the inclination to present the groups in a particular light (including membership numbers) might correlate with the personal politics of any reporting police or ministry worker whose job was to infiltrate league meetings and file reports on the gatherings and organization. Perhaps the gender politics of the police influenced what they noticed or didn't notice, what they reported on or chose to ignore. Because of these issues, as in any historical question, the number of women in the group, or their general membership, is difficult to discern from available sources. Many observers noted that women were present at meetings or rallies and if they were speakers; however, a lack of mention of women does not necessarily mean that women were not present. It is certain that women joined all of the leagues, and, beyond their actual numbers, the work they did, the discussions by women and about women, and gender more broadly, indicates how fundamental women were to league success and how fundamental gender was to French fascist ideology.

Overview of Women in the Leagues: The Jeunesses patriotes and The Faisceau

The earliest of the leagues, the Jeunesses patriotes (JP), founded in 1924 by Pierre Taittinger, is estimated to have had from 100,000 to 300,000 members in the twelve years between its creation and 1936 dissolution and reformation into the Parti national et social français.⁵

There is evidence of a women's section of the IP soon after the league was formed and the group proclaimed an early intention of creating a women's section (section féminine) in every arrondissement of Paris.⁶ Beyond simply being a vehicle to recruiting greater female membership, which was considered essential work for the men as well, the women's section was tasked with work that was seen as gender specific in terms of greater likelihood of female success. IP rules and regulations asserted that women were to help develop propaganda and distribute tracts with the belief that they could be especially successful at propaganda work "among the working class." The idea that women could be more successful at political propaganda work and recruitment (than men) presents us with the possibility that women could be more politically convincing than men, an interesting proposition in a country where women did not have an institutional or protected political voice. More likely this is based on the idea that members of the women's JP were middle class (as were the men) and that they would have access to the homes and concerns of the working class because of their philanthropic work with the lower classes. The appropriateness or likelihood of welcoming a woman into one's home was greater (in this gender, political, and class equation) than welcoming a man. This political intervention and interaction is conceived of within a domestic relationship: a woman, even if acting in a political role, going to help another woman in her home, seemed a "natural" state, and one that could be leveraged by the political organizations that were interested in expansive recruiting. Male propagandists would have to meet in the streets, which was a space fraught with potential violence (especially as these groups advocated violence). So while the women of the IP would not be immune from the political violence of the streets, the greater hope was that women could penetrate the threshold of working-class homes and use their "soft power" of female charity work to bring the working class to support the movement.

It should be underscored that women's work in the JP did also take place in the streets. The *sections féminines* were warned that they needed to be prepared for violence and were in charge of readying the aid stations of the arrondissement (the Jeunesses patriotes arrondissement headquarters) in case first aid became necessary—this was especially noted and important during and after the 6 February 1934 riots.⁸

While much of the JP women's work could also be described as social work, Pierre Taittinger consistently and repeatedly urged women to engage in a wide range of work for the movement (as his wife had) and expressed his belief that women were responsible for the successes and expansion of the organization. He urged them to participate in league demonstrations and suggested that "women are able, if they want, to steer men of their families and friends towards the league" and that ability could make women more politically effective than men.⁹

In meeting after meeting (conveyed by both official JP reports as well as police reports), women were urged to take on active work on behalf of the movement. They were frequently complimented for their fine propaganda work because "they are the best agents of propaganda because they can easily spread the Jeunesse doctrine into different milieux during the course of everyday conversations." And yet the JP leadership wanted more and urged all those "inclined by profession or taste to speak at meetings and not to hesitate to do so." The group boasted about the vitality and success of the women's section, especially the Parisian section. The Jeunesses patriotes publication promoted the possibilities of "French Renovation" and proudly noted:

Our women's sections are enjoying a marvelous expansion In Paris they exceed 3,000 members and they are not token members. At the Jeanne D'Arc parade 50 percent of the registered members were present. It is now up to the women's section of the provinces to imitate their Parisian sisters who, in the month of May alone, endowed the tuberculosis sanitarium with 92,500 francs in donations.¹¹

Again and again, the women of the JP were extolled as the best propagandists, a theme repeated in the rhetoric of the other leagues. In addition to the belief that women had greater access to working class environments, they were of great help because "they know how to sooth and comfort and to help brave physical and moral suffering." Women were also better at convincing potential recruits to the JP's point of view. Men, the movement noted, were "too frank and too straightforward," and many male members claimed that "if they had not taken along a female member [to help in propaganda and recruitment work] they would have had to wait a few days [to return] so as not to seem too insistent ... but have a female member take up the question and nine times out of ten where we have failed she will succeed." 12

As if anticipating that the admirable propaganda work of women would not be recognized as important and legitimate, the league publication went on to note, "These details may seem childish to you, but they are indispensable.... It [recruitment] is the most serious and difficult work which demands that one be minutely prepared ... to penetrate diverse circles of people, more or less set in their beliefs, and to convince them, and, in a way, to revolutionize." Certainly women and their nature, or supposedly gendered characteristics, were being essentialized (as were men with their too-direct and straightforward manner), but they were genuinely considered necessary to the revolutionary work of the JP. There were female members who were decidedly professional and career women

(and schooled in the more "straightforward" manner of men—as lawyers), but the possibility that women's domestically bounded experiences could be an asset to this political movements was an assertion to be taken seriously—possibly exploited, but also applauded and appreciated, within a movement that was decidedly political, but also interested in mixing the social work of women into a call for revolution.

While it is difficult to be exact about the number of female adherents in the JP, a December 1929 police report gives some sense of the membership. According to the report in the beginning of June 1929, the JP had 25,700 members in Paris: 17,860 men; 3400 women; 2600 Phalangeards—men or women; along with 1840 friends of the JP. In the provinces, they estimated that there were 76,325 male and female members. A general tally of the numbers and percentages of men and women who attended various JP meeting from 1925 to 1930, from around the country, indicates that women made up, on average, 32 percent of the membership of the organization.

Like the IP, the Faisceau was organized in the 1920s during a period of mounting concern on the part of the Right about the Cartel des Gauches. Founded by Georges Valois in 1925, the membership numbers for the Faisceau are also difficult to discern, as is the level of female membership. It is clear that women were members from the beginning of the organization as female membership was built into the structure of the Faisceau. The four-part membership of the league included the Combattants (veterans of the Great War or colonial wars), Faisceau des Producteurs (farmers, workers, employees, business owners), Faisceau des Jeunes (under twenty years old), and Faisceau civique (non-joining men, and women). Ultimately, the Faisceau civique was comprised primarily of women.¹⁵ The fact of female membership and interest is also made clear by the request for women to not attend certain meetings. Fear of violence, often perpetrated by the Faisceau (especially the college-age members of the Faisceau universitaire), led the Faisceau, according to police reports, to decide that the expectation of "incidents meant that the organizers decided not to allow women into the meetings."16

Notices of meetings closed to women were no longer evident by late 1926 and most reports indicate that women were at Faisceau gatherings. However, the number of women in attendance is vague. While police observers frequently noted that there were "beaucoup de dames," one is left to wonder what qualifies as "beaucoup." For example, a police and special commissariat report on a Faisceau meeting in Metz in 1926 noted that "the room was full: it had about 900 people ... among which there were many women." 17

By the end of 1926, the reality of women in the Faisceau had affected the structure of the group and where women had previously appeared to be part of the general "Faisceau civique," they were now operating as a separate unit, the "Faisceau feminin." There were also increasing calls on the part of Faisceau leaders

(Jacques Arthuys, for example) for women to increase their role in the Faisceau and its propaganda work, noting (and complimenting) that they had done their work during the war.¹⁸ Women worked at the Faisceau newspaper, *Le Nouveau Siècle*, and served in administrative capacities as secretaries or treasurers.¹⁹

The core work of women in the Faisceau, however, was recruitment, propaganda, and fundraising. By 1928, all members, men and women, were expected to recruit four new members within the month after their own membership had begun.²⁰ For women in the Faisceau (and all the leagues), their work in the social welfare programs would be vital to attracting new members and also enacting the social politics of the league.

The Croix de Feu / Parti social français

Founded in 1927 by Maurice d'Hartoy, the Croix de Feu (CF) attracted significant public attention under the leadership of Lieutenant-Colonel François de La Rocque, who led the group beginning in 1931, transforming it from a loose association of veterans to a significant league of the extreme Right, aided by the newly created Fils et filles des Croix de Feu, Volontaires nationaux, and the combatant Dispos. With the passage of the 1936 law, La Rocque dissolved the CF and created the Parti social français (PSF), which is estimated to have had close to 800,000 members before the war.²¹

While women had been members of the organization since its inception in 1927, generally under the category of the Regroupement national, by March of 1934 the CF had formed a Women's Section specifically dedicated to social work. ²² The group, eventually known as the Mouvement social français des Croix de Feu, claimed that its goal was "the defense of the moral forces of the nation, menaced by revolutionary elements." The group provided visiting nurses and social work programs, distributed clothing to the unemployed, provided programs for children, served free meals, and ran vacation camps (*colonies de vacances*). ²⁴

The social work of the league was an area of near total female control within the CF. Madame de Gérus, Madame de Preval, and Mademoiselle Féraud, among others, were in charge of the many different programs within the social work of the group. While women's engagement in these areas may strike one as traditional areas of female work, and therefore not positions of great influence in the league, its organization speaks not only to the ongoing presence and interest of women within the league, but one of the many ways that domestic ideals, a social view, was part and parcel of CF ideology, and, indeed, inseparable from it. As Mary Jean Green argues, the social action of the league, the major undertaking of CF/PSF women, had an important political role: turning Communist workers and families into partisans of the league. The same could be said of the social or charitable works of all the leagues examined here.

For the CF/PSF, the morality of women was an essential part of their party platform, as well as part of their recruiting tactics aimed at women. This sentiment is clear in the address of Charles Vallin, a vice-president and member of the Executive Committee of the PSF, to the female delegates of the social action group: "It is a certainty that history gives us: We will not save France without women, because we will not save France if we do not first create the moral climate without which one cannot do anything serious nor durable." This belief and dependence on women's moral powers was something that all the leagues used and shared. As the crisis of politics in France was cast as a moral crisis women's moral strength could be the vehicle by which France could be saved from its political crisis.

Like other leagues, the CF/PSF appreciated the impact a woman's voice might lend to their organization. *Le Flambeau*, the league's journal, published a frontpage article by Marcelle Tinayre on 16 March 1935. Tinayre, a novelist, nominee for the Legion of Honneur, and winner of the French Academy's prix Barthou,²⁷ contemplated in "Action des Femmes" what women could do to help France. She concluded that there needed to be a total reform of state institutions, particularly suffrage, "which will allow the values of all kind, masculine and feminine, to serve the country efficiently." Because the PSF believed the problems of the day could be solved by "harmony," the PSF "addresses itself to women as to the men and calls upon them to collaborate in our great common work; the role played by the one, while different than the work of the other, is not inferior to it." This appeal to women, that they have equal status to men in the eyes of the league, even though they are not the same, was a theme frequently repeated. It underlined the tension in the leagues over the idea of the equality of the sexes, even as they considered women's particular skills or nature essential to their work.

The Solidarité française and The Francistes

The Solidarité française (SF), founded in 1933 by François Coty and led by Jean Renaud, claimed to have 300,000 members in 1934, though historians would consider that a significant exaggeration.³⁰ Like the Jeunesses patriotes and the Faisceau, the SF included a women's section from its earliest days and there is evidence that women attended meetings from the very first. However, as with the other groups, the exact number or percentage of female membership is difficult to establish (as is the membership of men, of course). Women were singled out for address by the meeting's speakers and police reports consistently noted (and guessed at) the percentage of women attending, indicating a steady presence of female members and female interest. For example, a 4 November 1934 meeting (reported by the Paris Prefecture of Police) noted, "The meeting opened ... with about 500 people, among them about forty women and some children." Or, a report on a late September meeting of the SF in the first arrondissement

reported that "the meeting opened at 21:15 with sixty people, where "l'élément féminine" dominated."³² The women's section of the SF had its own leader though the women and men of the group had the same rules and range of activities. Male and female members wore the same uniforms (though pants were generally replaced by a skirt for women), offered the same straight-armed salute at rallies and marches, and were active in a range of league activities, including the riots of 6 February 1934.³³ Like the female cohort of the JP and Faisceau, women of the SF were responsible for circulating and selling propaganda tracts and stamps, and being part of the "humanitarian" efforts of the group.

At the Maison Bleue, the SF "club-house" and site of the women's section offices, many women and men were involved in sports, social gatherings, and charity events of the league. The full spectrum of SF work was on view at the Maison Bleue where

the nurses section, under the direction of Cheftaine Mme Camus, would develop the education of her militants.... On the other side, the women's propaganda section, under the direction of their Cheftaine, Mme Lecouvreu would have her space to pursue her charity work and get directives for action.... The two, with Mme Pommier, would run a school for drums and bugles, which the group has used to retain the echoes of its calls and batteries.³⁴

The mutual aid committee was also run by SF women and the group was responsible for helping the unemployed locate work.

Women were also part of the police force of the group. As the work of the SF could often turn to violence (and, in fact, was thoroughly rooted in political violence) it was sometimes the work of female members to set up care stations to tend to those injured during rallies. Women also participated in the specialized police force of the Soldarité française, the Milice. The highly disciplined Milice and Milicienne, "impeccably turned out" in the blue-shirted uniforms of the Solidarité française and offering the fascist salute, were charged with keeping order at the meetings. A strict hierarchy was in place and the expectation of violence, if not the promotion of it, was made clear.³⁵

From instruction and participation in childcare, to political violence and paramilitary action in the Milicienne, SF women participated in a wide range of activities, in many ways illustrating the spectrum of female action in French fascist leagues: combatant and maternal. In the SF worldview, this was an ideal and natural combination.

The Francistes were also founded in 1933, and, as in the Solidarité française, women were present in league activities from the beginning. Women attended the first 1933 meeting of the movement, the smallest and most extreme of the leagues, accounting for three out of eleven attendees. Francisme's women's section met regularly, twice a week by 1935, and was enough of a presence, or of strategic importance in the league, that in early 1935 Marcel Bucard, the Fran-

cistes' leader, organized the First Franciste Women's Congress. Lauded for their work in raising money for the groups as well as charitable works in clothing and food collection the women's section, and their fundraising success, was taken as "irrefutable witness to the unprecedented progress of our movement." ³⁶

Gender in the Leagues

The work and structure of the various leagues illustrate the relationship of women to the organizations they served. Within French fascist leagues, women could march shoulder to shoulder in uniform, collect clothing for the unemployed, and organize charity bazaars. While there is ambivalence in much of league writing on women, it is also clear that women could play simultaneous roles within the leagues. They were, in their various capacities, responsible for some of the most essential work of fascism: recruiting, propagandizing, marching, paying dues, raising money, setting up children's camps, and providing information for new mothers. Some of these may seem "more fascist" activities than others, however, they were not. And, it may be in the childcare and social work that French fascists created their ideology most clearly and consistently. It was those endeavors that stressed the all-encompassing nature of fascism, that all aspects of French life—politics, economy, society—were connected. Women played a pivotal role in connecting all areas of life through their role as mothers and their "essential" female character. Within the most practical aspects of the leagues, this meant that women could be more tactful and convincing in recruitment; it could also mean, as mothers protecting their children, they could be the most combatant.

While many of the groups advocated a traditional view of female subordination, using the women's sections to perform and promote traditionally female tasks, other groups espoused a more egalitarian view and offered women areas of considerable influence—particularly significant for a group that had yet to win suffrage. Unlike the parliamentary Right, which did not attempt to mobilize women until 1935, the fascist leagues envisioned women as key political players as early as 1924. Gender as well figured prominently in these initial conceptions of ideal authoritarian state structures. Leaders did not simply advocate a reproductive role for women, they also promoted a more public political role for women than has generally been recognized. League spokesmen argued that women ought to engage in national politics and world affairs. Some had women wear blue shirts and emphasized their active participation. In parades they extended their arms in the salute à *la romain*, just like their male compatriots.

The fact that women were appealed to as mothers and also urged to give fascist salutes could strike one as an indication that French fascists had a conflicted relationship with the role of women in their particularly violent form of public politics. To be clear, there may have been moments of cognitive dissonance for

league leaders and authors who advocated the various roles and ideal of women and womanhood. However, placing the filter of the interests of the French family and nation over the dual image of nurturing mother and blue-shirted marcher makes those conflicts seem less intractable. In the name of national renovation women's identities could be quite elastic for fascists, in some cases more elastic than the traditional Right, Left, or Center parties. Whatever fears there might have been about women's changing roles (suffragist, laborer, and politically engaged) could be assuaged by the belief that women were helping to strengthen the nation.

By talking about women in largely domestic and reproductive terms, French fascists were certainly essentializing "woman." Their focus on familial and domestic activities in the service of the nation, however, meant that women were not necessarily marginalized within French fascism (nor were they necessarily emancipated). They were both important active members and important symbols. Women, even unmarried or childless women, represented the family—and not just for fascists, but in the culture of interwar France, Europe, and beyond. As representatives of the family, women also were representative of the *patrie*—that extended family—and hence they were also representative of the essence of French fascist life.

It is clear in league gatherings and publications that the league and the family were also sites for establishing expectations of femininity and masculinity, as well as national belonging, for French citizens. Within the fascist project the national and the familial were connected: the family was a symbol of the nation and a new fascist nation could reinvigorate and protect the French family.

The image of and rhetoric about the family runs throughout all league publications including reports, posters, pamphlets, speeches, references, and pictures. Mothers, fathers, and children were constant topics of discussion. The league newspapers were filled with specific advice about childcare as well as articles warning about "dangers" to the family. Many of the initiatives of the league were undertaken in the name of defending the family and political opponents were attacked as enemies of the French family. While league rhetoric did often replicate the familiar gender hierarchies of traditional family, it was not simply a matter of leaving domestic cares to the women and public labor and politics to men—the family was the highest calling for men and women. In addition to committing themselves to the protection of the family, leagues presented themselves as a family. Further, the movements were based on the belief that the nation was a great family and claimed that fascism alone recognized this and would glorify the family in their proposed new French state.

To focus on the role of women in the leagues is not to assert that men were not important in French fascism. Nor is it to claim that the leagues were equal opportunity political entities or that patriarchy found no home in the leagues. In many ways, women would be simultaneously exalted and subjugated within fascist ideology. However, not only would women find fascist leagues welcoming of their presence, but it is clear that the assertion of the importance of family and women, as well as a belief in women's superior moral character, were both ways that fascists understood their world. It is through the gender dynamics of the league that the totalizing philosophy of fascism—the utter melding of public and private, the domestic and the political—is evident.

Amidst the pages of La Solidarité française and the warnings that "l'Etoile de Salomon" and the "triangle maçonnique"³⁷ were allied against the forces of "real" France, one could also find "Chronique gastronomique" and a source for head-cheese recipes. In addition to being alerted to the dangers of Léon Blum one could find help with what to wear during the frustrating *demi-saison* of fall and spring.³⁸ While these different components of the fascist press seem dissonant categories—anti-Semitic fear mongering on the one hand and fashion and food on the other—they were thoroughly and logically intertwined in the world of the Solidarité française and French fascism more generally.

The column "La Maison et le monde" featured the couture and culinary advice and by its very title conveys the interconnectedness of the ostensibly female world of frocks and cuisine and the male world of suspected Judeo-Masonic plots. Certainly the paper reproduced the more traditional roles for women (just as most women's sections of papers did, no matter their political stripe); however, in mixing the most racist rhetoric with quotidian household advice the SF furthered its agenda. It could use the home section of the paper to both soften and legitimate the accusations, conspiracy theories, and racism of the other sections. How terrible could a movement be that published a recipe for classic leek preparation? Isn't a world in which women are vexed by fashion choices of changing weather exactly the charming fashion-conscious French culture that keeps "France for the French"? That conceptualization of France is precisely the one that the SF thought was worth fighting for, even violently. Clearly, domestic life was central to their reordering of the nation and "La Maison et le monde" was one of the ways that women's domestic concerns were made part and parcel of the group's ideology and organizing strategy.

In other ways, the opening quotation of this chapter conveyed the Faisceau's ardent anti-individualism and familialist idea of the nation. In fact, the Faisceau positioned itself as the group that was willing to ask difficult questions about the nature of the relationship between familial or domestic status and one's ability to lead the country toward "prosperity, grandeur, continuity and stability." The Faisceau pointed out that most do not argue that "a man would be inept at business because he is single" or that he may have greater credentials in finance or "public instruction because he is the head of a family and the father of many children. ... But that is what we are saying, that is what we affirm." And so, the Faisceau was quite clear in its proclamation that men are also judged and legitimated in their public lives by their familial and private experiences and circumstances.

To the Faisceau, the family was the starting point, and the end point, for all philosophical, economic, and spiritual contemplations. As the previously cited Assembly at Reims proclaimed:

What then is the great, the true spirit of creation?

The spirit of the family.

Where is the great motor of human activity, of fertile activity? It is at the heart of the father of the family.

Where is the great faculty of saving, the great force that maintains the man on the land of his fathers, that makes the walls of the city rise?

At the heart of the mother of the family.

Where is the great spirit of sacrifice, that makes man renounces his instant gratification for the happiness that will come later, of the generation to come?

In the love of the father and mother, who renounce the minutes that go by for the hour when the child could inherit the fruit of their renunciation. 40

The Faisceau viewed all politics and public life through the ideal of the nuclear family. In the above they legitimated and sanctioned the public power of both men and women (even if they did not share identical power) through their private roles. The Reims speech also criticized both individualism and liberal capitalism. The implication is that family connections and responsibilities are what temper individual motivations and consumption—both based in selfishness. To the Faisceau, the family had been destroyed in the modern economy and the abomination of the parliamentary system was that it was incapable of recognizing the value of the family over the individual, but, in addition, the very spiritual force of familial existence was in danger of utter destruction in the Third Republic.

The Jeunesses patriotes showed their belief in these ideas as well. The "Statutes of the Jeunesses patriotes" proclaimed: "The family is the organic and fundamental cell of society, based in morality, the stability and fecundity of the domestic home, facilitating its formation, avoiding its break up, favoring the increase of natality so necessary to the country."⁴¹ To this end, the JP wanted to severely curtail any activity, information, or behavior they believed caused harm to the family. In targeting existing laws, the JP wanted "to severely repress all propaganda tending to pervert morals," which included information on "abortion, birth control propaganda, pornography, prostitution, hidden or public, and the abandonment of family."⁴²

In contrast to the Parliament of the Third Republic, as it was perceived by the league, the JP did not "tend only to the progress and well-being of the individual. It equally wants to protect and strengthen the family 'the keystone of the social

edifice' the necessary base of public morality and the grandeur of the country."⁴³ In this way, the JP, like other leagues, shifted focus from individualism, which they regarded as one of the great errors of the Third Republic, to the family and the collection of families in the nation.

The JP also lamented the separation and distinction between the men of government and the people, specifically the heads of familles nombreuses. Such was the case when M. Restelli, a JP member and leader representing business, spoke in the name of familles nombreuses. "The Senate," he said, "is made up in a majority by unmarried men, who disinterest themselves in the lot of familles nombreuses. If the senators were elected by the people, they would have an awareness of their actions and not send the fathers of famille nombreuses to the slaughter."44 For the JP, the state was a society, "not of individuals, but of families," and the only member of society "justified to supervise social management was the head of the family."45 In a 1925 brochure, which was a joint venture between the JP and the Légion (a group not examined here), both leagues made very clear the status of men in relationship to their family: "The heads of the family are, after veterans, particularly called upon to join the league, the organism of defense against communism and all the agents of destruction."46 Time and time again the groups called upon familial experience to lend political legitimacy to individuals, arguing that those who have "built and populated their own home, are qualified to rebuild the city where their sons live." In a belief that the "familial problem today is the premier problem," the JP reiterated much of the basic familial ideology of all the leagues—an approach to politics and the nation viewed through a relational or familial existence, thereby challenging an individualistic liberal ideal that maintained a distinction between public and private (even if just a rhetorical one). The IP called upon a familial longing on the part of the young men of the leagues, noting that they "want to feel the presence of the fathers of France of tomorrow." Proclaiming that many of these young members were recently back from the war, the JP asserted that these men had "given to the patrie this double gesture of fighting for her and raising, to save her again, children of their blood."47

With these words, the league emphasized both the family concerns of their movement and argued that the role of men—and the masculine ideal—was not simply to fight or to be a veteran, but to raise children and be a father. The publication clearly prioritized the role of the male in the family (as both father and soldier) and the leagues acknowledged the patriarchal structure of their idealized family and polity. However, it is also notable that the consideration of female sacrifice for war (giving up their children and loved ones to a national cause as well as participating directly in the war effort) was given greater importance by attaching it to masculine ideals and honor. On the one hand, it positioned men as more "feminine" by promoting their reproductive and familial value, and, by extension, it strengthened women's claim to sacrifice in wartime—a feminine

patriotism evidenced by sacrifice of her loved ones. On the other hand, it took this "special" category away from women and noted that fathers too were doing their patriotic duty by reproducing for the nation. In this way, the leagues proposed that the nation could be redeemed by altering the role of men and women. Public and political men needed to be fathers (and not bachelors) and mothers needed to embrace a public and political role. For both sexes, their familial relation could be transformative for the nation. The league's idea of saving or reinvigorating the French nation clearly rested upon changing ideas of femininity and masculinity.⁴⁸

The Francistes too considered the family the base of the nation and all other political and social considerations were to stem from that. The Franciste press often repeated that idea: "[the Franciste economic and social plan] protects and strengthens the family, the vital cell of the country, and makes the *métier* an extension of the familial home, the region a small country, and the nation the real assembly of families." This rhetoric echoes, almost verbatim, earlier sentiments of the Faisceau and the Jeunesses patriotes.

The Francistes too considered the individual only in the context of his or her function within the family and nation. And, like the other leagues, the Francistes were deeply concerned about the population's decline in quantity and quality. Francisme advocated aid to families with many children, including crèches, schools, and apprenticeships and called for affordable housing, which would provide work for masons and health for their children." Reflecting a fear of the racial decline of France, the Francistes argued for childcare that would create stronger and healthier French citizens: "A people of athletes cannot be perverse. Make handsome and healthy men and you will have good citizens."

Paternal and familial status was also emphasized by the Croix de Feu. Like the other ligues, the CF believed that "The family is the elementary framework of the social collectivity."53 Seeing the transformation of the family in political terms (currently "under the tyranny of Marxist economy"), Colonel de La Rocque argued that the family needed to be secured and reinforced in order for it to adapt to new conditions in the world. The way for that to happen, for the family to be maintained, was "to consolidate the authority of parents on their young children, to do away with the interference of the state in the instruction of children."⁵⁴ La Rocque's position was that one had to reacquaint fathers with their rights and responsibilities, as well as "assure the mother an eminent position in the legal realm."55 Here again, the rights and duties of men and women were considered in their relationship to their family with an argument that the CF took for granted: strengthen the family and the nation will be strengthened. The combining of familial and political ideals—the idea of parents having political rights and responsibilities as parents—was part of the CF's ideology and an important way in which the movement viewed the nation and the power of its own ideology to effect positive change within the stagnant Third Republic

French fascist organizations promoted a public political role for women alongside motherhood and a paternal role for men alongside their public actions. Leagues invoked female work and sacrifice during the war, as well as women's supposedly superior moral aptitude and the leagues presented themselves as the forces that truly respected women's potential political importance in the state. Many of the leagues advocated female suffrage at a time when many mainstream political groups did not. The domestic identities and concerns of women were not only compatible with fascist notions of politics, but rendered women potentially better fascists and citizens.

To consider women's work in the leagues as simply subordination to those of men, believing them marginalized in areas that served as extensions of the domestic sphere, does not fully take in or address the complications of gender ideology within the league. As Kevin Passmore notes, "the position of women cannot be reduced to an extension of the familial role, not least because of the uncertainties in the discourse and practices of the leadership."⁵⁶ While Passmore wrote about the Croix de Feu, it is a statement that could be applied to all the leagues examined here. All the leagues and leaders called upon the language and ideas of the social world as they formulated league ideology. Areas that may be considered purely social (and by extension more feminine than masculine) were, indeed, deeply political. Because of this, there were often contradictions within league rhetoric (and action) on women and women's work, family, and gender. Even as women's social work might be rationalized as apolitical and maternal work, certainly, as Passmore argues, "the unintended consequence of the contradictions in the movement's discourses was that female activists were able, within the limits represented by their own relative lack of power resources, to invest the women's sections with their own purposes."57 Beyond that, in many groups women took on positions of leadership and power, which helped shape league ideology and practice.

French fascist ideology positioned women as the moral force of the nation. Women's "outsider" status in French politics and society was often what lent them legitimacy as the troops of national and moral regeneration. The leagues rejected the separation of the domestic and private spheres and in that way they forcefully allied the salvation of France with the salvation of the French family. Women would and could be the heroic saviors of both the nation and the family as within fascist ideology they were one and the same. Gender ideology—men and women as real or imagined—was deeply imbricated in the work of French fascism. Women's social, moral, economic, and reproductive abilities were emphasized by the leagues, but women's work in French fascism also included donning blue shirts and giving the fascist salute, parading, and preparing physically for the battle against the forces of the Third Republic—taking on a role that men had not successfully played. Men, in turn, would be called upon to embrace the

importance of their familial roles. And both sexes would march in the streets in the name of *la grande famille* and *la patrie*.

Notes

- 1. Le Nouveau Siècle, 19 June 1926.
- 2. Roger Griffin, The Nature of Fascism (London, 1993); Michael Mann, Fascists (Cambridge, 2004); George Mosse, The Fascist Revolution: Toward a General Theory of Fascism (New York, 2000); Stanley G. Payne, A History of Fascism, 1914–1945 (Madison, 1995); Robert Paxton, The Anatomy of Fascism (New York, 2004); Robert Soucy, French Fascism: The First Wave, 1924–1933 (New Haven, 1986), and French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933-1939 (New Haven, 1995); Zeev Sternhell, The Birth of Fascist Ideology (Princeton, 1994), and Neither Right Nor Left (Berkeley, 1986); Michel Winock, Histoire de l'extrême droite en France (Paris, 1993), and Nationalism, Anti-Semitism, and Fascism in France (Stanford, 1998) all consider fascism, in France and beyond, as nearly exclusively male. In addition to Victoria de Grazia, How Fascism Ruled Women, Italy 1922-1945 (Berkeley, 1992), and Claudia Koonz, Mothers in the Fatherland (New York, 1987), some works on France, and beyond, give attention to women and gender. See Caroline Campbell, "Building a Movement, Dismantling the Republic: Women, Gender, and Political Extremism in the Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français, 1927–1940," French Historical Studies 35, no. 4 (2012): 691–726; Martin Durham, Women and Fascism (London, 1998); Melanie Hawthorne and Richard Golsan, eds., Gender and Fascism in Modern France (Hanover, 1997), which focuses on culture; Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Hampshire and Burlington, 2008); Cheryl Koos, "Fascism, Fatherhood and the Family in Interwar France: The Case of Antoine Rédier and the Légion," Journal of Family History 24, no. 3 (1999): 317-329; Kevin Passmore, ed., Women, Gender, and Fascism in Europe, 1919-45 (Manchester, 2003); and Daniella Sarnoff, "Interwar Fascism and the Franchise: Women's Suffrage and the Ligues," Historical Reflections 34, no. 2 (2008): 112-133, and "Domesticating Fascism," in Women of the Right, ed. Kathleen M. Blee and Sandra McGee Deutsch (University Park, 2012), 163-176.
 - 3. AN F7/13232, Statuts of Jeunesses patriotes, attached to police report, 1925.
- Mary Louise Roberts, Civilization Without Sexes: Reconstructing Gender in Postwar France (Chicago, 1994); Kristen Stromberg Childers, Fathers, Families and the State in France, 1914–1945 (Ithaca, 2003); Judith Surkis, Sexing the Citizen: Morality and Masculinity in France, 1870–1920 (Ithaca, 2006).
- 5. According to Pierre Milza in "L'Ultra-droite des années trente," in Histoire de l'extrême droite en France, ed. Michel Winock (Paris, 1993), 164, the Jeunesses patriotes had 100,000 members by 1934. According to Gisèle and Serge Berstein in Dictionnaire historique de la France contemporaine (Paris, 1995), 449, the Jeunesses patriotes had a membership of 300,000 in 1929.
- 6. AN/F7 13233, Prefecture de Police à Ministère de L'Interieur, "Réunion organisée par les sections des Jeunesses Patriotes du 8eme arrondt," 25 June 1925.
- 7. AN/F7 13232, "Reglement pour l'organisation des Jeunesses patriotes section féminine," attached to police memo, 15 January 1926.
- 8. AN/F7 13232, "Reglement pour l'organisation des Jeunesses patriotes section féminine," attached to Police memo, 15 January 1926; *Le National*, 17 February 1934.
- ANF7/13235, Prefet des Alpes-Maritimes à M. Le President du Conseil, Ministre de l'Interieur,
 November 1929.
- 10. AN F7/13233, clipping of *L'Echo de Paris*, "Le Congrès de Jeunesses patriotes," 21 November 1926, and police report, 21 November 1926.

- 11. AN F7/13235, "Les Jeunesses patriotes vers la rénovation française," n.d.
- 12. AN F7/13232, JP "Modèles de discours," 24 February 1928.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. AN F7 13232, report, Paris, 10 December 1929.
- 15. AN F7/13208, tract attached to police report, Paris, 19 November 1925.
- 16. AN F7/13208, Police to Ministry of Interior, Directeur of General Security, 28 January 1926.
- 17. AN F7/13209, "Rapport du Comissariat special Wagner, sur une reunion privé tenue par le Faisceau, Metz, 16 April 1926."
- 18. AN F7/13209, Le Commissaire spécial à Monsieur le Directeur de la Sûreté Générale, Bordeaux, 21 January 1926.
 - 19. See for example AN F7/13210, police memos dated 18 November and 20 September 1926.
- 20. AN F7/13212, copy of Faisceau distribution attached to police report, Bordeaux, 8 March 1928.
- 21. See Gisèle and Serge Berstein, Dictionnaire historique de la France contemporaine (Paris, 1995), 209.
 - 22. AN 451 AP 87 [Papiers La Rocque], "Oeuvres sociales Croix de Feu," n.d.
 - 23. Ibid.
- 24. AN 451 AP 87, note, 8 July 1935. Also, 451 AP 82, copy of illustrated supplement of Le Flambeau, May 1936.
- 25. Mary Jean Green, "Gender, Fascism and the Croix de Feu: the Women's Pages of *Le Flambeau*," *French Cultural Studies* 8, no. 23 (1997): 229–239. Robert Soucy further acknowledges the political purposes of female work that was purported to have purely charitable motivations. Soucy, *French Fascism: The Second Wave*, 1933–1939, 110–111.
- 26. Charles Vallin, "Aux femmes du Parti social français," Conférence faite aux déléguées des Groupes d'Action sociale du P.S.F. (Région Parisienne), 28 July 1937.
 - 27. Jennifer Waelti-Walters, Feminist Novelists of the Belle-Epoque (Bloomington, 1990), 186.
 - 28. Le Flambeau, 16 March 1935.
 - 29. Charles Vallin, "Aux femmes du Parti social français."
- 30. Other historians who have studied the membership of these groups derive the number from the police estimate of 180,000 members, with 80,000 in Paris (Robert Soucy) to 10,000, with 4000 to 5000 active militants (Pierre Milza). A breakdown of the numbers, and connected historians is available in Soucy's French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933–1939, 61.
 - 31. AN F7/13239, report, 4 November 1934.
 - 32. AN F7/13239, report, 20 September 1934.
- 33. AN F7/13238, police reports from Prefecture of Moselle, 15 June 1934 and 9 May 1934, and Prefecture of Police report, Paris, 6 February 1934.
 - 34. La Solidarité française-Problèmes actuels, October 1935.
 - 35. "Les Milice de la Solidarité française," Paris, n.d.
 - 36. Le Franciste, 9 June 1935.
 - 37. La Solidarité française, 20 February 1938.
 - 38. La Solidarité française, 13 and 20 October 1934.
 - 39. Le Nouveau Siècle, 19 June 1926.
 - 40. Ibid.
 - 41. AN F7/13232, statuts of Jeunesses patriotes, attached to police report, dated 1925.
 - 42. Ibid
- 43. AN F7/13232, "Programme de Jeunesse patriotes-Politique sociale-1929," attached to police report of 22 April 1929.
- 44. AN F7/13235, Directeur de Police d'état (Nice) à Monsieur le Secrétaire Général de la Sûreté Générale, 22 February 1932.

- 45. AN F7/13232, "Le Suffrage familial," n.d.
- 46. AN F7/13233, pamphlet of La Légion and Jeunesses patriotes, n.d. (probably 1925).
- 47. AN F7/13233, pamphlet of La Légion and Jeunesses patriotes, n.d. (probably 1925).
- 48. AN F7/13232, "Le Suffrage familial," n.d.
- 49. Le Franciste, 19 January 1936.
- 50. Paul Guiraud, Idées premières de la prochaine Révolution Française (Paris, n.d.).
- 51. Marcel Bucard, Du Sang de leurs mains (Paris, 1938).
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Lt. Colonel de la Rocque, Service public (Paris, 1934), 113.
- 54. Ibid., 114.
- 55. Ibid., 114.
- 56. Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu," *Journal of Modern History* 71, no. 4 (1999): 825.
 - 57. Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism," 828.

PART III

Intellectual and Cultural Trends



CHAPTER 9

"Our Body Doesn't Have to be Ugly"

Physical Culture, Gender, and Racial Rejuvenation in the Croix de Feu / Parti social français

Caroline Campbell



"Bodily ugliness is often due to negligence.... Our body doesn't have to be ugly if we have the will to correct the imperfections."—Gaëtan Maire, CF/PSF physical culture theorist

In the aftermath of the extraordinary destruction caused by the Great War, many Europeans were faced with mourning the dead and healing millions of bodies damaged by physical and psychological trauma. In France, an unprecedented influx of immigrants from Europe and the colonies added a new dimension to debates over how best to regenerate bodies comprising what many referred to as the "French race." Women and men of the extreme Right were key players in polemical discussions over racial rejuvenation and national strength as supporters of extremist groups formed one of the most influential political blocs of the interwar period. Of them, the Croix de Feu (CF) and its successor, the Parti social francais (PSF), mobilized women and men at rates that not only made it the largest political movement in French history but enabled it to galvanize anti-democratic forces that had long characterized French political culture. This chapter explores why CF/PSF militants believed that transforming French physical culture was a crucial component of national rejuvenation and how the process of embodiment developed along gendered and racial lines.² In its efforts to transform French physical culture, or conceptions of how the bodies of women and men should look, the best way to transform those bodies, and the implication of bodily health on national strength, the CF/PSF promoted an inconsistent yet subversive gender ideology. By developing an array of programs, the CF/PSF provided multiple opportunities for women while it solidified existing racial hierarchies by conflating ideal beauty with whiteness.

Throughout the 1930s, the CF/PSF developed a new brand of social politics to contest the Republic's developing social model.³ Combining social and political reform, racial rejuvenation was at the heart the CF/PSF social politics, which was based upon its militants' ultra-nationalistic vision of a France comprised not of individuals but as an organic whole. In this vein, ultranationalists believed that weak, flabby, or ugly bodies threatened the nation's fate at the precise moment when its strength was critical to fight the threats of Nazism, Stalinism, anticolonialism, and internal political division. CF/PSF leaders argued that republican politicians underestimated the urgent need for racial rejuvenation and that the state lacked the capability to mobilize large numbers of people. They accurately claimed that the CF/PSF possessed the organizational structures necessary for mass mobilization; by the late 1930s, it had one million members, a third of whom were women.⁴

CF/PSF militants joined many across the political spectrum who believed that vibrant bodies, racial regeneration, and national rejuvenation were interconnected.⁵ As a Communist-affiliated sporting society explained: "We don't want the race to degenerate. We want a strong and healthy youth"; the Popular Front asserted that the practice of sports should "be considered as one of the elements of the safeguarding of the race."6 Women were central to debates over racial rejuvenation although attitudes toward bodily improvement were framed in stereotypical terms. State-run and Catholic physical education societies designed programs for women that essentialized their bodies by viewing them as weak and best suited for childbirth. The CF/PSF, however, had a distinct approach to physical culture. As an extreme-Right movement, we might expect that its militants sought to limit women to domestic duties or produce offspring for the good of the race. However, pronatalist influences, so powerful during the interwar period, were not pervasive in the movement's physical education program. While the CF/PSF embraced the status quo with regard to men's physical education, conflating masculinity with action, self-control, competition, and struggle, its approach to women's physical education broke new ground in several important ways. CF/PSF militants were inconsistent in their rhetoric, yet its theoreticians understood that gender was culturally specific and based upon social norms. This attitude shaped their organization of a physical education program that offered remarkable opportunities to women, including vigorous training to increase circulation, heart rate, and strength, and engagement in competitive team sports like basketball and soccer. However, CF/PSF militants' efforts to improve health emphasized perfection and the ideal human form, which not only reflected the influences of eugenics and social Darwinian conceptions of hierarchy, but played a key role in contributing to a rightward shift in French political culture during the 1930s.

Physiology, Anthropology, and the CF/PSF Approach to Transforming French Physical Culture

France's defeat in the Franco-Prussian war in 1871 and a growing pan-European interest in physical culture were two factors that drove the creation of various gymnastic and sporting societies in the early Third Republic.8 Indeed, the new Republic faced many challenges after shock of defeat and the violence of the Commune, which civic leaders met by creating a series of associations that emphasized physical challenge and sacrifice as they prepared young men to become citizen-soldiers.9 The broadening of conscription laws in the 1880s helped bring about the integration of physical education into the curriculum of schools and the concomitant growth of physical education groups outside of schools. 10 While the first privately sponsored French sporting clubs were aimed at the bourgeoisie, Catholic parishes eventually created clubs for the needy in an attempt to recover the influence they lost after being removed from public education in 1905; the Socialist Party developed its own sporting association in 1908 for members and opened it to all French men in 1911.11 By the interwar period, as many as four million women and men from all classes had joined various sporting associations and virtually all political groups either had their own physical education programs or supported affiliated societies. In this context, it was no surprise that many social commentators had an opinion on the state of French bodies.

Eradicating Ugliness and Conceptualizing Race

"We are odiously ugly!" Doctor Jean Edward Ruffier proclaimed in 1914, arguing that it was this supposed ugliness that embodied a weakened nation and the social body's decent into decadence. Paris, he bemoaned, while at one time renowned for its elegance and beauty, had become filled with "ridiculous stomachs, flushed jowls, rounded backs, pale faces, sloping shoulders, and hunched chests." Ruffier was a leading physical culture advocate who would come to influence CF/PSF technicians in developing the movement's physical education program, including the man who formulated its conceptual basis, Gaëtan Maire. Like Ruffier, Maire believed that French society was plagued by ugliness, which for him revealed one's true character. "Bodily ugliness is often due to negligence. ... Our body doesn't have to be ugly if we have the will to correct the imperfections. Not to devote oneself to these efforts is the mark of a great weakness of character," he opined. This sentiment underpinned the CF/PSF's entire approach to remaking

France; will was an essential component of character, and for France to regenerate itself, it needed women and men of strong morals. Indeed, ugliness symbolized laziness and was evidence of a significant threat facing the French nation, that of racial degeneration. Maire explained it this way: "Physical degeneration is the defect of civilized people who neglect the culture of the body." ¹⁵

Conflating the state of civilization with race thinking was pervasive in the CF/PSF, as many militants believed that they were a part of the so-called French race. There was, however, a lack of coherence in conceptualizing the nation's racial origins and traits. In the 1934 work that laid the groundwork for much of the CF's ideology, Service Public, the movement's leader, Colonel François de La Rocque, proposed a conception of race that enabled some militants to claim that the movement was inclusive because he rejected the nation's biological or linguistic basis. As La Rocque maintained: "The French race is a magnificent synthesis, disciplined, cultivated, and well-balanced. It forms a whole; no linguistic, no analysis of heredity can prevail against this fact." ¹⁶ In describing these traits, La Rocque conceived of cultural aspects to race, which in turn, spurred some militants to insist upon more exclusionary concepts of race, including the idea that race produced nation. The CF/PSF's chief physical culture theorist in the Rhone, M. Thevenet, for instance, understood race in rigid terms, contending, "We must make men and women solid and robust. We must give to France this physically strong race, which had been until now, distinctively French and through the centuries and great social rifts made our patrie what it is." Participation in the CF/PSF exacerbated militants' tendencies to think in racial terms and was a key reason why their approach to physical culture was imbued with social Darwinism and eugenics. Ideologues like Maire and Thevenet were convinced that transforming physical culture held the key to strengthening the French nation. As Maire put it, "the physical perfecting of a race is indispensable to maintain [its place] in the first rank of great modern nations."18

In its drive toward racial perfection, the CF/PSF perpetuated a hierarchical conception of race and nation, which its physical culture theorists believed could be achieved through positive eugenics. Since an individual could be improved according to her or his environment and personal desire for change, one's life was neither genetically fixed nor predetermined. For Maire, if one man was bigger than another, it may have been "because he received more favorable genes, but also, perhaps because he benefited from better food when he was a child." Indeed, Maire worked within the Lamarckian tradition of eugenics that emphasized milieu, as he stated bluntly: "Positive eugenics presents the best means of human perfection." A key component of positive eugenics was the rejection of biological theories positing that class was based upon genetic makeup in favor of the stance that education could enable an individual to seek self-improvement. On this point, there was strong agreement among CF/PSF militants that the human body could be transformed regardless of ethnic, religious, or class background. In

seeking to achieve perfection, Thevenet explained it this way: "We must make men of healthy body and spirit without the consideration of blood, money, religion, or [political] party."²¹

The CF/PSF's emphasis on perfection was rife with racist undertones that conflated civilization with whiteness and primitiveness with blackness, which derived in part from how militants developed the physical education program's curriculum. They instituted the "Natural Method" techniques of France's leading expert on physical education, Georges Hébert, whose Hébertist societies dominated interwar programs across the political spectrum. During his time as an admiral stationed in French West Africa, Hébert was struck by what he believed was the physical prowess of French colonial subjects. Based upon his observations, Hébert contended that Europeans, or les civilisés as he called them, could learn from their counterparts, les primitifs. Hébert was one of many who believed that a negative effect of modernity was a sedentary and weak population incapable of defending itself. Europeans had simply forgotten the types of movements that were natural to the human body. Hébert was convinced that physical work could reconfigure one's basic nature, and, based upon his observations of les primitifs, suggested that certain movements came "naturally" to humans: walking, running, jumping, climbing, lifting, throwing, and self-defense. In explaining the rationale for the CF/PSF's use of Hébert's "Natural Method" exercises, Thevenet lamented, "these movements have been more or less abandoned by our civilization" and drew the following distinction between "primitive" Africans and "civilized" Europeans: "The primitive acts not methodically, but by instinct and need ... his living conditions require him to become strong. To develop the civilized, it is necessary to replace his instinct and need with that of steady, regular work, based ... upon his strength and general state."²² In this way, whiteness was self-evident for most CF/PSF militants.²³ Their thinking featured racialized, binary views of primitiveness and civilization, which formed key components of the movement's exclusionary conception of Frenchness.

Beauty and Human Nature: The Influences of Jean Edward Ruffier and Margaret Mead

Like most interwar efforts to transform French physical culture, the CF/PSF's ideological approach to reform and the programs that its militants developed were not only coded with whiteness but also deeply gendered. While in some ways the CF/PSF perpetuated narrow gender stereotypes it was arguably progressive in how its theorists used the ideas of cutting-edge scholarship to break new ground with regard to physical education. Most notably, the movement rejected the rigid view of gender that was common during the interwar years and championed by the Vichy regime in terms of ideology and policy. Encapsulating the regime's rigid view of gender, the newspaper published by the elite Vichy-era school at Uriage

explained: "Woman is built not to fight—which is the privilege of man—but to procreate; nature set the boundaries of her physical possibilities, and it would be dangerous to transgress them."²⁴

In contrast, CF/PSF theorists sought to transgress the status quo in terms of physical education and applied the theories of Dr. Ruffier to do so. Ruffier's studies of the physiology of muscle provided the pedagological approach for the movement's programs. An adherent of cell theory, Ruffier examined organisms at the cellular level and determined that healthy muscle depended upon movement. In his study of the amoeba, for example, Ruffier documented how it reacted to exterior stimulus such as movement, heat, or contact with another body by contracting itself, making secretions, or dividing; these reactions were nonexistent in amoebas that did not move, or what Ruffier called "inert" amoebas.²⁵ Ruffier argued that since the human body was an "agglomeration" of microscopic cells, human cells needed to move lest they fall into an "inert" state. 26 Informed by Ruffier's findings, Maire stated that if one were to render "the most beautiful muscle possible" immobile for two or three months, it would become soft, deprived of energy, and eventually "disintegrate." 27 Ruffier's contention that cells instinctively wanted to return to their nascent state spurred CF/PSF leaders to create a program in which movement and bodily health were intertwined. This physiological understanding of muscle formed a crucial component of the movement's program that was gender neutral, in the sense that all muscle was made from the same tissue and thus operated in a consistent manner regardless of sex. As we shall see, because Maire viewed movement as the basic way to transform muscle, he and his colleagues implemented many gender-neutral exercises that emphasized strength, coordination, and flexibility, which they believed would form a harmonious, healthy, and attractive body.

A second important influence on CF/PSF physical culture theorists was the anthropologist Margaret Mead. They were fascinated by Mead's studies demonstrating that the behavior of men and women differed according to cultural and social norms. Based upon her observation of peoples living in the Sepik region of Papua New Guinea, the Arapesh, the Mundugumor (Biwat), and Tchambuli (Chambri), Mead concluded that temperament was not fixed but that women's and men's "nature" differed according to place and time. While Mead claimed that both sexes of the Arapesh were gentle and cooperative, traits she noted were consistent with Western conceptions of femininity, she characterized the temperaments of both sexes of the Mundugumor as aggressive and violent, which, she stated, the West viewed as masculine traits; in the Tchambuli, however, Mead reported that women were dominant and emotionally distant whereas men were submissive and emotional.²⁸ Turning gender stereotypes on their head, these ideas underpinned key portions of the CF/PSF's program. "According to the American Mead," Maire explained, "you [can] find women who have masculine behavior and men with feminine behavior."29

This supposed proof that sexual difference was not innate was critical to the CF/PSF's distinct approach to physical culture. Throughout the Third Republic, numerous social commentators had defined female bodies as weak and female minds as inferior to those of men.³⁰ However, Mead's ideas provided Maire with a language to contest this misogyny. "Weakness is not necessarily an attribute of women [and] biological differences between the sexes do not equate to an inequality in intelligence," Maire insisted, leading him to ask:

What [characteristics are] innate and what are acquired? What is hereditary and what is circumstantial? When one compares the man with the woman, we must remember that it is not a question of one of two natural and biological types, but two artificial and social types of which the divergence ... lies in educational factors. From birth, society molds individual conformity to a certain conventional ideal.³¹

As a progressive feminist, Mead would have been concerned that right-wing militants used her ideas for their own ends, but for theorists like Maire, Mead's view of human nature reinforced the notion that it was possible to remake French temperaments.

While Ruffier's attention to movement and muscle and Mead's findings that gender norms were culturally specific provided the basis for CF/PSF theorists to create a physical education programs that afforded new opportunities for women, they applied Mead's ideas selectively. Most significantly, Maire perpetuated a long-standing focus on physical attractiveness and beauty, explaining:

Woman is naturally graceful; she has the instinct of elegance but the blossoming of her beauty cannot be complete if she remains a stranger to all physical exercise. Slenderness and weakness are not necessarily attributes of the woman.... Without physical education, the woman has only an ephemeral beauty; she oscillates between excessive scrawniness and portliness but never possesses the pure and well defined form that only a solid skeletal structure and a harmonious muscular development can provide in setting the contours of the body.³²

Grace, elegance, and harmony were hallmarks of interwar discourses on ideal femininity. The idea that women could change (i.e., strengthen) their bodies, however, reflected the intersection between physical education, will, and character that was pervasive in the movement. Maire warned, "All women must have the spirit of the cult of beauty.... One can momentarily give the appearance of beauty to a feeble body by deceptive means, but the woman who doesn't do physical education deprives herself of the only elements capable of maintaining her vigor and beauty."³³

This emphasis on pursuing beauty was not unique to the CF/PSF, as a woman's body and her level of attractiveness were subject to judgment, debate, and scorn for groups across the political spectrum. The Communist women's youth group,

for instance, instructed young women how to apply makeup and achieve the perfect tan in order to become "pretty." Maire, however, was hostile to what he called the façade of beauty. Underlining the vital necessity of willpower, Maire insisted, "by methodical exercise, each woman can become a healthy being of strength and beauty because congenital ugliness is not irreparable." On one hand, Maire perpetuated the insidious belief that ugliness and weakness marked a deficiency in one's character. On the other, in emphasizing health, Maire created remarkable opportunities that spurred young women to flock to the movement's physical education programs.

Men too had a responsibility to work toward perfection as CF/PSF physical education theorists sought to enhance their so-called active nature. Perpetuating commonly held stereotypes that conflated masculinity with activity and femininity with passivity, Maire declared: "Man is generally more of a creator, more of a builder, and more adept at scientific studies, whereas the woman is more intuitive and more artistic.... Man is more aggressive, more proud, more nomadic, whereas woman is softer, more sensitive, more shy, more fine, more flirty."³⁶ In this sense, the movement affirmed the status quo by seeking to prepare young men for action. Consequently, its programs channeled youthful masculine energy into sport. Maire framed the intersections between the body, sport, and racial regeneration this way: "The body, toned and fortified at the end of puberty, longs for performance.... It's the period of Sport, of individual sport, of team sport, the sport of combat.... Sport is essential for the formation of an energetic and robust race."37 The competitive and team-oriented aspects of sport would prepare young men for a variety challenges. According to Maire, boys and young men needed to be ready to "struggle against a definite element: a distance, a duration, an obstacle, a material difficulty, a danger, an enemy."38 A negative consequence of this emphasis on competition and struggle was uncontrolled aggression, which Maire believed could be ameliorated by developing a sense of camaraderie, teamwork, altruism, and discipline among male youth. For Maire, these traits were crucial in reinforcing the social bonds that CF/PSF ideologues sought to foster.³⁹

The CF/PSF Program to Transform French Physical Culture

It was incumbent upon CF/PSF militants to implement an effective physical education program for these ambitious ideas to have their maximum impact. The organizer of the movement's social program, Antoinette de Préval, explained the massive endeavor in a letter to a friend: "You know the evolution of ideas. You know the subtlety, the adaptation required by the modern foundations upon which we embark. Everything that reminds us of the most respected systems of the past must disappear: in a word, paternalism is totally erased." In this way, Préval articulated how the movement's militants sought to undermine the

foundations of French society by emphasizing their vision of racial and gendered rejuvenation. Structural organization, effective leadership, and grassroots mobilization were three of the key factors in how the CF/PSF galvanized thousands to transform French physical culture. While France's largest women's physical education federation claimed 25,000 members in 565 affiliates and Communists mobilized roughly 30,000 youth, CF/PSF militants had created 2800 physical education societies serving 64,000 youth across Greater France, which included 1100 basketball and 750 soccer teams by 1939, making its program one of the most dynamic of the interwar period.⁴¹

The Women's Section and the Center for Physical Education, 1934–1936

The first step in the CF's mission of transforming French society was Préval's creation of the league's Women's Section in early 1934. By 1935, the Women's Section had created hundreds of local sections across France, most of which comprised hundreds of members, and created multiple social centers, health clinics, summer camps, and welfare services. Emphasizing the interplay between centralized leadership and grassroots action, Préval explained that her task was "the centralization of the most important and multiple works," while she would "avoid all detailed questions and let them be sorted out on location by those in charge." The first step in developing a physical education program was taken when Women's Section officials created a Center for Physical Education in 1935. Préval appointed Maire as one of the Center's directors and he worked with the Women's Section to create physical education centers for youth and adults across metropolitan France and the Maghreb. In less than two years, the CF had recruited 1200 children to its Parisian centers (table 1), had opened ten provincial centers, and was in the process of creating centers in twenty more. The social section is a provincial centers, and was in the process of creating centers in twenty more.

CF/PSF militants viewed their physical education centers as the lynchpin in transforming the nation's physical culture. As the leadership repeatedly stated, physical education focused on not only physical but moral and intellectual development. Each center was around 150 square meters in size, the staff was approved by Women's Section headquarters, and the students, separated by gender, took daily lessons.⁴⁴ The physical layout of the centers reflected Women's Section

Table 1. CF Parisian Physical Education Centers, 1936

Center	Male	Female	Boys	Girls	Boys	Total
	Supervisors	Supervisors	Aged 7-13	Aged 7–13	Aged 14-16	Children
Rosalie	6	3	100	105	110	310
Reuilly	5	3	175	160	110	445
Madrid						
(Perronet)	5	3	125	75	75	275
Colombes	3	0	60	60	50	170

priorities with regard to physical education, as they included space to perform exercises and a *foyer-bibliothèque* for the program's intellectual component. The Women's Section organized regular activities, talks on the French colonies, literature, and sports, a monthly film series, and annual *fêtes* celebrating gymnastics, water sports, and the empire.⁴⁵ This eclectic range of activities demonstrated that the Women's Section sought make the centers fun in order to socialize youth into the movement's conception of what constituted the best aspects of French civilization.

The Scope Broadens: The PSF and its Associations

The Popular Front dissolved the CF in June 1936 and its leaders responded by reconstituting the league as the PSF. Préval and La Rocque oversaw the creation of four affiliated organizations that collectively sought to remake French culture and society through physical education, public health, welfare, and youth development. The PSF aimed their services at their own supporters and working-class populations that tended to support the Popular Front, whom the PSF sought to "pacify" by promoting its values. The four "new" PSF organizations were simply expansions of those initiated by the Women's Section. The Women's Section was renamed Social Action and continued to offer social assistance. Youth formation continued with social centers and summer camps, which were organized by a new association officially led by Préval, Travail et Loisirs. L'Association Médico-Sociale Jeanne d'Arc (AMSJA) operated health clinics, insurance aid programs, a convalescent home, and visiting nurses, and La Société de préparation et d'éducation sportive (SPES) organized the movement's physical education program. Additionally, two bureaus were created to streamline the formation of ideology and facilitate the coordination of services. The Social Studies Bureau, which La Rocque called "the organizer and controller of the sum of our action," was attached to his cabinet and led by Jeanne Garrigoux.⁴⁶ As La Rocque's expert on social policy, Garrigoux wielded a great deal of authority over many PSF men. For instance, in implementing the movement's social programs, the male heads of PSF sections, committees, and federations reported to the Bureau. Moreover, the Bureau supervised home visits made by social workers and nurses and oversaw inspections made by women and men at social and physical education centers, summer camps, and health facilities.⁴⁷ The offshoot of the Social Studies Bureau, the SPES Study Bureau, designed the SPES program. It was this body that Maire headed as he formulated the movement's physical culture program, although the entire SPES program required the approval of Garrigoux, Préval, and La Rocque.

The PSF's efforts to regenerate French physical culture required the collective action of each of these organizations, which brought women and men together in organizing services, although it was usually Préval who had the final word in deci-

sion making. Indeed, Préval explained to a friend that she "had the honor of coordinating the efforts of all the past social works." As the only leader who sat on the administrative council of all four organizations, Préval worked closely with Maire to formulate the SPES curriculum, appoint staff, and organize centers. The coordination of services between SPES and Social Action in metropolitan France and North Africa was to be "constant and tight," according to one circular, which warned, "If we neglect this essential coordination, we run the risks of a competition in recruitment, an overloading in the employment of children's time, a dispersion in effort, and useless expenses." To this end, the leaders and staff of all four groups shared membership forms and medical files, which included notes on each child's medical history, temperament, educational level, disciplinary problems, and family members for recruiting purposes. ⁵¹

In organizing their social programs, CF/PSF militants worked with SPES to determine the level of fitness of youth in their programs and the steps necessary for them reach certain standards of health. For instance, the director of the Travail et Loisirs social center at Saint Ouen, Madame Regnault, worked with center's head nurse, Madame Horaist, to implement the SPES curriculum. One of Horaist's primary responsibilities was to create a "strength index" file on each child by using thorough medical exams to calculate each individual's fitness level; based upon the findings, she placed each child into a group labeled along social Darwinian lines as "strong, medium, or weak." 52 Staff supervisors cataloged in three-month intervals changes in each child's height and weight and charted the increases in strength of their neck, shoulders, arms, abdomen, and thighs.⁵³ At Saint Ouen, Regnault's children, Jacqueline and Claude, were two of roughly twenty supervisors who monitored the groups and coached the boys' and girls' basketball and soccer teams, which were open to all youth deemed healthy enough to compete in team sports.⁵⁴ The supervisors were of vital importance due to their interactions with youth, and for this reason, Maire, Préval, and other leaders spent a great deal of time looking for qualified young women and men who embodied CF/PSF values. In order to be approved by the Social Studies Bureau, the supervisors had to be French citizens, were required to pass physical exams, and ideally were under thirty years of age.⁵⁵ Once approved, Préval and others at the Bureau assigned the supervisors wherever they were needed.

The supervisors were not only intermediaries in socializing youth into CF/PSF values but were also expected to be youthful symbols of ideal Frenchness. The SPES training manual dictated: "It is vital that the supervisors always be in good muscular shape and be trained perfectly in the practice of the exercises that they require of their students." In addition to being fit and having perfect knowledge of SPES exercises, the supervisors were to exude a certain attitude as well. As the training manual explained: "The supervisors must be examples and present themselves in front of their students in a manner that is always impeccable; they must demonstrate proof of absolute mastery and calm authority, and never allow

themselves to become angry or use hurtful language."⁵⁷ In this way, the supervisors embodied the CF/PSF and represented the best of French civilization.

While the exercise curriculum that the SPES study bureau created was based primarily on *Hébertist* exercises, SPES leaders adapted Hébert's natural method to suit their own ideology and clientele. Since space was at a premium, SPES, like other interwar physical education societies, altered the exercises to the limited space available in their centers and summer camps and ensured that both sexes engaged in the exercises. As an SPES instructional booklet noted: "The same type of lesson applies to everyone: men, women, or children." There were around one hundred exercises that comprised the curriculum, all of which required students to combine strength, flexibility, balance, and coordination to strengthen muscles, coordinate breathing, and reduce flab. The SPES developed a diverse range of exercises based on muscle movement and contraction that ranged from simple ones, like push-ups and sit-ups, to the complex, like the "walk like a duck" exercise, which required students to squat, place their hands on their knees or haunches, and move by alternating one foot in front of the other, straightening and bending their legs while gently moving their torso in a rotating motion. ⁵⁹

One of the most important goals of these exercises was to increase participants' circulation and heart rate, which in the case of women, differed notably from other physical education programs. Women's magazines and medical studies, for instance, emphasized the necessity of developing the muscles in the pelvic region to prepare girls for childbirth. In contrast, SPES sought to strengthen their entire body to promote stronger organ function and better health. 60 Girls from the ages of seven to thirteen focused on gymnastics and games, strengthening the muscles along the entire back and thoracic cavity, with secondary emphasis on the arms, legs, and neck. Girls from thirteen to sixteen continued to develop these muscles and added their abdominal ones to coordinate strength with flexibility through walking, running, jumping, and other exercises. Young women over sixteen not only continued to develop these muscles but could join basketball and soccer teams as well, which was unusual because many women's physical education programs envisioned women as docile and thus deemphasized competition characterized by physical contact.⁶¹ For example, the Communists promoted gymnastics and swimming and women's health guides encouraged them to play tennis and racquetball.⁶² SPES leaders created the same expectations for girls and boys with regards to sprinting, medium-range running, long-jumping, and high-jumping abilities, which contested the widely held assumption that women were weak and should to avoid prolonged or intense physical activity (table 2).63

The SPES was not completely egalitarian, however, as its program followed the *Hébertist* belief that the female upper body was weak, which led it to exclude girls from climbing and lifting exercises.⁶⁴ Despite this restriction from the full range of exercises, the SPES offered girls many opportunities for physical education, from participating in team sports to individual exercises, some of which

Table 2. SPES Performance Expectations for Girls and Boys

		SPES Expectations (ranges vary according to age)		
Activity	Age Range	Girls	Boys	
Sprinting	8–18	11–17 seconds depending on age for a 50-meter race; 100 for those 16–18	Same as girls	
Medium-Distance Running	8–18	1.30–1.50 minutes depending on age for a 300-meter race; 500 for those 16–18	Same as girls	
Running Long Jump	8–18	2.25–3.50 meters depending on age	Same as girls	
Standing Jump (straight up in the air)	8–18	.55–.90 meters depending on age	Same as girls	
Rope Climbing (with legs)	Boys only beginning at 14	N/A	4.50–5.50 meters	
Rope Climbing (without legs)	Boys only beginning at 14	N/A	4–5 meters	
Shot-put	Boys only beginning at 14	N/A	4.50–5.50 meters	

were rare in a physical culture that conflated onerous physical activities with men's nature.

The CF/PSF's curriculum for men mirrored the one for women, emphasizing games, calisthenics, and gymnastics at earlier ages, then with the onset of puberty, developing balance and strengthening core muscles through the *Hébertist* movements. The third stage, however, differed from the women's program.⁶⁵ While women continued to focus on exercises and calisthenics with the option of engaging in team sports, young men from sixteen to twenty were expected to embrace the competitive aspect of sport.⁶⁶ In this sense, the end goal of physical education was different for girls and boys. Boys needed to be physically ready for any sort of competitive struggle, which included boxing, rugby, basketball, soccer, and, of course, combat. In this way, the CF/PSF perpetuated the status quo: if a young man happened to dislike sports or competition, not only would his masculinity be in doubt, but he would be considered a liability to the national community.

Once in power, the Vichy government rejected virtually all of the transgressive aspects of the CF/PSF physical education program and embraced only the portion of it that had reflected views of masculinity since the aftermath of the Franco-Prussian war. Criticizing interwar physical education programs that were overly egalitarian in providing opportunities for youth of both sexes, Vichy essentialized female bodies as childbearing vessels and male bodies as inclined to-

ward competition, performance, and risk taking.⁶⁷ For this reason, the regime emphasized that physical exercise needed to become distinct at the age of seven or eight, and its Commissariat General for Sports was especially critical of organizations like the SPES whose programs for children did not diverge with the onset of puberty.⁶⁸ Moreover, the CF/PSF never made physical education compulsory, unlike Vichy, which created the Chantiers de la jeunesse for all young men twenty years of age to prepare them to become soldiers by building their moral character through hands-on work and physical education.⁶⁹ Indeed, the Chantiers embodied Vichy's worldview, which championed the cult of masculine virility and emphasized that female bodies should not be "built" for national service but protected from excessive exertion in order to ready them for child rearing.⁷⁰ While the CF/PSF certainly championed the cult of beauty, it did so on a more equitable basis for both women and men that rejected the Chantier's single-minded focus on masculinity.

While inconsistent and not always progressive, the original aspects of the CF/PSF's approach to transforming physical culture were rooted in two factors. The first was the manner in which the movement broke new ground in creating innovative programs for women based on the notion that gender was not a fixed category and that movement was the crucial component to muscle development and bodily health. Second, women like Préval sought to subvert the social order by mobilizing tens of thousands for the movement's ultra-nationalistic project, which promoted will as the key to reshaping national character. Conflating whiteness and Frenchness, CF/PSF physical culture programs were inclusive only for those who were willing or able to conform to the movement's rigid conception of ideal beauty, and yet, individuals who did so found opportunities that they could not find elsewhere. This not only provides one reason why the membership of the CF/PSF exploded during the 1930s, but helps us to understand how and why the conception of French national identity narrowed as the 1930s progressed and became one of the defining aspects of the Vichy regime.

Notes

- 1. For the argument that the Croix de Feu/PSF was the largest political movement in French history, see Jean-Paul Thomas, "Les Effectifs du Parti Social Français," Vingtième Siècle 62 (1999): 61. For its anti-democratic nature, see Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France Against Democracy: the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français, 1927–1945 (Montreal, 2007); Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: the Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Burlington, 2008).
- 2. For more on the concept of embodiment, see Kathleen Canning, Gender History in Practice: Historical Perspectives on Bodies, Class, and Citizenship (Ithaca, 2006); and Elisa Camiscioli, Reproducing the French Race: Immigration, Intimacy, and Embodiment in the Early Twentieth Century (Durham, 2009).

- 3. On the movement's "new social politics," see Kevin Passmore, "'Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de feu and Parti social français," *Journal of Modern History* 71, no. 4 (1999): 815–851; and Laura Lee Downs, "Nous plantions les trois couleurs', Action sociale féminine et la recomposition des politiques de la droite française: Le mouvement Croix-de-Feu et le Parti social français, 1934–1947," *Revue d'Histoire Moderne et Contemporaine* 58, no. 3 (2011): 118–163. For the Croix de Feu/PSF's "social turn," see Albert Kéchichian, *Les Croix de Feu à l'âge des fascismes: Travail Famille Patrie*, 1927–1936 (Seyssel, 2006). For the republican social model, see Laura Levine Frader, *Breadwinners and Citizens: Gender in the Making of the French Social Model* (Durham, 2008).
- 4. Jean-Paul Thomas, "Les Droites, Les Femmes et le Mouvement Associatif, 1902–1946," in Associations et champs politique: la loi de 1901 à l'épreuve du siècle, ed. Claire Andrieu, Gilles Le Béguec, and Danielle Tartakowsky (Paris, 2001), 524.
- 5. See for example, Susan B. Whitney, Mobilizing Youth: Communists and Catholics in Interwar France (Durham, 2009), 177–179; Joan Tumblety, "The Soccer World Cup of 1938: Politics, Spectacles, and la Culture Physique in Interwar France," French Historical Studies 31, no. 1 (2008): 81–82; Christopher Forth, Masculinity in the Modern West: Gender, Civilization and the Body (New York, 2008); George Mosse, The Image of Man: the Creation of Modern Masculinity (Oxford, 1996).
- Quoted in Whitney, Mobilizing Youth, 178; and Tumblety, "The Soccer World Cup of 1938,"
- Mary Lynn Stewart, For Health and Beauty: Physical Culture for Frenchwomen, 1880s–1930s
 (Baltimore, 2001) 1, 147–150, 158–160.
- 8. Rachel Chrastil, Organizing for War: France 1870–1914 (Baton Rouge, 2010) 112–113, 125–126; Eugen Weber, "Pierre de Coubertin and the Introduction of Organised Sport in France," Journal of Contemporary History 5, no. 2 (1970): 7.
 - 9. Chrastil, Organizing for War, 125.
 - 10. Ibid., 113, 119.
- 11. Eugen Weber, "Gymnastics and Sports in Fin-de-Siècle France: Opium of the Classes," American Historical Review 76, no. 1 (1971): 92–93.
- 12. Jean Edward Ruffier, Soyons Fort! Manuel de culture physique élémentaire (Paris, 1914), 3. For more on conceptions of ugliness during the Third Republic, see Rae Beth Gordon, Dances with Darwin, 1875–1910: Vernacular Modernity in France (Burlington, 2009), 103–144.
 - 13. Jean Edward Ruffier, Soyons Fort! Manuel de culture physique élémentaire (Paris, 1914), 3
- 14. Le Centre d'accueil et de recherche des Archives nationales, Paris (hereafter CARAN), Fonds La Rocque (hereafter 451AP) carton 153, Med. A. Bleu and Maire, "SPES Education physique féminine technique et programme," n.d.
 - 15. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire speech, "Les SPES et leur programme," October 1938.
 - 16. Colonel François de La Rocque, Service public (Paris, 1934), 157.
- 17. CARAN 451AP 156, Program, Thevenet, "SPES du Rhône: cours de pédagogie à l'usage des Moniteurs d'education physique," n.d.
- 18. CARAN 451AP 134, Maire speech at the First PSF Social Congress, "Rapport sur les SPES," May 1939.
- 19. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire presentation, "Biologie élémentaire: l'héréditée, l'influence du milieu," n.d.
- 20. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire presentation, "Biologie élémentaire: l'eugénique et la sélection humain," n.d.
- 21. CARAN 451AP 156, Thevenet, SPES program, "SPES du Rhône: cours de pédagogie à l'usage des Moniteurs d'éducation physique," n.d.
 - 22. Ibid
- 23. For more on conceptions of whiteness, see Frader, Breadwinners and Citizens, 124–125; and "From Muscles to Nerves: Gender, 'Race' and the Body at Work in France, 1919–1939," International

Review of Social History 44, supplement 7 (1999): 130; Elisa Camiscioli, Reproducing the French Race, 12–13; Tyler Stovall, "National Identity and Shifting Imperial Frontiers: Whiteness and the Exclusion of Colonial Labor after World War I," Representations 84, no. 1 (2003): 52–53, 65; Thomas C. Holt, "Marking: Race, Race-making, and the Writing of History," American Historical Review 100, no. 1 (1995): 1–20.

- 24. Francine Muel-Dreyfus, Vichy and the Eternal Feminine: A Contribution to a Political Sociology of Gender, trans. Kathleen A. Johnson (Durham, 2001), 294.
- 25. CARAN 451 AP 155, Maire report, "Principes élémentaires de physiologie, selon le Docteur Ruffier," n.d.
 - 26. Ibid.
 - 27. Ibid.
 - 28. Margaret Mead, Sex and Temperament in Three Primitive Societies (New York, 1935).
- 29. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire presentation, "Biologie élémentaire: differenciation des sexes," n.d.
- 30. See, for example, Stewart, For Health and Beauty, 147, 156; Frader, Breadwinners and Citizens, 79, 126.
- 31. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire presentation, "Biologie élémentaire: différenciation des sexes," n.d.
- 32. CARAN 451AP 153, Med. A. Bleu and Maire, "SPES éducation physique féminine technique et programme," n.d.
 - 33. Ibid.
 - 34. Whitney, Mobilizing Youth, 201.
- 35. CARAN 451AP 153, Med. A. Bleu and Maire, "SPES éducation physique féminine technique et programme," n.d.
- 36. CARAN 451AP 155, Maire presentation, "Biologie élémentaire: différenciation des sexes," n.d.
 - 37. CARAN 451AP 156, pamphlet, Maire, "SPES Un programme d'éducation physique," n.d.
 - 38. Ibid.
- 39. Ibid. For more on the Croix de Feu/PSF's emphasis on team at the expense of the individual, see Kalman, *The Extreme Right in Interwar France*, 176–178.
 - 40. CARAN 451AP 162, letter from Préval to Madame Perrineau, 29 January 1937.
- 41. Stewart, For Health and Beauty, 171; Whitney, Mobilizing Youth, 181; CARAN 451AP 189/5, Travail et Loisirs report, "Centres d'éducation physique," June 1939.
 - 42. CARAN 451AP 162, letter from Préval to Madame Perrineau, 26 April 1937.
- 43. Centre d'histoire de Sciences Po, Paris (hereafter CHSP), Fonds La Rocque (hereafter LR) 6, report, Gaëtan Maire, "Leçons données par semaine dans chaque groupe dans les centres de Paris," 6 June 1936.
- 44. CHSP LR 39, Brochure, "Le Centre social Paris-Sud"; CARAN 451AP 93, Women's Section Circular, "Centres d'éducation physique avec foyer-bibliothèque," October 1935.
- 45. CARAN 451AP 93, Women's Section Circular, "Centres d'éducation physique avec foyer-bibliothèque," October 1935.
- 46. CHSP LR 29, circular from La Rocque to presidents of local committees and sections, 18 March 1937.
 - 47. Ibid.
 - 48. CARAN 451AP 162, letter from Préval to Madame Perrineau, 29 January 1937.
 - 49. CARAN 451AP 174, letter from Maire to Préval, June, 1938.
 - 50. CARAN 451AP 153, SPES statutes, "Qu'est-ce que SPES," n.d (probably late 1936).
- 51. CARAN 451AP 187, report by M. Danner for M. Le Tanneur, "Compte-rendu de notre entretien avec le Bureau d'études sociales, SPES, et l'Office du tourisme," 14 October 1937.

- 52. CARAN 451AP 172, form, "Service des examens médico-physiologiques de Travail et Loisirs." For Downs's analysis of how children's level of fitness was used to exclude them from the movement's summer camps, see "Each and Every One of You Must Become a Chef: Toward a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France," *Journal of Modern History* 81, no. 1 (2009): 29–32.
- 53. CARAN 451AP 172, form, "Service des examens médico-physiologiques de Travail et Loisirs."
 - 54. CARAN 451AP 155, dossier "Cartes de Moniteurs d'éducation physique."
- 55. CARAN 451AP 153, SPES statutes, "Qu'est-ce que SPES," n.d. (probably late 1936); CARAN 451AP 154 bis, Maire, "Conditions d'admission, SPES de France, EP: Ecole de Moniteurs," n.d.
 - 56. CARAN 451AP 153, SPES training manual, "Conseils aux Moniteurs et Monitrices," n.d.
 - 57. Ibid.
 - 58. CARAN 451AP 155, SPES Instructional Booklet, "Éducation physique," n.d.
 - 59. Ibid.
 - 60. On developing girls' bodies for childbirth, see Stewart, For Health and Beauty, 156–162.
- 61. CARAN 451AP 153, Med. A. Bleu and Maire, "SPES Éducation physique féminine technique et programme," n.d.
 - 62. Whitney, Mobilizing Youth, 200; Stewart, For Health and Beauty, 167.
- 63. CARAN 451AP 155, report, Maire, at the "Réunion des responsables féminines PSF," 8 March 1939; Stewart, For Health and Beauty, 168.
 - 64. Ibid.
 - 65. CARAN 451AP 156, pamphlet, Maire, "SPES Un programme d'Éducation physique," n.d.
 - 66. Ibid.
- 67. Miranda Pollard, Reign of Virtue: Mobilizing Gender in Vichy France (Chicago, 1998); Muel-Dreyfus, Vichy and the Eternal Feminine, 294.
 - 68. Muel-Dreyfus, Vichy and the Eternal Feminine, 294-295.
- 69. Debbie Lackerstein, National Regeneration in Vichy France: Ideas and Policies, 1930–1944 (Burlington, 2012), 194.
- 70. Kristen Stromberg Childers, Fathers, Families, and the State in France, 1914–1945 (Ithaca, 2003), 113–118; Muel-Dreyfus, Vichy and the Eternal Feminine, 251–254; Pollard, Reign of Virtue, 86–97.

CHAPTER 10

DEFENDING CHRISTIAN CIVILIZATION

The Evolving Message of the Parti social français, 1936–1939

Sean Kennedy



Writing in *Le Flambeau* in August 1936, Lieutenant-Colonel François de La Rocque, leader of the newly formed Parti social français (PSF), declared that there would be "no national reconciliation if it does not fall within the scope of our traditional civilization," which was "specifically, historically Christian." As leader of the Croix de Feu (CF), La Rocque had long stressed the theme of national reconciliation, the process whereby the French people would reject both the class warfare of the Left and sterile elitism of the traditional Right and turn to his movement, which would ensure the regeneration of France. In the years leading up to the outbreak of the Second World War, the PSF continued to embrace this message but, as La Rocque's words suggest, combined it with an invocation of France as a "Christian civilization." The incorporation of this concept, I argue, sheds light on the evolution of the PSF's doctrine, its views on the crucial question of national identity, and its stance on foreign affairs after 1936.

That La Rocque took his own faith very seriously is well known. He was raised in a religious family—his father had participated in the Catholic organization Justice-Égalité at the turn of the twentieth century—and was influenced by the ideas of Social Catholic thinkers like Frédéric Le Play and René de La Tour du Pin. During his own military service in North Africa, he was inspired by the views of the profoundly Catholic Marshal Lyautey concerning leadership and social pacification, and participated in retreats organized by the soldier-turned-missionary Charles de Foucauld.² Moving from these biographical details to as-

sessing the significance of Christian values to the evolution of the CF and PSF, however, has proven far more difficult. Scholars such as René Rémond, Philippe Machefer, Jacques Nobécourt, Albert Kéchichian, and Jean-Paul Thomas all note that Social Catholic values influenced the CF and PSF. While they sometimes concede that these values had authoritarian features, they share the view that the PSF was a non-sectarian party that reached other constituencies and gradually integrated into the democratic republic. Machefer, Nobécourt, and Kéchichian, in particular, contrast the CF and PSF's commitment to Christian values with what they contend is the more secular outlook of fascism.³ Conversely, scholars such as Robert Soucy, Kevin Passmore, and Samuel Kalman stress that while there were diverse currents of interwar French Catholicism, the CF and PSF identified with its authoritarian, right-wing elements. For Soucy, this illustrates how denials that the CF and PSF were fascist are problematic; Passmore and Kalman focus upon the ideological divisions within, and evolution of, the organizations.⁴ The present essay acknowledges the diversity of French Catholicism and the varying outlooks of La Rocque's followers. However, it contends that after the creation of the PSF in 1936 the concept of Christian civilization, though not used in sectarian terms, was deployed in order to articulate an exclusionary vision of the French national community, and to signal support for authoritarian politics in international affairs. This in turn raises questions about the PSF's commitment to republican democracy.

Before examining the PSF's appeal to France's Christian heritage, the political and civic status of interwar Catholicism must be considered. After the First World War, a host of new Catholic groups were formed, including the Christian Democratic Parti démocrate populaire (PDP), created in 1924, which established a lasting though limited presence in the Chamber of Deputies. More numerous, however, were non-party organizations formed with the goal of dispelling class conflict and encouraging social harmony between workers and bourgeoisie. These included the Confédération française des travailleurs chrétiens (established in 1919) and the Équipes sociales (established in 1920); they were soon followed by Catholic Action movements aimed at encouraging spiritual engagement among young workers, farmers, and students. These organizations emphasized their civic, as opposed to political, goals and their acceptance of republican institutions. However, the election of the left-wing Cartel des Gauches in 1924 reawakened Catholic fears of anti-clericalism. For instance, the Radical Prime Minister Édouard Herriot threatened to proceed with the separation of church and state in newly regained, and hitherto exempt, Alsace-Lorraine, among other measures. This in turn gave rise to the formation of yet another organization, the Fédération nationale catholique (FNC) in 1924. More strident in its outlook, the FNC combined a fierce defense of Catholic interests with nationalist fervor and attracted as many as two million supporters at its peak. After the fall of the Cartel, and the Vatican's condemnation of the integral nationalist Action française

(AF) in 1926, tensions relaxed somewhat, but the success of the FNC served as a reminder of the complex and often troubled relationship between the Church and the Republic. 5

La Rocque, it seems, avoided formal involvement in Catholic organizations during his time in the army. After leaving the service, however, he hoped to create an organization aimed at uniting social classes and different generations in the cause of national renewal, a goal for which he sought support from Catholic clergy and laity. In 1930, he contacted the secretary general of the French branch of Catholic Action concerning the creation of a Groupement de défense sociale et civique.⁶ This initiative did not bear fruit, but as leader of the CF—which he joined in 1929 and became president of two years later—La Rocque deepened his contacts with his former patron Lyautey. In the years to come, he invoked the latter's belief, dating back to his 1891 article, "The Social Role of the Officer," in the duty of the French officer class to see to the needs of their men, and to more generally promote social peace and disciplined harmony within a divided nation. La Rocque also became friends with another "disciple" of Lyautey, Robert Garric, a fellow veteran who had founded the Équipes sociales in the hope of recreating in peacetime, through the good example and patient work of moral elites, the social concord that he believed had existed at the front in 1914-1918. As Nobécourt points out, elements of this outlook were present in La Rocque's thinking as well, though the CF leader had a nationalist focus and a military approach, which Garric did not.7

As the CF experienced a rapid growth in support following the 6 February 1934 riots, the fact that it was influenced by certain Social Catholic values, and that it sought to appeal to Catholics, was clear enough. La Rocque was frank about his religious convictions, declaring in an interview with the Dominican paper Sept in 1934, "I have done nothing which is contrary to the orthodoxy of my personal religion."8 The movement's burgeoning ancillary organizations, such as its Section féminine and colonies de vacances for children, bore the influence of Catholic predecessors, although they were distinct in their intense valorization of the "front generation." The organization's message of national reconciliation, whereby the French people would set aside their differences and unite in the cause of regenerating the state, bore traces of Pope Leo XIII's encyclical Rerum Novarum, as well as the paternalism of Lyautey and the nationalist ideas of Maurice Barrès. The fact that the CF identified itself as a civic rather than a political organization made it acceptable for a number of clergy, including several bishops, to endorse this patriotic yet supposedly apolitical movement. It may have also made the organization more appealing to some Catholic Action supporters. 10

As for the FNC, its leader Édouard de Castelnau and La Rocque were both military men who emphasized the ideal of "service" and embraced mass mobilization, though the FNC steered away from overt anti-parliamentarism. There

were limited contacts between the two in 1934, although they do not seem to have amounted to much, and de Castelnau generally refused to attend patriotic celebrations involving the CF. Nevertheless, it seems likely that more than a few people joined both organizations, though specific numbers remain elusive and FNC cadres were advised against holding leadership positions in other groups. 11

Despite these influences and connections, it would be inaccurate to characterize the CF as a Catholic movement. Some members of the clergy supported it enthusiastically, but others were suspicious. 12 Jean Verdier, the cardinal archbishop of Paris, evidently admired the CF but emphasized to his fellow archbishops that it was not a Catholic movement and that the church and the CF occupied separate spheres; the leaders of Catholic Action adopted a similar line. 13 For their part, La Rocque and his colleagues stressed that people of all faiths and none were welcome to join in its mission of French regeneration. They held up Marshal Lyautey as an example of how a devout Catholic could be both professional and non-sectarian when it came to vital tasks such as ensuring the moral regeneration of youth.¹⁴ The CF underscored its ecumenism by having sections attend veteran memorial services for Protestants and Jews as well as Catholics, and hear addresses from clergy of different faiths. 15 And while La Rocque and his supporters professed the need to reassert spiritual values in public life, they did not associate this call with any one faith. A key example of this was the manifesto the CF distributed during the spring 1936 elections, which attacked the Left for its repeated "blasphemy" against religion, and suggested the need for "spiritual" education in the schools, but otherwise emphasized the CF support for patriots of all stripes.¹⁶ This calibrated propaganda campaign seems to have had the desired effect. While committed Catholics like the young François Mitterrand saw the CF as a potential vehicle for their aspirations, the authorities reported that people of diverse backgrounds joined.¹⁷

However, following the victory of the Popular Front, the CF was dissolved, though La Rocque had foreseen this possibility and had already made preparations to establish a political party. As the Popular Front assumed power, he and his colleagues within the newly formed PSF stressed the need to defend France against the threat of revolution, but also to uphold its identity as part of Christian civilization. As noted in the introduction to this essay, as early as August 1936, La Rocque had made clear that the PSF would continue the CF's work of achieving national reconciliation, but added that this could only be possible by simultaneously honoring France's religious heritage. The new party reaffirmed this goal in the months that followed. At the closing of its first national congress in December, the PSF pronounced its supporters "the great defenders of this Christian civilization, the adoption of which is the actual mark of French acceptance."18 In a second interview given to Sept in February 1937, La Rocque went beyond affirming the personal importance of his faith, as he had done in 1934,

and now identified it with his party's mission, noting that its platform embodied "the exact transposition of pontifical precepts into our laic domain." Compared to the era of the CF, the PSF leader was noticeably more explicit in identifying with Christian values.

To be sure, the party highlighted other themes, including those that had been of central importance to the CF, notably its fidelity to the memory of the veterans of the Great War. But the defense of Christian civilization became an increasingly overt goal of the PSF, with a number of key party figures working this theme into their speeches. Jean Ybarnégaray had been an FNC orator during the 1920s, and continued to make religious references as a vice-president of, and prominent orator for, La Rocque's party. At a 1938 meeting held in Nantes, for example, he declared, "the fiery cross' [i.e, the CF] and 'the cross of Christ' must merge."20 Stanislas Devaud, a PSF deputy from Constantine, also promoted Catholic ideals; in 1939, he rejoiced at the victory of Franco's Nationalists in the Spanish Civil War, praising "the swift setting aright of nationalist Spain, which the Catholic faith again animates."²¹ Other leading figures came from a Catholic milieu as well. Charles Vallin, a PSF vice-president who was also elected a deputy for the party in 1938, had previously supported the AF, though he had respected the papal condemnation of 1926. Christian Melchior-Bonnet, the editor of the PSF-owned daily Le Petit journal from 1937, and Antoinette de Préval, a driving force behind many of the CF's and then PSF's social initiatives, both appear to have been influenced by a paternalist brand of Social Catholicism.²² It is true that some party notables had other priorities: Edmond Barrachin, the PSF's chief political strategist, avoided appeals to religious rhetoric and instead focused upon attracting disaffected supporters of the traditionally anti-clerical Radical Party.²³ However, neither Barrachin nor any other PSF notable seems to have dissented from the party's more explicit identification with Christian values.

La Rocque continued to emphasize the avowedly non-sectarian but nevertheless firm commitment of his party to promoting France's Christian heritage in the final years before the outbreak of the Second World War. In 1938, he declared, "nothing will check [our] effort until Christian civilization has once again opened the French route to complete social progress in a strong and regenerated country."²⁴ Commenting upon the election of Pope Pius XII in 1939, he asserted that "believers of all sorts, sincere unbelievers, all fervent with French loyalty, the men and women of the Croix de Feu freely and respectfully bow before the most illustrious apostle of our national vocation."²⁵ In his analysis of the French Revolution written for the sesquicentennial of 1789 that following July, La Rocque acknowledged France's republican institutions but again stressed the country's status as an "essential pillar of Christian civilization."²⁶ The PSF leader's commitment to identifying with Christian values was thus firm and consistent. Though he made room for other faiths and political traditions, and even non-believers, he also demanded that they respect these values.

PSF propagandists generally tried to follow this balancing act, reaching out to the faithful but disdaining religious currents that the party deemed unsuitable, all the while affirming its openness to different confessions and even non-believers. Writers such as François Veuillot, nephew of the renowned Catholic author Louis Veuillot, called upon Catholics who had not yet embraced the PSF to take note of how its message of reconciliation paralleled Church teachings.²⁷ However, La Rocque and his colleagues also made clear that any Christian group that embraced elements of socialism or communism was unacceptable. After an early edition of the PSF's official program made a favorable reference to "Christian socialism," the party issued a clarification. Noting that socialism had been condemned by Rome, the PSF stressed that it instead identified with the "admirable social teachings of the Church."28

Relations with Catholic organizations and the clergy were also complex. Some members of Catholic Action groups and the CFTC were also devoted PSF militants, and in some cases the CFTC cooperated with the PSF-inspired trade union movement, the Syndicats professionnels français (SPF). But there were also tensions between the two union organizations as they competed for supporters, with the CFTC accusing the SPF of being too deferential to employers, and the SPF denouncing Christian trade unionists for sometimes cooperating with the Leftist Confédération générale du travail (CGT). As for the Christian Democratic PDP, while some of its supporters believed that the PSF had positive qualities, others questioned its commitment to democracy, and there was friction between the two as they vied for members and votes.²⁹ PSF supporters also had to tread carefully when dealing with some clergy, it seems. For instance, Réalité, the party's regional paper for the Marne, sought to assuage the concerns that some clerics apparently had regarding its goals, declaring, "The PSF is too respectful of spiritual forces to cause [priests] the slightest worry.... If there are unbelievers among us, very sincere unbelievers, we are all partisans of Christian civilization, and we do not want Communism or Hitlerism."30

Evidently, appealing to the notion of "Christian civilization" entailed various difficulties. Beyond the challenges of dealing with Catholic clergy and organizations, there was the matter of how the PSF could continue to invoke this ideal while insisting that it was not a confessional movement. The problem only intensified as the party gained mass support; with its membership nearing the 1 million mark by 1938, it had obviously attracted people of diverse views and religious backgrounds—the authorities noted, for instance, that both the editor of Réalité and the Marne's regional president were Protestants.³¹ Clearly, the PSF could not afford to be sectarian; indeed, La Rocque and his colleagues never wanted it to be, sincere though their own personal religious convictions may have been. Rather, their notion of a Christian civilization, as advanced in their public discourse, was primarily cultural and political, a weapon of ideological and rhetorical combat. Characterizing bedrock French values in these terms allowed them to define the national community in ways broad enough to accept a wide variety of supporters, but restrictive enough to justify the exclusion of certain individuals and groups, in some cases more explicitly than the CF had.

One example of this was the PSF's position on the political and civil rights of Algerian Muslims, a very controversial issue during the 1930s. Before the dissolution of 1936, the Algerian CF was completely dominated by Europeans who sought to protect their privileged status. The movement did make some efforts to attract Muslim supporters but had very limited success, though some alliances with Muslim elites were formed, with anti-Semitism becoming one important common cause. The most prominent non-European member of the Algerian CF, it seems, was Augustin Iba-Zizen, a convert to Catholicism, French citizen, and lawyer who headed the CF and later PSF section in Tizi-Ouzou. Iba-Zizen claimed he was attracted to the CF because it recreated the harmonious spirit of 1914–1918, and therefore "ably represent[ed] the radiance of the French spirit, which alone can win the *indigène* to the French cause." Such words reflected the appeal of the message of national reconciliation, as well as the Algerian CF's commitment to lasting European domination.

The volatile Algerian situation grew more complicated in 1936, when the newly elected Blum government proposed that some 25,000 individuals from the Algerian elite be enfranchised without having to renounce their personal statute and thus their legal status as Muslims, a restriction which had been a significant barrier to their participation in public life in the past.³⁴ Many Europeans regarded this Blum-Viollette reform, as it was called, as a threat to their interests; the newly established PSF figured prominently in the strong opposition that emerged.³⁵ In the process, the party articulated a very restrictive stance regarding political rights for the indigenous population.

On the surface, PSF orators in general and Iba-Zizen in particular promoted the party to Muslims as a vehicle for reform. At a meeting held in Constantine in August 1936, Iba-Zizen seemed to call for the further integration of elements of the local elite, declaring that, "at the present time, you must not, you cannot, refuse the flower of Arab or Kabyle society the right to sit at the banquet of the French family." He was applauded, but the party soon clarified that political rights were not on the table. Several weeks later, Alfred Debay, at the time the head of the Algerian PSF, challenged the idea of expanding electoral rights, arguing that since "everyone recognizes that our electoral system [is] defective, is now the time to extend it to the natives?" The PSF went beyond criticism by presenting its own counter-proposal for reform. Though Iba-Zizen, who was involved in the drafting process, later claimed that this proposal was more progressive than what the Popular Front offered, in fact it continued to require the renunciation of Koranic law, which in turn made it unlikely to achieve mass appeal among Muslims and more likely to cement European domination. 38

In short, the PSF demanded a level of integration that relatively few Algerians were likely to attain, or even to desire. Comments by leading party officials at a departmental congress held in Constantine in 1938 suggest that their conception of French national identity, which afforded little room for incorporating non-Christian traditions, was at the heart of the matter. Devaud implied his refusal to see observant Muslims incorporated into the French body politic, declaring that if the PSF, "a French, Christian and Republican party" consented "to [Muslim] admission into the French family, that will be an occasion for them to make the final sacrifice; that of their personal statute." For his part, La Rocque claimed, "There is a single remedy, assimilation. Those [Muslims] who believe themselves to be sufficiently advanced must come to us and incorporate themselves totally into the great French family"—which, he had repeatedly declared, was one that abided by Christian norms. In any case, he continued, it was social reform, not political rights, which most Muslims needed: "Above all, what must be given to the natives is a better existence." Disdain for the electoral institutions of the Third Republic, a belief that France was at heart a Christian civilization, and a prioritizing of the PSF's Catholic-inspired "social" mission over political reform, all figured in the movement's participation in the ultimately successful campaign against the Blum-Viollette reform.

The defense of France's religious heritage was also significant in shaping the PSF's stance on "the Jewish question," particularly with respect to La Rocque himself. As historians such as Laurent Joly have pointed out, anti-Semitic discourse was generally on the rise in France from 1936 onward, and it was not restricted to the political Right.⁴⁰ Within that context, as Richard Millman and Samuel Kalman have shown, anti-Jewish views within the PSF grew increasingly apparent.⁴¹ They were notably strident in Algeria, long a hotbed of anti-Semitism. Stanislas Devaud's wife came from a Jewish family but this did not stop him from calling upon PSF supporters to "unite against Jewry, against the Jew Blum, to ensure the triumph of our ideal of justice, liberty and fraternity throughout this country."42 Similar comments emanated from various elements of the party in France itself. Among the leadership, Charles Vallin slurred Blum by suggesting that his ancestors had sold trinkets to the army of emigration in the 1790s; regional PSF papers such as La Volonté bretonne and La Flamme du Midi invoked long-extant tropes of Jewish economic exploitation and political subversion.⁴³ Despite this, the PSF denied claims that it was anti-Jewish and on occasion denounced racial anti-Semitism. In particular, its Bulletin d'informations reacted to the 9 November 1938 pogrom in Germany by condemning Nazi racism as counter to "Christian civilization and to French tradition and nature."44

It has been argued that when it came to the PSF leader himself. La Rocque, as a devout Catholic, rejected biological racism and as such his views must be distinguished from those of his anti-Jewish colleagues and supporters. For example, while conceding that La Rocque was not immune to the general xenophobia that characterized much of the French Right during the 1930s, Michel Winock is nevertheless impressed by the extent to which he refused to conform to the anti-Semitic "wave" of the era. Winock also points out that extreme anti-Semites such as Henry Coston even accused La Rocque of being beholden to Jewish interests, and that in 1938, La Rocque did not shrink from provoking a crisis within the PSF's Moselle organization over the issue of anti-Semitism, which apparently led to the departure of as many as 1500 militants.⁴⁵

It does appear that La Rocque rejected biological anti-Semitism and believed that some Jews could integrate into the French nation. Nevertheless, he insisted that the onus was upon them to demonstrate their commitment by showing that they did not support revolutionary doctrines. Revealingly, in the very same August 1936 editorial where he declared the centrality of Christianity to French identity he noted how foreign propaganda depicted France's new government as a "Jewish team"; under the circumstances, he concluded, "it is incumbent upon the countless patriotic Jews to demonstrate their aversion for Marxism." The implication was that La Rocque had no patience for Jews who, he perceived, were unwilling to show their respect for the precepts of Christian civilization; he soon made this particularly clear as far as Léon Blum was concerned.

Although he avoided explicitly anti-Semitic attacks, La Rocque repeatedly depicted the Socialist leader and his government as the antithesis of the Christian-inspired orderly, patriotic, and moral community that the PSF strove to uphold. At the very least this involved mockery, such as when he referred to Blum as the "qualified representative of the winegrowers of the Aude," the implication being that a "cosmopolitan" intellectual was ill-suited to speak for French farmers.⁴⁷ At times, the PSF leader went further. Commenting upon the Popular Front government's commemoration of the 11 November 1918 armistice in 1936, La Rocque scorned the prime minister's decision to feature children in the ceremonies, asserting that "the French family, whatever its origins, its religion, its condition, merits another example of traditional virtues than that of M. Blum, the disciple of free love."48 This was a none-too-subtle reference to the Socialist leader's controversial 1907 book, Du mariage, which advocated greater premarital sexual freedom for women as well as men. As Pierre Birnbaum notes, accusations of sexual perversion were a common theme within French anti-Semitic discourse.⁴⁹ While La Rocque did not make the connection explicitly, it would not have been difficult for PSF supporters to do so.

Similarly, at times La Rocque cast Blum as a revolutionary whose government was a stalking horse for Soviet interests and a prelude to revolutionary terror. In the first months of the Popular Front government, he referred to Blum as a "Kerensky" who would pave the way for bloody extremists; later he went so far as to suggest that the Popular Front leader was more akin to Robespierre. ⁵⁰ Again, the connection between Jews and revolution was a common theme in anti-Semitic

rhetoric; La Rocque did not refer specifically to Blum's Jewishness in this context, but it seems unlikely that he was ignorant of what he was inferring. To be sure, the PSF leader's rhetoric was never virulent like that of the AF, and he did not fixate upon the issue to the extent that certain far-Right politicians like Xavier Vallat did.⁵¹ But by implying that Blum did not respect France's spiritual traditions, by associating him with sexual libertinism, and by playing upon fears of revolutionary terror, La Rocque invoked familiar themes of French anti-Semitic discourse, even if he did so in a relatively muted fashion.

The notion of a Christian civilization thus helped La Rocque and his colleagues to define the limits and norms of who was properly "French"; it also proved critical to orienting their views on international affairs. The formation of the PSF coincided with the outbreak of the Spanish Civil War, and the new party soon emphasized that it saw the Spanish Nationalists as kindred spirits. La Rocque declared that he hoped Franco would win "not for himself, but for us; his failure would mark a fearsome defeat of Western civilization." In North Africa, some former CF and current PSF supporters expressed solidarity by volunteering to fight for Franco.⁵² The religious dimension of the conflict—notably the anticlerical violence that took place—was an important part of this dynamic, with some Catholic clergy publicly stating that supporting the PSF was the only way to ensure that the French Church was not the victim of the kind of outrages which its Spanish counterpart was suffering.⁵³ Franco's victory in 1939 was cheered enthusiastically by Stanislas Devaud, as we have already seen; it was also welcomed by Jean Ybarnégaray.54

Although its enthusiasm for Franco was consistent, in other ways the PSF had to adjust its foreign policy stance between 1936 and 1939. So long as the Popular Front was in power, La Rocque and his colleagues, like much of the French Right, downplayed their traditional anti-German sentiment. Instead, they attacked the foreign policy of the Blum government, arguing that it recklessly sought confrontation with Hitler; this in turn, they argued, would lead to a devastating war which would facilitate revolution and Soviet expansion across Europe. But as the Popular Front coalition fragmented, the supposed threat of domestic revolution dissipated, and the Nazi threat loomed larger in 1938-1939, the PSF gradually adopted a tougher line, stressing the need to stand up to Germany, though it continued to hope that war could be avoided. For allies, La Rocque and his colleagues looked to Britain; they also hoped that Italy could be weaned away from Hitler, but were frustrated by Mussolini's deepening alignment with the Third Reich. The Soviet Union posed especially acute challenges in this regard; traditionally anathema to the PSF, it was now a potential strategic partner for France. In 1939, La Rocque uneasily tried to square the circle by raising the possibility of an economic agreement between the two nations, though he balked at going further.⁵⁵

As it adopted a tougher line against Nazi Germany, the PSF compared it unfavorably to the Catholic authoritarian states of Europe. Here it was being consistent, for it had previously indicated its admiration for such regimes. Alongside Franco's Nationalists, the Catholic-inspired authoritarian government of Austria was seen as a positive model; in 1937, the PSF deputy Paul Creyssel paid a visit and praised the "very supple discipline" of the regime. By 1939, La Rocque and other contributors to *Le Petit journal* were also praising Salazar's Portugal as an example of how national renovation could be carried out according to humane, Christian principles while avoiding the demagogy of Hitler, or Mussolini for that matter. By contrast, the Nazi leader was increasingly cast as a pagan despot who threatened not only the geopolitical stability but also the spiritual values of Europe. Marcel Gatuing, the head of the PSF's Oran federation, illustrated his party's attitude when, following the German occupation of Bohemia and Moravia in the spring of 1939, he blustered: "Ah! Let them come now, the fanatics of the swastika! After twenty years of lethargy, the Christian West is reawakening." Se

When Nazi Germany and the Soviet Union announced that they had signed a pact in August 1939, La Rocque did not appear to be especially troubled; in fact, he seemed relieved that the situation had been clarified. Though only weeks before, he had broached the possibility of an accord with the Soviets in the name of hardheaded realism, he still felt that "Russia, an Asiatic empire in the hands of the avowed enemies of the Christian tradition, forms the antithesis of our civilization."59 Now that the atheist Soviet Union had made common cause with the Third Reich, and with the threat of war looming, La Rocque could present the international situation in terms of a showdown between religious values on one side and the forces of paganism and atheism on the other. "Let us make clear to France each day," he wrote on 28 August 1939, "that the salvation of peace, like that of the homeland, depends and will depend upon the triumph of Christianity over barbarism."60 He had thus pointedly emphasized religious themes, rather than characterize the confrontation as a clash between one-party and parliamentary states. Indeed, he had earlier disdained the "slogan of a struggle between 'democracies' and 'dictatorships.""61

In conclusion, the promotion by key figures within the PSF—above all its leader—of the vision of France as a Christian civilization sheds light on its evolving discourse and objectives. This theme was never its sole focus; it coexisted with other emphases, including the invocation of the patriotic unity of the First World War, appeals to specific socioeconomic groups, and the idea that the PSF would defend "republican" liberties against the threat of Marxism. Nor did the PSF have a monopoly on the notion of defending Christian values. Though space precludes detailed comparisons, it should be noted that older formations like the Fédération républicaine vigorously supported Catholic interests; moreover, even newer movements of the far Right with seemingly incongruous political roots made moves in this direction. Jacques Doriot, leader of the Parti populaire français, conspicuously broke with his Communist past, even undertaking a pilgrimage to Lourdes in 1939. ⁶² That said, La Rocque's and other PSF notables' commitment

to the Christian ideal—as they defined it—and the implications of that commitment were clear enough. They demanded the fidelity of religious minorities and non-believers to France's Christian heritage in ways that hindered even cautious colonial reform and sanctioned xenophobic attitudes. They cast their opposition to Nazism and Communism as inspired by Christian rather than democratic values, and expressed their admiration for Catholic-inspired authoritarian regimes. All of this suggests that while the party might have been playing by the formal rules of the democratic game between 1936 and 1939, it had not yet embraced the spirit of democracy.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Sam Kalman for comments and suggestions on an earlier version of this chapter. Some of this material previously appeared, in a different form, in my book *Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Francais*, 1927–1945.

Notes

- 1. Le Flambeau, 22 August 1936. Unless otherwise noted all translations from French are my own.
- 2. Édith de La Rocque and Gilles de La Rocque, La Rocque tel qu'il était (Paris, 1962), 20; on La Rocque's father, see Jacques Nobécourt, "Une 'Affaire La Rocque' en 1899: Avant le PSF, Justice-Égalité?" Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine 47, no. 3 (2000): 505–524.
- 3. René Rémond, Les droites en France, revised edition (Paris, 1982), 213–214; Philippe Machefer, "Les Croix de Feu (1927–1936)," L'Information historique 34, no. 1 (1972): 32; Machefer, "Le Parti Social Français en 1936–1937," L'Information historique 34, no. 2 (1972): 80; Jacques Nobécourt, Le Colonel de La Rocque 1885–1946, ou les pièges du nationalisme chrétien (Paris, 1996), 346–350, 666–668; Albert Kéchichian, Les Croix-de-Feu à l'âge des fascismes: travail-famille-patrie (Seyssel, 2006), 36–41, 370–381; Jean-Paul Thomas, "Le Parti social français, élément majeur d'une refonte du système du contrôle politique des droites à la fin des années trente!" in Les deux France du Front populaire. ed. Gilles Morin and Gilles Richard, (Paris, 2008), 134–136.
- 4. See Robert Soucy, "Fascism in France: Problematising the Immunity Thesis," in France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right, ed. Brian Jenkins (New York, 2005), 69–71; Kevin Passmore, From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939 (Cambridge, 1997), 241–243, 268–270; and Samuel Kalman, The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Aldershot, 2008), 86, 101–102.
- 5. For overviews of interwar French Catholicism, see Philip Nord, "Catholic Culture in Interwar France," French Politics, Culture & Society 21, no. 3 (2003): 1–20; James F. McMillan, "France," in Political Catholicism in Europe, 1918–1965, ed. Tom Buchanan and Martin Conway (Oxford, 1996), 40–54; and Robert O. Paxton, "France: The Church, the Republic, and the Fascist Temptation, 1922–1945," in Catholics, the State, and the European Radical Right, 1919–1945, ed. Richard J. Wolff and Jörg K. Hoensch (Boulder, 1987), 67–81.
- Jean-Louis Clément, "L'Épiscopat, les démocrates-chrétiens et les Croix de Feu, 1930–1936,"
 Revue historique 603 (1997): 106–107.

- 7. Nobécourt, Colonel de La Rocque, 242; see also Kéchichian, Croix-de-Feu, 107. On Lyautey's influence during the interwar years, see also Daniel Lindenberg, Les années souterraines 1937–1947 (Paris, 1990), 194–202; and Kathryn Amdur, "Paternalism, Productivism, Collaborationism: Employers and Society in Interwar and Vichy France," International Labor and Working-Class History 53, no. 1 (1998): 139, 142.
 - 8. La Rocque, interview in Sept, 28 December 1934.
- 9. For an analysis of the continuities between Catholic movements and the interwar nationalist leagues regarding the role of women, see Magali Della Sudda, "Gender, Fascism and the Right-Wing in France between the Wars: The Catholic Matrix," *Politics, Religion & Ideology* 13, no. 2 (2012): 179–195; for an overview of women and youth in the CF, see Sean Kennedy, *Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français,* 1927–1945 (Montreal, 2007), 96–106; for the distinctions between CF/PSF *colonies de vacances* and their Catholic counterparts, see Laura Lee Downs, "Each and Every One of You Must Become a *Chef*: Toward a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France," *Journal of Modern History* 81, no. 1 (2009):, 21–23, 29–32.
 - 10. Kéchichian, Croix-de-Feu, 40-41, 105-8; Clément, "Épiscopat," 106-109.
- See Corinne Bonafoux-Verrax, À la droite de Dieu: la Fédération nationale catholique 1924–1944 (Paris, 2004), 271–273, 541n.176.
- 12. For an example of a favorable view, see the pamphlet by the Abbé Ritz, Réflexions d'un lorrain sur le Mouvement social français des Croix de Feu (Metz, 1935); for an example of a hostile attitude on the part of the local bishop, see A[rchives] D[épartementales] Vendée 4M 413, commissaire de police (Luçon), 1 April 1936.
 - 13. Bonafoux-Verrax, À la droite de Dieu, 272.
 - 14. Le Flambeau, 1 September 1934.
 - 15. Clément, "Épiscopat," 106-109.
- 16. Manifeste Croix de Feu: pour le peuple, par le peuple (supplement to Le Flambeau, 11 April 1936), 13, 15.
- 17. Clément, "Épiscopat," 109–10; Pierre Péan, *Une jeunesse française: François Mitterrand 1934*–1947 (Paris, 1994), 35, 40–41; A[rchives] N[ationales] F7 13033, commissaire spécial (Brest), 1 August 1934, commissaire spécial (Quimper), 5 July 1934, 7 December 1935.
 - 18. Le Flambeau, 26 December 1936.
- Sept, 26 February 1937. Nobécourt, Colonel de La Rocque, 347–348, suggests that the interview was "ghosted" by a PSF journalist, but believes that it still captured La Rocque's views.
- 20. On Ybarnégaray and the FNC, see Bonafoux-Verrax, À la droite de Dieu, 126–127; his speech is reported in AD Loire-Atlantique 1M 470, prefect to minister of interior, 25 May 1938.
- 21. See A[rchives] N[ationales d']O[utre-]M[er] Constantine B3 635, commissaire de police (Saint-Arnaud), 19 April 1939.
- 22. Nobécourt, Colonel de La Rocque, 628–629, 633–637; on links between Catholic and CF/PSF social action see Kevin Passmore, "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu and Parti social français," *Journal of Modern History* 71, no.4 (1999): 830–831, 850–851; and Caroline Campbell, "Building a Movement, Dismantling the Republic: Women, Gender, and Political Extremism in the Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français, 1927–1940," *French Historical Studies* 35, no.4 (2012): 698–700.
- 23. I discuss the PSF's efforts to win over Radical supporters in Reconciling France against Democracy, 172–180; on Barrachin's strategy, see Archives de Paris 212/69/1, article 152, Edmond Barrachin, "Point de vue personnel sur la position politique du parti à ce jour," n.d., but probably fall 1936.
 - 24. Le Petit journal, 6 March 1938.
 - 25. Le Petit journal, 5 March 1939; see also Le Petit journal, 10 August 1939.
 - 26. Le Petit journal, 14 July 1939.
 - 27. François Veuillot, La Rocque et son parti (Paris, 1938), 86–93.

- 28. Le Flambeau, 21 November 1936.
- 29. On links between the PSF and Catholic organizations, see Jean-Paul Thomas, "Le Parti social français dans le Nord (1936–1945)," *Revue du Nord* 89, no. 370 (2007): 350, 352; On PSF and SPF competition with Catholic organizations, see Kennedy, *Reconciling France against Democracy*, 149, 168, 214.
 - 30. Réalité, 19 February 1938.
 - 31. AD Marne 30M146, sub-prefect (Epernay) to prefect of the Marne, 10 February 1938.
- 32. On this issue, see Samuel Kalman, "Fascism and Algérianité: The Croix de Feu and the Indigenous Question in 1930s Algeria," in *The French Colonial Mind*, 2 vols., ed. Martin Thomas (Lincoln, 2011), vol. 2, 112–139.
- 33. On Algerians in the CF/PSF, see Jacques Cantier, L'Algérie sous le regime de Vichy (Paris, 2002), 230; on Iba-Zizen, see AOM Alger 1K26, sûreté départementale (Algiers), 11 January 1935, prefect, July 1935, commissaire central (Algiers), 12 January 1936. He also published a memoir: Augustin Ibazizen, Le testament d'un berbère: un itinéraire spiritual et politique (Paris, 1984).
- 34. Martin Thomas, The French Empire between the Wars: Imperialism, Politics and Society (Manchester, 2005), 297–303.
- 35. Philippe Machefer, "Autour du problème algérien en 1936–1938: la doctrine algérienne du PSF—Le PSF et le projet Blum-Violette," Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine 10 (1963), 147–156.
 - 36. AOM Constantine B3 635, sûreté (Constantine), 14 August 1936.
 - 37. AOM Alger F405, commissaire de police (Affreville), 20 October 1936.
- 38. Ibazizen, *Testament d'un berbère*, 106–111; Kalman, "Fascism and Algérianité," 129–130; see also Machefer, "Autour du problème algérienne," 151–152, 155–156.
 - 39. AOM Constantine B3 635, police spéciale (Constantine), 23 October 1938.
- 40. Laurent Joly, Vichy dans la "Solution Finale": histoire du Commissariat-général aux Questions juives (1941–1944) (Paris, 2006), 50–58.
- 41. Richard Millman, "Les Croix de Feu et l'antisemitisme," Vingtième Siècle 38 (1993): 48–54; Samuel Kalman, "Parasites from all Civilizations': The Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français Confronts French Jewry, 1931–1939," Historical Reflections 34, no. 2 (2008): 46–65.
- 42. Kéchichian, Croix-de-Feu, 220; AOM Constantine B3 635, sûreté départementale (Constantine), 14 August 1936.
- 43. AN 451AP [Fonds La Rocque, carton] 108, "Parti social français—réunion du 15 septembre 1936 (Lyon): discours de M. Vallin"; Kalman, "Parasites from All Civilizations," 50–56; *La Flamme du Midi*, 14 May 1937.
- 44. "L'agitation antisémite," Parti social français: Bulletin d'informations no. 90 (22 November 1938).
- 45. Michel Winock, "Retour sur le fascisme français : La Rocque et les Croix-de-Feu," Vingtième siècle 90 (2006): 14–17; see also Jean-Paul Thomas, "Facisme français: faut-il rouvrir un débat?" in Un professeur en République : mélanges en l'honneur de Serge Berstein, ed. Rémi Badouï et al. (Paris, 2006), 296.
 - 46. Le Flambeau, 22 August 1936.
 - 47. Le Petit journal, 5 October 1937.
 - 48. Le Flambeau, 14 November 1936.
 - 49. Pierre Birnbaum, Un mythe politique: la "république juive" (Paris, 1988), 209-224.
 - 50. Le Flambeau, 10 April 1937.
- 51. On Vallat's denunciation of Blum and its aftermath, see Tal Bruttmann and Laurent Joly, eds., La France antijuive de 1936: l'agression de Léon Blum à la Chambre des députés (Sainte-Marguerite sur Mer, 2006).
- 52. AOM Oran 70, commissaire divisionnaire (Oran), 25 April 1939; AOM Constantine B3 635, commissaire de police (Saint-Arnaud), 19 April 1939.

- 53. Le Flambeau, 22 August 1936; AN F7 14817, inspecteur de police mobile (Saint-Brieuc), 23 October 1936.
 - 54. For Ybarnégaray's views, see his article in Le Petit journal, 15 February 1939.
 - 55. Kennedy, Reconciling France against Democracy, 182–188.
 - 56. Le Petit journal, 31 August 1937.
 - 57. Le Petit journal, 10 February, 13 August 1939.
 - 58. La Flamme, 31 March 1939.
 - 59. Le Petit journal, 30 July 1939.
 - 60. Le Petit journal, 28 August 1939.
 - 61. Le Petit journal, 5 February 1939.
- 62. See Kevin Passmore, "Catholicism and Nationalism: the Fédération républicaine, 1927–1939," in Catholicism, Politics and Society in Twentieth-Century France, ed. Kay Chadwick (Liverpool, 2000), 47–72; Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis, 1–26; Philippe Burrin, La dérive fasciste: Doriot, Déat, Bergery 1933–1945 (Paris, 1986), 306–307.

CHAPTER II

WERE FRENCH ELITES ALLERGIC TO FASCISM?

A Study of the Reception of the 1930s Dictatorships in Three French Periodicals

Laurent Kestel

Translated by Samuel Kalman



One of the central problems tackled in French political histories of the interwar era has traditionally been—and certainly remains—the question of whether or not France succumbed to "fascism." Specialists acknowledge its existence; there is no need for any further discussion. Similarly, there is no need to stimulate debate when, following the appearance of Zeev Sternhell's *Neither Right Nor Left*, various French historians spoke of an "allergy" and an "impermeability of French culture" to fascism,¹ in keeping with the classic thesis of René Rémond. Over the last thirty years, this has been continuously and staunchly contested by numerous works² that have brought to light the rejection, indeed the aversion, of a number of right-wing political parties (whether termed authoritarian, nationalist, or radical) toward parliamentarism, democracy, or "electoralism"—to use the term employed by Croix de Feu leader Colonel de La Rocque in *Service Public*. To this list must be added, if this is even necessary, their espousal of a particularly explicit anti-Semitism.³

However, a mere analysis of the discourse of the parties of the radical Right, in the sense of the term used in this chapter, will not permit the formulation of a proper response to the immunity thesis expounded by the French school of political historians. To focus on the ideology of such groups and intellectuals indirectly

validates the notion that other political and social groups were "authentic republicans." In other words, it fully supports the thesis that France proved "immune" to fascism, with the exception of various marginal figures. The application of this methodology toward the study of interwar French politics and society is deeply problematic, not least because the "outsiders" often appeared among the most fervent critics of the "system" that they wished to vanquish, yet such groups were usually more concerned with self-preservation than with the subversion of the established order. Thus this line of inquiry does not constitute a heuristic advance of paramount importance, so to speak. There is relatively little to gain by evoking the anti-Semitism of the leaders of Action française, for example, with the exception of contesting the least tenable aspects of the immunity thesis, or once again insisting upon the fact that "non-conformist" groups called for the destruction of parliamentary democracy and the establishment of an authoritarian regime in order to reduce universal suffrage to a mere footnote. Or perhaps, once more, to demonstrate that their programs concerned anything but a simple attempt to regenerate political thought in France. It seems clear, then, that one cannot directly address the question of the impermeability of French political culture to fascism without taking into consideration the opinion of established social elites.

Before beginning such inquiries, it is necessary to construct the necessary analytical framework. We must first abandon the premise that the historiography in France of French fascism must be carried out according to hitherto accepted methodology. It is not my intention to produce yet another definition of fascism in order to determine whether or not the individuals under consideration merit such labels. Without simply restating various methodological critiques previously expressed toward the classificatory approach,⁵ it is clear that any resumption in extenso of the political ordering of historical actors inevitably transforms the historian into a judge, dispensing "good" and "bad" labels (one group or individual is republican, another fascist, etc.). A more effective modus operandi operates according to an analysis of tendencies, a study of the reception of fascism in its generic sense—the regimes, parties, and individuals that can be classified as fascist (Franco, Salazar's Estado Nuovo, the NSDAP, etc.). In other words, the fascism considered here is less an analytical concept than a social word, subject to a wide variety of meanings and interpretations.

To the best of my knowledge, only two authors have examined the reception of Fascist Italy in interwar France. In his study of the French press, Pierre Milza arrived at the conclusion that "until September 1938, French views towards Mussolini's Italy remained more or less unchanged: hostility from supporters of the Popular Front and *démocratie chrétienne*; a wait-and-see attitude and moderate stance among centrists and conservatives; sympathy and hope for Franco-Italian reconciliation from the extreme Right." Bruno Goyet has revised this assessment, demonstrating that numerous leaders of the conservative Right went beyond mere *attentisme* and moderation, and that, *a contrario*, in the case of the

Action française they were genuinely wary of the new fascism.⁷ This chapter will not focus specifically upon the French reception of the Italian Fascist regime, however, but on the ambiguity of the term *fascism* itself. Nor does it engage in the construction of an all-encompassing response to the thesis of the French school of political history, whose problematic is badly construed, for it incorporates overly general and inaccessible concepts ("France," "The French"). Rather, I seek to reformulate the terms of the debate while providing the broad outline of a resolution.

It would no doubt be erroneous to attempt to find a comprehensive set of opinions concerning a group—the established elites—whose homogeneity was illusory, and whose viewpoints mirrored the rationale inherent in each component of the various fields of power (economic, academic, cultural, political, etc.).8 For this reason, it is preferable to limit the scope of the present research effort, undertaking an examination of three important journals from the interwar era: the Revue politique et parlementaire (RPP), Revue du droit public et de la science politique (RDP), and Sciences politiques (SP). All three accurately reflect the worldview of the social milieu of publicists, lecturers at the l'Ecole libre des sciences politiques, and conservative political figures. Of the three, the RDP and SP are seemingly the most interesting, because they do not belong to the traditional domain of the history of (political) ideas. Their value lies in the fact that they tended to shy away from political discussion, instead adopting the form of exotopic discourse, 9 social engineering, or even supposedly impartial descriptions of society. When used by historical actors, these modes of perception reveal less about the mindset of the author than about the workings of everyday life. The works of Norbert Elias are of particular importance here. Elias sought to explain the tensions provoked by the transformation of the noble and seigniorial warrior caste into an ecclesiastical aristocracy weakened by royal power, drawing upon d'Honoré d'Urfé's L'Astrée, which had a significant impact upon court society, rather than various satirical works denouncing royal omnipotence. He regarded the novel as much more than a simple literary work, "the testimony of human beings that reveals, in a given choice, the inclinations, experiences, and behavior that [pave] the way for a better understanding of humanity."10

This chapter takes into account articles that address, in one way or another (whether resulting from the study of social achievements, the analysis of laws, etc.), Fascist Italy, Nazi Germany, Salazar's Portugal, Spain, and, in order provide a useful point of comparison, French political, economic, and social conditions. It may seem unsound to compare a periodical that offered a political reading of social affairs (the *Revue politique et parlementaire*) to two journals that provided a scientific analysis of political and social events. However, the selection is justified because the RPP enjoyed close links not only with the legal profession, but also the l'Ecole Libre des Sciences politiques and the world of politics, notably in terms of social recruitment, the circulation of elites, and simply the training of

political personnel and the civil service.¹² Moreover, this chapter does not consider ultra-conservative periodicals—*La Revue des deux mondes*, for example—as their editorial content was often quite close to that of *L'Action française*.¹³ Thus it does not pay excessive attention to the *élites déclassées*, or those threatened by a loss of social standing.

For those who wish to consult a biographical dictionary, it is easy to contextualize the authors cited below and, consequently, to remove the persistent question of their responsibility (political, moral, etc.). As it is not my intention to take this into consideration, I have studiously avoided any analysis of the social class of the author. Only very occasionally does the chapter evoke social rank, in order to focus exclusively on a grammatological analysis of the discourse under examination.¹⁴

When Scientific Neutrality Emphasized "Positive" Fascist Action

It is almost impossible to understand the meaning and impact of the following statements, while avoiding the temptation to pass judgment, without a brief reminder of certain facts concerning academics during the first half of the twentieth century, and jurists in particular. Given the role entrusted to them by Republican governments, as arbitrators between the state and the people, in the fashion of saints who mediated between the faithful and the divine in Catholic dogma, university professors occupied a central position in the field of power via their positions in the *grandes écoles* of the Parisian elite, administrative commissions, ad hoc assignments on the government's behalf, etc. Among jurists, the possession of a monopoly on certification in other legal professions, stable recruitment patterns, and criteria for professional advancement unchanged since the midnineteenth century encouraged a certain *esprit de corps*. ¹⁵ But this did imply homogeneity: squabbles between Parisian professors and those in the provinces led to the emergence among the latter of alternative theoretical systems that seriously questioned the juridical models of the Republican state. ¹⁶

Nonetheless, juridical positivism, the unifying paradigm of these approaches, operated according to a specific modality of perception concerning the "real." Declared the sole source of law, the state was most often envisioned as disconnected from the social milieu or interest groups that formed it and made up its "reality." As Georges Gurvitch notes, this legal practice led jurists to theorize "within the formalist space of the public sphere, with the legislative texts and the verdicts of the *tribunaux officiels* preventing any contact with daily life and society at large." This approach produced severe consequences during the fall of the Third Republic, particularly in the appearance of anti-Semitic legislation under Vichy. As Danièle Lochak has demonstrated, the commentary in Vichy's anti-Semitic laws, written by professors of public law, contributed to the trivialization of this legisla-

tion, "through the effects of euphemism and de-realization which enabled the conversion of anti-Semitic rationale into legal rationale. Perceived through the abstract veil of juridical concepts, for commentators and readers alike the anti-Semitic measures lost any concrete meaning, their tragic impact obscured by the purely formal treatment of the problems that they caused."19

In analyses of the Fascist and Nazi dictatorships, this manner of perceiving truth resulted in an omission of their ultimate aims and a restriction of scholarly interest to the methods and means used in both regimes. Hence this juridical positivism found an echo in the productivist arguments of economists. In a study of leisure policies under the Third Reich, one author writes: "Our intention is not to analyze the *motives* of German politics. We wish to limit ourselves to a study of the organization and mechanics of physical education, sport, and leisure; that will satisfy our curiosity."20 This consisted, more generally, of a reading in terms of economic assessment: "More than nine hundred thousand hectares of uncultivated and unhealthy land will shortly be sown or planted, after heroic efforts of 'improvement.' A new order and a new spirit today invigorate Italy."²¹ As for the social assistance campaigns run in Germany, they appeared much more convincing in the eyes of the auditor of the council of state than "those individuals who failed to adopt the welfare mentality."22

A number of editors from the Revue politique et parlementaire used the same methodology, combined with statements that were undeniably value judgments: "far too often, fascism is perceived solely as a proponent of order which has commendably disciplined a previously anarchic country. Yet this is only one aspect of a fascist revolution that, while reinstituting the primacy of hierarchy, also radically transformed the political, social, and economic organization of the nation."23 What are the essential merits of Italian Fascism according to this author? "The suppression of strikes and, in a way, the severity with which they have quelled all acts of insubordination.... [The Fascists] have restored the leadership principle, previously so enfeebled, in private life and matters of state alike."²⁴ The author further deplored "the frequent comparisons made between Fascism and Bolshevism, two movements that [are] so resolutely opposed to one another," as Fascism had effectuated social "pacification" and economic recovery, unlike Bolshevism.25

On the political spectrum, the Italian and German fascist parties (PNF and NSDAP) occupied a completely unique position. Yet what did this singularity entail, precisely: the activity of the SA or Blackshirts? The ideology propagated by their leadership? Or their stranglehold over the political machinery? None of them, claims the author in question. Their common uniqueness—and once again, their value—is to have overcome political divisions and partisan quarrels. Having emphasized that "everywhere electoral politics jeopardizes governmental stability, often in alarming fashion," the author is impelled "to note that [the PNF] is not a political party; it is in fact the opposite of a political party.... The PNF more than any other legal entity is an ethical body; *it is not an expression of social class, but of a religious faith.*"²⁶ An analogous view appears in a remark by a professor of law from Strasbourg who, on the subject of the NSDAP, wrote about "the Hitlerian movement—which transcends the limits of a simple political party."²⁷

To be sure, there was no shortage of warnings in the press, most notably the exceptionally lucid commentary by René Capitant concerning the Nuremberg racial laws.²⁸ Another author forcefully emphasized the fact that "the fascists repealed many of the guarantees contained in the old legal code that prevented errors and arbitrary decision-making."29 Yet on the other hand, the Revue du droit public published the analysis of a German professor who, despite his best efforts, presented the NSDAP's racial theories in a rather unattractive fashion: "far too often ... National Socialist doctrine is considered exclusively on the basis of anti-Semitism. National Socialist theory has a far greater foundation.... Racist doctrine certainly confirms racial inequality, but without actually proclaiming the superiority of any one race in particular."30 Another author reminded his readers that racism was not a Nazi "invention," but a French one, personified by the Count Arthur de Gobineau, "one of the most profound and original thinkers of his era" who "wanted to resolve the racial question that others had already advanced. His knowledge was remarkably extensive; he possessed a profound knowledge of such matters."31

The crux of the issue can be found in the meaning that various authors ascribed to the concept of "neutrality" in the social sciences. The ambiguity born of a twin imperative, to produce studies shorn of political advocacy while examining "fascism" through the lens of models that emphasized evaluations and growth, often resulted in attempts to transform the concept of "neutrality" into "balanced and unbiased opinion," thus reconciling conflicting views on a given subject. For example, one author wrote: "In spite of the uncompromising beliefs to the contrary supported by a tempestuous press campaign, Italian racism consists of a quite moderate final solution to the Jewish question." His argument concerned the conventional distinction between Jewish citizens and Jewish foreigners. This is a perfect example of the neutralization of political issues (or sentiments) through the "neutrality" of scientific discourse.

The demands of neutrality, which involves a distancing of the individual or group from contemporary political issues, no doubt facilitated the location of Nazism within the time-honored tradition of German nationalism: "Do you remember Imperial Germany? The facade of parliamentarism, sure. But on every street corner, there was a cop or soldier to quickly remind you that the German Constitution was just a forgery."³³ Nazi anti-Semitism could be explained by a supposed German atavism: "Neither anti-Semitism nor racial theory was invented by Hitler. Pan-Germanism has always been violently anti-Semitic."³⁴ An even more conclusive analysis of Hitler can be found in the following statement: "Let's not

fool ourselves. This man is neither a *condotierri* nor a corrupt politician foisted on the German people by foreigners; he represents the life blood of today's Germany and therein lies the tremendous, genuine danger that we must never take for granted."³⁵ Hence the "Germans" or Germany were less frequently criticized as a result of the peculiarity of their leadership or the ideology that they propagated, but rather due to the regression of the "German soul."

Portugal and Spain: Between the Excellence of the Leader and the Hatred of the Masses

Of all the countries that experienced dictatorships, Fascist Italy and Nazi Germany roused the greatest interest, the subjects of the vast majority of articles reviewed for this study. Contrary to what has been written by certain historians, Salazar's *Estado Novo* sparked little enthusiasm: only one article was written about him in the three periodicals examined here. To be sure, the title pulled no punches, as it evoked nothing less than "the financial and economic renaissance of Portugal." The contents were a panegyric, with a laudatory portrait painted by a Portuguese academic depicting a man "without personal ambition ... motivated solely by a *sense of patriotic duty*." Such unflinching praise forces one to ask whether the author is explicitly campaigning in favor of a French version of Salazar, in which case the article can be read less as a scientific article, and more as a declaration of constituency.

On the other hand, political developments in Spain stirred up far greater interest. In this regard, the Spanish Civil War produced preconceptions in almost every article concerning that country. The recurring theme of these tragic events can be summarized as follows: the civil war was the fruit of the "Spanish soul," which produced certain unique character traits, notably the absence of any understanding of the common good. The statements below are thus marred by anthropological pessimism, in addition to a rather sullen social racism toward the Spanish "masses." One author notes,

the vast majority have never demonstrated anything but complete indifference towards the *res publica*; whether this is due to their quasi-oriental passivity and lack of political education—or any education at all, for that matter—is hard to say. The persistence of 'idiosyncratic' tendencies, in spite of advances in communications technology, and the glorification of self-sufficiency and individualism (which can be found in the Hispano-American people and lead easily to backwardness) tend to prevent the Spanish from developing a sufficiently practical sense of the concepts of the nation and state.³⁸

The same author further states, "the Spaniard is above all a *passionate* man. His awakenings are brusque, even violent; the people move rapidly from one extreme

to another, but generally only for a brief time, after which they quickly relapse into their customary apathy. One must also take into account another Iberian characteristic, a messiah complex, that is to say the exaggerated hope that Spain will be forced to effectuate institutional change, whatever that may entail."³⁹

André Siegfried's "racial geography"40 serves as a theoretical model for social behavior in another article: "If we find certain representatives of the blond haired and blue eyed sort [in Spain], there are mostly brown-skinned Iberians of African origin.... This brown racial type, the most dolichocephalic in Europe ... is a Spanish people unchanged since the Stone Age. It is they who form the provincial caste among the population, altered only by a slight racial mixture."41 The author further proclaims that "Spain is completely permeated with this African and Oriental character," and that "hard and dry like the soil, the race bred passionate characteristics, rebelling against any sense of discipline. Don Quixote was the first anarchist and it was his individualism that enabled this anarchy; he followed his own path."42 In the final analysis, this distinctive racial identity explained the absence of genuine civilization in Spain: "in the end, despite his unshakable faith, the Spaniard has remained a primitive. He has not become the slightest bit Christian, any more than he has become altogether European."43 Furthermore, "rational republicanism is insufficient for the average Spaniard, who is violent by nature, impatient, and incapable of initiating reform through reason and common sense."44

Regarding the civil war itself, some writers attempted to unmask the hidden agenda of the Spanish Republicans: "As they endeavored to find out if Soviet Russia would successfully impose its harsh dictatorship, or if an authoritarian regime, inspired by those in Italy and Germany, would come to dominate the Iberian Peninsula, the Left hoodwinked the public by claiming that we were witnessing a conflict between fascism and liberal republicanism." Between the absolutist dictatorship of the Soviets and the mere autocracy of Franco, the public did not have much choice. Moreover who, precisely, were the Republicans? "Veritable gangs, recruited among political and workers' organizations, and also—since the prison doors had been opened—among the dregs of society." Thus the articles did not discuss the relative "merits" of Franco, but rather painted an apocalyptic portrait of the Republican camp (a seething herd of savage and violent yokels, unfit for civilization, etc.).

Another Constant: Le désordre français

Having completed a general overview of those European dictatorships that left an impression upon the French mindset in the 1930s, it would seem useful in concluding this chapter to examine the judgments passed on the French political situation itself. It almost goes without saying that if it is certainly possible to

find equally positive assessments of Republican institutions, their impact appears greatly diminished. In reality, these appraisals were not really that positive, for France was only ever understood in light of the disarray produced by its institutions. Moreover, comparisons between the social policies of Italy and Germany and those of France never favored the latter. In describing German athletic programs, one author noted with dismay that "the French authorities appear to have become lethargic, no longer willing to support the crusade undertaken by the apostles of reform."46

A government policy subjected to such commentary was often assessed in order to find tangible solutions to the problem of French "disorder." As has been shown, descriptions of "totalitarian" or "authoritarian" regimes enabled the sketching out (in broad outlines at least) of the outline of an ideal(ized) institutional order, but also—and this constitutes the final point in this study—the theoretical framework for examining economic questions or capital-labor relations.

French politics was consumed with the question of institutional reforms for the Third Republic, particularly following the events of 6 February 1934, and the formation of the Doumergue commission.⁴⁷ The prevailing slogan of the day was "parliamentary government, there is the enemy!" which perfectly summarized the collective opinion gleaned from the articles in all three periodicals. The mere mention of governmental crisis allowed authors to fire both barrels at Léon Blum's Popular Front ministry: "The government of Mr. Léon Blum has cheated. Chosen by a diverse array of voices through universal suffrage, in support of a vague program of republican defense, he [i.e., Léon Blum] consolidated his majority only to very possibly hand it over to the rioters."48 The author then launched into an analysis wholly consistent with elitist theoreticians of democracy: "It would be completely false to claim that the country has spoken with any real understanding of the Popular Front's economic and fiscal platform."⁴⁹ The root of the problem, according to the author, lay in the fact that "the political formula of the Popular Front government is not a French idea. It was instead presented in minute detail by Dimitrov at the seventh Congress of the Communist International in 1935 with an eye towards coordinating the fight against fascism."50 Basic rights and freedoms were no longer respected after the ascension of the Popular Front:

On the pretext of defending the Republic, the rights of Parliament, and the wishes of the electorate, since June 1936 we have lived under a regime chiefly characterized by the fact that at every conceivable opportunity the government has taken the advice of extra-parliamentary groups with reckless abandon and without due parliamentary representation, and they hide behind these opinions.⁵¹

Thus the Popular Front ignored the fundamental principles of the Republic, proving that the nation's institutions themselves facilitated corruption and divisiveness.

Criticisms of the Popular Front also opened up the Pandora's box of anti-communism. As one author noted: "There are two main reasons for the need to take special measures against the representatives of a doctrine as dangerous as communism. The first is the complete dependence of all communist parties on the USSR, a foreign state. The second is the clearly revolutionary character of the actions of such parties."52 The author lamented that nothing had been done on this account, despite the existence "in our legal code of the means to confront these revolutionary disturbances. Measures in the penal code concerning crimes and misdemeanors against national security, the statute concerning the leagues, certain measures within the 1881 law on freedom of the press, the law of 7 June 1848 on public disturbances, and the law of 28 July 1894 regarding anarchist leaders will provide sufficient ammunition for the government."53 Worse still, bemoans the author, political authorities (i.e., the Chautemps government) and the judiciary have proven completely indifferent to the problem: "The absence of laws for the defense of France against communism is far too often accompanied by the failings of the police, the prosecutors, and the courts."54 Yet beyond this "basic" critique of the laxness of the authorities, the author denounced the absence of fairness among those in power: "Everyone always remembers when it is a question of pursuing that so-called criminal organization called the Cagoulards or treating a war hero [an allusion to General Duseigneur] like the worst type of criminal. Why have we forgotten that the Communist Party's stated goal is the destruction of the current regime by violence and revolution?"55

When they were not providing a detailed denunciation of the supposed weakness and bias of the executive branch, various authors subjected republican institutions themselves to public ridicule. This was certainly the point that elicited the greatest agreement, a commonly shared view even among the staunchest defenders of parliamentarism:

Three necessary measures are vital: the legislative branch must be sanitized, the authority stolen from the executive branch must be restored, and the judiciary must be protected in the most efficient manner possible. To sanitize the legislative branch, the composition of parliament must be changed, altering its work methods and limiting its power. To strengthen the executive branch, the President must be given the right to dissolve the Chamber without the approval of the Senate, the number of ministers must be limited, and the majority among them must be chosen from outside parliament. Departments must be safeguarded against the introduction of parasites [sic] into their ranks and, on the other hand, managers protected against the improper demands of government officials, notably against strikes, which are incompatible with the concept of public service. To ensure the independence of the legal system, it would be best for the justices of the Supreme Courts (appeals court, Council of State, and Court of Auditors) ... to elect a leader. 56

Such proposals largely reflected the widespread opinions of the time. The abhorrence of the parliamentary "game" was a regular topic for discussion in press,

political, and legal circles, particularly after the fall of the Daladier ministry in February 1934.⁵⁷ At that time, there were very few conservative politicians or jurists who did not regularly engage in anti-parliamentary talk. This viewpoint was so commonly expressed that even those least likely to be accused of antidemocratic tendencies employed it. Even René Capitant, while a professor at the Faculty of Law of the University of Strasbourg, described the Chamber as "a carnival sideshow where the deputies shred ministerial portraits."58 Capitant's expression was echoed by Jacques Bardoux, for whom the "country is condemned to suffer from a regime of cabinets without specialists or stability. And the Republic is in the process of dying."59 André Tardieu set the tone in the political milieu, demanding the "restoration in France of a minimum of executive authority, a minimum of parliamentary freedom, a minimum of financial order, a minimum of electoral etiquette, and a minimum of civic morality."60 Tardieu campaigned for the abolition of Senatorial control over the droit de dissolution, strict parliamentary spending limits, the use of consultative referenda, and the institution of a statut des fonctionnaires. It was this plan that inspired Gaston Doumergue's program. Despite the fact that representatives quickly quashed it, jurists nonetheless warmly welcomed the proposals, to the point that some abandoned their traditional role of impartial criticism. Hence Joseph Bathélemy could write, "On the whole, the Constitution Doumergue tends to strengthen state authority. With all my heart and great enthusiasm, and without hesitation, I endorse this excellent, fruitful idea."61

The section of the *projet Tardieu* devoted to the civil service became the centerpiece of various articles in favor of institutional reform, usually viewed through the prism of modernization: "We must shake off administrative apathy, alerting the public to the perils of purchasing the enthusiasm and efficiency of our officials abroad with promotions and favoritism, along with those compatriots marshaled and guided by our diplomats in the common defense of our endangered country. ... Must we borrow our motto from Germany, expressed in French terms: 'France Awaken!'"⁶² Germany once again predominated. The oft proclaimed need for a strong executive in France was frequently tendered in the name of Franco-German relations:

An accord with Germany? YES. It will be a great help. It will further be essential if France and Germany do not wish to vanish underneath the ruins of Europe.... But to find the solution to the problems at hand, there must be talks with Germany. And we know today and have always known that Germany respects only force, and has made peace only with the strong.... They despise the weak.... Their mentality has always been thus.... So we must be strong and unified, with national discipline, knowing how to sacrifice personal interest, whether in the case of political parties or churches.⁶³

Calls for such harmony were even more pronounced as the nation's English ally was viewed with great suspicion: "In the course of our history, hasn't England

always been the most unceasing and unrelenting enemy of France? ... Didn't they start the Hundred Years' War? Didn't they burn Joan of Arc? Weren't they Napoleon's jailers? Haven't we long called them 'perfidious Albion?'"64

A broad consensus thus emerged concerning the issue of institutional reform, and particularly its political component, centered upon the strengthening of executive power and the (at times, radical) weakening of parliamentary power. Neither were reformist wishes limited to the political realm alone, also incorporating the economic and social spheres. For many, corporatism seemed to provide the answer to those problems, even a miracle cure. The reorganization of workerownership relations was a constant concern. If there existed a pressing need to revamp labor relations in the workplace, it was the result of "disorder" caused by unionized workers, guilty of having "betrayed" their cause: "the French syndicalism that its creators envisioned exclusively as an act of justice towards the working class has, through the natural course of events, become a revolutionary movement and the cause of social warfare."65 Corporatism, and particularly its Italian variant, became one of the solutions most frequently proposed to put a stop to the disorder: "The corporations prepared since 1926, constituted in December 1934, and put in motion in 1935, have in eighteen months successfully regulated production and operated as skilled and capable vocational parliaments."66

Conclusion

Given the rather unsympathetic portraits of French politics and society on one hand and the approving, if not laudatory, depictions of the German, Italian, and even Portuguese regimes on the other, it is quite impossible to speak of the impermeability of French political culture to "fascism." Numerous works had shown that this was true of the syndicats de cadres that constantly referenced Italian Fascism,⁶⁷ along with the economists and corporatist theorists who ceaselessly boasted of its "merits,"68 not to mention the ambiguity of certain leaders of the parliamentary Right or certain "non-conformist" groups. Yet beyond this observation, the validity of the results produced by an ideological analysis of political positions must be called into question. It would be absurd to claim that the economists, commentators, and any other intellectuals who, in the course of their research, expounded upon the relative merits of Italian Fascism (or any other type) were "fascist." Such stances reflect the perception schemes embedded in the specific logic of a given field rather than purely political considerations. In the final analysis, only the use of broad legal or political categorizations enabled the perception of fascist regimes in principally evaluative, yet sometimes laudatory terms. That they contributed to the development of a prevailing ideology, in the sense of a circular construction of "problems," legitimate questions, and as many suitable "answers," is undeniable.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Chico Villano for his help and, above all, Samuel Kalman for the translation and also for all his good advice.

Notes

- 1. Serge Berstein, "La France des années trente allergique au fascisme. A propos d'un livre de Zeev Sternhell," *Vingtième siècle* 2 (1984): 83–94. If Berstein articulated the most advanced thesis concerning the immunity of France to fascism, others have provided an equally notable contribution to the construction of this thesis, principally through their critiques of Zeev Sternhell's *Neither Right Nor Left:* Michel Winock, "Fascisme à la française ou fascisme introuvable!" *Le Débat* 25 (1983): 35–44; Jacques Julliard, "Un fascisme imaginaire: à propos du livre de Zeev Sternhell," *Annales ESC* 4 (1984): 849–859; Philippe Burrin, "Poings levés et bras tendus: La contagion des symboles au temps du Front populaire," *Vingtième siècle* 11 (1986): 5–20.
- 2. Among various references, see particularly Zeev Sternhell, Ni droite ni gauche. L'idéologie fasciste en France, 3rd edition (Brussels, 2000); Robert Soucy, Fascismes français? Mouvements antidémocratiques, 1933–1933, trans. Francine Chase and Jennifer Phillips (Paris, 2004); Kevin Passmore, From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in French Province (Cambridge, 1997); William Irvine, "French Fascism in France and the Strange Case of The Croix-de-Feu," Journal of Modern History 63, no. 2 (1991): 271–295; Brian Jenkins, ed., France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right (New York, 2006).
- 3. Ralph Schor, L'antisémitisme en France pendant les années trente (Brussels, 1992); Paul J. Kingston, Anti-Semitism in France during the 1930s: Organisations, Personalities and Propaganda (London, 1983).
- 4. The classic distinction between "outsiders" and "establishment" is here taken from Norbert Elias and John L. Scotson, *The Established and the Outsiders:* A Sociological Enquiry into Community Problems (London, 1994).
- 5. For a critique of the classificatory approach, see the major contribution of Michel Dobry, "La thèse immunitaire face aux fascismes: Pour une critique de la logique classificatoire," in *Le mythe de l'allergie française au fascisme*, ed. Michel Dobry (Paris, 2003), 17–67.
 - 6. Pierre Milza, Le fascisme italien et la presse française, 1920–1940 (Bruxelles, 1987), 236–237.
- 7. Bruno Goyet, "La 'Marche sur Rome': version originale sous-titrée. La réception du fascisme en France dans les années 1920," in *Mythe de l'allergie français*, ed. Dobry 69–106.
 - 8. I here use Bourdieu's concept of fields (see Le sens pratique [Paris, 1980]).
- I have here borrowed the concept defined by Marc Angenot in La parole pamphlétaire (Paris, 1982), 41. Angenot describes a discrepancy between l'être and le devoir-être.
 - 10. Norbert Elias, La société de cour (Paris, 1985), 279-280.
 - 11. One article simultaneously examines Fascist Italy and Nazi Germany.
- 12. On these points, see especially Christophe Charle, Les élites de la République, 1880–1900 (Paris, 1987), La République des universitaires, 1870–1940 (Paris, 1994), and "Les parlementaires: avant-garde ou arrière-garde d'une société en mouvement? Vue d'ensemble," in Les parlementaires de la Troisième République, ed. Jean-Marie Mayeur, Jean-Pierre Chaline, and Alain Corbin (Paris, 2003), 45–65; Mattéi Dogan, "Les filières de la carrière politique en France," Revue française de sociologie 8 (1967): 468–492.
- 13. For example, questions concerning education. One need only compare the discussion of the fear of coeducation in the *Revue des deux mondes* examined by Antoine Prost in *Histoire de l'enseignement*, 1880–1968 (Paris, 1968) with the Action française perspective described in Francine

Muel-Dreyfus, Vichy et l'éternel féminin. Contribution à une sociologie politique de l'ordre des corps (Paris, 1999). It is clear that there is essentially no difference between the two.

- 14. In the manner of Luc Boltanski, De la justification. Les économies de la grandeur (Paris, 1991).
- Christophe Charle, "L'ordre des juristes," in La République des universitaires, 1870–1940 (Paris, 1994), 243–287.
- 16. Guillaume Sacriste, Le droit dans la République (1870–1914). Légitimation(s) de l'Etat et construction du rôle de professeur de droit constitutionnel au début de la Troisième République, thèse de science de politique, Paris-I, 2002.
- 17. Georges Gurvitch, "Eléments de sociologie juridique (extraits)," *Droit et Société* 4 (1986): 425.
 - 18. Dominique Gros, ed., "Le droit antisémite de Vichy," Le genre humain 30–31 (1996).
- 19. Danièle Lochak, "La doctrine sous Vichy ou les mésaventures du positivisme," in Les usages sociaux du droit, ed. Danièle Lochak (Paris, 1989), 255.
- 20. Hubert D'Hérouville, "L'organisation de la culture physique et des loisirs dans le III^e Reich," RSP, June 1938, 230 (emphasis by the author).
- 21. E. D. B., "La situation économique de l'Italie," RSP, July–September 1931, 461 (emphasis by the author).
 - 22. Jacques Doublet, "L'assistance dans le IIIe Reich", RSP, December 1937, 474.
- André Nicolas, "L'Italie fasciste à la recherche de l'équilibre social," RPP, April 1933, 127 (emphasis by the author).
 - 24. Ibid., 129.
 - 25. Ibid., 135.
- 26. Jean Huszar, "Du parti à l'Etat. Etude sur le fascisme," RSP, October–December 1934, 517 (emphasis by the author).
- 27. Henry Laufenberger, "Classes moyennes et national-socialisme en Allemagne," RPP, April 1933, 47 (emphasis by the author).
- 28. René Capitant, "Les Lois de Nuremberg," RPP, May 1936, to which can be added Marcel Prelot's work L'empire fasciste: les origines, les tendances et les institutions de la dictature et du corporatisme italiens (Paris, 1936).
- 29. Morris Ploscowe, "La procédure criminelle dans l'Italie Fasciste," RSP, October–December 1932, 522.
- 30. Ulrich Scheuner, "Peuple, Etat, droit et doctrine nationale-socialiste," RDP, January–March 1937, 47.
- 31. René Laurent, "Les origines idéologiques du mouvement national-socialiste allemand," RSP, January–March 1932, 112 (emphasis by the author).
- 32. Jean Meynaud, "Présentation du racisme italien," RSP December 1938, 522 (emphasis by the author).
 - 33. Boris Mirkine-Guetzévitch, "L'Etat Allemand," RPP, December 1939, 292.
 - 34. Ibid., 295-296.
- 35. R. Carmille, "Sur le Germanisme," RPP, September–October 1939, 40 (emphasis by the author).
- 36. Paul Lavagne, "La renaissance financière et économique du Portugal," RSP, July-September 1935.
 - 37. Ibid., 369.
- 38. Angel Marvaud, "La seconde République Espagnole: La genèse de la Révolution du 14 avril, le gouvernement provisoire et les élections aux Cortès constituantes," RSP, October–December 1931, 494.
 - 39. Ibid., 495.
- 40. For a description of Siegfried's racial theory, see Pierre Birnbaum, "André Siegfried: la géographie des races," in "La France aux Français!" Histoire des haines nationalistes (Paris, 1993), 145–186.

- 41. Jean Baumel, "Psychologie politique du peuple espagnol," RPP, June 1939, 483.
- 42. Ibid., 484-485.
- 43. Ibid., 485-486.
- 44. Ibid., 492.
- 45. Ibid., 494.
- 46. Hubert D'Hérouville, "L'organisation de la culture physique et des loisirs dans le IIIe Reich," 228.
- 47. Jean Gicquel and Lucien Sfez, Problèmes de la réforme de l'Etat en France depuis 1934 (Paris, 1965).
 - 48. Jean Compeyrot, "Entre le rouge et le noir," RPP, May 1937, 188.
- 49. On this point, see Daniel Gaxie, Le cens caché. Inégalités culturelles et ségrégations politiques (Paris, 1979). Quoted in Jean Compeyrot, "Entre le rouge et le noir," 189.
 - 50. Ibid., 200 (emphasis by the author).
 - 51. Ibid., 201.
- 52. Frédéric Eccard, "La législation anticommuniste dans le monde," *RPP*, July 1938, 3. The author was an ex-senator from the Bas-Rhin. In addition, he wrote two articles in the *Revue des deux mondes*: "Moscou à Paris," September 1936, and "Le bolchevisme paralyse la France," May 1938.
 - 53. Ibid., 31.
 - 54. Ibid., 30.
 - 55. Ibid., 31-32.
- 56. H. Barthélemy, "Pour une concorde nationale ... S.O.S!" *RPP*, June 1934, 423–424. It is difficult to resist the temptation to link these recommendations with the contents—for the most part—of the constitution of the Fifth Republic. This confirms, if such proof is even necessary, that the debates of the 1930s finally found an (institutional) response thirty years later. See Delphine Dulong, *Moderniser la politique: Aux origines de la V^e République* (Paris, 1997).
- 57. Marc Simard, "Doumergue et la réforme de l'Etat en 1934: la dernière chance de la IIIe République!" French Historical Studies 16, no. 3 (1990): 576–596.
 - 58. La réforme du parlementarisme, cited in Simard, 580.
 - 59. Jacques Bardoux, Le drame français, cited in Simard, 583.
 - 60. André Tardieu, L'heure de la décision, cited in Simard, 584.
 - 61. Joseph Barthelémy, "La constitution Doumergue," RPP, November 1934, 225–248.
 - 62. Rober-Reynaud, "La propagande allemande," RPP, April 1933, 98.
- 63. Colonel Grasset, "Une entente est-elle possible entre la France et l'Allemagne?" RPP, January 1936, 33-34.
 - 64. Ibid., 16.
 - 65. Maurice Ajam, "La position présente du corporatisme," RPP, October 1936, 40.
 - 66. A.-E. Guillaume, "Italie et Allemagne," RPP, October 1936, 26.
- 67. Luc Boltanski, Les cadres: La formation d'un groupe social (Paris, 1982); Steven Kaplan, Philippe Minard, eds., La France, malade du corporatisme ? XVIIIe–XXe siècles (Paris, 2004).
- 68. See particularly Alain Chatriot, "Les nouvelles relèves et le corporatisme: Visions françaises des expériences européennes," in Les relèves en Europe d'un après-guerre à l'autre. Racines, réseaux, projets et postérités, ed. Olivier Dard and Etienne Deschamps (Brussels, 2005), 162.

CHAPTER 12

SALVATION, SATIRE, AND SOLIDARITY

Right-Wing Culture in Interwar France

Jessica Wardhaugh



The creative relationship between left-wing politics and culture has been justly emphasized in studies of interwar France. Many histories of the Popular Front describe the lively performances of the October group in the occupied factories of spring 1936, or the state-funded production of Romain Rolland's Quatorze Juillet in celebration of political victory, with actors and audience joining triumphantly in La Marseillaise and L'Internationale. Studies of political engagement in film have drawn attention to Jean Renoir's collaboration with the French Communist Party for the creation of electoral propaganda, and to the documentaries of the socialist Marceau Pivert, testament to the transient exuberance of left-wing demonstrations of the period. The demonstration has also received close analysis as a form of political and cultural expression.² But what of right-wing culture in the interwar years? Certainly, the Right was similarly endeavoring to appeal to and organize the masses, not only in political formations but also in sporting associations, theatrical and cinematic societies, musical groups, and holiday camps. This was particularly true of some of the newer movements and parties of the extreme Right. Right-wing films, plays, social and cultural associations have not, however, received the same attention as their left-wing counterparts. It is unusual to find reference to the plays produced by the Francistes or by Action française (AF), the cultural associations of the Parti populaire français (PPF), or the theatrical and film evenings of the Croix de Feu / Parti social français (CF/PSF), other than that preceding the notorious riot in Clichy in March 1937.5 Yet if the cultural ventures of the Right were less prominent than those of the Left—and certainly than those of a left-wing government—they were nonetheless important to the political aspirations and experience of these formations. How, then, did these groups and parties conceive of the political role of culture, whether the latter was conceived as artistic representation or as forms of association? Is it possible to detect the influence of the Italian or German Right on the cultural theories and practices of their French counterparts? And what was the significance of this expanding role of culture in mass politics?

This chapter offers a preliminary examination of the meanings and role of culture for some of the more radical right-wing movements and parties of interwar France. It seeks first to situate the French Right in its European context, and to consider French responses to the political uses of culture in Italy and Germany for the dissemination of ideology and the forceful creation of communities on national or local levels (the response of the French Right to left-wing cultural initiatives in France I have considered more fully elsewhere). It then focuses on two case studies—Action française (AF) and the Croix de Feu / Parti social français (CF/PSF)—in order to suggest the importance of cultural theories and practices in interwar French politics.

Art and Power in Interwar Europe

The interwar years were characterized by an extraordinarily intense relationship between culture and politics on a European level. New regimes established in the wake of radical upheaval or revolution required in turn new sources and representations of legitimacy, and culture offered the potential for the refinement of ideology, the dissemination of propaganda, and the development of a sense of belonging (reinforced, of course, by strict policies of exclusion).8 It was important, therefore, not only to continue state patronage of the arts, but also to establish control over all forms of expression reaching a wide audience, particularly the cinema. In Russia, state control over the cinema was established through the creation of Goskino in 1922; in Italy, Mussolini's particular interest in cinema and especially newsreel gave powerful impetus to the productions of Cinecittà, while the simultaneous development of the Opera Nazionale Dopolavoro strengthened state control over a wide range of leisure activities, from bocce groups to mass theater. In Germany, the Nazi seizure of power was closely followed by the establishment of the Reich Ministry of Popular Enlightenment and Propaganda under Joseph Goebbels. By 1934, new film legislation had already extended the role of the censor and laid the foundations for the Nazification of the film industry. Meanwhile, party-approved films documented and idealized their mass meetings, most notoriously in the case of Leni Riefenstahl's Triumph of the Will. 10 Riefenstahl's film epitomized the theatricality of a form of politics that aimed to impress and enthrall its supporters through a heady mix of rites, symbols, and

mass fervor. ¹¹ This was a combination also favored in Nazi theater, which drew inspiration from the *völkisch*, the expressionist, and the neoclassical to achieve its ends. ¹²

This "fascination of fascism," as it is sometimes termed, ¹³ has captured the imagination of a number of historians in the last twenty years.¹⁴ Two themes, closely if paradoxically linked, dominate their studies and can also be usefully applied to the French context: firstly, the aestheticization of politics through culture; and secondly, the use of culture to draw politics more closely into everyday life. On the one hand, artistic representation (films, plays, even paintings or architecture) could develop a political vision—the image of a utopian society, or the denunciation of its enemies—while at the same time aestheticizing the political experience by endowing the sense of belonging with a mystic or mythic dimension.¹⁵ Riefenstahl's Triumph of the Will, for example, uses the Nuremberg rallies of 1934 to glorify the powerful relationship between the providential leader and his disciplined followers, including not only documentary footage of the mass meetings but also a heroic musical accompaniment and a series of symbolic images, notably that of the mountain. 16 Even in more consciously escapist films, political messages were not necessarily far beneath the surface. 17 Among Italian Fascist films, The Old Guard (1935) explicitly glorified the moment of conversion to fascism by representing a group of peasants joining in the march on Rome, whereas Scipio the African (1937) offered a more oblique—though no less forceful—legitimization of the regime's political aspirations through its depiction of the Roman Empire. On the other hand, the contexts in which such cultural productions were experienced by the wider population represented a political conquest of banal and everyday activities, potentially normalizing the regime through its infiltration of the comfortably familiar. As Victoria de Grazia argued in The Culture of Consent (1981), Fascist occupation of daily life through the control of sporting, theatrical, cinematic, and other leisure associations offered a means of anchoring the regime in the experience of its citizens, whether or not they were ideologically disposed to be its supporters. While this did not necessarily represent a complete success for Mussolini's conception of "everything in the state, nothing outside of the state," and although Italy remained characterized by a greater pluralism than Germany in cultural terms, the political organization of artistic and associative life, from football groups to peripatetic theater, certainly increased state presence in the social and cultural lives of its citizens: men, women, and children alike.

Culture and the Right in France

The differences between the French Right and its Italian and German counterparts were, of course, considerable. First and foremost, the more radical right-

wing groups and parties under consideration here were not in power during the interwar years: groups such as AF, the Francistes, the CF/PSF, and the PPF simply did not have at their disposal the material or financial means available to ruling parties in Italy or Germany, or to the left-wing Popular Front governments in France. But this did not deprive them of a cultural vision or production, albeit on a narrower scale. The cultural and intellectual influence exercised by the Right in this period has already been widely acknowledged, 18 and is clearly evident in studies of such certain right-wing theater and film critics as Lucien Rebatet, Robert Brasillach, and Maurice Bardèche. 19 In the case of Brasillach and Bardèche, nationalistic preoccupations influenced both the form and content of their analysis: films were classified according to national origin, and particular attention was paid to the collective experience of the crowd at the cinema, not least when this audience was presented with the visual and aural impression of leadership through newsreels and documentary films. Brasillach was careful to underscore the potential of the newsreel, and regretted that censorship so often suppressed images of leadership in favor of showing "anodyne boxing or tennis matches, bicycle races in France or Italy, viticulture in California, harvest-time in Denmark, regional festivals the whole world over, beauty contests on every beach, dog shows on every pavement, and truth nowhere at all."20

The strongly politicized reflections on culture offered by Brasillach and Bardèche are well known; other right-wing commentators have received less attention but held similar concerns. Newspapers of political groups or parties—the CF's *Le Flambeau*, for example, or the PPF's *L'Émancipation nationale*—employed their own regular theater and film critics: Lucien Romans wrote for the PPF on theater and film, while Gabriel Boissy described in *Le Flambeau* his utopian visions for the mass theater of the future: "vast amphitheaters, as welcoming as luxurious cinemas," where citizens would gather to be inspired by heroic and patriotic spectacles.²¹

On a more prosaic level, the cultural production of right-wing groups and parties was also making progress. ²² The Francistes, who quite probably received subsidies from Fascist Italy, also showed Italian films to their members: 700 gathered to watch *The Old Guard* in the Parisian Salle Pleyel in July 1935. ²³ They produced their own plays on related themes, concluding a holiday camp in summer 1935 with a gymnastic display and a drama in which a young revolutionary and internationalist was converted to fascism. ²⁴ The PPF created Cercles populaires français where workers and writers could meet (an explicit imitation of the PCF's Maisons de Culture); Action française continued to develop its satirical theater; and the CF and PSF produced documentary films of their activities, organized plays and festivals for their children's summer camps, and planned grandiose mass spectacles to celebrate their expanding influence. These last two initiatives are explored in more detail below.

The "New Laugh" of Action française

In order to appreciate the significance of Action française's interwar theater, we need to return to its creation in 1907. It was in the October of that year that Maurice Pujo, better known as leader of the movement's young street fighters or Camelots du Roi, first proposed the establishment of a theater that would complement the work of the existing Ligue, Institut, and Revue d'Action francaise, attracting an attentive public for the diverse purposes of pleasure, study, and political activism.²⁵ Pujo intended to establish firm foundations for counterrevolutionary culture, which would in turn act as "a powerful factor in the work of French Restoration." As he underlined, "the program of Action française is not solely political and social. It also encompasses the restoration of French order in the moral and aesthetic domains." The theater of AF was thus to counter romanticism in literature and republicanism in politics, 26 with the same force that the Camelots employed against their republican opponents in the streets of Paris. Pujo also made clear that this would not be an ordinary theater with regular performances in a fixed location, but a flexible enterprise offering a limited number of private performances each season. The private character he envisaged would, moreover, permit greater freedom in the eventual selection and treatment of topical subject matter. Pujo hoped for an outpouring of counter-revolutionary drama in the neoclassical style, finding its inspiration in Aristophanes but equally in Molière and Racine. While he denigrated contemporary naturalist plays for neglecting the distinction between the dramatic and didactic, he anticipated comedies and tragedies that would move away from propaganda to the depiction of timeless human emotions and foibles. Indeed, he hoped the new drama would favor a rebirth of a "freer, more audacious" comedy, pitiless in its dissection of contemporary behavior, social types, and notorious personalities. "We will attempt to recreate for our French democracy," he explained, "the ancient comedy with which Aristophanes, at the close of the fifth century BC, castigated Athenian democracy. We will bring to the stage a satire that is direct, biting (going as far as naming its objects, and even further!), insolent and comical in its treatment of contemporary men and ideas."27

In essence, therefore, Maurice Pujo intended this counter-revolutionary and neoclassical drama to provoke a "new laugh" at republican failings, while also offering to AF supporters further opportunities for entertainment and conviviality. Boosted by Pujo's own enthusiasm and by the collaboration of his fellow Camelots, the theater of Action française soon became an established feature of the movement's cultural life, even if it failed to achieve his initial, rather grandiose expectations. He himself composed its first play, a comic homage to Aristophanes appropriately entitled *Les Nuées* (*The Clouds*). If the plot owed much to its classical counterpart, the characters were nonetheless contemporary (though this, too, was faithful to the spirit of Aristophanes).²⁸ Among them were a Jewish writer,

an opportunistic aristocrat rallied to the Republic, a self-made bourgeois businessman, and a left-wing intellectual whose complex and insubstantial theories formed the clouds of the play's title. Performances of the play were held privately, but a number of critics nonetheless attended, relaying their experiences (and in some cases admiration) in such periodicals as *Gil Blas*, *Comædia*, *Le Figaro*, and *Le Gaulois*. Pujo had intended to follow this success with a dramatic depiction of Joan of Arc, an extremely popular subject in plays of the time, but the call of the street and his motto of "politics first" led him to abandon this particular project, and pursue his counter-revolutionary ambitions by other means.²⁹

Action française's "new laugh" at the Republic continued to reverberate in the cultural activities of the movement, not only in the street politics of the Camelots du Roi but also in their theatrical sketches, and most particularly in the revues that often featured in their celebrations. The satirical style of such revues changed little between the prewar and interwar years. Some of the targets also remained the same, including the once socialist premier (and many times government minister) Aristide Briand, served up as a mackerel at an AF banquet of 1909, 30 and represented in the company of "Léonie" Blum in 1930. 31

While cultural events offered opportunities for shared laughter at the expense of the Republic, they also fostered loyalty to France's royal family and to the current Orleanist pretender. In April 1935, an Action française meeting at the Maison de la Mutualité in the fifth arrondissement of Paris featured La Croisière de Campana, a documentary film depicting the recent voyage of the Comte de Paris. In the film, the pretender appears as a dynamic modern prince, an excellent swimmer and sportsman, with a keen interest in the life of his crew and a generous hospitality to visitors (supposedly of all classes) on board his ship. The same evening also included another documentary film of royalist interest: Le Sentiment populaire en monarchie. This film portrayed Hitler's reception of a delegation of workers (which the Action française audience greeted derisively), the funeral of King Alexander of Yugoslavia, the coronation of Leopold III of Belgium, and the wedding of the Duke of Kent. As the title of the film suggests, it was the people's fervent acclamation of royal—and by implication natural—leaders that was the principal focus.³² Other films on similar themes included Versailles, œuvre royale and La Maison de France (an overview of forty monarchs and 1000 years of French history).33

The "Counter-Society" of the Croix de Feu / Parti social français

The Croix de Feu movement and its successor, the Parti social français, certainly devoted less attention than Action française to the theoretical bases of a politicized culture,³⁴ but their projects were no less ambitious in scale. The grandest of them remained unrealized, but provide a fascinating and indeed surprising insight

into the party's cultural ambitions in the late 1930s. Among the private papers of Colonel de La Rocque are a series of anonymous designs and draft budgets for mass spectacles, intended for performance in theaters, sports stadiums, and amphitheaters across France.³⁵ Some of the later plans, particularly those of 1939, provide detailed insights into the content of the spectacles. One, for example, depicts the struggle of the "Croix de Feu spirit" in the years 1914–1939. While the first act charts the emergence of wartime fraternity through sacrifice and victory, the second portrays the foundation of the Croix de Feu veterans' movement, with its defense of Travail, Famille, Patrie explicitly contrasted with "class struggle," "free unions," and "the Internationale." The third act then focuses on the dissolution of the CF and its rebirth as the PSF in 1936.36 There were also plans for a more abstract depiction of this struggle and victory, notably proposals for a festival of darkness and light intended for summer 1939. Here, the battle between the elements of earth, air, fire, and water was to give way to light, harmony, and collaboration, the bright and colorful finale including tricolor illuminations and a 30-meter French flag.

Several of these projects envisage not only the participation of young musicians and dancers from local sections of the PSF but also—and this represented a large proportion of the proposed expenditure—the participation of the Paris-based Ballets fantastiques Loie Fuller. Fuller (1862–1928) was an American dancer who had taken Paris by storm in 1892 with the premiere of her "Serpentine Dance" at the Folies-Bergère.³⁷ An eccentric character in her own right (she knew the Curies and had a laboratory in her garden that she once succeeded in blowing up), she impressed audiences and critics alike with her innovative use of flowing material and electric light, the latter still a rarity in the theater. Her most notorious spectacle was probably the "Fire Dance" performed to Wagner's Ride of the Valkyries, with Fuller dancing on a glass platform while dramatically illuminated from below with red light. No wonder that the symbolists of the 1890s rhapsodized about her intoxicating combination of light, color, and movement, or that she should prove so widely influential, even attracting praise from the Italian futurist Filippo Tommaso Marinetti, whose ideas on dance were ostensibly concerned more with the beauty of machines than with human creativity.³⁸ Perhaps Marinetti's interest in Fuller provides some clue as to why a French right-wing movement with its origins in a veterans' association should have considered the Loie Fuller ballet company for its political spectacles. Marinetti seems to have been moved less by Fuller's dexterity than by the dazzling effects she achieved. Such innovative use of light, color, and stage mechanics must also have suited the aspirations of this new party of the 1930s, concerned both to further its membership and prominence and also to encompass the cultural lives of its members through events and activities of mass appeal.

While these spectacular designs remained at the planning stages, smaller-scale plays did feature in the life of the CF and PSF.³⁹ The movement and party pro-

duced their own musical and dramatic evenings, even inviting professional actors and singers from the Comédie française and the Opéra,⁴⁰ and the Croix de Feu were in 1936 offered a special discount to performances of *H-Hour* at the Théâtre de l'Humour in Paris.⁴¹ Plays were also performed at the Travail et loisirs holiday camps that were closely linked (though not explicitly affiliated) to the party.⁴² Usually the plays were held at the concluding festival around the campfire, and were not overtly political in nature, seeking rather to integrate the working-class children attending the camps into French literary culture, for example through the enactment of some of La Fontaine's fables.⁴³

The most coherent and extensive cultural production of the CF/PSF was, however, a series of silent documentary films, twenty-four of which are now preserved in the collections of the Centre National de la Cinématographie at Bois d'Arcy. The films were produced by what was known as the "Groupe photo-ciné," or Cinémalik, 45 part of the propaganda section of the CF/PSF whose activities were praised by Charles Vallin, director of propaganda, at the National Congress of the PSF in Lyons in November 1937. Vallin explained that the films could be hired by local sections for a small fee, and promised to make available "a certain number of films representing several of our parades, our impressive participation in the festival of Joan of Arc in Paris, the charitable sale of the French royal family, and the children's holiday camps." The making of one of the films is also briefly documented in a police report of 1936, which records that a hundred Volontaires nationaux (the youth section of the Croix de Feu) assembled in Neuilly to sing La Marseillaise, shout "Vive la Rocque!" and also mime attendance at a speaker meeting for the benefit of the attendant film crew.

The collection of films that remains to us has a broadly documentary feel, recording regular events in the Croix de Feu/PSF calendar, such as the Armistice or the commemoration of Joan of Arc, as well as aspects of the wider life of the movement: mass meetings, family outings, and so on. Despite the fact that these are silent films, they rarely employ intertitles to explain or emphasize the action depicted, and only one includes flashback. The overall impression is that these have been produced with a CF/PSF audience in mind, and were designed to complement the depiction of regular and exceptional activities in photographs and articles of *Le Flambeau* or *Le Petit journal*, or in the recording of La Rocque's speeches.⁴⁸

Yet the documentary character of the films, and their relative lack of technical sophistication, should not cause us to forget that they were produced by the propaganda section and were intended for more than entertainment. As police reports suggest, the meetings recorded in the films were sometimes staged rather than spontaneous. And if they provide a fascinating and perhaps unwitting insight into the social constitution of the CF/PSF, the films also offer a more conscious depiction of leadership, as well as satirical portraits of their adversaries, and an impression of solidarity in backstage political life that was key to both movement

and party. Unsurprisingly, many of the films follow the photographic conventions of the time for the representation of a providential leader, who is customarily shown from below in attitudes of resolution. But there is also an evident concern to project a more informal image, to move away from La Rocque's associations as leader of a veteran soldiers' movement to his role as father figure in the self-styled "great reconciled family" of the PSF. Central in both cases is the relationship between the leader and his people, vital also to the Croix de Feu/PSF's conception of political salvation. Les Croix de Feu se déplacent (1935–1936) and Une réunion du PSF (1937) are good examples of this. Although the films present different phases in the development of the movement and party, they both combine the depiction of La Rocque as the inspired leader, speaking energetically from the platform to a calm, disciplined crowd below, with images of his passage through the crowd, greeting adults and children alike, laughing and at ease.⁴⁹ His attire is formal, but non-military. Clearly he is intended to appear as a leader in direct contact with his people, far removed from the "house without windows" that was the Chamber of Deputies.⁵⁰

The satire in these films is less pronounced than in Action française's theatrical productions, but aims at some of the same targets. These films concentrate on CF/PSF meetings rather than on moments of political opposition, whether in the streets or elsewhere, yet underlying rivalry is nonetheless evident. One of the earliest films depicts Croix de Feu members forcefully ejecting a troublemaker intent on sowing disorder among the crowd.⁵¹ In 1935, the coincidence of rival political commemorations on 19 May—that of the Commune at the Mur des Fédérés; that of Joan of Arc on the Rue de Rivoli—offered a pretext for representing the Croix de Feu's enemies as partisans of revolution and civil unrest. The directors of La Fête de Jeanne d'Arc, 1935 thus included newspapers headlines such as "Long live Stalin, leader of international Revolution!" to contrast with images of their own disciplined crowds acclaiming La Rocque and singing La Marseillaise. In 1938, Des Croix de Feu au Parti social français continued this diatribe against the "foreignness" of the Left in its criticism of Léon Blum for his part in dissolving the Croix de Feu. First he is represented ironically as "a true Frenchman"52; later, we see a rifle range at a PSF fair where the targets include not only Léon Blum, but also Communist Jacques Duclos, trade-union leader Léon Jouhaux, Mussolini, and Hitler.

Images of CF/PSF parades and family gatherings provide a valuable insight into the membership of movement and party. As in caricatures in Leftist newspapers such as *Le Populaire*, male participants in the CF parades appear well dressed and in their characteristic berets. But we also see families at the *Vente de charité*, young girls at a local PSF section in Montrouge, and women in regional costume as part of the procession in honor of Joan of Arc.⁵³ As well as providing images of heroic or providential leadership, these films thus offer—as they are surely intended to do—a glimpse of the banal, everyday, and familial activities of a movement and

party seeking legitimacy and acceptance, and to dispel the widespread association of La Rocque's CF with militarism and extremism. As Jean-Paul Thomas has argued, the PSF encompassed "an extraordinary range of social activities: sporting societies, working-class centers, holiday camps, university centers," so much so that its members could potentially spend most of their lives, at work or at leisure, surrounded by PSF companions in a sort of "counter-society." For La Rocque, this ever-expanding network of supporters at various social levels was intended to reinforce the strength of the new party, justifying its claims to represent the masses and the "true French." "The social movement of the Croix de Feu," he insisted in March 1936, "must create ... a network gathering all the true French together, for France will be strong only through the union of the French." In his view, the social and cultural life of the party did not develop alongside its political aspirations; it was in fact vital to their fulfillment.

Conclusion

This desire to create "counter-societies"—political parties that would also encompass the social and cultural lives of their members—was a powerful characteristic of the interwar years, and one clearly visible in France as elsewhere in Europe. In Germany and Italy, right-wing culture was intended to render political experience at once more aesthetic and more banal, more sublime and more everyday. In France, Left and Right alike (and in deliberate rivalry) similarly turned to culture as a means of advancing and consolidating their mobilization of the masses. Though French right-wing movements had more limited means at their disposal than right-wing governments in Germany or Italy, or than Popular Front governments in France, they too employed artistic representation and associative life both to develop aspects of their ideology (such as concepts of leadership) and also to build up the common life and the fidelity of their supporters. The production of plays and films in particular offered a means to develop images of political salvation, to satirize political enemies, and finally to promote an associative life which was, for these self-consciously anti-political movements, a desirable and even essential goal.

Notes

- 1. See, for example, Pascal Ory, La Belle illusion: culture et politique sous le signe du Front populaire (Paris, 1994), and Julian Jackson, Defending Democracy: The Popular Front in France, 1934–38 (Cambridge, 1988).
- 2. On the films of Pivert and Renoir, see Philippe Burrin, "Poings levés et bras tendus: la contagion des symboles au temps du Front populaire," *Vingtième siècle* 11 (1986): 14–15. Danielle Tartakowsky's work on the demonstration is indispensable. See in particular *La Manifestation de rue en*

France, 1918–1968 (Paris, 1997); Le Front populaire: la vie est à nous (Paris, 1996); and Tartakowsky and Michel Margairaz, L'Avenir nous appartient: histoire du Front populaire (Paris, 2006).

- 3. See Jessica Wardhaugh, In Pursuit of the People: Political Culture in France, 1934–39 (Basingstoke, 2009), 56–93.
- 4. The theatre of Action française is not mentioned in Eugen Weber's Action française (Paris, 1982), in François Huguenin's À l'École de l'Action française. Un siècle de vie intellectuelle (Paris, 1998), or in Paul Renard's L'Action française et la vie littéraire, 1931–1944 (Lille, 2003). For an overview of this theater, see Jessica Wardhaugh, "Un Rire nouveau: Action française and the art of political satire," French History 22, no. 1 (2008): 74–93.
- 5. Alan Williams, for example, suggests that the French Right did not produce any films in the 1930s (Republic of Images: A History of French Film Making [Cambridge, 1992]), 215; Jean-Pierre Jean-colas similarly considers only left-wing groups in his article on the "Cinéma des années trente: la crise et l'image de la crise," Le Mouvement social 154 (1991): 173–95. Jacques Nobécourt mentions but does not analyze the silent films of the Croix de Feu/PSF in his biography of La Rocque: Le Colonel de la Rocque, 1885–1946, ou les pièges du nationalisme chrétien (Paris, 1996); and the films are not discussed in Sean Kennedy's valuable study of the movement and party: Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français 1929–1945 (Montréal-Kingston, 2007).
 - 6. See Wardhaugh, In Pursuit of the People, especially chapter 5.
- 7. This chapter is drawn from a wider study of theater and politics during the Third Republic. For other examples, see Wardhaugh, In Pursuit of the People, chapter 5; Wardhaugh, "Popular Theatre and Revolutionary Identity: Anarchist and Communist Culture in Paris, 1900–1934," in Entertainment, Leisure, and Identities, ed. Roger Spalding and Alyson Brown (Newcastle, 2007), 96–111; and Wardhaugh, "Parisian Stars under a Provençal Sky: The Théâtre Antique d'Orange and the Making of Mediterranean Culture," Nottingham French Studies 50, no. 1 (2011): 7–18.
- 8. On this theme, see Mary Vincent and Erica Carter's chapter on "Culture and Legitimacy," in *The War for Legitimacy in Politics and Culture*, 1936–46, ed. Martin Conway and Peter Romijn (Oxford, 2008), 147–175.
- 9. Victoria de Grazia, The Culture of Consent: Mass Organization of Leisure in Fascist Italy (Cambridge, 1981); Jeffrey Schnapp, Staging Fascism: 18BL and the Theatre of Masses for Masses (Stanford, 1996); and Simonetta Falasca-Zamponi, Fascist Spectacle: The Aesthetics of Power in Mussolini's Italy (Berkeley, 1997).
- 10. Robert Brasillach and Maurice Bardèche considered the most important aspect of this film to be its depiction of "the union of the people with their leader." In *Histoire du cinéma* (Paris, 1948 [1936]), 418. David Welch offers a broader overview of contemporary German film in his *Propaganda and the German Cinema* (Oxford, 1983).
- 11. See Eric Hobsbawm's introduction to Dawn Ades, ed., Art and Power: Europe under the Dictators, 1930–1945 (London, 1995), especially page 15.
- 12. An excellent overview of German theatrical production in this period is provided by Gerwin Strobl, *The Swastika and the Stage: German Theatre and Society*, 1933–45 (Cambridge, 2007).
- 13. For example, Günter Berghaus, ed., Fascism and Theatre: Comparative Studies on the Aesthetics and Politics of Performance in Europe, 1925–1945 (Oxford, 1995), 1.
- 14. Formerly, there was a tendency to underline the fundamental opposition between fascism and culture—an argument with strong foundations, for Nazi and Fascist regimes did not of course conceal their rejection of certain artistic forms or exponents. An important reassessment of the relationship between fascism and the artistic avant-garde is offered by Mark Antliff in his Avant-Garde Fascism: The Mobilization of Myth, Art, and Culture in France, 1909–1939 (Durham, 2007). See also Kimberley Jannarone, Artaud and his Doubles (Michigan, 2010).
- 15. Falasca-Zamponi, Fascist Spectacle, 2–5. See also the work of Alice Yaeger Kaplan, who describes Brasillach and Bardèche as "professional esthetizisers of politics" in "Fascist Film Esthetics: Brasillach and Bardèche's Histoire du cinema," MLN 95, no. 4 (1980): 864.

- 16. Some historians have therefore followed in the footsteps of Siegfried Kracauer, who argued in his influential 1947 work that the Nazi themes of national unity and authoritarian leadership had been foreshadowed in a series of postwar German films. Siegfried Kracauer, From Caligari to Hitler: A Psychological History of the German Film (London, 1947), especially chapter 21, "National Epic." David Welch accepts this argument for thematic continuity (albeit with reservations) in his Propaganda and the German Cinema.
- 17. French film critics Robert Brasillach and Maurice Bardèche, discussing Nazi film production in their renowned *Histoire du cinéma*, suggested that a cinematic eulogy of health and nature might be as fervent a defense of racial superiority as a more overtly political counterpart, such as *Hitler Youth Quex*. See *Histoire du Cinéma*, 417–418.
- 18. One might also point to the existence of right-wing "intellectuals," even if they were often explicitly anti-intellectual in outlook. See Pascal Balmand, "Anti-intellectualisme dans la culture politique française," Vingtième siècle 36 (1992): 31–42.
- 19. On Rebatet's film criticism, see Christopher Faulkner, "Theory and Practice of Film Reviewing in France in the 1930s: Eyes Right (Lucien Rebatet and Action française, 1936–39)," French Cultural Studies 3, no. 8 (1992): 133–155; and on Brasillach, see Kaplan, "Fascist Film Esthetics." Some thirty Parisian newspapers (with a combined total of 8 million readers) offered weekly reflections on the latest films, and after the electoral victory of the Popular Front in 1936, it was often the right-wing papers that boasted the highest sales. Gringoire claimed, with a circulation of 700,000, to be the most widely read of the French weeklies. See Faulkner, "Theory and practice of film reviewing," 136.
- 20. Brasillach and Bardèche, *Histoire du cinéma*, 284. They suspected that the censors preferred to exclude images of leadership from the cinema for fear of unruly crowd reactions. If this was the case, then the censors' fears were not unfounded, for French police reports occasionally note the violent and conflicting reactions provoked by the depiction of political events and leaders on screen. In July 1935, for example, documentary films on the recent demonstrations prompted cries of "Vive la Rocque!" and "La Rocque au poteau!" in the cinemas, as in the street. In Archives nationales, Paris (hereafter AN), F7 13305, "P.P. 18 juillet 1935."
- 21. Gabriel Boissy, Le Flambeau, 15 February 1936. Boissy was also editor of the theatrical review Comædia.
- 22. The Franciste leader Marcel Bucard also attended the only international fascist conference, held in the Swiss town of Montreux in 1934.
- 23. The film was preceded by a speech from Marcel Bucard in praise of Italian Fascism. See AN F7 13241, "P.P. 12 juillet 1935."
 - 24. AN F7 13241, "P.P. 2 septembre 1935."
- 25. Maurice Pujo, "Le Théâtre d'Action française" (Reproduced in Action française, revue bimensuelle, 1 October 1907), Bibliothèque nationale, Paris, Département des Arts du Spectacle (hereafter DAS), Rt 3794.
- 26. Pujo's theories related closely to the work of Pierre Lasserre, whose widely read attack on romanticism (*Le Romantisme français*) had appeared in 1907. Charles Maurras was also influenced by Lasserre's theories.
 - 27. Pujo, "Le Théâtre d'Action française."
- 28. Maurice Pujo, Les Nuées, comédie contemporaine en trois actes et en prose, imitée d'Aristophane (Paris, 1908). See also Aristophanes, "The Clouds," in *The Complete Plays*, trans. Paul Roche (New York and London, 2005), 129–200. For a fuller description of the plot and characters, see Wardhaugh, "Un Rire nouveau," 81–84.
- 29. The theatrical group did perform one further play, Jules Lemaître's *Princesse de Clèves*, at the Théâtre des Arts in June 1908.
- 30. AN F7 12864, "P.P. 30 septembre 1909." His detractors described him as a *maquereau* or pimp for the Republic.

- 31. "Ohé! Les Locarno ... frageurs ...," La Revue des Camelots du Roi, 27 June 1930; Action Française, 30 June 1930, DAS Rt 3794. Briand was by this point an influential presence in the League of Nations.
 - 32. Archives de la Préfecture de Police, Paris (hereafter APP), Ba 1895, "P.P. 4 avril 1935."
 - 33. APP Ba 1893, "P.P. 21 décembre 1935."
- 34. Although critics such as Gabriel Boissy offered their reflections on theater and cinema in newspapers like *Le Flambeau* and *Le Petit journal*, there was no exact equivalent to Maurice Pujo.
- 35. 451 AP 187 (Archives Nationales, Fonds François de la Rocque). I am grateful for the permission granted by the La Rocque family to consult their private archives.
 - 36. 451 AP 187, "1914-1939: 25 ans de lutte de l'esprit Croix de Feu."
- 37. On her life and influence, see Sally R. Sommer, "Loie Fuller's art of music and light," *Dance Chronicle* 4, no. 4 (1981): 389–401; and on the resurgence of interest in her work, see Martha Ullman West, "New light on Loie Fuller," *Dance Chronicle* 21, no. 3 (1998): 485–487.
- 38. Ted Merwin, "Loie Fuller's influence on FT Marinetti's Futurist Dance," Dance Chronicle 21, no. 1 (1998): 79.
- 39. As well as creating drama, the CF/PSF also inspired bonapartist poetry in praise of its leader (Gérard Jaussaud, *Aurores Croix de Feu*, Paris, 1935), and marching songs. Gabriel Boissy wrote the lyrics for the *Chanson des Croix de Feu et des Volontaires nationaux*.
- 40. E.g. APP Ba 1901, "P.P. 1 mars 1936" and "P.P. 14 mars 1939." Professional artists were regular contributors to partisan political events, as police archives (especially for the PCF) demonstrate.
- 41. APP Ba 1902, "P.P. 9 janvier 1936." In the popular imagination, Colonel de la Rocque was closely associated with such militaristic rhetoric.
- 42. Antoinette de Préval, director of the Travail et loisirs association and a devoted member of the PSF, was careful to emphasize the distinction between the two. For her work with the camps, see 451 AP 180.
- 43. 451 AP 178, Anonymous diary (20 July—20 August 1938). The double educational role of these camps encompassed not only the children but also the young *moniteurs* who looked after them, and is discussed in Laura Lee Downs, "Each and Every One of You Must Become a *Chef'*: Towards a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France," *Journal of Modern History* 81, no. 1 (2009): 1–44. I am grateful to Laura Lee Downs for alerting me to the existence of these plays.
- 44. I am grateful to the Centre National de la Cinématographie (CNC) for having allowed me to view this collection in its entirety.
- 45. The films name a variety of directors: Couffin (1935), Louis Carrot (1935–1936), and Jean-Paul Guittard (1945).
- 46. Vallin's report to the congress was subsequently published as L'Activité du PSF (Paris, 1937). Not all of these are among the films now preserved at the CNC, and it is hard to be certain what proportion of the overall output this collection represents.
 - 47. APP Ba 1901, "P.P. 10 février 1936."
- 48. In 1937, both Colonel de la Rocque and Jacques Doriot signed a contract with "Technisonor" to produce audio recordings of their speeches (the company had recently recorded the PSF's national congress). In APP Ba 1945, "P.P. le 7 janvier 1937."
- 49. Comparable images appear in Une Réunion du PSF en plein air à Lille and Un meeting du PSF en plein air, 1938 (CNC).
- 50. Michel Winock describes this conscious anti-politicism as one of the most striking characteristics of the movement. See "Populismes français," Vingtième siècle 65 (1997): 85.
 - 51. La Messe des morts (CNC).
- 52. When founding his new party, La Rocque criticized Blum's leadership of the Popular Front government with the observation that "his commanding action was not taken from the front lines of trench warfare." APP Ba 1952, "P.P. 12 juillet 1936, réunion du PSF."

- 53. La Vente de charité, La Section PSF de Montrouge, 1938, and Paris, le 14 mai 1939.
- 54. Jean-Paul Thomas, "Les Effectifs du PSF," Vingtième siècle 62 (1999): 74.
- 55. William Irvine makes this point in "Fascism in France and the strange case of the Croix de Feu," *Journal of Modern History* 63, no. 2 (1991): 283. The term *counter-society* comes, however, from an article on one of the PSF's rivals, the Parti communiste Français. Marc Lazar, "Le Parti et le don de soi," *Vingtième siècle* 60 (1998): 37.
 - 56. APP Ba 1901, "P.P. 31 mars 1936."

PART IV

HISTORIOGRAPHY



CHAPTER 13

BEYOND LEFT AND RIGHT

Rethinking Political Boundaries in 1930s France

William D. Irvine



When in 1983, the Israeli historian, Zeev Sternhell, published a book on French interwar fascism, entitled *Ni droite*, *ni gauche*, he provoked a major controversy. To some degree, the uproar was a response to his principles of inclusion and exclusion. Bertrand de Jouvenel was not at all happy to find himself included among the ranks of French fascists; others were troubled by a definition of fascism that excluded the huge but also incontestably right-wing Croix de Feu. But lurking behind much of the unhappiness with Sternhell, I suspect, was a widespread uneasiness that any political formation in France could somehow be "neither right nor left." This violated the cherished conceptions of French historians, weaned on François Goguel's classic dichotomy of the forces of "movement" and those of the "established order": in short, the political Left and the political Right. There had been, many seasoned historians of France believed, a Right and a Left and the twain simply could not meet. Pretending otherwise was perverse; it risked scrapping a conceptual framework that had long made it possible to grasp the bewildering political universe of Third Republic France.

To be sure, this framework was not always as clear to contemporary political actors as it was to their subsequent historians. Granted, Radicals and Socialists were usually comfortable enough with the label *Left*. Witness the Bloc des Gauches or the Cartels des Gauches. Socialists did, of course, periodically wonder what, apart from anti-clericalism, qualified Radicals as being a party of the Left, given their penchant, more often than not, for sitting in governments of the Right, or more accurately the center-Right. In light of how much separated them

from the Communists, not a few Socialists expressed reservations about including the latter on the Left, at least as they understood it—anticipating, as it were, Guy Mollet's later celebrated line to the effect that Communists were not left but east. Still they did believe that there was a Right, beginning at some (necessarily) ill-defined point to *their* right.

The problem was that those to their right did not see it that way. As a selfidentifying label, the word Right lost all political currency after about 1885. It was replaced briefly and plausibly enough by conservative, which soon gave way, and rather less plausibly, to liberal. And by the early twentieth century, the preferred label for those on the right side of the political spectrum was *left!* The conservative Republicans who sat to the right of the Radicals baptized themselves "centre-gauche," apparently undeterred by the fact that in any meaningful sense they were on the Center-Right. Their spiritual descendants in the interwar years sat in a parliamentary formation called the "républicains de gauche." Right-wing Radicals in the interwar years, distressed by the promiscuous contacts of more mainstream Radicals with the Socialists, sat independently as the Gauche Radicale. Indeed, just about any formation that could spot anyone to their right insisted on being designated as left. Only the extreme Right, bereft of neighbors to their right, had to eschew any claim to be on the Left and had to settle for being "moderates." In due course, paramilitary, extra-, and anti-parliamentary formations did emerge with a plausible claim to being to the right of the moderates but like the Croix de Feu they persisted in designating themselves as "neither right nor left."

The French Revolutionary tradition was not much more useful in providing a political taxonomy, if only because it was invoked by almost everyone, with the notable exception of the Action française. In 1889, the Royalists attempted to spoil the centenary celebrations by pointedly wondering why the Republicans were so enthusiastically feasting off what had been a monarchist achievement, the creation of a constitutional monarchy, akin to the one the Royalists wanted to restore. The Radicals, they spitefully observed, might have the common decency to wait four years, at which time they could celebrate their own historic contribution to French history: the Terror. The Jacobin label apparently fit the Radicals and the Socialists but also, after 1935, the Communists, who in the words of historian Daniel Brower had become the "new Jacobins." The pacifist Radical Gaston Bergery comes across as a Jacobin in 1940; much like the arch reactionary (and momentarily pro-war) Philippe Henriot in 1939. The Croix de Feu peppered its periodicals with Jacobin imagery much like the Jeunesses patriotes, forever calling for a Committee of Public Safety to rescue France. The famous Jacobin dictum to the effect that when the government violates the rights of the people, insurrection is both the most sacred of rights and the most indispensable of duties, was invoked with equal enthusiasm by both the Left and the Right.

Undeterred by these label-mongering antics, most historians persist in believing that Left and Right are meaningful categories because by and large they described two mutually distinct camps subscribing to mutually incompatible principles. Those on the Right identified, with various degrees of conviction and intensity, with some or all of the following: clericalism, nationalism, militarism, racism of one form or another, unabashed defense of the existing social order, and a suspicion of, or even intense hostility toward, parliamentary democracy. The political principles of the Left were in general the negation of those of the Right: anti-clericalism, internationalism and pacifism, anti-militarism, profound or even revolutionary changes to the social order, an unconditional defense of parliamentary democracy, and unqualified hostility to racism in any form. These were, as scholars often admitted, sweeping generalities. Not all members of the Left or the Right embraced these positions with equal consistency or equal conviction. Nonetheless, these broad definitions of Left and Right appeared to have a general heuristic value. And they did so for the very good reason that at certain times in the history of the Third Republic these broad-stroke categorizations did seem to conform to observable reality.

This said, though, it was equally and uncomfortably the case that at any given moment in the seventy years of the Republic, the above-listed taxonomy could do some considerable violence to political reality. Nationalism is a place to start. For at least the first two decades of the Third Republic, nationalism—or at least a super-heated patriotism seeking *revanche* against Germany—was rather more characteristic of the Radical Left than of anyone on the Right. The Right, be it the *droite capitularde* of the early 1870s, the irenic Opportunists of the 1880s, or the Royalists at any point in this period, were profoundly uneasy at the prospect of war. Mindful of the experience of 1870–1871 (not to mention that of 1792–1793), they identified war with revolution. They, or at least the more paranoid among them, were not beyond claiming that the only reason that the Radical Left sought *revanche* was to obtain the necessary preconditions for a new version of the Commune or indeed the Terror. Such fears dissipated by the later 1890s, not least because it became apparent that the current repository of revolutionary zeal, the Socialists, were increasingly dead set against war.

The obsession of the Right with the war-revolution nexus went into hibernation for a generation but did not die. It emerged in even more virulent form by the mid-1930s when the Right was confronted with a resurgent Left, some fraction of which appeared to call for war or, more accurately, a firm diplomatic posture with respect to Germany that threatened to lead to war. The clearest statement of this obsession came from the erstwhile Germano-phobic nationalist Louis Marin. At the height of the Munich crisis, he unblushingly declared that "an international clan wished diabolically to unleash a world war, at any price and at every opportunity ... the weight of the war would have been supported by the French they are attempting to Bolshevize. The unquestionable purpose of war was the

triumph of the brutal revolution of Moscow." But Marin was in good—or more accurately unaccustomed—company. At more or less the same time, the principled and impeccably left-wing pacifist from the Ardèche Elie Reynier was also fulminating against those on the Left who were "ready to begin yet again ... the crime of 1914" by virtue of being under the sway of "the Stalinist warmongers."4 Marin's conversion to the cause of peace, like most of his colleagues on the Right, was of recent date, unlike his anti-communism, which was not. Reynier's pacifism went back nearly a quarter century, unlike his anti-communism, which was about three years old. Pacifists of the Left and neo-pacifists of the Right differed in one critical respect. In the late 1930s, the bulk of the Right became pacifist (although this was a label they deliberately eschewed) because they were and always had been anti-communist. A significant element of the Left became anti-communist because they were and always had been pacifist. For all that, in 1938, their positions effectively converged. By 1939, both Left and Right were returning to a neo-Jacobin diplomatic firmness, albeit for different reasons. For the Right, it was the collapse of the Popular Front and the concomitant disappearance of their fear of war-inspired revolution; for the Left, it was the German dismantling of Bohemia and Moravia, disabusing most pacifists of the illusion that Hitler's ambitions were limited to undoing the iniquitous Treaty of Versailles.

The issue of militarism poses comparable complexities. The Dreyfus affair casts a giant shadow over the whole subject. In its wake, it is hard not to envisage the French officer corps as a band of Jesuit trained *Postards*, monarchist by inclination, anti-Semitic by temperament, openly contemptuous of civilian authority, of parliamentary democracy and the elementary values of legal due process. Informed contemporaries usually knew better. A quarter century before, a war minister, General Louis André, thought it prudent to engage Freemasons in an (illegal) inquiry into the religious and political persuasion of the French officer corps, Léon Gambetta was making discreet inquiries on the same subject—much like his conservative predecessors in previous regimes, who did not assume that all army officers were archly reliable supporters of whatever political regime was currently in power. Not surprisingly, Gambetta discovered that many of the generals and colonels, having come of age under monarchies, were less than ardent supporters of the fledgling Republican regime. Equally unsurprising was the discovery that most of the up-and-coming ranks of colonels and captains did indeed favor the latter. After all, even the most obtuse middle-rank officer could grasp the elementary fact that open conformity with the current regime was a careerenhancing move. The Republic was only halfway through its second decade when it had a general and minister of war who openly and ostentatiously catered to the demands of the more militant Left. In the last years of the Republic, by far and away the most popular general in the French Army was declared, by no less an authority than Léon Blum, to be "the most republican general in France." Granted, given that the generals in question were Georges Boulanger and Philippe Pétain, the Republican *imprimatur* probably says more about their political savvy than about their basic values. Still, for every reactionary general like Louis Lyautey, Maxime Weygand, or "the booted monk" Edouard-Noel Castelnau one can cite impeccably Republican ones like Maurice Gamelin or Maurice Sarrail. And for every general who could be found frequenting the salons of the political Right, there were rather more pacing the antechambers of Radical politicians.⁵

Still, there was the matter of military justice of which the Dreyfus affair was but the most egregious example (and made no less egregious by the fact that most Radicals, from Léon Bourgeois to Fernand Buisson, were exceptionally slow to recognize the problem). The anti-militarist Left of the early twentieth century would understandably believe, even after the post-Dreyfus reforms, to cite a later bon mot, that military justice is to justice roughly what military music is to music. But this was to simplify matters somewhat, since, as John Cerullo perceptively reminds us, military justice, much like military music, operated in different contexts and was designed to achieve different things than their civilian counterparts. Equally worth asking is whether French military justice, disgraceful though it often was, was actually worse than French civilian justice. After all, the features of French military justice that preoccupy students of the Dreyfus affair and troubled contemporary anti-militarists—incompetent preliminary investigations, overt political pressure on judges and juries, officers of the court more concerned with career advancement than with justice—were also abundantly present in civil justice as well. As Benjamin Martin has noted, next to the "appallingly incompetent" police investigations in civil criminal matters, the French army's investigation of Captain Dreyfus, egregiously flawed though it in fact was, "appears almost professional in comparison." Moreover, the overt abuses of the civilian judicial system were hardly the exclusive province of the political Right. That a rogue and scoundrel like Serge Alexandre Stavisky was able to delay his richly deserved appointment with the justice system for so long owed everything to a succession of Radical deputies, senators and ministers—all but one, ironically, members of the impeccably (not to say piously) left-wing Ligue des droits de l'homme.

The gender question is a relative newcomer to the political history of the Third Republic. Given some idealized version of the Left and the Right, attitudes to women ought to have clearly distinguished the two camps. The reality was rather more complex. While no political party in the Third Republic remotely met the late-twentieth-century standards of sensitivity to women, it was, by and large, the parties of the Right, and not the Left, who supported women's political rights. The Socialists and, above all, the Radicals were at best equivocal on the matter, at times conceding the legitimacy of women's suffrage in the abstract but forever finding practical reasons for postponing its implementation more or less indefinitely. At the root of this reluctance was the clerical peril, or more accurately the seemingly ineradicable belief that women were to a far greater degree than men under the influence of the clergy and would therefore cast their

votes overwhelmingly for the political Right. The same (unexamined) assumption helps to explain the active support for women's suffrage by the parties and movements of the Right and even the extreme Right. Daniella Sarnoff makes it abundantly clear that the extreme Right thought that giving women the vote would somehow free France from "the rule of egotistical and corrupt politicians, freemasons and Jews." And Geoff Read effectively demonstrates that being a suffragist was entirely consistent with a masculinist view of the world and a very traditional and paternalist view of the position of women.8 But there was a lot of that going around, on the Left as much as on the Right. Witness the delegate to the 1923 congress of the Ligue des droits de l'homme, who unblushingly declared: "I am an old feminist and I believe that our role is to defend women and their role is to charm us." Granted, it would be hard to imagine any politician of the Right, suffragist or not, authoring anything like Léon Blum's 1907 Du mariage. Still, as Read has recently demonstrated, with respect to women's place in society, not so terribly much separated the Right from the Left. Yes there were nuances, not always unimportant ones, but at the end of the day and most of the time, from Right to Left, this was very much the "Republic of Men." 10

As the gender question so clearly demonstrates, the clerical question was one of the few issues that reliably separated Right from Left in the Third Republic. The Left was unwaveringly anti-clerical. Certainly by any time after 1906, it was never clear what else besides anti-clericalism situated the Radicals on the Left. The Right was in general either clerical or, as it were, "anti-anti-clerical." It encompassed politicians who ranged from those who sought to restore the role of religion in French society to those who simply thought the time had come to stop harassing an increasingly benign church establishment. By and large, the Roman Catholic Church supported the political Right, albeit with less intensity and decreasing conviction as the years went by as it became more and more obvious that close identification with the Right was not an unalloyed asset. One of the great ironies in the relations between the Church and politics is that until 1905, the concordatory regime, so decried by the anti-clerical Left, gave the ruling Republicans a wonderful weapon with which to temper the right-wing political influence of the clergy. As anyone who has been immersed in the archives of the Ministry of Cults will know, a vigilant (not to say vengeful) Republican administration could ensure that an incautious political observation by a village priest would yield a year's suspension of salary. After the 1905 separation of Church and state, the Church wavered. Uneasy with liberal Catholics who sought, by way of the social gospel, to move the church in a politically progressive direction, it was equally unsettled by archly clerical defenders of the Church like Charles Maurras, who was inconveniently an atheist (for which he was subsequently, albeit not permanently, excommunicated).

Moreover, political Catholicism and the classic political Right did not always see eye to eye. The Parti démocrate populaire that emerged after 1924 was, and still is, classed as a party of the Right, but it always insisted that it was a party of the Center, equidistant, a point it made insistently, from the Socialist Léon Blum and the conservative Louis Marin. It did not much care for Blum's anti-clericalism or his threats to private property. But it was no more enamored of Marin's extreme nationalism. Indeed, the parliamentary representative of the PDP assured Blum when he presented his Popular Front government before the Chamber of Deputies in 1936 that "our votes will often be mixed with yours." None of this pleased Marin's Fédération républicaine. The "eternally revolutionary ferment of the gospels" that the PDP took such pride in citing, struck the Fédération as little more than "the blasphemous rapprochement between the gospels and Revolution," which no less an authority than Pope Pius X had recently condemned. Correspondingly, the Fédération was fond of suggesting that PDP really stood for "Parti des poires" (in French slang, "the party of morons"). Worse, it would at times imitate the Action française and refer to the PDP as "les pédés" (a homophobic reference which would have escaped no contemporaries). 11

One theme that would appear to definitively separate the Right and the Left was racism, and more particularly anti-Semitism. Once again, the Dreyfus affair seems to have delineated the respective camps, leaving the Left as articulate opponents of anti-Semitism and the Right all too often attracted to it. On closer examination, though, the issue becomes more complex. In the first two decades of the Republic, the socialist Left was often explicitly hostile to Jews—or at least to the economic power allegedly wielded by Jews. Whether it be a youthful Jules Guesde, fulminating against le juif de Francfort, that is, Alphonse de Rothschild, or the repeated attacks on Jewish wealth in Benôit Malon's Revue socialiste, anti-Semitism seemed as congenial to the far Left as to the far Right. To be sure, ultramontane Catholics could at times match the anti-Jewish vituperations of the Left, but this very fact was a source of dismay for hard-nosed Orleanist leaders. The secretary-general of the royalist party, Eugène Dufeuille, a Protestant, despaired of the "narrowly clerical" anti-Semitism of arch Catholics within the party's ranks because it seemed to serve no useful purpose beyond driving French Jews, an increasingly influential community, into the ranks of the Republicans. He was properly indignant about Edouard Drumont's La France juive, while also noting that the book was "perhaps not absolutely regrettable from our perspective" because it might alert French Jews to the perils of anti-Semitism under the republican regime. Implicit here was the possibility that French Jews might recognize that a restored monarchy, with rather tighter controls over what could get published, might better ensure their safety.

The royalist pretender, the Count of Paris, heavily dependent on Jewish financiers and whose political tracts were frequently published by Calmann-Lévy, was also acutely alert to the fact that, for a party given to lamenting the religious persecution of Catholics, there was nothing very clever about embracing a movement that persecuted a different religion. Moreover, as he repeatedly reminded

his more earnest militants, whatever the populist attraction of denouncing Jewish wealth, it was inevitably the case that a war on Jewish capital would degenerate into "a war on capital in general." It was only under his successor, the Duc d'Orléans, that royalists embraced anti-Semitism. He was apparently persuaded by his advisors that were he to focus on Jews as a race, rather than as a distinct religion or as an economic elite, he might avoid the spillover effect that so worried his father. By the time he got around to making his views on this clear, few Frenchmen were interested in the declarations of a frivolous and dissolute head of a moribund political movement. There was, however, one notable exception: Charles Maurras, who later claimed that this is what galvanized him into an active political career.¹²

There can be no doubt that by the beginning of the twentieth century, the socialist Left had largely abandoned its anti-Semitic baggage, alert, in the words of a German counterpart, August Bebel, that anti-Semitism was "the socialism of the imbecile."13 And for much of the remaining life of the Republic, anti-Semitism was a far more prominent feature of the extreme Right, be it the Action française, or the vituperations of right-wing torchons like Je suis partout or Gringoire in the late 1930s. The more traditional Right was usually, but not always, rather more circumspect when it came to anti-Semitism. Xavier Vallat, the deputy from the Ardèche and, to the point, vice-president of the Fédération républicaine, did feel the need to remind the Chamber of Deputies in the summer of 1936 that for the first time in its history, the great Gallo Roman nation of France would be governed by a Jew. But Vallat was not entirely typical of the Right, moderate or otherwise. It is of some significance that the Croix de Feu went to great lengths to deny any anti-Semitism within its ranks and to stress its (in reality, marginal) association with French Jews. To be sure, this claim (taken seriously by some of the movement's subsequent historians) has been nicely debunked by Samuel Kalman, who, with his gimlet eye for the sources, skillfully demonstrates the prevalence of anti-Semitism among the Croix de Feu's rank and file (and not merely, as other scholars have assumed, those in Algeria.)¹⁴

This said, though, it is also the case that by the 1930s, anti-Semitic discourse was once again finding its voice on the Left, or at least on the pacifist Left. When the aforementioned Elie Reynier denounced the politicians "linked ... with the Stalinist warmongers," he took some pains to identify Jews among them. His list included Victor Basch, Emile Kahn, Salomon Grumbach, Georges Gombault, Jacques Kaiser, Georges Mandel, Jean Zay, Léon Blum, Jules Moch, and Jean Zyromski. These were Jews, all left-wing stalwarts, with the exception of Mandel, and characterized as irresponsibly pushing France into war with Germany for no better reason than a preoccupation with their coreligionists on the other side of the Rhine. In Reynier's mind, of course, his obsession with Jews was very different from that of the *fin de siècle* Right. The latter accused international Jewry of being in league with France's hereditary enemy; he, by contrast, accused them of

wanting to go to war with Germany. A distinction, to be sure, but a fairly fine one. Granted, his anti-Semitism—or at least his anti-Jewish animus—was instrumental rather than visceral as might have been the case with Vallat. Among the "Jews" he targeted were Jean Zay and Jules Moch, both in fact Protestants and the latter a notoriously devout one. Reynier, a Protestant himself, was almost certainly not unaware of this fact. But an anti-Jewish discourse—cast as widely and as sloppily as possible—seemed worth it in defense of the peace. Granted, these were the *private* ruminations of a dedicated pacifist, in most other contexts a dedicated civil libertarian. But they were entirely apiece with the *public* assertions of many of his ideological confreres in the late years of the Republic.

lews were hardly the only targets of French racists. So too were France's colonized subjects. Here too, the French Right had no monopoly on racist diatribes and at times it was very difficult to tell the players without a program. A case in point would be the following two assertions about the native populations of French Algeria. The first regretted that the "education given to the natives will soon permit them to struggle on an equal basis and in advantageous conditions against us. If we are not careful the natives will rise in revolt and kick us out of here." The second asserted that even the "educated Arab aspires to only one thing: to dominate because he is ... fanatical, prideful and full of himself.... He is forever on the outlook for our weaknesses in order to exploit them."15 The substantive message is the same in both cases. The first emanated from a local leader of the Algerian Parti social français; the second represented the collective wisdom of a local section of the Ligue des droits de l'homme. The first was public, made at a political rally; the second were private reflections (which, understandably, the Ligue chose not to publish.) But the first was also articulated in the Algerian context where racist diatribes were often the norm; the second reflected the sentiments of notionally left-wing elements in the Parisian suburb of Antony.

Dianne Labrosse's work on Gaston Bergery beautifully illustrates the artificiality of the left–right dichotomy, especially with respect to the Vichy period. ¹⁶ The Bergery Declaration of 10 July 1940 was the closest thing the Vichy regime had to a foundational statement. And its author was hardly a man of the Right. He began his political career as the rising star in the Radical Party. He therefore knew better than did most about the legendary corruption and governmental incompetence of the Radicals. This knowledge would inform his increasingly dyspeptic attacks on the regime itself, attacks that did not differ so dramatically from those emanating from the Right. Significantly, in the last years of the Republic he was opening the pages of his newspaper *La Flèche* to the virulent right-wing deputy from Paris, Georges Scapini. Bergery's single greatest obsession was with the peace and the insufficient commitment of his erstwhile allies on the Left in preserving it. He too sprinkled his articles with malevolent reflections on the pernicious influence of the Jews, diatribes that might not have been out of place in publications like *Gringoire*. ¹⁷

The Bergery declaration, signed by deputies from across the political spectrum (including one Xavier Vallat), was, among other things, a passionate argument for abandoning the increasingly irrelevant categories of right and left. Those on the Right who had decried the corruption of Radical governments in the early 1930s and who had descended into the streets on 6 February 1934 to topple the Daladier government actually shared much in common with those on the Left who had welcomed the Popular Front government of Léon Blum in the summer of 1936. Both groups had hoped to see profound changes and both had been utterly disappointed. The former had had to settle for Gaston Doumergue's irresolute government of National Reconciliation, which had reconciled no one and changed precisely nothing. The latter obtained only a ministry dominated by the union bosses, more interested in catering to the dictates of Moscow than the aspirations of the working masses. No government, right or left, conducted a competent foreign policy, proved able to stay out of an utterly unnecessary war, or win that war when it began.

In proposing a "national revolution," Bergery clearly hoped to paper over the artificial political divide that separated Frenchmen. But the "national" part was a bit tricky since, as Bergery was aware, that word had been for decades exclusively part of the lexicon of the political Right. This, Bergery frankly admitted, had been an error on the part of the Left, which too often underestimated the importance of the phenomenon of the nation. As if to comfort former Leftists who might feel ill at ease with the newly discovered importance of the nation, he hastened to add that embracing the idea of the nation manifestly did not entail any attempt to "consolidate the plutocracy." This concession with respect to the "plutocracy" was not calculated to discomfit the political Right, for whom vague denunciations of some nebulous plutocracy had long been a cottage industry. As for the classic division between proponents of "authority" and defenders of "liberty," this too was an outmoded distinction. Both liberty and authority lost any real meaning as concepts if they degenerated, as they usually did, into anarchy or tyranny. The trick, and the task of the new government, was to find "a synthesis of authority and liberty," which apparently meant losing the form of the latter but somehow preserving its substance. The new regime would be both national and social and yet in no way a docile imitation of the German National Socialist regime. There were any number of variations of national socialism to choose from, the more so because, apart from Great Britain, no major nation was any longer clinging to old-fashioned capitalist liberal democracy. Everywhere else, "a national form of socialism" prevailed, be it in Germany and Italy, Spain and Portugal, the Soviet Union or, apparently, New Deal America.

On its merits, this was a manifesto that ought to have been more comforting for the erstwhile Right than the Left. But many on the Left did not, certainly initially, see Vichy as somehow the "revenge of the anti-Dreyfusards." Pierre Laval was no clerical reactionary. His desire for loyal collaboration with the Germans,

something the Bergery manifesto also explicitly demanded, was entirely consistent with the prewar demands of the pacifist Left. Most on the Vichy Left were in fact outraged by Laval's marginalization from power for a year and a half and sniped petulantly from the flanks, lobbying for Laval's return in the apparent belief that back in power he might implement the brave new world articulated by Bergery in 1940. Return Laval did, but France got no closer to what Bergery had envisioned. Left-wing collaborators continued to decry the pervasive clericalism of Vichy, although the old slogan, "clericalism there is the enemy," was replaced by the more moderate formulation "neither clericalism nor anticlericalism." Sotto voce, they noted that of Bergery's key adjectives, "authoritarian," "social," and "national," Vichy seemed to be delivering only on the first, not at all on the second and less and less on the third. They gamely extolled the progressive features of Nazi Germany, lauded economic collaboration as the key to (an increasingly distant) future European peace, and routinely excoriated French Jews whose bellicosity had brought France to her knees.

The Vichy experience inevitably raises the question of fascism, what it was, whether it really existed in France and if so, whether it was it on the Left or the Right. French fascists, or those some scholars deem to be so, emerge from all points of the political spectrum: the Left, extreme or otherwise, if one counts Doriot, Marcel Déat, or Charles Péguy; the Right, extreme or otherwise, if one counts Maurras, Pierre Taittinger, or La Rocque. Jacques Doriot's Parti populaire français was perfectly eclectic. Only two of its principal leaders came from the classic Right (if the Croix de Feu counts as such); about half came out of the French Communist Party; the rest had cut their political teeth in either the Radical or the Socialist parties.¹⁹ Some fascists were quite literally all over the map: Georges Valois managed to go from anarchism to the Action française to the more or less authentic fascism of his ephemeral Faisceau, then back to the anti-Munichois Left, and finally into the wartime resistance. Fascist movements incontestably shared certain features with the classical political Left: a populist dynamism, skill at mass mobilization and a related radical rhetoric, at times fairly crackling with denunciations of the established order, be it political, social, or economic. Yet none of this deterred significant elements of that very established order from demonstrating a degree of sympathy for, and at times, an overt complicity with, fascist movements. However uncomfortable they might have been with the radical language of fascist movements, many conservatives believed (more or less correctly) that they would be useful and effective auxiliaries against their enemies on the political Left.

The definitional anarchy surrounding fascism—no one can quite agree which traits define fascists and only fascists—poses problems for historians of France given that no movement of much consequence ever claimed to be fascist. For some—the proponents of the "immunity thesis" so skillfully analyzed by Sean Kennedy, for example—it follows that France was effectively free of fascism. For

others, notably Sternhell, fascists were all over the place and typically in heretofore unexpected places.²⁰ Almost every historian has to wrestle with the question of what to make of movements like Doriot's Parti populaire français and, above all, La Rocque's Croix de Feu and its successor, the Parti social français. Both were explicitly hostile to the Left, but neither reassembled the classic formations of the Right either. The issue matters most with the PSF, because it enjoyed for a year or two by far the largest membership of any political formation of the Third Republic. Some have argued, mischievously, that if, following Sternhell, being neither Right nor Left is a defining feature of fascism, then the CF/PSF, which always and strenuously made that claim, ought to qualify. Even Sternhell, once categorical in his exclusion of the CF/PSF from the fascist ranks, has made some modest concessions to this argument.²¹ To be sure, the debate about the CF/PSF is not really about whether they were left or right (their claim to have been neither notwithstanding), but about whether they were fascist or traditionally conservative. Their skill at mass mobilization and their (related) populist, pseudo-radical, and demagogic rhetoric persuade some scholars that they belong in the fascist camp. Others, still the majority, insist that the movement was either merely a particularly energetic formation of the traditional Right or, and less plausibly, a deeply Catholic and democratic movement dedicated to the spiritual renewal of France. Sean Kennedy, whose book on the subject²² is by far the most authoritative yet, places the CF/PSF squarely in the ranks of the authoritarian nationalist Right, neither fascist in any meaningful sense of the word, nor a benign version of Gaullism avant la lettre.

It will be objected that none of the preceding gymnastics can quite conjure away the fact that there were (and are) two Frances—one seeking to preserve, or restore, the established social and economic order, the other seeking to reform, or overthrow it. In the broadest terms, this is probably true. The groups that called themselves the *nationaux* believed themselves to be in the former camp. But who was the true nationalist in September of 1938: the Communist who wanted to fight to save (among other things) French national honor or Kennedy's authoritarian nationalists who by and large thought this was one fight France should stay out of? Who was more wedded to the preservation of the established order: Sarnoff's figures who wanted women to vote, or the Radicals and Socialists who, for the most part, thought they ought not to? Questions about the frankly ambiguous political signposts of Third Republic France admit no definitive answer. But they should certainly prompt further debate.

Notes

- 1. François Goguel, La Politique des partis sous la IIIe République (Paris, 1946).
- 2. Daniel Brower, The New Jacobins (Ithaca, 1968).
- 3. William D. Irvine, French Conservatism in Crisis (Baton Rouge, 1979), 187.

- 4. William D. Irvine, Between Justice and Politics: The Ligue des Droits de l'Homme, 1898–1945 (Stanford, 2007), 184.
- Douglas Porch, The March to the Rhine: The French Army, 1871–1914 (Cambridge, 1981), 100– 104.
- 6. John Cerullo, "The Aernoult-Rousset Affair: Military Justice on Trial in Belle Époque France," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no. 2 (2008): 4–24.
 - 7. Benjamin F. Martin, Crime and Criminal Justice under the Third Republic (Baton Rouge, 1990).
- 8. Geoff Read, "He Is Depending on You: Militarism, Martyrdom and the Appeal to Manliness in the Case of France's Croix de Feu, 1931–1940," *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association* 19 (2005): 261–292; and "Des hommes et des citoyens: Paternalism and Masculinity on the Republican Right in Interwar France, 1919–1939," *Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques* 34, no. 2 (2008): 88–111.
 - 9. Irvine, Between Justice and Politics, 87.
- 10. Geoff Read, "The Republic of Men: Gender and the Political Parties in Interwar France, 1918–1940" (PhD dissertation, York University, 2006).
 - 11. Irvine, French Conservatism, 57, 88
 - 12. William D. Irvine, The Boulanger Affair Reconsidered (New York, 1989), 167–174.
- 13. However, it is of some significance that he felt the need to describe it as the "socialism" as opposed, say, to the "conservatism" of the imbecile.
- 14. See Kalman's The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu (Burlington and Aldershot, 2008).
- 15. The source for the first quote is Commissaire de Police de l'Arba to Prefect of Algiers, Algiers 1K/26, kindly drawn to my attention by Samuel Kalman; for the second, Irvine, *Between Justice and Politics*, 144–145.
- 16. Diane N. Labrosse, "La derive Bergery/The Bergery Drift: Gaston Bergery and the Politics of Late Thirde Republic France and the Early Vichy State," Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no. 2 (2008): 66–87.
 - 17. Irvine, Between Justice and Politics, 188.
- For the text of the Bergery declaration, see Jacques de Launay, ed., Le Dossier de Vichy (Paris, 1967), 263–267, 291–299.
- 19. See in particular, Laurent Kestel, "De la conversion en politique. Genèse et institutionalisation du Parti populaire français, 1936–1940" (Thèse pour le doctorat de science politique, Université Paris-I, 2006).
- 20. Zeev Sternhell, Neither Right Nor Left, Fascist Ideology in France (Princeton, 1986); Sean Kennedy, "The End of Immunity? Recent Work on the Far Right in Interwar France," Historical Reflections/Réfexions historiques 34, no. 2 (2008): 25–45.
- 21. See his preface to the 2000 French re-edition of Neither Right Nor Left, Ni droite ni gauche: L'idéologie fasciste en France, 3rd ed. (Brussels, 2000); an abridged English-language version is also available as Zeev Sternhell, "Morphology of Fascism in France," in France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right, ed. Brian Jenkins (New York, 2005), 22–64.
- 22. Sean Kennedy, Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français 1927–1945 (Montreal and Kingston, 2007).

Contributors



Caroline Campbell is assistant professor of history at the University of North Dakota. Her research interests focus on the intersections between women, gender, and extremist politics. She is working on a book entitled *Fascism and the Extreme Right in Greater France: Gender, Empire, and the Feminization of the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français*, 1927–1947, the first full-length study of women in the French far Right during the interwar period.

Magali Della Sudda is a tenured researcher at the Centre Emile Durkheim in Bordeaux (CNRS, France). She has edited (with Frédérique Matonti and Lucie Bargel) the "(En)quêtes de genre" special issue of Soctétés et representations (2007) and a special issue of Travail, Genre et Sociétés with Guillaume Malochet on "Pouvoirs, genre et religions" (2012). She recently published an article entitled "Gender, Fascism and Catholicism: A New Perspective on Catholic Women's Militancy (France 1919–1939)," in Julie V. Gottlieb, ed., Gender and Fascism: Totalitarian Movements and Political Religion. Her main research interests concern politicization, gender, and Catholicism from a comparative perspective.

Norman Ingram is professor of modern French history at Concordia University in Montreal. He has published widely on the topics of French pacifism and the Ligue des droits de l'homme, most notably *The Politics of Dissent: Pacifism in France*, 1919–1939 (Clarendon Press, 1991, republished 2011). He is presently completing a book entitled Eyes Across the Rhine: the Ligue des droits de l'homme and the German Problem, 1914–1944.

William Irvine is professor of history (emeritus) at York University in Toronto. His major publications include French Conservatism in Crisis (Louisiana State University Press, 1979), The Boulanger Affair Reconsidered (Oxford University Press, 1989) and Between Justice and Politics: The Ligue des Droits de l'Homme, 1898–1945 (Stanford University Press, 2007).

Samuel Kalman is associate professor of history at St. Francis Xavier University in Antigonish, Nova Scotia. He has previously published *French Colonial Fascism: The Extreme Right in Algeria*, 1919-1939 (Palgrave, 2013) and *The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu* (Ashgate, 2008). He is currently working on a study of crime and criminal justice in French Algeria.

Sean Kennedy is professor of history at the University of New Brunswick. He is the author of *Reconciling France Against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français*, 1927–1945 (McGill-Queen's University Press, 2007), *The Shock of War: Civilian Experiences*, 1937–1945 (Canadian Historical Association / University of Toronto Press, 2011), and several scholarly articles. He is currently researching the career of the intellectual André Siegfried.

Laurent Kestel received his PhD in political science from Université Paris-I Sorbonne (Centre européen de sociologie et de science politique de la Sorbonne). He has recently published *La conversion politique*: *Doriot, le PPF et la question du fascisme français* (Raisons d'Agir, 2012), along with articles in *French Historical Studies* and *French History*.

Cheryl A. Koos is professor of history at California State University, Los Angeles. She has co-edited the anthology, *The Human Tradition in Modern Europe* (Rowman and Littlefield, 2008), and has published essays and articles on the intersection of gender, the family, and right-wing politics in interwar France.

Chris Millington is lecturer in twentieth-century history at Swansea University, UK. He has published articles in French Historical Studies and European History Quarterly. His monograph, From Victory to Vichy: Veterans in Interwar France (Manchester University Press, 2012), explores the political culture and mobilization of the two largest French veterans' associations during the interwar years, the Union fédérale and the Union nationale des combattants. His current work concerns political violence in France during 1918–1940.

Kevin Passmore is reader in history at the University of Cardiff. He has published a number of works on the Right and extreme Right in France, including From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939 (Cambridge University Press, 1997) and The Right in France from the Third Republic to Vichy (Oxford University Press, 2012). He also publishes on the history of historical writing and on its relationship with the social sciences.

Geoff Read is assistant professor of history at Huron University College, Western University, in London, Ontario, Canada. He has published articles on race and gender in interwar France and has co-authored others on the portrayal and

perception of Louis Riel and the Métis resistance in western Canada in the trans-Atlantic press.

Daniella Sarnoff is a director at the Social Science Research Council and a historian of Modern Europe. Sarnoff holds a PhD in European history and has taught at Xavier University, Fordham University, and New York University. She has published in journals and edited volumes on the topics of women's suffrage, gender, and fascism. Her most recent piece is "Domesticating French Fascism," in Women of the Right: Comparisons and Exchanges Across National Borders (Pennsylvania State University Press, 2012).

Jessica Wardhaugh is an assistant professor in French history at the University of Warwick. Her research explores the relationship between politics and culture in modern France, focusing particularly on street politics, popular theater, and imagined communities. She has published a monograph on the 1930s, *In Pursuit of the People: Political Culture in France*, 1934–39 (Palgrave Macmillan, 2009), an edited volume on *Paris and the Right in the Twentieth Century* (CSP, 2007), and is currently completing a history of popular theater in the Third Republic.

SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY



- Amdur, Kathryn. "Paternalism, Productivism, Collaborationism: Employers and Society in Interwar and Vichy France." *International Labor and Working-Class History* 53, no. 1 (1998): 137–163.
- Amzalak, Nimrod. Fascists and Honourable Men: Contingency and Choice in French Politics, 1918–1945.Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011.
- Andrieu, Claire, Gilles Le Béguec, and Danielle Tartakowsky, eds. Associations et champs politiques: la loi de 1901 à l'épreuve du siècle. Paris: Publications de la Sorbonne, 2001.
- Antliff, Mark. Avant-Garde Fascism: The Mobilization of Myth, Art, and Culture in France, 1909–1939.Durham: Duke University Press, 2007.
- Atkin, Nicholas, and Frank Tallett, eds. The Right in France: From Revolution to Le Pen. 2nd ed. London: I.B. Tauris, 2003.
- Badouï, Rémi et al., eds. Un professeur en République: mélanges en l'honneur de Serge Berstein. Paris: Fayard, 2006.
- Bensoussan, David. Combats pour une Bretagne catholique et rurale: les droites bretonnes dans l'entredeux-guerres. Paris: Fayard, 2006.
- Bernard, Mathias. La dérive des modérés: la Fédération républicaine du Rhône sous la Troisième République. Paris: L'Harmattan, 1998.
- Berstein, Serge. "La France des années trente allergique au fascisme: à propos d'un livre de Zeev Sternhell." Vingtième siècle 2 (1984): 83–94.
 - ——. Le six février 1934. Paris: Gallimard, 1975.
- Bingham, John. "Defining French Fascism, Finding Fascists in France." Canadian Journal of History 29, no. 3 (1994): 525–543.
- Birnbaum, Pierre. "La France aux Français": histoire des haines nationalistes. Paris: Seuil, 1993.
- Bonafoux-Verax, Corinne. À la droite de Dieu: la Fédération nationale catholique 1924–1944. Paris: Fayard, 2004.
- Boulic, Jean-Yves, and Anne Lavaure. Henri de Kerillis 1889–1958: l'absolu patriote. Rennes: Presses universitaires de Rennes, 1997.
- Brunelle, Gayle, and Annette Finley-Croswhite. Murder in the Métro: Laetitia Toureaux and the Cagoule in 1930s France. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2010.
- Brunet, Jean-Paul. Jacques Doriot: du communisme au fascisme. Paris: Balland, 1986.
- Bruttmann, Tal, and Laurent Joly, eds. La France antijuive de 1936: l'agression de Léon Blum à la Chambre des députés. Sainte-Marguerite sur Mer: Éditions des Équateurs, 2006.
- Buchanan, Tom, and Martin Conway, eds. *Political Catholicism in Europe*, 1918–1965. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1996.
- Burrin, Philippe. La dérive fasciste: Doriot, Déat, Bergery 1933–1945. Paris: Seuil, 1986.
- ———. Fascisme, nazisme, autoritarisme. Paris: Seuil, 2000.

- ———. "Poings levés et bras tendus: la contagion des symboles au temps du Front populaire." Vingtième siècle 11 (1986): 5–20.
- Camiscioli, Elisa. "Producing Citizens, Reproducing the French Race: Immigration, Demography, and Pronatalism in early Twentieth Century France." *Gender and History* 13, no. 3 (2001): 593–621.
- ——. Reproducing the French Race: Immigration, Intimacy, and Embodiment in the Early Twentieth Century. Durham: Duke University Press, 2009.
- Campbell, Caroline. "Building a Movement, Dismantling the Republic: Women, Gender, and Political Extremism in the Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français, 1927–1940." French Historical Studies 35, no. 4 (2012): 691–726.
- "Women and Gender in the Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français: Creating a Nationalist Youth Culture, 1927–1939." Proceedings of the Western Society for French History 36 (2008): 249–264.
- ———. "Women and Men in French Authoritarianism: Gender in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français." PhD dissertation, University of Iowa, 2009.
- Caron, Vicki. Uneasy Asylum: France and the Jewish Refugee Crisis, 1933–1942. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1999.
- Carroll, David. French Literary Fascism: Nationalism, Anti-Semitism, and the Ideology of Culture. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1995.
- Chadwick, Kay, ed. Catholicism, Politics and Society in Twentieth-Century France. Liverpool: Liverpool University Press, 2000.
- Childers, Kristen Stromberg. Fathers, Families and the State in France, 1914–1945. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2003.
- Churchill, Christopher. "Neo-Traditional Fantasies: Colonialism, Modernism and Fascism in Greater France 1870–1962." PhD dissertation, Queen's University, 2010.
- Clément, Jean-Louis. "L'Épiscopat, les démocrates-chrétiens et les Croix de Feu, 1930–1936." Revue historique 603 (1997): 103–113.
- Costa Pinto, Antonio. "Fascist Ideology Revisited: Zeev Sternhell and His Critics." European History Quarterly 16, no. 4 (1986): 465–483.
- Dard, Olivier, and Etienne Deschamps, eds. Les relèves en Europe d'un après-guerre à l'autre: racines, réseaux, projets et postérités. Brussels: Peter Lang, 2005.
- Delbreil, Jean-Claude. Centrisme et Démocratie-Chrétienne en France: le Parti démocrate populaire des origines au M.R.P. (1919–1944). Paris: Publications de la Sorbonne, 1990.
- Della Sudda, Magali. "Discours conservateurs, pratiques novatrices." Sociétés et représentations 24 (2007): 211–231.
- ———. "Gender, Fascism and the Right-Wing in France between the Wars: The Catholic Matrix." Politics, Religion & Ideology 13, no. 2 (2012): 179–195.
- Dobry, Michel. "Février 1934 et la découverte de l'allergie de la société française au fascisme." Revue française de sociologie 30, nos. 3–4 (1989): 511–533.
- , ed. Le mythe de l'allergie française au fascisme. Paris: Albin Michel, 2003.
- Douglas, Allen. From Fascism to Libertarian Communism: Georges Valois against the Third Republic. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1992.
- Downs, Laura Lee. "Each and Every One of You Must Become a Chef: Toward a Social Politics of Working-Class Childhood on the Extreme Right in 1930s France." Journal of Modern History 81, no. 1 (2009): 1–44.
- ———. "'Nous plantions les trois couleurs': Action sociale féminine et recomposition des politiques de la droite française: Le Mouvement Croix-de-Feu et le Parti social français, 1934–1947." Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine 58, no. 3 (2011): 118–163.
- Faulkner, Christopher. "Theory and Practice of Film Reviewing in France in the 1930s: Eyes Right (Lucien Rebatet and Action française, 1936–39)." French Cultural Studies 3, no. 8 (1992): 133–155.

- Frader, Laura Levine. Breadwinners and Citizens: Gender in the Making of the French Social Model. Durham: Duke University Press, 2008.
- Goodfellow, Samuel. Between the Swastika and the Cross of Lorraine: Fascisms in Interwar Alsace. DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 1999.
- Gosnell, Jonathan K. The Politics of Frenchness in Colonial Algeria, 1930–1954. Rochester: University of Rochester Press, 2002.
- Goyet, Bruno. Charles Maurras. Paris: Presses de Sciences Po, 2000.
- Hause, Steven C. Women's Suffrage and Social Politics in the French Third Republic. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1984.
- Hawthorne, Melanie, and Goslan, Richard, eds. Gender and Fascism in Modern France. Hanover: University Press of New England, 1997.
- Hellman, John. The Communitarian Third Way: Alexandre Marc's Ordre Nouveau, 1930–2000. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2002.
- Huguenin, François. À l'école de l'Action française: un siècle de vie intellectuelle. Paris: J.-C. Lattès, 1998.
- Ingram, Norman. "A la recherche d'une guerre gagnée: the Ligue des droits de l'homme and the War Guilt Question (1918–1922)." French History 24, no. 2 (2010): 218–235.
- "La Ligue des droits de l'homme et le problème allemande." Revue d'histoire diplomatique 124, no. 2 (2010): 119–131.
- ——. The Politics of Dissent: Pacifism in France, 1919–1939. Oxford: Clarendon, 1991.
- ——. "Repressed Memory Syndrome: Interwar French Pacifism and the Attempt to Recover France's Pacifist Past." *French History* 18, no. 3 (2004): 315–330.
- ——. "Selbstmord or Euthanasia? Who Killed the Ligue des droits de l'homme?" French History 22, no. 3 (2008): 337–357.
- Irvine, William D. Between Justice and Politics: The Ligue des droits de l'homme, 1898–1945. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2007.
- ———. "Domestic Politics and the Fall of France in 1940." Historical Reflections/Réflexions Historiques 22, no. 1 (1996): 76–91.
- ———. "Fascism in France and the Strange Case of the Croix de Feu." Journal of Modern History 63, no. 2 (1991): 271–295.
- ———. French Conservatism in Crisis: The Republican Federation of France in the 1930s. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1979.
- ——. "René Rémond's French Right: The Interwar Years." Proceedings of the Western Society for French History 5 (1977): 301–309.
- Jackson, Julian. The Fall of France: The Nazi Invasion of 1940. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003.
- ------. France: The Dark Years, 1940–1944. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001.
- The Popular Front in France: Defending Democracy, 1934–38. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1988.
- Jankowski, Paul. Communism and Collaboration: Simon Sabiani and Politics in Marseille, 1919–1944.
 New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.
- Shades of Indignation: Political Scandals in France, Past and Present. New York: Berghahn Books, 2008.
- . Stavisky: A Confidence Man in the Republic of Virtue. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2002.
- Jenkins, Brian, ed. France in the Era of Fascism: Essays on the French Authoritarian Right. New York: Berghahn Books, 2005.
- ——. "The Paris Riots of February 1934: The Crisis of the French Third Republic." French History 20, no.3 (2006): 333–351.
- "Plots and Rumors: Conspiracy Theories and the Six Février 1934." French Historical Studies 34, no. 4 (2011): 649–678.

- ———. "The Right-Wing Leagues and Electoral Politics in Interwar France." *History Compass* 5, no. 4 (2007): 1358–1381.
- Joly, Laurent. Xavier Vallat (1891–1972): Du nationalisme chrétien à l'antisémitisme d'état. Paris: Grasset, 2001.
- Julliard, Jacques. "Un fascisme imaginaire: à propos du livre de Zeev Sternhell." Annales ESC 4 (1984): 849–859.
- Kalman, Samuel. "Le Combat par Tous les Moyens: Colonial Violence and the Extreme Right in 1930s Oran." French Historical Studies 34, no. 1 (2011): 125–153.
- ———. "Faisceau Visions of Physical and Moral Transformation and the Cult of Youth in Inter-war France." European History Quarterly 33, no. 3 (2003): 343–366.
- ——. "Parasites from all Civilizations': The Croix de Feu/Parti Social Français Confronts French Jewry, 1931–1939." *Historical Reflections* 34, no. 2 (2008): 46–65.
- The Extreme Right in Interwar France: The Faisceau and the Croix de Feu. Aldershot: Ashgate, 2008.
- Kaplan, Alice Yaeger. Reproductions of Banality: Fascism, Literature, and French Intellectual Life. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1986.
- Kéchichian, Albert. Les Croix-de-Feu à l'âge des fascismes. Seyssel: Champ Vallon, 2006.
- Kennedy, Sean. "The End of Immunity? Recent Work on the Far Right in Interwar France." Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques 34, no.1 (2008): 25–45.
- Reconciling France against Democracy: The Croix de Feu and the Parti Social Français, 1927–1945. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2007.
- Kestel, Laurent. "The Emergence of Anti-Semitism within the Parti Populaire Français: Party Intellectuals, Peripheral Leaders, and National Figures." French History 19, no. 3 (2005): 364–384.
- ------. "L'Engagement de Bertrand de Jouvenel au PPF, 1936–1938: intellectuel de parti et entrepreneur politique." French Historical Studies 30, no. 1 (2007): 105–125.
- La conversion politique: Doriot, le PPF et la question du fascisme français. Paris: Raisons d'agir, 2012.
- Kingston, Paul J. Anti-Semitism in France during the 1930s: Organisations, Personalities and Propaganda. Hull: University of Hull Press, 1983.
- Koos, Cheryl. "Engendering Reaction: The Politics of Pronatalism and the Family in France, 1914–1944." PhD dissertation, University of Southern California, 1996.
- ——. "Fascism, Fatherland, and the Family in Interwar France: The Case of Antoine Rédier and the Légion." Journal of Family History 24, no. 3 (1999): 317–329.
- ——. "Gender, Anti-Individualism, and Nationalism: The Pronatalist Backlash against the Femme Moderne, 1933–1940." French Historical Studies 19, no. 3 (1996): 699–723.
- Kuisel, Richard F. Ernest Mercier: French Technocrat. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1967.
- Le Béguec, Gilles. "L'Entrée au Palais-Bourbon: les filières privilégiées d'accès à la function parlementaire 1919–1939." Thèse pour le doctorat d'état, Paris X Nanterre, 1989.
- Lebovics, Herman. True France: The Wars Over Cultural Identity, 1900–1945. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1992.
- Leymarie, Michel, and Jacques Prévotat, eds. L'Action française: culture, société, politique. Villeneuve d'Ascq: Presses Universitaires Septentrion, 2008.
- Lindenberg, Daniel. Les années souterraines 1937–1947. Paris: La Découverte, 1990.
- Machefer, Philippe. "Autour du problème algérien en 1936-1938: la doctrine algérienne du PSF
- Le PSF et le projet Blum-Violette." Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine 10 (1963): 147-156.
- ———. "Les Croix de Feu (1927–1936)." L'Information historique 34, no. 1 (1972): 28–34.
- ——. "Le Parti Social Français en 1936–1937." L'Information historique 34, no. 2 (1972): 74–80.
- Mazgaj, Paul. Imagining Fascism: The Cultural Politics of the French Young Right, 1930–1945. Newark: University of Delaware Press, 2007.

- Meyers, Mark. "Feminizing Fascist Men: Crowd Psychology, Gender, and Sexuality in French Antifascism, 1929–1945." French Historical Studies 29, no.1 (2006): 109–142.
- Millington, Chris. "February 6, 1934: The Veterans' Riot." French Historical Studies 33, no. 4 (2010): 545–572.
- ———. From Victory to Vichy: Veterans in Interwar France. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2012.
- Millman, Richard. "Les Croix de Feu et l'antisémitisme." Vingtième siècle 38 (1993): 48-54.
- Milza, Pierre. Fascisme français: Passé et present. Paris: Flammarion, 1987.
- Le fascisme italien et la presse française, 1920–1940. Bruxelles: Complexe, 1987.
- Monnet, François. Refaire la république: André Tardieu, une dérive réactionnaire, 1876–1945. Paris: Fayard, 1993.
- Morin, Gilles, and Gilles Richard, eds. Les deux France du Front populaire. Paris: L'Harmattan, 2008.
- Nobécourt, Jacques. Le colonel de La Rocque 1885–1946, ou les pièges du nationalisme chrétien. Paris: Fayard, 1996.
- Nord, Philip. "Catholic Culture in Interwar France." French Politics, Culture & Society 21, no. 3 (2003): 1–20.
- Ory, Pascal. La belle illusion: culture et politique sous le signe du Front populaire. Paris: Plon, 1994.
- Passmore, Kevin. "Boy-scouting for Grown-Ups? Paramilitarism in the Croix de Feu and the PSF." French Historical Studies 19, no. 2 (1995): 527–557.
- From Liberalism to Fascism: The Right in a French Province, 1928–1939. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997.
- -----. "Planting the Tricolor in the Citadels of Communism': Women's Social Action in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français." *Journal of Modern History* 71, no. 4 (1999): 814–851.
- ——. The Right in France from the Third Republic to Vichy. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013.
- ——, ed. Women, Gender and Fascism in Europe, 1919–1945. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2003.
- Paxton, Robert. French Peasant Fascism: Henry Dorgères's Greenshirts and the Crises of French Agriculture, 1929–1939. New York: Oxford University Press, 1997.
- Pellissier, Pierre. 6 février 1934: la république en flames. Paris: Perrin, 2000.
- Philippet, Jean. "Le temps des Ligues: Pierre Taittinger et les Jeunesses Patriotes." 5 vols. Thèse de doctorat, Institut d'Études Politiques, Paris, 2000.
- Prévotat, Jacques. Les catholiques et l'Action française: histoire d'une condemnation. Paris: Fayard, 2001.
- ———, ed. Pie XI et la France: l'apport des archives du pontificat de Pie XI à la connaissance des rapports entre le Saint-Siège et la France. Rome: École française de Rome, 2010.
- Prost, Antoine. Les anciens combattants et la société française, 1914–1939. 3 vols. Paris: Presses de la FNSP, 1977.
- Read, Geoff. "He Is Depending on You: Militarism, Martyrdom, and the Appeal to Manliness in the Case of France's 'Croix de Feu,' 1931–1940." *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association* 16 (2005): 261–291.
- ——. "The Republic of Men: Gender and the Political Parties in Interwar France, 1918–1940." PhD dissertation, York University, 2006.
- Rémond, René. Les droites en France. Paris: Aubier Montaigne, 1982.
- Renard, Paul. L'Action française et la vie littéraire, 1931–1944. Lille: Presses universitaires du Septentrion, 2003.
- Reynolds, Sîan. France between the Wars: Gender and Politics. New York: Routledge, 1996.
- Roberts, Mary Louise. Civilization without Sexes: Reconstructing Gender in Postwar France, 1917–1927. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1994.
- Rosenberg, Clifford. Policing Paris: The Origins of Modern Immigration Control Between the Wars. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2006.

- Roussellier, Nicholas. Le parlement de l'éloquence. La souveraineté de la délibération au lendemain de la Grande Guerre. Paris: Presses de Science Po, 1997.
- Rymell, John. "Militants and Militancy in the Croix de Feu and Parti Social Français: Patterns of Political Experience on the French Far Right (1933–1939)." PhD dissertation, University of East Anglia, 1990.
- Sanos, Sandrine. The Aesthetics of Hate: Far-Right Intellectuals, Antisemitism, and Gender in 1930s France. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2013.
- ——. "Fascist Fantasies of Perversion and Abjection: Race, Gender, and Sexuality in the Interwar Far-Right." Proceedings of the Western Society for French History 37 (2009): 249–265.
- Sarnoff, Daniella. "In the Cervix of the Nation: Women in French Fascism, 1919–1939." PhD dissertation, Boston College, 2001.
- ——... "Interwar Fascism and the Franchise: Women's Suffrage and the Ligues." *Historical Reflections/Réflexions historiques* 34, no. 1 (2008): 112–133.
- Sarti, Odile. The Ligue Patriotique des Françaises, 1902–1933: A Feminine Response to the Secularization of French Society. New York: Garland, 1992.
- Schor, Ralph. L'antisémitisme en France pendant les années trente. Brussels: Complexe, 1992.
- Schue, Paul. "The Prodigal Sons of Communism: Parti Populaire Français Narratives of Communist Recruitment for the Spanish Civil War and the Everyday Functioning of Party Ideology." French Historical Studies 24, no. 1 (2001): 87–111.
- Simard, Marc. "Doumergue et la réforme de l'état en 1934: la dernière chance de la IIIe République?" French Historical Studies 16, no. 3 (1990): 576–596.
- Sirinell, Jean-François, ed. Histoire des droites en France. 3 vols. Paris: Gallimard, 1992.
- Smith, Paul. Feminism and the Third Republic: Women's Political and Civil Rights in France, 1918–1945. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1996.
- Soucy, Robert. Fascismes français? Mouvements antidémocratiques, 1933–1939. Trans. Francine Chase and Jennifer Phillips. Paris: Autrement, 2004.
- ------. Fascist Intellectual: Drieu La Rochelle. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1979.
- ------. French Fascism: The First Wave, 1924–1933. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986.
- ——. French Fascism: The Second Wave, 1933–1939. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1995.
- Sternhell, Zeev. Ni droite ni gauche: l'idéologie fasciste en France. 3rd ed. Brussels: Complexe, 2000.
- Sternhell, Zeev, with Mario Sznadjer and Maia Asheri. The Birth of Fascist Ideology: From Cultural Rebellion to Political Revolution. Trans. David Maisel. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1994.
- Tartakowsky, Danielle, and Michel Margairaz, eds. L'avenir nous appartient: histoire du Front populaire. Paris: Larousse, 2006.
- ———. Le Front populaire: la vie est à nous. Paris: Gallimard, 1996.
- La manifestation de rue en France, 1918–1968. Paris: Publications de la Sorbonne, 1997.
- Thébaud, Françoise. "Le mouvement nataliste dans la France de l'entre-deux-guerres: l'Alliance nationale pour l'accroissement de la population française." Revue d'histoire moderne et contemporaine 32, no. 2 (1985): 276–301.
- Thibault, Tellier. Paul Reynaud (1878–1966): Un indépendant en politique. Paris: Fayard, 2005.
- Thomas, Jean-Paul. "Les effectifs du Parti social français," Vingtième siècle 62 (1999): 61-83.
- -----. "Le Parti social français." Cahiers de la Fondation Charles de Gaulle 4 (1997): 39-77.

- Thomas, Martin, ed. The French Colonial Mind. 2 vols. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2011.
- The French Empire Between the Wars: Imperialism, Politics, and Society. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2005.

- Tumblety, Joan. "Civil Wars of the Mind: The Commemoration of the 1789 Revolution in the Parisian Press of the Radical Right, 1939." European History Quarterly 30, no. 3 (2000): 389-429.
- Verdès-Leroux, Jeannine. Refus et violences: politique et litérature à l'extrême droite des années trente aux retombées de la Libération. Paris: Gallimard, 1996.
- Vervaecke, Philippe, ed. À droite de la droite: les droites radicales en France et en Grande Bretagne au XXe siècle. Lille: Presses universitaires du Septentrion, 2012.
- Wardhaugh, Jessica. In Pursuit of the People: Political Culture in France, 1934–1939. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2009.
- -. "Un rire nouveau: Action française and the art of political satire." French History 22, no. 1 (2008): 74-93.
- Weber, Eugen. Action Française: Royalism and Reaction in Twentieth-Century France. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1962.
- Whitney, Susan B. Mobilizing Youth: Communists and Catholics in Interwar France. Durham: Duke University Press, 2009.
- —. "The Politics of Youth: Communists and Catholics in Interwar France." PhD dissertation, Rutgers University, 1994.
- Wileman, Donald G. "L'Alliance Républicaine Démocratique: The Dead Centre of French Politics, 1901–1947." PhD dissertation, York University, 1988.
- .. "P.-É. Flandin and the Alliance Démocratique, 1929–1939." French History 4, no. 1 (1990): 139-173.
- Winock, Michel. "Fascisme à la française ou fascisme introuvable?" Le Débat 25 (1983): 35-44.
- -. Nationalism, Anti-Semitism, and Fascism in France. Trans. Jane Marie Todd. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1998.
- -. "Populismes français." Vingtième siècle 56 (1997): 77–91.
- .. "Retour sur le fascisme français: La Rocque et les Croix-de-Feu." Vingtième siècle 90 (2006): 3-27.
- Winock, Michel, ed. Histoire de l'extrême droite en France. Paris: Seuil, 1994.
- Wohl, Robert. "French Fascism, both Right and Left: Reflections on the Sternhell Controversy." Journal of Modern History 63, no. 1 (1991): 91–98.
- Wolff, Richard J., and Jörg K. Hoensch, eds. Catholics, the State, and the European Radical Right, 1919– 1945. Boulder: Social Science Monographs, 1987.

INDEX

A	Algérie française, 43
Académie française, 148	algérianité, 51–52, 61n18
Académie des Sciences morales et	anti-Semitism in, 17, 187
politiques, 85	governor general of, 49–50, 53, 55–56,
Action française, 1–4, 10, 13, 16, 26, 37,	58
39–41, 66, 73, 89, 99, 105, 181–182, 184,	Jews in, 51
189, 196–198, 210–211, 213–215, 218,	land seizures, 50
228, 233–234, 237	Muslims in, 186
Action française newspaper, 3, 37,	police/gendarmerie, 14, 48–59
39–40, 198	settlers, 50–52, 54
anti-Masonism, 40–41	Algerian War, (1954–1962) 14
anti-republicanism, 16, 105	Alliance démocratique, 2, 5-6, 10, 26, 30,
anti-Semitism, 37, 39, 189, 196	35–36, 128–131, 133, 135
authoritarian nationalism of, 3	Alliance nationale, 12, 14, 56, 112-123
Camelots du Roi 73, 214–215	anti-parliamentarism, 112–113,
and the Comte de Paris, 215	118–120
cultural production, 16, 210	anti-republicanism, 15, 112-113,
film, 215	117–121, 123
Institut d'Action française, 214	authoritarianism of, 14, 113, 120,
Ligue d'Action française, 214	122–123
meetings, 215	bachelor's tax, 115
Les Nuées, 214–215	on birth control, 121–122
Quatre états confédérés, 40	familialism, 116, 119–120, 122–123
papal condemnation of, 3, 99, 105,	and fascism, 113, 115–123
181–182	and gender, 15, 113, 115, 117, 119, 123
Revue d'Action française, 214	and masculinity, 117, 119–120
theatre, 213–215, 218	Michelin natality prize, 114–115, 122
and the Stavisky Affair, 37, 40	Natalité, 121
and women, 99	and nationalism, 117
xenophobia, 39	and Nazism, 117–122
Action libérale populaire, 98–99	praise for Fascist Italy, 115–116,
Affari ecclesiastici straordinari, 102	119–122
Afrique occidentale française, 167	and pronatalism, 112–123
Aisne, 73	propaganda, 116–117, 120, 122–123
Alexandre, Michel, 89–90	and race, 117
Alger, 50–51, 55–56	république du garçonnisme, 115
Algeria, 11, 14, 17, 43, 48–59, 186–187,	Revue, 112, 115, 117, 121–122
190, 234–235	vilification of la femme moderne, 117
administration, 50	and youth, 119–120

Alsace-Lorraine, 8, 33, 83, 89, 101, 103,	Association de la paix par le droit, 84
181	Auguste, André, 73
Ami du Peuple, 73	d'Avigneau, Roger, 71
Amitiés latines, 54	Avignon, 83
Amzalak, Nimrod, 10	
André, Louis, 230	В
anti-Americanism, 89	Bailby, Léon, 38
anti-Communism, 2, 13, 49, 86, 131, 204,	Ballets fantastiques, 16
230	Bard, Christine, 103
anti-parliamentarism,1-2, 28, 33, 35-37,	Bardèche, Maurice, 113, 213
39, 42, 65–66, 85–88, 90, 141, 153, 195,	Bardoux, Jacques, 205
204–205, 229	Barrachin, Edmond, 184
anti-republicanism, 1, 12, 16, 27, 105, 137	Barrès, Maurice, 1, 32–33, 101, 182
anti-Semitism, 1, 5, 10, 13–17, 31, 37–40,	Barthou, Louis, 44, 86, 100
42, 49–51, 57, 61n15, 61n18, 82, 90, 152,	Basch, Victor, 234
187–189, 196, 198–200, 230, 233–235,	Bataillon, Marcel, 90
237	Bazy, Aimée, 99, 106–108
in Algeria, 49, 51	Beamont, Gustave de, 50
and anti-Southernism, 40	Bebel, August, 234
during the Dreyfus Affair, 233	Benedict XV, 15
and international finance, 39	Bensoussan, David, 11
and Jewish refugees, 38–39	Bergery, Gaston, 228, 235–237
police and gendarmerie, 49, 57	Berstein, Serge, 7, 27, 136
under Vichy, 16, 198–199, 237	Birnbaum, Pierre, 188
Anti–southernism, 13, 28, 31–40, 42, 44	Blida, 56
anti–parliamentarism in, 35, 37	Bloc des Gauches, 227
and anti-patriotism, 32	Bloc national, 2, 101
and anti-Semitism, 40	Bloch, Marc, 30
backwardness, 36	Blum, Léon, 5, 49, 52, 54–55, 59, 76,
and climate, 32	122, 152, 186–189, 203, 215, 218, 230,
and communism, 40	232–234, 236
and corruption, 33, 35–36, 38–39, 42	and colonial reform, 49
and crime, 38–39	Du mariage, 188, 232
and gangsterism, 39–40, 42	as a Jew, 5, 49, 187, 189
during the Great War, 33	as Prime Minister, 5
laziness in, 34	as revolutionary, 188
and Midi Winegrower rebellion	as sexual libertine, 189
(1907), 32	Bodin, Louise, 131
and the National Lottery, 36	Boissy, Gabriel, 213
and parliamentary democracy, 32, 35	Bonafoux-Verax, Corinne, 10
in popular culture, 33–35	Bordeaux, 72, 88
in the press, 33, 35–38	Boverat, Ferdinand, 15, 115, 117, 121–122
racial, 32	Boulanger Affair, 1, 84, 230
and Radical-Socialist income tax	Bourgeois, Léon, 231
campaign, 32	Brasillach, Robert, 4, 13, 113, 213
southern anti-clericalism, 32	Brault, Éliane, 136
and the Stavisky Affair, 36	Bréhier, Olivier, 103
Antliff, Mark, 10	Breiz Atao, 33, 37, 43
Archambault, Marie-Thérèse, 133	Briand, Aristide, 215
Ardèche, 76, 230, 234	Brittany, 33, 37, 41
Ardennes, 135	Brower, Daniel, 228
Aristophanes, 214	Brunelle, Gayle, 10
Arslan, Chékib, 51, 61n15	Brunet, Jean-Paul, 130
Arthuys, Jacques, 147	Brunschvicg, Cécile, 107–108, 133, 136
Assembly of French Cardinals, 107	Buisson, Ferdinand, 131, 231
1 1000 miles of 1 felicif Cardillals, 101	Edisson, i cidinand, 191, 491

Buisson, Suzanne, 136	as left-wing, 30–31, 35
Buré, Émile, 39–40	Chautemps, Camille, 16, 31, 204
Burrin, Philippe, 7	Charron, Alfred, 70, 74
Bucard, Marcel, 149-150	Chevallier, Gabriel, 34–35
	Chiappe, Jean, 25, 49
C	Chomette, Arnaud, 10
Caen, 71	Christich, Annie, 100
Cagoule, 5, 10, 204	Cinecittà, 211
Cambrai, 107	Claveau, Cylvie, 82
Campbell, Caroline, 9, 17, 127, 129	Cold War, 81
Cancouët, Lucien, 84	Colliard, Lucie, 135
Capitant, René, 200, 205	Colrat, Maurice, 32–33
Carroll, David, 10	Comédie française, 216
Cartel des Gauches, 2–3, 35, 101, 103, 113,	Comité de vigilance des intellectuels
129, 146, 181, 227	antifascistes, 90
and Alsace-Lorraine, 103	Comités de défense paysanne (Greenshirts)
anti-clericalism of, 2	4, 8–9, 11
electoral victory (1924), 2, 113, 129,	Communism, 2, 27, 30, 40, 42, 51–52, 76,
181	81, 86, 88, 101, 104, 131, 135, 147, 164,
	169–171, 174, 185, 203, 228
electoral victory (1932), 35	
revision of the status of religious	and education, 131
associations, 103	and gangsterism, 40, 42
Castelnau, Edouard de, 103–104, 182–183, 231	and international relations, 40
	and Muslims 51
Catholic Church/Catholicism, 1–3, 11, 13,	and pacifism, 81
15, 29, 37, 42, 97–109, 164–165, 181–	and the Popular Front, 52
183, 185, 187, 189, 198, 232–233, 238	seventh congress of the Communist
and anti-clericalism, 13, 17, 181, 232	International, 203
anti-Masonism, 42	Soviet/Bolshevism, 76, 88
anti-parliamentarism, 42	and sport, 164, 174
Catholic Action, 98, 105, 107, 109,	and women, 101, 131, 169–170
181–183, 185	and youth, 164, 169–171, 174
Catholic elites, 11	Comoedia, 215
clergy, 11, 185, 189	Confédération française des Travailleurs
dogma, 198	chrétiens, 181, 185
and the family, 98–100	and the PSF, 185
and female suffrage, 97–109	Confédération générale du travail, 185
and feminism, 15, 109	conjugalism, 15, 98–99, 107–108
historiography, 98	Connell, R.W., 128
and the Left, 104	Conseil national des femmes françaises, 98,
liberal, 232	103
and physical education, 164–165	conservatism/conservative parties, 3, 5, 7,
and the Right, 232	12, 15–16, 27–31, 38–40, 97–109, 137,
and sexual differentiation, 99	195–197, 204–205, 228–230, 232–233,
ultramontane, 233	237
and women, 3, 97–109	anti-Communism, 204, 230
Centre nationale de la cinématographie,	anti-Masonism, 40
217	anti-parliamentarism, 28, 36, 195,
Centre des Républicains nationaux, 3, 38,	204–205, 229
73	anti-Semitism, 38–40
Cerullo, John, 231	clericalism, 232
Chamber of Deputies, 4, 25, 30–31, 35, 71,	critique of left-wing parliamentarians,
100–102, 109, 153, 181, 204, 218, 234	29–31, 195
Commission for Electoral Reform, 100	droite capitularde, 229
and female suffrage, 100-102, 109	and elites, 30-32, 36, 229

and Fascist Italy, 196	and film, 210, 213, 217–218
foreign policy, 27, 31, 205, 229	Fils et filles des Croix de Feu, 67–68,
and the French economy, 27	147
ideology, 109, 229	Flambeau, 68–69, 148, 180, 213, 217
jurists, 205	Flamme du Midi, 187
links with extreme right-wing leagues,	and foreign policy, 16, 180–181,
3, 5, 7, 137	189–190
Opportunism, 229	Front de la liberté, 5
and pacifism, 230	and gender, 163–176
political culture, 30	Groupe photo-ciné (Cinémalik), 217
politicians, 197, 205	H-Hour, 217
press, 16, 38–39	and Hébertisme, 167, 174–175
and race science, 30	Jacobin imagery, 228
and the Stavisky Affair, 30, 40, 42	and Jews, 183, 187
and women, 16, 97–109	membership and recruitment, 4–5, 14,
Constantine, 50–51, 53, 55, 59, 184–185,	52, 66, 72, 130, 134, 136, 147, 164,
187	171, 185, 188
1945 massacre, 53, 59	and motherhood, 131, 133
Coston, Henry, 188	Mouvement social français, 147
Côtes du Nord, 76	on national reconciliation, 180,
Coty, François, 148	182–183, 185–186
Crémieux decree, 51	nationalism, 164, 176
Creyssel, Paul, 190	organization, 66–67, 164
Croix de Feu/Parti social français, 3–9, 13,	paramilitarism of, 8, 68, 72, 77
16–17, 52, 54–55, 66, 71–77, 86, 97, 114,	Petit journal, 184, 190, 217
120, 122, 127–128, 130–134, 136–137,	physical culture/education, 17,
142, 147–148, 155–156, 163–176,	163–176
180–191, 210–211, 213, 215–219, 222,	pronatalism, 164
227–228, 234–235, 237–238	propaganda, 67, 183, 185, 216
Action sociale, 148, 172–173	and Protestants, 183, 185
in Algeria, 52, 186–187, 190, 234–235	and race, 163–176
anti-communism, 155, 185	Réalité, 185
anti-parliamentarism, 67, 120	Regroupement national autour des
anti-republicanism, 16, 130	Croix de Feu, 68, 70, 147
anti-Semitism in, 186–187, 234	relations with Fédération républicaine
Association medico-sociale Jeanne	11 P. b 60
d'Arc, 172	Relève, 68
authoritarianism in, 8, 76–77, 120	section féminine, 134, 171–172, 182
Briscards, 67–68	Service social, 17
Bulletin d'informations, 187	social Catholicism, 16, 182, 184
Bureau d'études sociales, 172–173	social order, 120
and Catholicism, 183, 185, 187, 238	social politics of, 164
Centres d'éducation physique, 171	social work, 128, 134, 147, 172, 218
and Christian civilization, 16,	Société de preparation et d'éducation
180–181, 183–185, 187–188, 190	sportive, 17, 172–176
colonies de vacances, 147, 172, 174,	Syndicats professionnels français, 185
182, 213, 217	theatre, 210
counter-society, 16, 219	Travail et loisirs, 172–173, 217
cultural production, 16	and the Union nationale des
Dispos, 69, 147	combattants, 67–77
and empire, 172	and veterans, 67–68, 75–77, 184, 216
executive committee, 148	violence, 54–55 vision of masculinity, 9
and the family, 155	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
and fascism, 6–8, 16, 75–76, 86, 181,	Volontaires nationaux, 68, 147, 217
237–238	Volonté Bretonne, 187

women in, 9, 14, 17, 97, 131–133, 136,	anti-communism, 13, 86
147–148, 169–170, 174–176	and corporatism, 86
xenophobia in, 16	anti-parliamentarism, 85–88
youth, 170–172, 174–175	and fascism, 84–90
crowd psychology, 12, 26-30, 32, 34-35,	Franco-German reconciliation, 89–90
38, 41–42	pacifism, 13
	and syndicalism, 88
D	empire, 10, 12, 14, 48–59, 62n26, 163–164
Daladier, Edouard, 4–5, 25, 205, 236	167, 172
Dalimier, André, 26, 37	African, 167
Daniel, Elie, 41	anticolonialism, 164
Darius, Pierre, 37	as barbaric, 50
Daudet, Léon, 2, 31, 40–41	Muslims in, 50
Daudet, Philippe, 40	as naturally violent, 50
Dautun, Yves, 131	race in, 50
De Gaulle, Charles, 8, 26, 43, 82	violence in, 52–53, 62n26
De Wendel, François, 85	Epstein, Simon, 82
Déat, Marcel, 7, 88, 237	Epuration, 89
Debay, Alfred, 186	Equipes sociales, 181–182 ethnography, 50
Delahaye, Eugène, 37, 41–43 Della Sudda, Magali, 9, 15	Étoile nord-africaine, 54, 61n15, 62n34
Démocratie chrétienne, 196	eugenics, 17, 165–166
Desbuqouis, Gustave, 105, 108	eugernes, 17, 105-100
detective fiction, 13, 33–35, 39	F
Détective, 34	Faisceau, 2, 128, 141–142, 146–149,
Liberty Bar, 34	152–153, 155, 237
and mass culture, 34	anti–communism in, 2
Petr-le-Letton, 39	anti-parliamentarism of, 2, 141, 153
as Republican, 34	Assembly/Reims, 153
Deux-Sèvres, 73	Combattants, 146
Devaud, Stanislas, 184, 187, 189	Faisceau civique, 146
Dimitrov, Georgi, 203	Faisceau féminin, 146
Dobry, Michel, 8–9, 81	Faisceau des jeunes, 146
Dorgères, Henri, 4, 9	Faisceau des producteurs, 146
Doriot, Jacques, 5–6, 13, 52, 130, 133, 190,	and the family, 141, 152–153, 155
237–238	and the French economy, 153
Dormoy, Marx, 56	gender, 152
Doumergue, Gaston, 25, 38, 43, 203, 236	meetings, 146
Downs, Laura Lee, 9, 97	membership, 2, 146
Dreyfus Affair, 1, 17, 113–114, 230–231, 233	nationalism in, 2
Drieu La Rochelle, Pierre, 4, 13, 113, 133	Nouveau Siècle, 147
Drumont, Edouard, 233	propaganda, 147
Dubois, Marius, 48, 58	social work, 147
Duclos, Jacques, 218	violence, 146
Dufeuille, Eugène, 233	and women, 141–142, 146–149,
Duhourcau, François, 36	152–153
Durkheim, Émile, 12, 30	xenophobia in, 2
E	Fascism/extreme Right, 3–7, 12–16, 27, 29–30, 39, 48–59, 65–77, 81–90, 97,
,	113–123, 127–137, 141–157, 195–206,
Echo de Paris, 33, 35, 38, 43 Ecole libre des sciences politiques, 197	210–219, 236–238
l'Effort, 84	aestheticization of politics, 212
Elias, Norbert, 197	and algérianité, 51–52, 61n15
Emery, Léon, 13, 84–90	anti-republicanism, 137
collaboration under Vichy, 88–90	Blackshirts, 199

colonial, 10, 12, 14, 48-59	and women's rights, 107
and conservatism, 3, 5, 7, 137, 237	Fédération républicaine, 2–3, 7, 11, 15, 30,
corporatism, 206	41–42, 103–104, 109, 128, 130–131, 135,
and culture, 16, 213	190, 233
and the family, 156	anti-communism of, 131
film, 210, 213	anti-Masonism in, 41–42
France, 6-8, 49, 77, 82, 86-87, 97,	Catholicism of, 2, 130, 190, 233
120, 141–157, 195–206, 228, 232,	Devoir des femmes, 108, 135
237–238	membership, 135
immunity thesis, 6	and motherhood, 131
Italy, 4, 8, 15–16, 86, 97, 113, 115,	relations with the FNF, 108–109
118–120, 142, 196–197, 199,	and the leagues, 7, 11
201–203, 206, 211, 213, 219, 236	and nationalism, 2
gender and, 97, 114, 117, 127–137,	and women, 15, 109, 128, 131, 135
141–157	Félix, Eugène, 74
Germany, 4, 8, 15, 117–120, 196–197,	feminism, 12, 14–15, 17, 98, 101, 103, 107,
199, 201–203, 206, 211–213, 219,	109, 123, 135, 169
236	anti-feminism, 123
historiography, 196	Catholic, 98
and masculinity, 117	conservative, 135
membership, 49, 51, 53, 142–143, 143	liberal, 101, 103
memory and, 12	Féraud, Germaine de, 147
and motherhood, 131	Figaro, 36, 215
and pacifism, 81–90	film, 210–219
and police/gendarmerie, 48–59 Portugal, 197, 201–202, 206, 236	Finley-Croswhite, Annette, 10 Flandin, Pierre-Étienne, 10, 30, 129, 135
press, 39	Flêche, 90, 235
press, 99 propaganda, 150–151	Foinant, Yvonne, 135
and race, 142	Folies–Bergère, 216
and satire, 210–219	Forth, Christopher, 113
Spain, 16, 197, 201–202, 236	Foucauld, Charles de, 180
social work, 150	France, 1–5, 26–30, 33, 35–39, 42–43,
theatre, 210, 213	112–123, 127–137, 141–157, 163, 165,
war veterans and, 66–77, 154	171, 174–175, 181, 189, 195–206,
and women, 14–15, 127–137, 141–157,	210–219, 221, 227–238
232	academics, 198, 205
Fauxbras, César, 42	anti-Semitism in, 189
Fédération interalliée des anciens	army, 230
combattants, 71	Catholicism in, 1–3, 181
Fédération nationale des contribuables, 4	cinema in, 213
Fédération nationale catholique, 2, 10,	crime in, 39
103–105, 181–182, 184	Communism in, 2
alliance with the LPDF, 104	corruption in, 37, 39
membership, 2, 181	criminality in, 28
and nationalism, 181	culture, 210–219
and the SFCM, 105	demographics, 116, 121, 143
Fédération nationale des femmes, 15,	economy, 26–28, 206
98–100, 106–109	education system, 118
congress (1933), 107	elites, 1, 26–27, 29–30, 127, 195–206
and female suffrage, 106	fascism in, 6–8, 49, 77, 82, 86–87, 97,
and gender, 106	120, 141–157, 195–206, 228, 232,
national committee, 107	237–238
as political party, 107	and Fascist Italy, 196–197, 200
relations with the Fédération	foreign policy, 4–5, 26–27
republicanie, rvo–109	9enaer. 117. 1/./-11/. [41-11/

Grandes écoles, 198	gender, 9-11, 14-15, 97-109, 112-115, 117,
Great Depression, 3	119–120, 123, 127–137, 141–157
immigration, 163	analysis/discourse, 97, 128-129
jurists/lawyers, 197-198, 205	constructions of masculinity/
military justice, 231	femininity, 114
moral crisis, 117	and fascism, 14, 127–137, 142–157
occupation of, 42–43	historiography, 98
physical culture, 163, 171, 174–175	masculinity, 14, 117, 119–120
political culture in 2, 163	and politics, 98
political mobilization in, 1	and pronatalism, 117, 120
politics, 1	roles/norms, 113–114, 119–120, 123,
politicians, 131	141
populism, 1	Germinal (newspaper), 88
press, 16, 33, 35–38, 127, 195–206,	Gérus, Marie-Claire de, 132, 147
221n19	Gervais, André, 75
pronatalism, 112–123	Gide, André, 34, 119
satire in, 210–219	Gil Blas, 215
sporting clubs, 165	Gobineau, Arthur de, 200
syndicalism, 206	Goguel, François, 227
women in, 127–137, 141–157	Gohier, Urbain, 40
youth, 118–120	Gombault, Georges, 234
France, Anatole, 119	Goodfellow, Samuel, 8
France juive, 233	Gottlieb, Julie, 128
Francistes, 4, 128, 142, 148–150, 155, 210,	Goudaert, Aimé, 73–74
213	Goy, Jean, 13, 67, 69–71, 74–76
and culture, 210, 213	Goyet, Bruno, 10, 196
and women, 142, 148–150, 155	de Grazia, Victoria, 212
Franco, Francisco, 16, 54, 184, 189–190,	Great Britain, 38, 119, 121–122, 128, 189,
195, 202	236
Franco-Prussian War, 165	birth control movement, 121–122
Freemasons, 1, 13, 26, 28, 31, 37–38, 40–42,	parliamentary system, 38
83, 88, 108, 152, 230, 232	youth, 119
in the Ligue des droits de l'homme, 83	Great Depression, 3, 35, 68
anti-Masonism, 40–42	Great War, 2, 28–29, 33, 82–84, 88–89,
and Stavisky Affair, 26, 37	99–101, 109, 121, 141, 143, 163,
French Revolution, 104, 184, 228–229	184–185, 190
Committee of Public Safety, 228	economic intervention during, 28
Jacobins/Jacobinism 85–86, 228	and French political culture, 2
The Terror, 228–229	and the French Right, 2
Fromentin, Jacques, 72–73	pacifism and, 82–83
Front de la liberté, 5	Union sacrée, 83–84, 89
Front national (1934), 66, 72–73, 76–77	women's participation, 100–101
Frontière de l'est, 39	Green, Mary Jean, 127, 129, 147
Frossard, Marie, 105	Gringoire, 234–235
Fuller, Loie (Ballets fantastiques), 216	Groupe photo-ciné, 16
	Grumbach, Saloman, 87, 234
G	Guesde, Jules, 233
Galland, Paul, 70	Gurvitch, Georges, 198
Gambetta, Léon, 32, 230	
Gamelin, Maurice, 231	Н
Garat, Joseph, 26	Hadi, Messali, 51
Garric, Robert, 182	d'Hartoy, Maurice, 147
Garrigoux, Jeanne, 172	Haury, Paul, 15, 112–123
Gatuing, Marcel, 190	anti-republicanism, 114, 116, 118–121,
Gaulois, 215	123
Gauthier, Françisque, 70	on birth control, 121–122
Cadarres, Françisque, 10	on onthe control, 121 122

familialism, 116, 119–120, 122–123	social work, 144–145
and Fascist Italy, 115–116, 119	statutes, 153
fascist sympathies, 115-116, 119-120	and the UNC, 72–73
and masculinity, 117, 120–121	violence, 146
on the new man, 119	xenophobia in, 2
	•
pronatalism, 112–123	and women, 97, 142, 144–146,
on youth, 119–120	148–149, 153–154
Hébert, Georges, 17, 167, 174	youth, 154
natural method, 167, 174	Jews, 1, 5, 13–14, 16–17, 28, 37–40, 48–55,
Hellman, John, 10	58–59, 83, 88–89, 183, 187–189, 200,
Henriot, Philippe, 6, 228	232, 234–235, 237
Herriot, Édouard, 103, 181	Algerian, 48–51
Hitler, Adolf, 5, 13, 16, 27–28, 39, 42, 54,	and economic exploitation, 187
86, 89, 113, 118–119, 121–122, 185, 188,	in the Ligue des droits de l'homme,
190, 215, 218	83
Hitler Youth, 15, 118	police surveillance of, 38
homosexuality, 119	and political subversion, 187
•	as revolutionaries, 188
I	and sexual perversion, 188
Iba-Zizen, Augustin, 186	violence against, 51, 54
Ille-et-Vilaine, 70–72	Joan of Arc, 86, 206, 215, 217
Immunity thesis, 6, 8–9	Jouhaux, Léon, 218
Indigénat, 14, 50	Jour, 31, 36–38
individualism, 15	Journal des débats, 31, 40
Indochina, 53	Jouvenel, Bertrand de, 10, 227
Ingram, Norman, 13	Justice-Égalité, 180
intellectuals, 113, 119, 195, 206	,,
non-conformists, 10, 113, 196, 206	K
	Kabyle Revolt (1871), 53
International Council of Women, 98	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
International Suffrage Alliance, 100	Kahn, Emile, 234
Irvine, William, 7, 17, 82, 84, 108	Kaiser, Jacques, 234
Isaac, Humbert, 71, 74–76	Kalman, Samuel, 9, 11, 14, 128–129, 181,
Isaac, Jules, 90	187, 234
	Kéchichian, Albert, 8, 181
J	Kennedy, Sean, 9, 16, 114, 237–238
Jankowski, Paul, 28	Kerillis, Henri de, 3, 38
Jaurès, Jean, 129	Kestel, Laurent, 9–10, 16
Je suis partout, 41, 234	Killingray, David, 53
Jeabson, Henri, 90	Komsomol, 15, 118
Jenkins, Brian, 9, 11	Koonz, Claudia, 128
Jesuits, 105, 108	Koos, Cheryl, 9, 15, 127
Jeunesses patriotes, 2, 4, 7, 13, 66,	Kraemer–Bach, Marcelle, 136
72–73, 97, 128, 142, 144–146, 148–149,	Reactive Bacil, Marcelle, 190
	ī
153–155, 228	L L. D
anti-communism in, 2	La Rocque, François de, 3–8, 11, 66, 68–69,
anti-parliamentarism of, 2	71–72, 74–75, 113, 128, 147, 155, 166,
and the family, 153–155	172, 180–185, 187–189, 195, 216–219,
and fascism, 7	237–238
gender in, 145, 154–155	anti-parliamentarism, 195
Jacobin imagery, 228	and anti-Semitism, 188–189
membership, 2, 72, 146	and architecture, 216
National, 73	and the Catholic Church, 182–183
nationalism in, 2	on Christianity, 8, 180–181, 184, 187
Phalange, 146	and the family, 155
propaganda, 144–145	on national reconciliation, 180, 183
section féminine, 144–145	nationalism of, 182
5000011 101111111110, 177-17 <i>3</i>	nationalism of, 102

and race, 166, 187–188	and the SFCM, 105
Service public, 166, 195	Lochak, Danièle, 198–199
La Tour du Pin, Réné de, 180	Loire-Inférieure, 71
Labrosse, Diane, 235	Lyautey, Hubert, 180-181, 183, 231
Lamarckianism, 30–31, 166	Lyon, 70, 76, 84, 217
Lambert, Gabriel, 14, 51–54, 56	Lyon Républicain, 34
Laudet, Fernand, 35	
Laval, Pierre, 236–237	M
Le Béguec, Gilles, 10	Machefer, Philippe, 181
Le Bon, Gustave, 27, 29–32	Maghreb, 171, 180, 189
anti-republicanism, 32	Maire, Gaëtan, 17, 163, 165–171, 173
and elites, 32	Malon, Benôit, 233
Psychologie des foules, 32	Malvy, Louis, 33, 41
Le Play, Frédéric, 180	Mandel, Georges, 234
League of Nations, 27, 41, 84	Marais, Lucie, 133
Disarmament Conference, 27, 41	Marin, Louis, 30-31, 41, 108, 229-230, 233
Lebecq, Georges, 71, 73-76	Marinetti, Filippo Tomasso, 216
Lecoz, Solange, 131	Marne, 185
Légion 2, 127, 154	Marseille, 35, 37–39, 43–44, 104, 134
Legitimists, 40	Martin, Benjamin, 231
Leo XIII, 182	Martin, Louis, 131, 133
Lescouvé, Blanche, 107-108	Marx, Karl, 32
liberalism, 10	Marxism, 13, 31, 82
Liberté, 36	Maulnier, Thierry, 7, 113
Ligue antisémitique de France, 1	Maurras, Charles, 1, 4–5, 10, 37, 40, 105,
Ligue des droits de l'homme, 12–13, 82–90,	232, 234, 237
231–232, 235	anti-Semitism of, 40
anti-parliamentarism in, 90	anti-southernism of, 40
anti-Semitism in, 82, 90	hostility to democracy, 1, 10
and fascism, 13, 82–90	nationalism, 1
Comité central, 83–86	Mazgaj, Paul, 10
Freemasons in, 83	Mead, Margaret, 17, 168–169
Jews in, 83	Melchior-Bonnet, Christian, 184
and municipal politics, 83	Mercier, Ernest, 70
Nancy Congress (1934), 84, 87	Merry del Val, Raffaele, 100
Paris Congress (1932), 86	Messac, René, 34
propaganda, 87	Michelet, Jules, 31
and racism, 235	Michon, Georges, 86
and women, 232	Millington, Chris, 13
Ligue feminine d'Action catholique	Millman, Richard, 187
française, 98, 100, 109	Milza, Pierre, 7
Ligue de la patrie française, 1	Mitterand, François, 183
Ligue des patriotes, 1	Moch, Jules, 234–235
Ligue patriotique des françaises, 3, 12, 15,	Molière, 214
98–105, 109	Molle, Jules, 51–52
alliance with the FNC, 104	Mollet, Guy, 228
Central Office, 105	Monnet, François, 26–27
civic training, 105	Morocco, 53
defense of war widows, 101	Mostaganem, 56
Echo de la LPDF, 101–102, 104	Mounier, Emmanuel, 4, 7
and education, 101	anti-bourgeois, 4, 7
and female suffrage, 101-102, 2104	anti-parliamentarism of, 4
membership, 15	Munich Crisis, 4, 87, 229
party congress (1924), 104	Muslims, 14, 16, 48–59, 186–187
and political militancy, 105–106	and the CF/PSF, 186–187
propaganda, 102	and Communism, 51

as anti-European, 49	Opéra, 216
and the French administration, 50	Opera Nazionale Dopolavoro, 211
independence movements, 52-53, 57	Opinion, 32
and Islam, 56–57, 186–187	Oran, 14, 48–59, 61n15, 190
and rebellion, 51, 58–59	anti-Semitism in, 50, 61n15
surveillance of, 57	extreme Right in, 52–53
violence against, 49, 54–55, 57–59	municipal authorities, 50
Mussolini, Benito, 15–16, 42, 54, 86,	police/gendarmerie, 14, 48–59
113, 115–116, 118–122, 189–190, 196,	xenophobia in, 50
211–212, 218	Ordre, 39
and cinema, 211	Ordre nouveau, 4
invocation of ancient Rome, 121	Ottaviani, Alfredo, 108
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Ottaviani, Amedo, 100
and Nazi Germany, 189	P
and pronatalism, 116, 118–122	
on the state, 212	Pacifism, 12–13, 17, 81–90, 230, 235, 237
and youth, 118	and communism, 81
Myers, Mark, 29	and fascism, 81–90
	historiography of, 81–82
N	pacifism ancien/nouveau style, 83–84
Nantes, 184	on the Right, 230
Nation, 131	and Vichy, 81–82, 84
nationalism, 1, 3, 17, 86, 117, 164, 176,	Pan-Germanism, 200
181, 229, 236	Paris Commune, 165, 229
Nazis/Nazism, 5, 8, 10, 13, 17, 30, 82–83,	Paris-Soir, 39
89, 113, 116–122, 142, 164, 189–190,	Parliamentarians, 29–31
196–197, 199–200, 205, 211–212, 230,	Parmentier, André, 73
236–237	Parti communiste français, 5, 25, 81–82, 88,
annexation, 121, 230	108, 127–129, 132–136, 204, 210, 237
anti-Semitism, 200	anti-imperialism, 133
and film, 211	and elections, 129, 210
invasion of France, 83	and female militancy, 133
leisure policies, 199	l'Humanité, 129
marriage loans, 122	Jeunes filles de France, 134
military expansion, 5	membership, 129, 135
Nazi-Soviet Pact, 190	and the Popular Front, 5, 129
Nuremberg Laws, 200	propaganda, 210
Nuremberg rallies, 212	and sexual equality, 133
pronatalism, 113, 116–118, 120–121	and Stalinism, 133
propaganda, 118	and women, 108, 127-128, 133-136
and race, 200	Parti démocrate populaire, 2, 5, 127–128,
Reich Ministry of Popular	130, 133–135, 181, 232–233
Enlightenment and Propaganda, 211	Petit démocrate, 130, 134
Sturmabteilung, 199	Union feminine civile et sociale, 134
and theatre, 212	Parti populaire algérien, 51, 61n15
and women, 142	Parti populaire français, 5–6, 9, 48, 52,
youth in, 118	54–55, 127–128, 130–134, 136–137, 190,
Neo-Socialism, 7	210, 213, 237–238
Nîmes, 84	Algerian membership, 52
Nobécourt, Jacques, 8, 181–182	and Catholicism, 190
Noblemaire, Georges, 33	Cercles populaires français, 213
, 0 ,	colonies de vacances, 134
Nouvelle lanterne, 106	, , ,
Nouvelle revue française, 34	culture, 210 and education, 131
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
0	Émancipation nationale, 213
Oeuvre, 116	and Fascism, 6, 133, 237
Old Guard, 212–213	Front de la liberté, 5

Jeunes filles françaises, 134	critics of, 17, 204
membership, 130	dissolution of the leagues, 5, 61n22, 76,
and motherhood, 133	147, 172, 183
section féminine, 134	electoral strategy, 133
violence, 55	electoral victory (1936), 5, 52-54, 59,
and women, 127-128, 131-134, 136	66, 183
and youth, 134	economic program, 203
Passmore, Kevin, 8–9, 12–13, 97, 128–129,	and Fascist Italy, 196
134, 156, 181	and the family, 188
Patay, René, 70–71	foreign policy, 189
Paxton, Robert, 8–9	labor militancy and, 54, 58
Péguy, Charles, 237	and Muslims, 57–58
Péri, Gabriel, 132	October, 210
Perrégaux, 48	and sport, 164
Pétain, Philippe, 112, 230	violence against, 55, 57
Peyroulou, Jean-Pierre, 50	press, 13, 16, 38–39
Péricard, Jacques, 68	conservative, 16, 38–39
Pichot, Henri, 75	extreme Right, 39
Pioche, Georges, 89	Parisian, 38
Pius X, 99, 233	anti-southernism in, 38
Pius XI, 99	Pressard, Georges, 26
Pius XII, 184	Préval, Antoinette de, 17, 127–128, 132,
Pivert, Marcel, 210	147, 170–173, 176, 184, 222n42
Pizzardo, Giuseppe, 102	Prince, Albert, 26, 39
Plan Tardieu, 17	pronatalism, 14-15, 56, 112-123, 164
Plateau, Marius, 40	bachelor tax, 15
Plument, Pierre, 73	against birth control, 15
Poincaré, Raymond, 3, 33	and dénatalité, 15
police/gendarmerie, 14, 48–59, 143, 146,	Prost, Antoine, 13, 65
148, 217	Proust, Marcel, 119
Algeria, 48–59	Province, 37, 41
and anti-communism, 49	
and anti-Semitism. 49, 57	R
defending the French Empire, 52–53,	Racine, 214
59	Radical Party, 5, 98, 103, 107–108,
and the extreme Right, 48–59	128–131, 133, 136, 184, 227–228, 231,
France, 49	235–238
Garde républicaine mobile, 49	anticlericalism in, 184, 227
Préfecture de police (Paris), 148	as anti-feminist, 108
Police judiciare, 49	in elections, 129
Renseignements généraux, 49	and female suffrage, 131, 238
reports, 143, 146, 217	Gauche radicale, 228
resources, 53, 56	membership, 129
Sûreté nationale, 49	national committee, 135
training, 53	and the Popular Front, 5
violence, 48–59	and women, 98, 103, 108, 128, 131,
working conditions, 53	133, 135, 231
xenophobia in, 49, 53–54, 56	Rallié Action liberal populaire, 40
Popular Front, 5–6, 11, 16–17, 25, 27, 49,	Ralliement, 15, 99–103, 109
52–59, 61n22, 66, 87, 122, 129, 133, 147,	Rassemblement national d'Action sociale,
164, 172, 183, 186–189, 196, 203–204,	51–52, 55
210, 213, 219, 230, 233, 236	Rassemblement national populaire, 88
aestheticization of politics, 16	Rassemblement pour le people français, 8
Blum-Viollette bill, 52, 54, 186–187	Read, Geoff, 9, 14, 113, 232
collapse of, 230	Rebatet, Lucien, 213

Rebérioux, Madeleine, 82	Sarnoff, Daniella, 9, 15, 97, 127–130, 133,
Rédier, Antoine, 2, 113	137, 232, 238
Redressement français, 70	Sarrail, Maurice, 231
Rémond, René, 6, 8, 97, 181, 195	satire, 12, 16, 210–219
Renan, Ernest, 32	Saumoneau, Louise, 135–136
Renaud, Jean, 72, 113, 148	Scapini, Georges, 235
Rennes, 71	Schreiber, Suzanne, 136
	Schue, Paul, 9
Renoir, Jean, 210	
Rerum Novarum, 182	Sciences politiques, 16, 197
Revolution of 1848, 99	Scipio the African, 212
Revue des deux mondes, 198	Second Empire, 32
Revue du droit et de science politique, 16, 197	Section française de l'Internationale
Revue du droit public, 200	ouvrière, 5, 25, 51–52, 56, 108, 128–129,
Revue politique et parlémentaire, 16, 197, 199	131–133, 135–136, 165, 218, 227–228,
Revue socialiste, 233	230–231, 237–238
Reynaud, Paul, 3, 6, 107	anti-communism in, 230
Reynier, Elie, 230, 234	and elections, 129
Rhône, 68, 76, 166	membership, 129, 136
Richard, Gilles, 11	and motherhood, 131
Riefenstahl, Leni, 211–212	and Muslims, 51
riots, 4, 13, 25, 27, 29, 41–42, 49–50, 66–67,	Populaire, 131, 218
69, 71, 74, 76–77, 85–86, 104, 120, 144,	and the Popular Front, 5, 52, 129
149, 182, 203, 210, 236	sporting club, 165
6 February 1934, 4, 13, 25, 27, 29, 41–42,	and women, 108, 128, 131–132,
49, 66, 71, 74, 76–77, 85–86, 120, 144,	135–136, 231, 238
149, 182, 203, 236	Sept, 183
Catholic, 104	Sertillanges, Antonin de, 100
Clichy (1937), 210	Sétif, 59
Constantine (1934), 50	Sidi-Bel-Abbès, 48, 51, 53–56
historiography, 29	Siegfried, André, 35, 202
Robespierre, Maximilien de, 82, 85–86, 90,	Tableaux des partis en France, 35
188	Simenon, Georges, 34, 39
Rothschild, Alphonse de, 233	Smith, Paul, 98, 107
Rolland, Romain, 210	Social Catholicism, 2, 16, 180–182, 184
Romans, Lucien, 213	and authoritarianism, 181
Romier, Lucien, 33	Social Darwinism, 17, 28, 30–31, 165–166,
Rossignol, Henry, 75	173
Rouen, 68	Société des filles du coeur de Marie, 104–105
Royalism, 30, 32, 56, 228–230, 233–234	Solidarité française, 4, 66, 72–73, 97, 128,
anti-parliamentarism, 32	133, 137, 142, 148–149, 152
	anti-Semitism, 152
anti-Semitism, 233–234	
and Catholic landed gentry, 30	Maison bleue, 149
the Comte de Paris, 233	membership, 4, 72, 148
the Duc d'Orléans, 234	Milice, 149
Ruffier, Jean, 17, 165, 168	paramilitarism, 149
Ruyssen, Théodore, 84	propaganda, 149
	section féminine, 149
S	social work, 149
Sabiani, Dora, 134	Solidarité française, 152
Sabiani, Simon, 39, 134	violence, 149
Salazar, António, 190, 196–197, 201	and women, 97, 133, 137, 142,
Estado Nuevo, 196, 201	148–149
Salengro, Roger, 76	xenophobia, 137
Sanos, Sandrine, 10	Sordet, Dominique, 88
Sapiro, Gisèle, 10	Soucy, Robert, 7, 181

Soulier, Edouard, 73	army officers, 230
Soviet Union, 4, 16, 76, 88–89, 113, 118,	conscription laws, 185
133, 188–190, 202, 211, 236	corruption in, 37
Bolshevism, 5, 199	crisis of legitimacy, 3, 16, 90, 143, 155,
foreign policy, 189	205
Goskino, 211	dissolution of, 77, 112, 198
marriage law (1934), 133	education in, 165
Nazi-Soviet Pact, 190	and feminism, 103
youth in, 118	French Right and, 1–2, 65, 137, 187,
Spanish Civil War, 16, 132, 184, 189,	215
201–202	foreign policy, 87
humanitarian aid campaign, 132	gendered critique, 112, 114
nationalist victory, 184, 189	gymnastic/sporting societies, 165
republicans, 202	historiography of, 26–27
Statut musulman, 50	legislation, 204
Stavisky, Alexandre, 25–26, 31, 36–37,	Minister of the Interior, 56, 143
39–40, 231	nationalism in, 229
as communist/German agent, 31	and physical education, 164, 174–175
financial scandal, 25–26	political culture of, 65, 187, 227
as foreigner, 39	politicians, 164, 238
as Jew, 37, 40	reform, 203
	scandals, 26, 28
suicide, 26	separation of Church and state (1905),
Stavisky Affair, 13, 26–31, 35–42	232
and anti-Masonism, 12	
and anti-Semitism, 38–39	social politics of, 164
and anti-southernism, 36	tribunaux officiels, 198
and communism, 40	and women, 99, 109, 169, 231–232
and conservatism, 30–31	Thomas, Jean-Paul, 8, 181
and corruption, 31, 37	Thomas, Martin, 59
and international relations, 40	Tinayre, Marcelle, 148
and parliamentarism crisis, 38	Tizi–Ouzou, 186
Sternhell, Zeev, 6–7, 82, 195, 227, 238	Tours, 71
fascism as anti-materialist revision of	Toutain, Jacques, 68–69
Marxism, 7	Treaty of Versailles, 89, 230
Ni droite ni gauche (1983), 6, 195, 227	Triumph of the Will, 211–212
Strasbourg, 200, 205	Tumblety, Joan, 10
Syria, 53	
	U
T	ʻulamā, 51, 54, 61n15, 62n34
Taine, Hippolyte, 31	Union fédérale, 75, 77
Taittinger, Pierre, 2, 72, 113, 144, 237	Union feminine civique et sociale, 98–99,
Tardieu, André, 6, 26, 28, 31, 38, 205	106, 109
Plan Tardieu, 205	relations with the Catholic Church,
Taudière, Emile, 73	106
theatre, 210–219	Union française pour le suffrage des femmes
Théatre de l'humour, 217	107–108, 135
Thevenet, M., 166-167	Union internationale des associations pour
Third Republic, 1–2, 7–8, 11–12, 16, 26–28,	la Société des Nations, 84
32, 37, 65, 77, 87–88, 90, 99, 103, 109,	Union des mutilés et anciens combattants,
112, 114, 130, 137, 143, 153–156, 164–	68
165, 169, 174–175, 182, 187, 203–205,	Union nationale des combattants, 4, 12-13,
215, 227, 229–232, 234–235, 238	66–77, 85
anti-German sentiment in, 88	Action combattante, 13, 66, 69–72, 76
anti-Semitism in, 234–235	and authoritarianism, 77
and the Catholic Church, 182	civic action, 73

and the Croix de Feu, 67–77 doctrine, 69–71 elections, 71–72 factionalization of, 66 Jeunes de l'UNC, 73 and the Jeunesses patriotes, 72–73 meetings, 70–71, 73 membership, 4, 13, 66 national congress, 72 organization, 69–70 propaganda, 69–70 and the Redressement français, 70 sections, 68, 70–71	Légion/Service d'ordre legionnaire, 77 National Revolution, 114 pacifists and, 81–82, 84 Plan d'equipement nationale, 43 resistance to, 237 travail, famille, patrie, 112 Uriage school, 167–168 and youth, 175–176 Vincent, Maurice, 133 Viollette, Maurice, 52 violence, 4, 14–15, 48, 52–59, 62n26, 69, 146, 149–150 against Leftists, 48
ties to extreme Right, 13, 66–69, 71–77 and Vichy, 77 violence, 69 Voix du combatant, 33, 68, 75–76 and women, 70	against Jews, 48 against Muslims, 49, 54–55, 57–59 colonial, 14, 48, 52–53 police, 48 political, 54–55, 149–150
and youth, 70	symbolic, 50
Union nationale pour la vote des femmes, 98–99, 102, 109	Voix du combattant, 33, 68, 75–76
Unions latines, 51–52, 54–55, 61n18	W
United States, 122, 236	Wagner, Richard, 216
d'Urfé, Honoré, 197 V	war veterans, 2, 4, 65–77, 121, 154, 184, 216 anti-parliamentarism, 65–66 in the CF/PSF, 67–68, 75–77, 184, 216
Vallat, Xavier, 3, 104–105, 189, 234–236	in the Chamber of Deputies, 71
in Action française, 3	and the extreme Right, 66–77, 154
as Commissaire générale aux Questions	Wardhaugh, Jessica, 10, 16
juives (Vichy), 3	Weber, Max, 12, 87
in the Croix de Feu, 3	Weimar Republic, 118
in the Fédération républicaine, 3, 234	Weygand, Maxime, 41, 231
Vallin, Charles 148, 184 187, 217	Winock, Michel, 8, 26–28
Valois, Georges, 2, 113, 146, 237	women, 3, 9, 11, 14–17, 70, 97–109, 112–
Vélard, Marthe de, 101–102, 105	123, 127–137, 141–157, 164, 169–170,
Vanneufville, Gaston, 108	174–176, 231–232, 238
Verdès–Leroux, Jeannine, 10	aristocratic, 104
Verjus, Anne, 98	in Catholic organizations, 9, 97–109
Verneuil, Henri Rillart de, 73	changing role of, 151
Veuillot, François, 185	in conservative parties, 16, 97
Veuillot, Louis, 185	and education, 131 and the family, 98, 100, 104, 120, 141,
Vichy Regime, 3–4, 7, 13, 15, 16, 43, 77, 81–82, 84, 88, 112, 114, 117, 167–168,	151
175–176, 198, 235–237	and fascism/the extreme Right, 14–15, 97, 127–137, 141–157, 232
anti-Semitism under, 16, 198–199, 237 and anti-southernism, 43	female agency, 9, 15, 97
	female militancy, 15, 97
Bergery declaration (July 1940), 235–237	female suffrage, 17, 97, 99–102, 104,
Chantiers de la jeunesse, 176 clericalism in, 237	106–107, 131, 142, 157, 231–232, 238
Commissariat général à l'éducation	feminine ideal, 136
générale et aux sports, 176	femme moderne, 15, 117, 123
collaborators, 13, 236	in historiography of the French
family and educational policy, 112	extreme Right, 11
and gender, 167–168, 176	as immoral, 15

leadership, 14 and medicine, 175 as mothers, 14–15, 97, 130–135, 137, 142, 150, 155 and nationalism, 9 as natural pacifists, 133 physical culture/education, 169–170,	X xenophobia, 2, 16–17, 38–40, 42, 44, 49–50, 53–54, 56, 137 and crime, 39 colonial, 53 police/gendarmerie, 49
174, 176	Y
and politics, 98	Ybarnégaray, Jean, 184, 189
and racial rejuvenation, 164	youth, 70, 118–120, 154, 164, 169–172,
rights, 107	174–176
and sacrifice, 132	
social work, 14, 144	Z
and violence, 149–150	Zay, Jean, 234–235
World War II, 13, 81–83, 87–89	Zyromski, Jean, 234